FRANCHISE DISCLOSURE DOCUMENT



Franchisor:

Vital Care Infusion Services, LLC 1170 Northeast Industrial Park Road Meridian, Mississippi 39301 1-800-447-4095 www.vitalcareinc.com info@vitalcareinc.com

The franchisee will operate a patient infusion and pharmaceutical business under the Vital Care® service mark. Products and services offered by the franchisee include infusion drugs, infusion supplies and equipment, infusion nursing, and other associated professional services for administration of related healthcare.

The total investment necessary to begin operation of a Vital Care® franchise is \$535,850 to \$995,385. This includes \$50,000 that must be paid to franchisor or affiliate.

This disclosure document summarizes certain provisions of your franchise agreement and other information in plain English. Read this disclosure document and all accompanying agreements carefully. You must receive this disclosure document at least 14 calendar days before you sign a binding agreement with, or make any payment to, franchisor or an affiliate in connection with the proposed franchise sale. **Note, however, that no government agency has verified the information contained in this document.**

You may wish to receive your disclosure document in another format that is more convenient to you. To discuss the availability of disclosures in different formats contact John H. King, 1170 Northeast Industrial Park Road, Meridian, Mississippi 39301, (601) 4827490.

The terms of your contract will govern your franchise relationship. Don't rely on the disclosure document alone to understand your contract. Read all of your contract carefully. Show your contract and this disclosure document to an advisor, like a lawyer or an accountant.

Buying a franchise is a complex investment. The information in this disclosure document can help you make up your mind. More information on franchising, such as "A Consumer's Guide to Buying a Franchise," which can help you understand how to use this disclosure document, is available from the Federal Trade Commission. You can contact the FTC at 1-877-FTC-HELP or by writing to the FTC at 600 Pennsylvania Avenue, NW, Washington, D.C. 20580. You can also visit the FTC's home page at www.ftc.gov for additional information. Call your state agency or visit your public library for other sources of information on franchising.

There may be laws on franchising in your state. Ask your state agencies about them.

Issuance Date: April 28, 2023

How to Use This Franchise Disclosure Document

Here are some questions you may be asking about buying a franchise and tips on how to find more information:

QUESTION	WHERE TO FIND INFORMATION
How much can I earn?	Item 19 may give you information about outlet sales costs, profits or losses. You should also try to obtain this information from others, like current and former franchisees. You can find their names and contact information in Item 20 or Exhibits E and F.
How much will I need to invest?	Items 5 and 6 list fees you will be paying to the franchisor or at the franchisor's direction. Item 7 lists the initial investment to open. Item 8 describes the suppliers you must use.
Does the franchisor have the financial ability to provide support to my business?	Item 21 or Exhibit B includes financial statements. Review these statements carefully.
Is the franchise system stable, growing, or shrinking?	Item 20 summarizes the recent history of the number of company-owned and franchised outlets.
Will my business be the only Vital Care franchised business in my area?	Item 12 and the "territory" provisions in the franchise agreement describe whether the franchisor and other franchisees can compete with you.
Does the franchisor have a troubled legal history?	Items 3 and 4 tell you whether the franchisor or its management have been involved in material litigation or bankruptcy proceedings.
What's it like to be a Vital Care franchisee?	Item 20 or Exhibits E and F list current and former franchisees. You can contact them to ask about their experiences.
What else should I know?	These questions are only a few things you should look for. Review all 23 Items and all Exhibits in this disclosure document to better understand this franchise opportunity. See the table of contents.

What You Need To Know About Franchising Generally

<u>Continuing responsibility to pay fees</u>. You may have to pay royalties and other fees even if you are losing money.

<u>Business model can change</u>. The franchise agreement may allow the franchisor to change its manuals and business model without your consent. These changes may require you to make additional investments in your franchise business or may harm your franchise business.

<u>Supplier restrictions</u>. You may have to buy or lease items from the franchisor or a limited group of suppliers the franchisor designates. These items may be more expensive than similar items you could buy on your own.

<u>Operating restrictions</u>. The franchise agreement may prohibit you from operating a similar business during the term of the franchise. There are usually other restrictions. Some examples may include controlling your location, your access to customers, what you sell, how you market, and your hours of operation.

<u>Competition from franchisor</u>. Even if the franchise agreement grants you a territory, the franchisor may have the right to compete with you in your territory.

<u>Renewal</u>. Your franchise agreement may not permit you to renew. Even if it does, you may have to sign a new agreement with different terms and conditions in order to continue to operate your franchise business.

<u>When your franchise ends</u>. The franchise agreement may prohibit you from operating a similar business after your franchise ends even if you still have obligations to your landlord or other creditors.

Some States Require Registration

Your state may have a franchise law, or other law, that requires franchisors to register before offering or selling franchises in the state. Registration does not mean that the state recommends the franchise or has verified the information in this document. To find out if your state has a registration requirement, or to contact your state, use the agency information in Exhibit A.

Your state also may have laws that require special disclosures or amendments be made to your franchise agreement. If so, you should check the State Specific Addenda. See the Table of Contents for the location of the State Specific Addenda.

Special Risks to Consider About *This* Franchise

Certain states require that the following risk(s) be highlighted:

1. <u>Out-of-State Dispute Resolution</u>. The franchise agreement requires you to resolve disputes with us by arbitration only in Mississippi. Out-of-state arbitration may force you to accept a less favorable settlement for disputes. It may also cost you more to arbitrate with us in Mississippi than in your home state.

Certain states may require other risks to be highlighted. Check the "State Specific Addenda" (if any) to see whether your state requires other risks to be highlighted.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

Item No. Page No.

1.	THE FRANCHISOR AND ANY PARENTS, PREDECESSORS AND AFFILIA	TES 1
2.	BUSINESS EXPERIENCE	5
3.	LITIGATION	6
4.	BANKRUPTCY	6
5.	INITIAL FEES	6
6.	OTHER FEES	<u>7</u> 6
7.	ESTIMATED INITIAL INVESTMENT	14
8.	RESTRICTIONS ON SOURCES OF PRODUCTS AND SERVICES	17
9.	FRANCHISEE'S OBLIGATIONS	21
10.	FINANCING	22
11.	FRANCHISOR'S ASSISTANCE, ADVERTISING, COMPUTER SYSTEMS A	
	TRAINING	22
12.	TERRITORY	32
13.	TRADEMARKS	34
14.	PATENTS, COPYRIGHTS AND PROPRIETARY INFORMATION	36
15.	OBLIGATION TO PARTICIPATE IN THE ACTUAL OPERATION OF THE BUSINESS	
16.	RESTRICTIONS ON WHAT THE FRANCHISEE MAY SELL	38
17.	RENEWAL, TERMINATION, TRANSFER AND DISPUTE RESOLUTION	39
18.	PUBLIC FIGURES	<u>44</u> 45
19.	FINANCIAL PERFORMANCE REPRESENTATIONS	<u>44</u> 45
20.	OUTLETS AND FRANCHISEE INFORMATION	47
21.	FINANCIAL STATEMENTS	51
22.	CONTRACTS	51
REC	CEIPTS	last 2 pages

EXHIBITS

- A State Administrators and Agents for Service of Process
- B Financial Statements
- C Franchise Agreement
- D Business Associate Agreement
- E List of Franchisees
- F List of Franchisees that Left the System
- G Nondisclosure and Noncompete Agreement
- H Pharmacy Software License
- I State-Required Disclosures and Riders
- J Form of Renewal Addendum
- K Form of Transfer Addendum
- L Franchisee Compliance Questionnaire and Certification
- M Manuals Tables of Contents
- N State Effective Dates

Item 1

THE FRANCHISOR AND ANY PARENTS, PREDECESSORS AND AFFILIATES

The Franchisor is Vital Care Infusion Services, LLC. To make references easier in this disclosure document (the "Disclosure Document"), we will refer to the Franchisor as "Vital Care," or as "we", "us" or "our." "You" or "Franchisee" means the corporation, general partnership, limited partnership, limited liability, or any other type of entity (an "Entity") that buys the franchise. If you are an individual, we require you to form an Entity before purchasing a franchise. Each individual with direct or indirect ownership interest in your Entity shall be referred to as an "Owner."

The Franchisor

We are a Delaware limited liability company with a principal business address at 1170 Northeast Industrial Park Road, Meridian, Mississippi 39301. From May 1986 to October 2020, we operated as "Vital Care, Inc." In October 2020, we converted from an Alabama corporation to a Delaware limited liability company and changed our name to Vital Care Infusion Services, LLC.

We do business under our corporate name and the name "Vital Care." We have been granting franchises for Vital Care® businesses since May 1986. As of December 31, 2022, there were 64 franchised Vital Care businesses and 2 company-owned Vital Care businesses in operation. Other than offering and supporting the Vital Care® franchises described in this Disclosure Document, we have not offered franchises in any other line of business, and we do not engage in any other line of business. Our agents for service of process are disclosed in Exhibit A.

Parents, Affiliates, and Predecessors

We are an indirect wholly-owned subsidiary of Vital Care Holdings, LLC, a Delaware limited liability company ("**Parent**"), which is our ultimate parent. Parent has a principal business address at c/o Linden Manager IV LP, 150 N. Riverside Plaza, Suite 5100, Chicago, Illinois 60606. Parent is owned by private equity funds managed by Linden Capital Partners, a Chicago-based private equity firm.

We do not have any affiliates (including Parent) that offer franchises in any line of business, have conducted a business of the type you will operate, or provide products or services to our franchisees. We have not had any predecessors in the 10-year period before the issuance date of this Disclosure Document.

The Vital Care Franchise

We offer franchises for the establishment and operation of a patient infusion and pharmaceutical business operating under the Vital Care® mark that offers, sells, dispenses, or provides the VC Offerings (a "VC Business"). The "VC Offerings" include (i) the Therapies (as defined below), (ii) patient-specific, physician prescribed pharmaceuticals that are compounded by the VC Business; (iii) patient-specific, physician-prescribed biologicals, nutrients, and solutions for administration via infusion and enteral routes in the home and other outpatient settings; (iv) pharmacy consulting services and nursing services necessary for the provision of Therapies; (v) products, supplies, and equipment necessary to the provision of Therapies; and (vi) other

products or services that we may specify in our Confidential Franchise Operations Manuals (the "Manuals") periodically.

The "Therapies" include all therapies delivered by intramuscular, intradermal, subcutaneous, intrathecal, epidural, intraspinal, enteral, and intravenous routes (including but not limited to infusion, IV push, and IV bolus), including (i) parenteral nutrition and parenteral products, (ii) enteral nutrition and enteral products, (iii) antimicrobial therapy, (iv) pain management, (v) hydration therapy with or without electrolytes, (vi) tocolytic therapy, (vii) chemotherapy and related products, (viii) blood modifiers, (ix) specialty pharmaceuticals, (x) antihemophilic factors, (xi) immune globulins, (xii) chelation, (xiii) monoclonal antibodies, (xiv) antivirals, (xv) antifungals, (xvi) antiprotozoals, (xvii) glucocorticoids, (xviii) growth hormones, (xix) fertility therapy, (xx) inotropic/cardiac therapy, (xxi) blood products, (xxii) antiemetics, (xxiii) transplant support, (xxiv) anticoagulation, (xxv) biological response modifiers, (xxvi) antihistamine therapy, (xxvii) colony stimulating factors, (xxviii) diuretics, (xxix) immunosuppressive therapy, (xxx) plasma expanders, (xxxi) IV services, and (xxxii) other forms of pharmaceutical therapy specified by us in the Manual periodically.

VC Businesses operate under the Vital Care® mark and certain other trademarks, service marks, trade names, signs, associated designs, artwork, and logos (collectively, the "Marks"). We may designate other trade names, service marks, and trademarks as Marks and may change the Marks at any time.

VC Businesses operate under a prescribed system of specifications and operating procedures that we have developed and will continue to develop (the "System"). The distinguishing characteristics of the System include, but are not limited to, our business designs, layouts, and identification schemes (collectively, the "Trade Dress"); site selection assistance; our billing and claims processing software and methods; our specifications for equipment, equipment layout, inventory, and supplies; our website or series of websites for the Businesses (the "System Website"); our relationships with vendors; the accumulated experience reflected in our training program, operating procedures, customer service standards methods, inventory and cost control techniques, and marketing techniques; and the mandatory and suggested policies, procedures, standards, specifications, rules, and requirements ("System Standards") set out in our Manuals and otherwise in writing. We may change, improve, add to, and further develop the elements of the System periodically.

If you decide to purchase a VC Business, and we, in our sole discretion, decide to grant you a VC Business, you must sign our then-current form of franchise agreement, the current form of which is attached as Exhibit C to this Disclosure Document (the "Franchise Agreement"). In the Franchise Agreement, we will designate a territory (the "Territory") in which you must locate your VC Business.

In addition, when you sign the Franchise Agreement, you also must also sign our thencurrent form of Business Associate Agreement, the current form of which is attached as Exhibit D to this Disclosure Document. The Business Associate Agreement is required by the Health Insurance Portability & Accountability Act of 1996 ("HIPAA") to guarantee the privacy of personal health information related to your customers or patients (the "Patients").

Each VC Business must operate a primary infusion center (a "**Primary Center**") within the Territory that includes at the same location a closed-door infusion pharmacy and clean room (collectively, an "**Infusion Pharmacy**") and a suite consisting of one or more treatment rooms

where Therapies may be administered to patients (an "**Infusion Suite**"). Your VC Business will be headquartered and operated from your Primary Center.

In addition, we may, in our sole discretion, permit you to operate in the Territory additional Infusion Suites at locations other than the Primary Center (i) that are staffed by a trained attendant (a "Remote Infusion Suite") or (ii) that are staffed by a doctor or nurse practitioner (a "Remote Infusion Clinic"). We refer to Remote Infusion Suites and Remote Infusion Clinics collectively as "Remote Centers," and we refer to Primary Centers and Remote Centers collectively as "Centers." If we, in our sole discretion, permit you to offer the VC Offerings from one or more Remote Centers located in the Territory, we, you, and, if applicable, the Clinic Operator (as defined below) will execute an "Authorization to Operate a Remote Center" (the "Remote Center Authorization"), the current form of which is attached as Appendix B to the Franchise Agreement, which will identify each Remote Center site. All pharmaceuticals used in providing the Therapies at all Remote Centers must be dispensed by your Primary Center's Infusion Pharmacy; Remote Centers may not include an Infusion Pharmacy.

A Remote Infusion Clinic may be owned and operated by you or an Entity that is majority-owned by your Owners and approved by us (the "Clinic Operator"). If applicable the Clinic Operator will also be required to execute the Remote Center Authorization and must comply with applicable terms of the Franchise Agreement. In addition, each direct or indirect owner of the Clinic Operator who is not one of your Owners will be required to sign our then-current form of guarantee to personally guarantee the Clinic Operator's obligations under the Franchise Agreement. You will be responsible for ensuring that the Clinic Operator operates the Remote Infusion Clinic as required by the Franchise Agreement.

You must designate an Owner with at least a 25% ownership interest in your Entity as the "Operating Principal," unless we modify this requirement in our sole discretion. The Operating Principal must have authority over all business decisions related to your VC Business and must have the power to bind you in all dealings with us. In addition, you must appoint a trained manager (the "Key Manager") to manage the day-to-day business of your VC Business, who may also be the Operating Principal. The Key Manager also may be your licensed pharmacist.

Restrictions on Operation of Other Businesses

You may not operate any business other than your VC Business. In addition to the restrictions on Competitive Businesses that are summarized in Item 17(q) below, your Owners and affiliates may not operate a mail-order pharmacy, a wholesale pharmacy, a retail pharmacy, any other pharmacy, or a pharmaceutical distribution or manufacturing business (collectively, a "Pharmacy-Related Business"), unless both we and the applicable Owner(s) and/or affiliate (collectively, the "Related Operator") have signed an "Authorization to Operate a Fenced-Off Pharmacy," the current form of which is attached as Appendix C to the Franchise Agreement. We will not unreasonably withhold our consent to the operation of a Pharmacy-Related Business, as long as you and the Related Operator comply with the requirements in the following paragraph. We refer to a Pharmacy-Related Business that we have approved that is operated by a Related Operator as a "Fenced-Off Pharmacy."

A Fenced-Off Pharmacy must be operated completely independently from your VC Business. You and the Related Operator must ensure that any Fenced-Off Pharmacy (i) is not operated from a Center site and has a separate address from the Center, (ii) does not use any portion of the Marks or the System, (iii) does not offer the Therapies, (iv) maintains a separate pharmaceutical license from you and separate billing and claims processing arrangements with

third parties, (v) has a separate phone number, (vi) does not use the point-of-sale system used in the VC Business, (vii) does not use the vendor relationships that you establish through your association with us or the Vital Care® brand to purchase products or services for use in the Fenced-Off Pharmacy, (viii) maintains separate inventories, (ix) maintains separate books, records, and accounts from you that are accurately maintained in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles and preserved for a minimum of seven years from preparation, and (x) except as otherwise agreed by us in writing, does not share employees with the VC Business. The Related Operator must provide us with unrestricted access to inspect and audit the books, records, and tax returns of the Fenced-Off Pharmacy and the Fenced-Off Pharmacy site for the purpose of verifying compliance with our requirements. We may specify additional terms related to the operation of the Fenced-Off Pharmacy that you and/or the Related Operator must follow.

Renewal and Transfer Addenda

If you own an existing VC Business and are renewing your right to operate your VC Business, in addition to signing the Franchise Agreement, you will be required to sign a renewal addendum, the current form of which is attached as Exhibit J to this Disclosure Document (the "Renewal Addendum"). If you are executing the Franchise Agreement as a condition of our consent to the transfer of an existing VC Business, and the VC Business is, at the time of the transfer, operated under a franchise agreement executed prior to April 2, 2021, you will be required to sign a transfer addendum, the current form of which is attached as Exhibit K to this Disclosure Document (the "Transfer Addendum").

Under each Addendum, certain obligations under the Franchise Agreement will be delayed until the one year anniversary of your execution of such Renewal Addendum or Transfer Addendum (the "Addendum Anniversary Date"), including your obligations to (i) operate an Infusion Suite, (ii) remodel the VC Business to conform to our then-current image, (iii) comply with all Fenced-Off Pharmacy requirements (some of which must be complied with a reasonable time after execution), (iv) divest interests in other businesses to an affiliate or third-party, and (v) cease operating or divest interests in unapproved Pharmacy-Related Businesses. The Addenda also reflect modifications to your software-related obligations (as detailed in Items 8 and 11).

Competition

The business of providing health care products and services is intensely competitive with respect to both price and service. You will be competing with other businesses providing similar products and services, including Option Care Health, Coram CVS, Amerita, Kabafusion, Optum Infusion Pharmacy, Palmetto Infusion, Soleo Health, and Paragon Health nationally, as well as regional, local, and hospital-owned providers. The business of providing health care products and services is developed in most areas. Your ability to compete in the market will depend in large part on your own capabilities, the individuals you hire, and the general economic conditions in your area. Your affiliation with our System does not guarantee you a successful or profitable business operation. Our business is not substantially seasonal.

Industry Regulations

The business of providing health care products and services is strenuously regulated by both federal and state laws, rules and regulations. You must comply with (i) federal laws relating to Medicare (42 U.S.C. 1320(a)-7(a)), the Federal Controlled Substances Act of 1970 (Title 21, Ch. 2, C.F.R., 21 C.F.R. 1300), and HIPAA, (ii) state pharmacy regulations applicable to drug

distribution, and (iii) state Medicaid rules and regulations in the state in which the licensed business will be operated. You must also comply with all local, state and federal health and sanitation laws and building and zoning requirements, and laws governing your relationship with employees, including minimum wage requirements, overtime, working conditions and citizenship requirements. There may be other laws applicable to your business, and we urge you to make further inquiries about these laws.

Item 2

BUSINESS EXPERIENCE

Chief Executive Officer and President: Mr. Stephen Foreman

Mr. Foreman has served as our Chief Executive Officer and President since October 2021. From June 2021 to October 2021, Mr. Foreman served as our Operating Advisor. From July 2020 to June 2021, Mr. Foreman served as President and Chief Operating Officer for AdaptHealth Corp., located in Plymouth Meeting, Pennsylvania. From January 2019 to July 2020, Mr. Foreman served as President and Chief Executive Officer of Solara Medical Supplies, LLC, located in Chula Vista, California. From June 2018 to January 2019, Mr. Foreman served as an Operating Advisor for Linden Capital Partners, located in Chicago, Illinois. From May 2017 to June 2018, Mr. Foreman served as President and Chief Executive Officer of United States Medical Supply, Inc., located in Miami, Florida.

Chief Financial Officer: Mr. Brett Edward Dethmers

Mr. Dethmers has served as our Chief Financial Officer since February 2021. From February 2019 to February 2021, Mr. Dethmers was the Chief Operating Officer/Chief Financial Officer for SMP Pharmacy Solutions in Miami, Florida. Mr. Dethmers was Vice President of Finance from August 2017 to January 2019 for Kroger Specialty Pharmacy in Orlando, Florida.

Executive Vice President of Sales and Operations: John H. King

Mr. King has served as our Executive Vice President of Sales and Operation since August 2021. From August 2016 to August 2021, Mr. King served as Senior Vice President of Sales and Business Development for Kroger Specialty Pharmacy in Orlando, Florida.

Chief Compliance and Ethics Officer: Dr. Michael S. Kirkbride

Dr. Kirkbride has served as our Chief Compliance and Ethics Officer since August 2022. Dr. Kirkbride has also served as a surveyor for Accreditation Commission for Health Care since January 2010. From August 2020 to August 2022, he was the Division President of Compassus in Brentwood, Tennessee. Prior to that, Dr. Kirkbride served in various roles for Option Care in Bannockburn, Illinois, including as Vice President of Specialty Pharmacy from June 2018 to August 2020 and as Area Vice President from April 2017 to June 2018.

Vice President of Trade: Dr. Logan E. Davis

Dr. Davis has served as our Vice President of Trade since April 2022. In addition, since October 2013, Dr. Davis has owned Druid City Infusion, LLC, a Vital Care franchise in Tuscaloosa, Alabama, and, since October 2019, Dr. Davis has owned Twin States Infusion, LLC, a Vital Care franchise in Tupelo, Mississippi. Dr. Davis has served on the Board of Directors of the National Home Infusion Association

since January 2013 and served as its Chairman of the Board from 2019 to 2021. From January 2012 to April 2022, Dr. Davis served as our Director of Franchise Development.

National Director, Franchise Sales: Christian VonDrehle

Mr. VonDrehle has served as our National Director, Franchise Sales since August 2021. From January 2017 to August 2021, Mr. VonDrehle served as our Director of Sales.

Vice President of Franchise Development: Dr. Christopher Clarke Newlin

Dr. Newlin has served as our Vice President of Franchise Development since April 2022. From March 2014 to April 2022, Dr. Newlin served as our Director of Corporate Outreach.

Sales Manager: Marcus L. Williams

Mr. Williams has served as our Sales Manager since October 2021. From October 2015 to July 2021, Mr. Williams served as the Human Resources Manager for Kroger Specialty Pharmacy in Lake Mary, Florida.

Item 3

LITIGATION

No litigation is required to be disclosed in this Item.

Item 4

BANKRUPTCY

No bankruptcies are required to be disclosed in this Item.

Item 5

INITIAL FEES

The initial franchise fee (the "**Franchise Fee**") is \$50,000 for your first VC Business and \$25,000 for your second and each subsequent VC Business. The Franchise Fee is due in full upon your execution of the Franchise Agreement and is not refundable under any circumstances. In our fiscal year ending on December 31, 2022, we collected Franchise Fees ranging between \$0 and \$50,000.

You are not required to pay us or our affiliates any other fees for services or goods before your VC Business opens.

[Remainder of Page Intentionally Left Blank.]

<u>Item 6</u>

OTHER FEES

OTHER FEES (1)

Type of Fee	Amount	Due Date	Remarks
Type of Fee Royalty Fees	Amount The aggregate of: 19% of Gross Revenue related to the sale of Non-Specialty Therapies; 10% of Gross Revenue related to the sale of Specialty Therapies; 3% of Gross Revenue	Due Date Currently due monthly by the 10 th . See Note 4.	See Note 2 for the definition of Gross Revenue. See Note 3 regarding the designation of Therapy types. If, in any calendar year during the initial term of the Franchise Agreement in which your Royalty Fee is calculated in accordance with the Royalty Fee described
	related to the sale of Select Specialty Therapies; and 19% of Gross Revenue related to any other products or services sold by your VC Business.		in this Item 6 for the entire calendar year, (a) the Gross Revenue of your VC Business exceeds \$10,000,000 or (b) the collective Gross Revenue of your VC Business and, if applicable, other VC Businesses in which your Operating Principal then holds at least a 25% ownership interest and that are subject to the same Royalty Fee structure exceeds \$10,000,000, the Royalty Fee for the subsequent calendar year will be the aggregate of 17.5% of Gross Revenue for Non-Specialty Therapies, 9% of Gross Revenue for Specialty Therapies, 3% of Gross Revenue for Select Specialty Therapies, and 17.5% of Gross Revenue for other products or services.
			Thereafter, the Royalty Fee will continue to be calculated consistent with the preceding paragraph. If, however, the collective Gross Revenue of your VC Business and, if applicable, the applicable affiliated VC Businesses fails to exceed \$10,000,000 in any calendar year, the Royalty Fee will revert to the standard Royalty Fee for the subsequent calendar year.
Marketing Fee	Currently not collected, but we may collect a fee of up to 1% of Gross Revenue.	Currently due monthly by the 10 ^{th.} See Note 4.	You must begin contributing the Marketing Fee to the Vital Care Brand Fund (the "Brand Fund") when and if we form the Brand Fund. See Note 2 for the definition of Gross Revenue.

Type of Fee	Amount	Due Date	Remarks
Marketing Spending Requirement	A minimum of 1% of Gross Revenue	As incurred	In addition to your Marketing Fee, each calendar year, you must spend a minimum of 1% of the Gross Revenue earned in the previous calendar year on local advertising and promotional activities, which will be payable directly to third-party vendors. If you fail to pay the required amount in any period, we may require you to pay us the shortfall as an additional Marketing Fee or to pay us the shortfall for us to spend on local marketing for your VC Business.
			Any amounts that you contribute to an Advertising Cooperative (as defined in Item 11) will count towards your Marketing Spending Requirement.
Technology Fee	Currently not collected, but we may collect a fee of up to 0.5% of Gross Revenue.	Monthly by the 10 th . See Note 3.	We may collect the Technology Fee, which is in addition to the Pharmacy Software Fee, to cover the costs of technology-related products and services (other than the Pharmacy Software) that we may provide, or arrange for third parties to provide, to you, such as a CRM platform, PCI-DSS support, national website, helpdesk, and brand marketing technology and applications. We may add, delete, or otherwise modify the products and services that are included in the Technology Fee. We may change the Technology Fee at any time by providing you at least 30 days' prior written notice.
Pharmacy Software Fee	Currently, \$1,500 per month for the first Center (which includes a block of 5 concurrent users); \$750 per month for each additional Center; and \$500 per month for each additional block of 5 concurrent users.	Monthly by the 10 th . See Note 3.	The Pharmacy Software Fee, which is in addition to the Technology Fee, is for a license to use the pharmacy software (the "Pharmacy Software") that we require. Generally, we may change the fee at any time by providing you with at least 30 days' prior written notice. Under the current Pharmacy Software License (as defined in Item 8), we may pass through to you any increase in monthly fees imposed on us by the licensor of the Pharmacy Software; however, we may only increase the monthly fee once per year at a rate no greater than 5%, beginning two years after the date of your Pharmacy Software License.

Type of Fee	Amount	Due Date	Remarks
Successor Fee	25% of the applicable then-current Franchise Fee	Upon execution of successor franchise agreement	Payable if you enter into a successor franchise agreement. Under the Renewal Addendum, however, a franchisee will pay a renewal fee in the amount of \$4,000.
Transfer Fee	25% of the applicable then-current Franchise Fee for a transfer resulting in a change of control; \$2,500 plus our administrative costs for a non-control transfer	When you apply for our consent to transfer	Payable if you transfer any interest in the Franchise Agreement, the VC Business or its assets, or you. No Transfer Fee is payable in connection with a transfer upon any Owner's death, incapacity, or bankruptcy.
Payment Processing Fee	A reasonable monthly fee, plus a reasonable per transaction charge	Upon demand	We may require you to use us, our affiliate, or a third-party processor to process all credit card transactions related to your VC Business. If we require you to use us or our affiliates, we will disclose to you any required fees that you must pay.
Late Fee and Interest	18% per annum or maximum interest rate allowed by law (whichever is less) from due date to date of payment, plus \$100 for each week that a payment is paid after the due date for the payment specified	When amount owed becomes past due	Required whenever a payment to us is made after its due date.
Initial Training Fee for Additional or Replacement Trainees	Currently, we do not charge a training fee for additional or replacement trainees, but we reserve the right to charge, for each applicable training session, a per person training fee of \$1,000 in the future.	Within 10 days of receipt of an invoice	The cost of providing instructors, facilities, and materials for your Operating Principal and your Key Manager (collectively "Required Trainees") is included in the Franchise Fee, as long as all of your trainees are trained during the same training session. We may charge this fee for (i) each person other than the Required Trainees, (ii) each person who is repeating the course or replacing a person who did not pass, and (iii) each subsequent Operating Principal, Key Manager, or employee who attends the course. We may increase the fee, if charged, upon 60 days' written notice.

Type of Fee	Amount	Due Date	Remarks
Optional Additional Training Programs	Varies based on program	Within 10 days of receipt of an invoice	We may charge you a reasonable fee for optional training programs that we may provide.
In-Person Consulting Services	Currently, \$500 per employee or agent for each full or partial day, plus their travel and living expenses.	Within 10 days of receipt of an invoice	Payable if we provide requested consulting services in person at a place other than our offices. We may increase this fee upon 60 days' prior written notice.
Temporary Key Manager	Currently, \$500 per employee or agent for each full or partial day, plus their travel and living expenses plus our actual costs and expenses	Within 10 days of receipt of an invoice	Payable if we provide a Key Manager to work at your VC Business, after the departure of your previous manager, until a new Key Manager is hired and trained. If you require a Key Manager for more than 30 days and we agree to provide one, we may negotiate a different fee.
Temporary Management	3% of Gross Revenue during the period of management, plus any direct out of pocket costs and expenses	Within 10 days of receipt of an invoice	Payable if we exercise our right to manage your VC Business after a default.
Mandatory Seminars, Conventions or Programs	Reasonable registration fee for you and any employees who attend. The estimated range of costs for each event will be \$0 to \$2,500 per person. If you do not attend mandatory seminars, conventions or any other required events, you must pay us the applicable registration fee plus \$500, regardless of the cause for non-attendance, unless you receive our advance written approval for such absence.	Prior to attending the event	Payable for you and your employees who attend any franchise conventions, meetings, and teleconferences that we may require periodically. The registration fee may vary from event to event based on the costs and expenses we expect to incur. You are responsible for the travel and living expenses of you and your employees.

Type of Fee	Amount	Due Date	Remarks
Product, Service, Supplier, and Service Provider Review	Our reasonable cost of the inspection and our actual cost of testing the proposed product or evaluating the proposed service or service provider, including personnel and travel costs	Upon demand	Payable if you wish to offer products, services, or Therapies or use any supplies, Operating Assets, or services that we have not approved or wish to purchase from a supplier or service provider that we have not approved, whether or not we approve the item, service, supplier, or service provider.
Insurance	Cost of the premium plus a reasonable fee for our services in procuring the insurance	Upon demand	Payable only if you fail to maintain the minimum insurance we require and we choose to procure the required insurance for you.
Audit	Our costs and expenses, including costs for an independent accountant and attorneys' fees and related travel and living expenses	Within 10 days of demand	Payable if audit or review shows an understatement of Gross Sales for the audited or reviewed period of 2% or more.
Inspection	Our costs incurred in the inspection, including travel and living expenses and wages of our representatives	Upon demand	Payable if inspection is necessitated by your repeated or continuing failure to comply with any provision of the Franchise Agreement.
Remedial Expenses	A reasonable fee, plus our costs and expenses incurred in the inspection	Upon demand	Payable if we correct deficiencies that we identified during an inspection and you failed to correct within a reasonable time after notice from us.
Indemnification	Amount of our liabilities, fines, losses, damages, costs and expenses (including reasonable defense costs)	Upon demand.	Payable if we incur losses due to your breach of the Franchise Agreement or any other action or inaction by you or any other person relating to your VC Business.
Enforcement Expenses	Our actual expenses (including attorneys' fees, arbitrators' fees, and court costs)	Upon demand	Payable if we incur costs related to enforcing the Franchise Agreement or any other obligation owed by you or your affiliates (unless we initiate and do not substantially prevail in a legal proceeding) or if we substantially prevail in defending against claims brought by you or your affiliate.

Amount	Due Date	Remarks
Varies based on your revenue. Current fees range between \$500 and \$2,500 per year.	As invoiced	Payable if you opt to receive the benefits of a NHIA membership through our group membership. The fee will be your pro rata share of the group membership fee based on your annual revenue. This fee may change annually based on the fees charged by the NHIA and the number of franchisees who elect to participate.
See Note 5.		Payable if we terminate the Franchise
		Agreement after an Event of Default (as defined in the Franchise Agreement).
	Varies based on your revenue. Current fees range between \$500 and \$2,500 per year.	Varies based on your revenue. Current fees range between \$500 and \$2,500 per year.

Notes:

- 1. All of the fees in the table above are imposed by us, payable to us, non-refundable, and are uniformly imposed. You must use the payment methods we designate. You must furnish us and your bank with any necessary authorizations to make payment by the methods we require.
- 2. "Gross Revenue" means all revenue and other consideration that you receive or otherwise derive from operating the VC Business, including all Centers that you operate and all Therapies you provide at, or deliver to, Patients' locations (i) whether from cash, check, credit or debit card, gift card or gift certificate, other credit transactions, or reimbursements, (ii) whether you collect the revenue or we or our affiliates collect the revenue on your behalf, (iii) regardless of the payer or source of funds, (iv) regardless of collection, and (v) regardless of when you actually provide the VC Offerings or other products or services in exchange for the revenue. If you receive any proceeds from any business interruption insurance applicable to loss of revenue at the VC Business, there shall be added to Gross Revenue an amount equal to the imputed gross revenue that the insurer used to calculate those proceeds. Gross Revenue does not include any sales or other taxes that you collect from Patients and pay directly to the appropriate taxing authority. You may not deduct payment provider fees (i.e., bank or credit card company fees), or any other consideration received (whether in the form of rebates, promotional allowances, or otherwise) from your Gross Revenue calculation.
- 3. We will periodically, in our reasonable discretion, designate Therapies as Non-Specialty Therapies, Specialty Therapies, and Select Specialty Therapies based on, among other factors, the category and class of drug, the pricing and discounts offered by suppliers, the actual or anticipated profitability of the Therapy for franchisees, the length of time that a drug has been on the market, the dosage required, and the rarity of the Therapy. Generally, (i) "Non-Specialty Therapies" will include most Therapies used to treat acute conditions (such as hydration, anti-infectives, infusion nursing, and infusion per diems), (ii) "Specialty Therapies" will include most Therapies used to treat chronic conditions and some Therapies used to treat acute conditions, and (iii) "Select Specialty Therapies" will include most Therapies used to treat very rare diseases and most Therapies that are new to the market. However, there will be exceptions to these general categories. We will modify the Manuals when we add a new Therapy or re-classify an existing Therapy. If the

classification of a Therapy changes, you will be required to pay the applicable Royalty Fee based on the Therapy's then-current classification at the time the Therapy is provided.

4. All claims submitted by you (or by us) in connection with the VC Business, except Direct Claims, shall be collected by and remitted to us. "Direct Claims," which include all Medicare, Medicaid, and pharmacy benefit manager claims and other claims preauthorized in writing by us submitted by you (or us) in connection with the VC Business, shall be collected by and remitted to you. With respect to Gross Revenue collected by and remitted to us on your behalf, we may withhold the Royalty Fee, Marketing Fee, Technology Fee, and Pharmacy Software Fee (collectively, the "Operating Fees") from the amounts we collect before remitting such amounts to you. We will remit all funds collected on your behalf, less the Operating Fees, within 15 days of our receipt of such payment from the paying agency or individual Patient.

If you derive any revenue based on payments or promotional allowances received from suppliers and/or distributors, you must report to us the details of the arrangement, and such revenue will be included as part of your Gross Revenue.

5. If we terminate the Franchise Agreement after an Event of Default, you must pay us, as liquidated damages, an amount equal to: (1) if the Agreement is terminated two years, or less than two years, after the date on which your VC Business initially opens for business (even if it was originally operated by another party prior to a Transfer to you), the greater of (X) \$250,000 or (Y) the average Royalty Fees and, if applicable, Marketing Fees owed by you per month over the 12-month period preceding termination (or, if the VC Business was not open throughout that 12-month period, the average Royalty Fees and, if applicable, Marketing Fees owed by you per month for the period during which the VC Business was open) multiplied by (i) 48, if there are 48 or more months remaining in the then-current term, (ii) the number of months remaining in the then-current term, if there are 13 to 47 months remaining in the term, or (iii) 12, if there are 0 to 12 months remaining in the then-current term; or (2) if the Agreement is terminated more than two years after the date on which your VC Business initially opens for business (even if it was originally operated by another party prior to a Transfer to you), the amount calculated in accordance with the formula in (Y).

[Remainder of Page Intentionally Left Blank.]

Item 7

ESTIMATED INITIAL INVESTMENT

YOUR ESTIMATED INITIAL INVESTMENT

Type Of	e Of Amount Method Of Who		When Due	To Whom Payment	
Expenditure (1)	Low	High	Payment	when Due	Is To Be Made
Franchise Fee (2)	\$50,000	\$50,000	Lump Sum	Upon your signing the Franchise Agreement	Us
Third-Party Training and Travel and Living Expenses During Our Initial Training Program (3)	\$1,000	\$4,300	As incurred	During training	Third-party trainers, airlines, hotels, and restaurants
Accreditation (4)	\$6,750	\$11,375	As incurred	Prior to opening	Third Parties
Rent and Security Deposit (5)	\$5,600	\$16,000	As incurred	Prior to opening	Landlord
Leasehold Improvements (6)	\$135,000	\$285,000	As incurred	Prior to opening	Contractors, architects, suppliers and other third parties
Utilities (7)	\$6,250	\$16,900	As incurred	Prior to opening	Suppliers
Furniture, Fixtures, Equipment, and Signage (8)	\$7,800	\$23,760	As incurred	Prior to opening	Contractors and/or suppliers and other third parties
Computer System (9)	\$3,100	\$14,850	As incurred	Prior to opening	Third-party vendors
Inventory (10)	\$4,900	\$16,000	As incurred	Prior to opening	Third-party vendors
Grand Opening Advertising (11)	\$5,000	\$5,000	As incurred	Prior to opening	Suppliers
Insurance and Surety Bond (12)	\$6,850	\$10,700	Deposit and periodic payments	Prior to opening	Insurance company
Professional Fees (13)	\$12,200	\$24,500	As incurred	Pre-opening	Third parties
Staffing (14)	\$17,400	\$150,000	As incurred	Pre-opening	Employees
Additional Funds - 6 Months (15)	\$274,000	\$367,000	As incurred	As incurred	Employees, suppliers, other third parties
TOTAL (16)	\$535,850	995,385			

Notes:

- General. All fees and payments are non-refundable, unless otherwise stated or permitted by the payee. We do not offer financing for any part of your initial investment. These estimates are for the cost of establishing a new VC Business with a Primary Center. These estimates do not include the cost of developing an optional Remote Center. These estimates will not apply to existing franchisees entering into a successor term or franchisees converting their existing businesses into a VC Business.
- 2. <u>Franchise Fee</u>. The standard Franchise Fee for opening your first VC Business is \$50,000. The Franchise Fee is \$25,000 for your second or subsequent VC Business. See Item 5.
- 3. Third-Party Training and Travel and Living Expenses During Our Initial Training Program. This estimate includes the cost of sterile compounding training, which your pharmacist and those of your employees that we designate may be required to attend and successfully complete (as determined by us in our sole discretion), depending on their experience, prior to the opening of your VC Business. It also includes the estimated cost of lodging, meals and transportation for one person to attend our initial training program in Meridian, Mississippi or a remote location that we specify. You are responsible for the travel and living expenses, wages, and other expenses incurred by your trainees during initial training. The actual cost will depend on your point of origin, method of travel, class of accommodations, and dining choices. This estimate does not include salaries, payroll taxes and worker's compensation insurance for your employees.
- 4. <u>Accreditation</u>. This estimate is for the cost of obtaining Infusion Pharmacy (IRX) with infusion related DMEPOS; Infusion Nursing (IRN); and Ambulatory Infusion Center (AIC) accreditation from third-party vendors that we have approved. You must maintain such accreditations throughout the term of the Franchise Agreement (the "**Term**").
- 5. Rent and Security Deposit. This estimate includes the cost of a security deposit and your first month's rent for your Primary Center. We anticipate that you will need approximately 2,000 3,000 square feet of space, with good visibility from the street. Your leasing costs will vary considerably, depending upon your financial condition, your market, and the size, condition, age, and location of the leased premises. You should consult with a commercial real estate broker or a local commercial real estate broker, such as our recommended broker, to get a more accurate estimate of costs in your market. Because of the numerous variables that affect the value of a particular piece of real estate, this initial investment table does not reflect the potential purchase cost of real estate.
- 6. <u>Leasehold Improvements</u>. This estimate includes the cost of leasehold improvements to our standard prototype 2,000 to 3,000 square foot unit, including floor coverings, wall treatments, ceilings, painting, electrical, carpentry, plumbing, HVAC, procurement and installation of a clean room, architectural services, and similar work. This estimate includes materials, the cost of engaging an architect and a general contractor, construction permits, and the cost of labor. Your actual costs will depend on, among other factors, the location, the size of the Primary Center, the condition of the premises being remodeled, national and local economic factors, the local costs of materials and labor, and the amount of tenant improvement allowances that you are able to obtain, if any.

- 7. <u>Utilities.</u> This estimate includes the cost of utilities for electricity, telephone, internet service, and security service for the first month for your Primary Center and applicable deposits.
- 8. <u>Furniture</u>, <u>Fixtures</u>, <u>Equipment</u>, <u>and Signage</u>. This estimate includes the furniture, fixtures, equipment, and signage to be used in the Primary Center, including cabinetry, refrigerators and freezers, lighting system, office furniture, and interior and exterior signage.
- Computer System. This figure includes the cost of acquiring the hardware, software, other
 equipment, and network connections that we specify in the Manuals. See Item 11 for
 additional details.
- 10. <u>Inventory</u>. This estimate covers the cost of your initial inventory of pharmaceuticals and related supplies necessary to provide the Therapies. You must maintain a sufficient supply to meet the inventory standards we prescribe in the Manuals (or to meet reasonably anticipated customer demand, if we have not prescribed specific standards).
- 11. <u>Grand Opening Advertising</u>. You must spend a minimum of \$5,000 for grand opening advertising and promotions beginning 30 days before, and ending 30 days after, the opening of your VC Business in accordance with a plan that you must submit to us. This amount does not include wages and payroll-related expenses for your employees. Your costs may be higher based on the length of time you wish to run opening promotions or any additional marketing spending you may choose to undertake. We have the right to modify your grand opening plan, in our sole discretion. You must provide us with documentation that supports these expenditures upon our request. Amounts that you spend for your grand opening will not be credited towards your Marketing Spending Requirement.
- 12. Insurance and Surety Bond. This estimate is for your insurance premium deposit, your first year of insurance coverage, and your surety bond (which is required to obtain a Medicare number), which may be paid prior to opening. You will need to check with your insurance carrier for actual premium quotes and costs, as well as for the actual amount of the deposit. The estimate does not include workers' compensation insurance premiums, which vary widely according to your payroll and the premium structure of the state in which your VC Business will be located. The cost of coverage will vary based upon the area in which your business will be located, your experience with the insurance carrier, the loss experience of the carrier, the amount of the deductibles and of coverage, and other factors beyond our control. You should also check with your insurance agent or broker regarding the actual cost of the required coverage and any additional insurance that you may wish to carry above our required minimums. The payment for the surety bond is made within six months of signing the franchise agreement and is made on an annual basis.
- 13. <u>Professional Fees</u>. This estimate includes the cost of professional fees that you may incur in establishing your business. Such expenses may include fees payable to attorneys and accountants that you will need to use for the review of this Disclosure Document, as well as for entity formation, lease negotiation, and evaluation of your business plan.
- 14. <u>Staffing.</u> This estimate reflects pre-opening staffing needs, which will vary significantly based on whether you will be the pharmacist or you will hire a pharmacist. The estimate includes staffing for a pharmacist and a sales account executive.

- 15. Additional Funds 6 Months. This is an estimate of the amount of additional operating capital that you may need during the first six months after opening your VC Business. We have formed this estimate based on our more than 37 years of experience in business and information provided to us by our franchisees. This estimate includes additional funds you may need to pay employee salaries and wages, utilities, payroll taxes (including payroll to cover the grand opening promotional period and the pre-opening training period for your staff), Operating Fees, additional advertising, health and workers' compensation insurance, bank charges, miscellaneous supplies and equipment, staff recruiting expenses, state tax and license fees, utilities, prepaid expenses, and other miscellaneous items. The preceding list is not intended to be an exhaustive list of the extent of possible categories of expenses. The expenses you incur during the start-up period will depend on factors such as local economic and market conditions, your business experience, and the revenue level reached during the initial period. We cannot guarantee that you will not incur additional expenses in starting the business that may exceed this estimate or that you will not need additional funds after your first six months of operation. Although we have estimated the Additional Funds that will be necessary to cover required expenses, there is no assurance that further capital or funding will not be necessary to cover required expenses (e.g., for pharmaceuticals) and to address the cash flow timing associated with claims processing. It is best to contact your accountant or financial advisor for further quidance.
- 16. <u>Total.</u> We relied on our more than 37 years of experience in business and information provided to us by our franchisees to compile these estimates. We strongly recommend that you use these categories and estimates as a guide to develop your own business plan and budget and investigate specific costs in your area. You should independently investigate the costs of opening a business in your market and should review these figures carefully with a business advisor before making any decision to purchase the franchise. The estimate does not include any finance charge, interest, or debt service obligation.

We do not provide financing to franchisees either directly or indirectly in connection with their initial investment requirements. The availability and terms of financing obtained from third parties will depend upon such factors as the availability of financing, your credit worthiness, collateral which you may make available, or policies of local lending institutions with respect to the nature of the business.

Item 8

RESTRICTIONS ON SOURCES OF PRODUCTS AND SERVICES

Authorized Products and Services. We have the right to require that furniture, fixtures, signs, and equipment (collectively, the "**Operating Assets**") and products, supplies (including fluids and serums), and services (including nurse contracting, courier, and delivery services) that you purchase for resale or purchase or lease for use in your VC Business: (i) meet specifications that we establish periodically; (ii) be a specific brand, kind, or model; (iii) be purchased or leased only from suppliers or service providers that we have expressly approved; and/or (iv) be purchased or leased only from a single source that we designate (which may include us or our affiliates or a buying cooperative organized by us or our affiliates).

In connection with your operation of the VC Business, you may offer to Patients only the products, services, and Therapies that we have approved in writing, which, once approved, are

referred to as the VC Offerings. In addition, you must offer the specific VC Offerings that we require in the Manuals or otherwise in writing. We may change these specifications periodically, and we may designate specific VC Offerings as optional or mandatory. You must offer all VC Offerings that we designate as mandatory. You must maintain a sufficient supply of required products (including pharmaceuticals, supplies, and equipment necessary to provide the Therapies) to meet the inventory standards we prescribe in the Manuals (or to meet reasonably anticipated Patient demand, if we have not prescribed specific standards).

Currently, except as provided below, we do not require you to purchases goods or services from approved suppliers, but we intend to require you to make purchases in the future from approved drug, equipment, and disposable supply suppliers, accreditation agencies, and other vendors.

Currently, we require you to use our designated billing and claims processing service to assist you in the collection of insurance, Medicare, and Patient accounts (the "Billing Service"). If you elect to engage one or more third-party nurse contractors in connection with your VC Business, you may use only those third-party nurse contractors that we designate or otherwise approve.

We may require that you use suppliers (and may require you to use one or more suppliers that we designate or approve) to provide security services that are consistent with any privacy, data protection, and breach-response policies that we establish periodically and periodic security audits to ensure that personally identifiable information and payment data is adequately protected. We may specify periodically the specific security measures that you must maintain.

None of our officers owns any interest in any supplier with whom you are required or recommended to do business.

Conversion Businesses. If you operate an existing pharmacy or infusion business, we may permit you to convert your business to a VC Business (a "**Conversion Business**"). If you operate a Conversion Business, we may modify any of our standard requirements related to constructing, equipping, opening, and operating the VC Business and require you to execute a conversion addendum to this Agreement, in a form that we specify.

Insurance. During the Term, you must maintain, at your sole expense, the insurance coverage for the VC Business in the amounts, covering the risks, and containing only the exceptions and exclusions that we periodically specify in the Manuals for similarly situated VC Businesses. Currently, we require you to maintain, as a minimum:

- (i) comprehensive general liability coverage, with minimum limits of \$2,000,000 general aggregate limit, \$1,000,000 products liability limit, \$1,000,000 personal and advertising injury limit, \$1,000,000 each occurrence limit, \$50,000 fire damage limit, and \$5,000 medical expense;
- (ii) commercial automobile coverage with limits of \$250,000 each person, \$500,000 each accident, physical damage coverage on owned vehicles, and coverage for hired or non-owned vehicles if used in the VC Business;
- (iii) property coverage on a replacement cost basis, on a special cause of loss form, with limits that meet the co-insurance requirements;

- (iv) professional liability coverage in conjunction with the comprehensive general liability policy, with minimum policy limits of \$3,000,000 aggregate limit and \$1,000,000 each occurrence;
- (v) workers' compensation and employer's liability coverage in accordance with the requirements of your state statute; and
 - (vi) an umbrella policy with limits of not less than \$2,000,000.

All of your insurance carriers must be rated A or higher by A.M. Best and Company, Inc. (or such similar criteria as we periodically specify). These insurance policies must be in effect on or before the deadlines we specify. All coverage must be on an "occurrence" basis, except for any employment practices liability insurance coverage, which is on a "claims made" basis. All policies must apply on a primary and non-contributory basis to any other insurance or self-insurance that we or our affiliates maintain. We and any affiliates we designate must be named as additional insureds under each required policy. Upon our request or as specified in the Manuals, you must provide us with certificates of insurance evidencing the required coverage. Upon at least 60 days' notice to you, we may increase the amounts of coverage required and/or require different or additional insurance coverage to reflect inflation, identification of new risks, changes in law or standards of liability, higher damage awards, or other relevant changes in circumstances. You also must obtain and maintain a surety bond (which is required to obtain a Medicare number), with a limit of \$50,000.

Technology System. You must obtain, maintain, and use the hardware, software, other equipment and network connections that we specify periodically in the Manuals necessary to operate our point-of-sale system, the Billing Service, pharmacy management system, security system, and other technology systems that we designate (collectively, the "**Technology System**"). For a complete description of the Technology System, see Item 11.

If we require you to use any proprietary software or systems or to purchase any software or systems from a designated vendor, including the Pharmacy Software, you must execute any license agreements and maintenance agreements that we or the licensor of the software or system require. Currently, we require you to sublicense the Pharmacy Software, which we refer to as "Vital Systems by CareTend," from us by signing our then-current form of license agreement, the current form of which is attached as Exhibit H to this Disclosure Document (the "**Pharmacy Software License**") and paying the then-current Pharmacy Software Fee (as described in Item 6). If you are signing a Renewal Addendum or Transfer Addendum, you must sign the Pharmacy Software License and begin using the Pharmacy Software within 30 days after the date of the Addendum. We may change the Pharmacy Software at any time.

Third-Party Training. We may require your pharmacist and those of your employees that we designate, depending on their experience, to attend and successfully complete (as determined by us in our sole discretion), at your expense, sterile compounding training prior to the opening of your VC Business. Such training will be conducted by third parties approved by us.

Approval Process. If you would like to offer products, services, or therapies or use any supplies, Operating Assets, or services that we have not approved or to purchase or lease from a supplier or service provider that we have not approved, you must submit a written request for approval and provide us with any information that we request. We have the right to inspect the proposed supplier's facilities and test samples of the proposed products and to evaluate the proposed service provider and the proposed service offerings. We may require the proposed

supplier or service provider to visit our Franchise Support Center, currently in Meridian, Mississippi, or our corporate office, currently in Brentwood, Tennessee, to evaluate the proposed supplier or provider in person. You must pay us an amount not to exceed the reasonable cost of the inspection and our actual cost of testing the proposed product or evaluating the proposed service or service provider, including laboratory, personnel and travel costs, whether or not the item, service, supplier, or service provider is approved.

We have the right to grant, deny, or revoke approval of products, services, therapies, or service providers based solely on our judgment. We will notify you in writing of our decision as soon as practicable following our evaluation. If you do not receive our approval within 90 days after submitting all of the information that we request, our failure to respond will be considered a disapproval of the request. You acknowledge that the products, services, and therapies that we approve for you to offer in your VC Business, which will be designated as VC Offerings, may differ from those that we permit or require to be offered in other VC Businesses.

We reserve the right to re-inspect the facilities and products of any approved supplier, test any items in your inventory (and not be charged for such items), and to reevaluate the services provided by any service provider. You must pay us a charge not to exceed the reasonable cost of the inspection and our actual cost of testing the items, services, suppliers, or service providers, including laboratory, personnel, and travel costs, if any inspected items, services, suppliers, or service providers fail to meet our System Standards.

We may revoke our approval of any item, service, supplier, or service provider that fails to meet any of our then-current System Standards. If we revoke approval of a previously-approved product that you have been selling to Patients or service or Therapy that you have been offering to Patients, you must immediately discontinue offering the service or Therapy and may continue to sell the product only from your existing inventory for up to 30 days following our disapproval. We have the right to shorten this period if, in our opinion, the continued sale of the product would prove detrimental to our reputation. After the 30-day period, or such shorter period that we may designate, you must dispose of your remaining formerly-approved inventory as we direct.

Issuance of Specifications and Standards. To the extent that we establish specifications, require approval of suppliers or service providers, or designate specific suppliers or service providers for particular items or services, we will publish our requirements in the Manuals. We may amend, modify, or supplement the Manuals at any time, so long as the changes will, in our good faith opinion, benefit us and our existing and future franchisees or will otherwise improve the System. You must comply with revised mandatory System Standards within 30 days after we transmit the updates, unless otherwise specified.

Proportion of Purchases Subject to Specifications. We estimate that the cost to purchase and lease all equipment, inventory and other items and services that we require you to obtain from us or our affiliates, from designated suppliers, or in accordance with our specifications ranges from 75% to 90% of the total cost to purchase and lease equipment, inventory, and other items necessary to establish a VC Business and 75% to 90% of the total cost to purchase and lease equipment, inventory, and other items necessary to operate a VC Business.

Revenue from Purchases and Leases. We and/or our affiliates may receive revenues or profits or other material consideration based on your required purchases and leases, including from charging you for products and services that we or our affiliates provide to you, promotional allowances, volume discounts, the sale of anonymized or aggregated data sourced from the Pharmacy Software to third parties (as permitted by applicable law), and other

administrative fees and payments paid to us by suppliers and/or distributors that we designate or approve for some or all of our franchisees.

For the fiscal year ended December 31, 2022, our revenues from all required purchases and leases of products and services by franchisees were \$1,140,775, which was 2.0% of our total revenues of \$56,184,911. We and our affiliates may use all amounts received from suppliers and/or distributors, whether or not based on your or other franchisees' actual or prospective purchases, without restriction for any purpose we consider appropriate.

Cooperatives and Purchase Arrangements. There are no purchasing or distribution cooperatives. We have negotiated agreements with a number of pharmaceutical companies, suppliers, distributors, group purchasing organizations, accreditation organizations, trade and professional organizations, and nursing organizations for preferred pricing, rebates, and/or reduced service fees for our franchisees and the payment administrative and/or program management service fees to us. Except as provided in this paragraph, we do not negotiate purchase arrangements with suppliers, including price terms, for the benefit of franchisees.

Material Benefits. We do not provide any material benefits to franchisees (for example, renewal or granting additional franchises) based upon their purchase of particular products or services or use of particular suppliers.

Item 9

FRANCHISEE'S OBLIGATIONS

This table lists your principal obligations under the franchise and other agreements. It will help you find more detailed information about your obligations in these agreements and in other items of this Disclosure Document.

	Obligation	Section in Franchise Agreement	Disclosure Document Item
a.	Site selection and site acquisition/lease	Sections 4.2, 4.3 and 4.4	Item 11
b.	Pre-opening purchases/leases	Sections 4.4, 6.5 and 6.8	Items 6,7, 8 and 11
C.	Site development and other pre- opening requirements	Sections 4.4 and 4.5	Items 7, 8 and 11
d.	Initial and ongoing training	Section 5	Items 6, 7 and 11
e.	Opening	Section 4.6	Items 6 and 11
f.	Fees	Sections 2.2(i), 3, 4.6, 4.7, 5.2, 5.3, 5.5, 5.6, 6.5(d), 6.5(e), 6.8(a), 6.11, 6.12, 7.2(a), 7.3, 8.5, 13.4(a), 13.5, 13.6, 14.2(b)(viii), 15.2 and 16.11	Items 5, 6, 7 and 11
g.	Compliance with standards and policies/Operations Manual	Sections 5.3, 5.5, 6.1, 6.2, 6.3, 6.4, 6.5, 6.6, 6.7, 6.8, 6.9, 7.3, 8.4 and 10.3	Items 7, 8, 11, 13, 14, 15 and 16
h.	Trademarks and proprietary information	Sections 9 and 10	Items 13, 14 and 17
i.	Restrictions on products/services offered	Section 6.5	Items 8 and 16

	Obligation	Section in Franchise Agreement	Disclosure Document Item
j.	Warranty and customer service requirements	Section 6.10	Items 8 and 16
k.	Territorial development and sales quotas	Section 6.4	Item 12
I.	Ongoing product/service purchases	Section 6.5, 6.6 and 6.8	Items 8 and 16
m.	Maintenance, appearance and remodeling requirements	Sections 4.5 and 6.3	Items 7, 8 and 11
n.	Insurance	Section 6.11	Items 7 and 8
0.	Advertising	Sections 3.3 and 7	Items 6, 7, 8 and 11
p.	Indemnification	Section 11	Item 6
q.	Owner's participation/ management/staffing	Sections 1.5, 1.6, and 6.2	Items 11 and 15
r.	Records and reports	Section 8.1, 8.2, and 8.3	Items 6 and 17
S.	Inspections and audits	Sections 4.5(c), 6.3(c), 6.5(d), 6.5(e), 8.4, 8.5 and 15.5(a) and Appendix C	Items 6 and 11
t.	Transfer	Section 13	Items 6 and 17
u.	Renewal	Section 2.2	Item 17
٧.	Post-termination obligations	Section 15	Item 17
W.	Non-competition covenants	Section 6.3, 12 and 15.8	Item 17
Х.	Dispute resolution	Section 16	Item 17
у.	Liquidated damages	Section 15.9	Item 17

<u>Item 10</u>

FINANCING

Neither we nor our affiliates offer direct or indirect financing arrangements for any purpose in establishing or operating your VC Business or guarantee your promissory note, lease, or any other obligation you may make to others.

Item 11

FRANCHISOR'S ASSISTANCE, ADVERTISING, COMPUTER SYSTEMS AND TRAINING

Except as listed below, we are not required to provide you with any assistance.

Our Pre-Opening Obligations

Prior to the opening of your VC Business:

1. **Site Review.** Before entering into any lease or purchase agreement for the site for any Center, you must submit a site proposal package describing details about the proposed location; the proposed lease, purchase agreement, or letter of intent related to your acquisition of the location; and any other information that we reasonably require. We will review each location that you propose and determine whether to accept it as a Center site in our sole discretion. We

are not required to complete our review within a certain period of time. In addition to certain demographic characteristics, we also consider the following factors in evaluating a Center site: site visibility, zoning, parking, competition, neighboring tenants, accessibility, population density, and actual or potential for compliance with state pharmacy regulations and USP 797/Accreditation. A location is not accepted until you have received our acceptance in writing, as indicated by our delivery of the completed and signed, as applicable, Appendix A to the Franchise Agreement or a Remote Center Authorization. Our proposal of a Center site or acceptance of any Center site is not a warranty or representation of any kind as to the potential success or profitability of your VC Business. While we may, in our sole discretion, provide assistance and guidance, it is solely your responsibility to select a suitable site for your VC Business. (Franchise Agreement - Section 4.3)

2. **Lease Review.** If you or your affiliate leases a site for a Center, unless we waive the requirement in writing, you and your landlord must execute a Lease Rider in the form of Appendix F to the Franchise Agreement (the "**Lease Addendum**") in connection with the lease or sublease for that site (the "**Lease**") and include in the Lease Addendum any other provisions that we may reasonably require. Our review of the Lease is for our own benefit only and not intended to supplement or replace a review by your attorney. We may require you to engage an attorney to review your Lease for the accepted site and to provide us with reasonable documentation in connection with the review, including a lease abstract and confirmation that the terms in the agreement reflect the terms in any letter of intent between you and the third-party seller or lessor. (Franchise Agreement - Section 4.4(a))

You must secure a site for a Center that we have accepted by signing a Lease or a purchase agreement (i) for the Primary Center, within 60 days after the effective date of the Franchise Agreement (the "**Primary Site Acquisition Deadline**"), and (ii) for any Remote Center, within 60 days after acceptance of the proposed site (the "**Remote Site Acquisition Deadline**"). We may extend the Primary Site Acquisition Deadline or any Remote Site Acquisition Deadline by up to 60 days in our sole discretion, and we may require you and your Owners to execute a general release (the current form of which is attached as Appendix G to the Franchise Agreement) as a condition of our agreeing to grant such extension. If we have accepted a site for your Primary Center and you are unable or unwilling to acquire that site or an alternative site that we accept by the Primary Site Acquisition Deadline, we may terminate the Franchise Agreement. (Franchise Agreement - Section 4.4(b))

- 3. **Construction Assistance.** We will make available to you specifications for the applicable Center type, including minimum requirements for the inventory storage area, Infusion Pharmacy, Infusion Suite, and the exterior and interior design and layout, as applicable. You must engage designers, architects, and engineers to adapt the Center exterior and interior design and layout, fixtures, furnishings, signs, Trade Dress, and equipment to meet our specifications. We reserve the right to designate or approve such designers, architects, and engineers. We will review the architectural drawings and specifications for the Center construction showing all leasehold improvements, interior designs, and elevations (collectively, "**Plans**"), which we must approve prior to their submission to permitting. We may, in our sole discretion, inspect the construction or photographs of the construction. (Franchise Agreement Section 4.5)
- 4. **Initial Training.** We will provide Initial Training in the System and our policies and procedures to your Required Trainees. See "Training", below in this Item. (Franchise Agreement Section 5.1)

- 5. **Manuals.** We will provide you with electronic access to our Manuals for as long as this Agreement or a successor franchise agreement remains in effect. (Franchise Agreement Section 6.1(a))
- 6. **Patient Documents.** We will provide you with medical forms, patient agreements, and related waivers for use in your VC Business (collectively, "**Patient Documents**"), which you must adapt to comply with applicable laws and regulations. We must approve any changes to the form of any Patient Document. (Franchise Agreement Section 6.3(f))
- 7. **Opening Approval.** We will approve your VC Business opening, provided that you have met all of our requirements for opening, including providing us with a certificate of occupancy and complying with the Plans and your pre-opening marketing obligations. (Franchise Agreement Section 4.6).

Ongoing Assistance

During the operation of your VC Business:

- 1. **Update System Standards.** If we, in our sole discretion, amend, modify, or supplement the System Standards, we will provide you with access to the updated Manuals or System Standards. You must comply with revised mandatory System Standards within 30 days after we transmit the updates, unless otherwise specified. (Franchise Agreement Sections 7.3(c))
- 2. **Review Advertising.** We will review any advertising or promotional programs or materials that you develop. If our written approval is not received within 15 days from the date we received the material, the material is considered disapproved. (Franchise Agreement Sections 7.3(c))
- 3. **Brand Fund Management.** We will manage the Brand Fund as described below in this Item, if we establish one. We will prepare an unaudited statement of contributions and expenditures for the Brand Fund and make it available within 60 days after the close of our fiscal year to franchisees who make a written request for a copy. (Franchise Agreement Section 7.2(a))
- 4. **Requested Consulting Services**. We will provide you with additional consulting services with respect to the operation of the VC Business upon your reasonable request and subject to the availability of our personnel. We will make available to you information about new System developments, techniques, and improvements. We may provide such additional consulting services through the distribution of printed or filmed/video material, an Intranet or other electronic forum, meetings or seminars, teleconferences, webinars, or in person. If such services are rendered in person other than at our office, you must pay us a fee and our expenses. (Franchise Agreement Section 5.5)
- 5. **Relocation Review.** We will evaluate sites in the Territory to which you propose to relocate any Center or to develop a Remote Center. (Franchise Agreement Sections 4.3 and 4.7)
- 6. **Pricing.** If we determine that we may lawfully require you to charge certain prices for goods or services, certain minimum prices for goods or services, or certain maximum prices

for goods or services, you must adhere to our pricing policies periodically stated in the Manuals or otherwise in writing.

Time to Open

We estimate that the typical length of time between signing a Franchise Agreement and opening your VC Business is approximately 200 days. Factors affecting this length of time include, among others: ability to select a site and negotiate a satisfactory lease; hiring of the requisite employees; successful completion of Initial Training; local ordinances or community requirements; delivery of fixtures, equipment, and signs; issuance of all necessary licenses, permits and approvals; and procuring required insurance.

You must open the VC Business no later than 330 days after the effective date of the Franchise Agreement and within 270 days after your landlord delivers possession of the Primary Center site to you (the "**Opening Deadline**"). We may extend this deadline, in our sole discretion, which we may condition on your agreeing to pay an extension fee of \$2,500 for each month (or portion of a month) for which the deadline is extended and your and your Owners' executing a general release (the current form of which is attached as Appendix G to the Franchise Agreement).

Advertising

Our Marketing. We may periodically formulate, develop, produce, and conduct, at our sole discretion, advertising or promotional programs in the form and media that we determine to be most effective. We may make available for you to purchase approved advertising and promotional materials, including signs, posters, collaterals, etc. that we have prepared.

If we conduct media advertising, we may use direct mail, print, radio, Internet, or television, which may be local, regional, or national in scope. We may produce the marketing materials inhouse or employ a local, regional, or national advertising agency. We are not obligated to conduct any advertising or marketing programs within your market.

Local Marketing. You must use your best efforts to promote your VC Business in your Territory. You must cooperate with neighboring VC Businesses on any marketing impacting their market. In each calendar year, you must spend at least 1% of the Gross Revenue earned in the previous calendar year on local advertising and promotional activities (the "**Marketing Spending Requirement**"). Your Marketing Spending Requirement is in addition to your Marketing Fee (if applicable).

We have the right to designate in the Manuals the types of expenditures that will or will not count toward the Marketing Spending Requirement. At our request, you must submit appropriate documentation to verify compliance with the Marketing Spending Requirement. If you fail to spend (or prove that you spent) the Marketing Spending Requirement in any calendar year, then we may, in addition to and without limiting our other rights and remedies, require you to pay us the shortfall as an additional Marketing Fee or to pay us the shortfall for us to spend on local marketing for your VC Business.

You must participate in such advertising, promotional, and community outreach programs that we may specify periodically, at your own expense, consistent with any policies and guidelines that we establish. Any direct marketing (including any in-person marketing, digital, or email

marketing, and direct mail marketing) must be directed only to those Patients and Referral Sources identified in Item 12.

You must ensure that all of your advertising, marketing, promotional, Patient relationship management, public relations, telemarketing, email marketing, and other brand related programs and materials that you or your agents or representatives develop or implement relating to the VC Business are completely clear, factual and not misleading; comply with all applicable laws; are conducted in a dignified manner; conform to the highest ethical standards; and comply with the advertising and marketing policies that we periodically specify.

As stated above, you must submit to us in writing for our prior approval all sales promotion materials and advertising that have not been prepared by or previously approved by us. If our written approval is not received within 15 days from the date we received the material, the material is considered disapproved. We will have the final decision on all creative development of advertising and promotional messages. We reserve the right to require you to discontinue the use of any advertising or marketing materials at any time for any reason.

Grand Opening Advertising. In connection with the opening of the VC Business, you must spend a minimum of \$5,000 for grand opening advertising and promotion beginning 30 days before, and ending 30 days after, the opening of your VC Business consistent with a plan that you must submit to us. We have the right to modify your grand opening plan, in our sole discretion, and may require you to use a public relations firm to assist with your grand opening. No amount paid by you for your grand opening will be credited toward the Marketing Spending Requirement. You must provide us with supporting documentation evidencing these expenditures upon request.

Marketing Fund. We may, but are not obligated to, establish the Brand Fund, a segregated or independent fund into which all Marketing Fees will be paid. While currently we do not collect the Marketing Fee, we may collect a monthly Marketing Fee of up to 1% of your Gross Revenue from you for contribution to the Brand Fund.

We may use monies in the Brand Fund and any earnings on the Brand Fund account for any costs associated with advertising (media and production), branding, marketing, public relations and/or promotional programs and materials, and any other activities we believe would benefit the Vital Care® brand or the VC Businesses generally, including advertising campaigns in various media, including Digital Marketing (as defined below); creation, maintenance, and optimization of the System Website, other websites, or branded applications; keyword or adword purchasing programs; conducting and managing social media activities; direct mail advertising; market research, including secret shoppers and customer satisfaction surveys; branding studies; employing advertising and/or public relations agencies; purchasing promotional items; the developing and maintaining customer loyalty and lead generation programs; conducting and administering promotions, contests, giveaways, public relations events, and community involvement activities; and providing promotional and other marketing materials and services to our franchisees. We have the right to direct all marketing programs, with the final decision over creative concepts, materials, and media used in the programs and their placement. We do not guarantee that you will benefit from the Brand Fund in proportion to your contributions to the Brand Fund.

We will make any sales and other materials produced with Brand Fund monies available to you without charge or at a reasonable cost, and we will deposit the proceeds of such sales into the Brand Fund.

We will not use the Brand Fund for anything whose sole purpose is the marketing of franchises; however, the System Website, public relations activities, community involvement activities, and other activities supported by the Brand Fund may contain information about franchising opportunities.

We will not use any contributions to the Brand Fund to defray our general operating expenses, except for reasonable administrative costs and overhead we incur in activities reasonably related to the administration of the Brand Fund or the management of Brand Fund-supported programs (including the pro-rata amount of salaries of our personnel who devote time to Brand Fund activities and retainers and fees for outside agencies). We may use monies in the Brand Fund to pay for an independent audit of the Brand Fund, if we elect to have it audited.

We will not be deemed a fiduciary with respect to any Marketing Fees we receive or administer. While we are not required to have an independent audit of the Brand Fund completed, we will prepare an unaudited statement of contributions and expenditures for the Brand Fund and make it available within 60 days after the close of our fiscal year to franchisees who make a written request for a copy.

If we or our affiliates operate any VC Businesses, we or our affiliates will contribute to the Brand Fund a percentage of the receipts of those VC Businesses, on the same basis as required for franchisees.

As of the date of this Disclosure Document, we have not created a Brand Fund. Consequently, there were no Brand Fund expenditures, and no advertising funds were or are planned to be used to solicit new franchise sales. Any sums in the Brand Fund at the end of any year will carry-over in the Brand into the next fiscal year.

Digital Marketing. We may, in our sole discretion, establish and operate websites, social media accounts (such as Facebook, Twitter, Instagram, Pinterest, etc.), applications, keyword or adword purchasing programs, mobile applications, or other means of digital advertising on the Internet or any electronic communications network (collectively, "**Digital Marketing**") that are intended to promote the Marks, your VC Business, and the entire network of VC Businesses. We will have the sole right to control all aspects of any Digital Marketing, including those related to your VC Business.

Unless we consent otherwise in writing, you and your employees may not, directly or indirectly, conduct or be involved in any Digital Marketing that use the Marks or that relate to the VC Business or the network. If we permit you or your employees to conduct any Digital Marketing, you or your employees must comply with any policies, standards, guidelines, or content requirements that we establish periodically and must immediately modify or delete any Digital Marketing that we determine, in our sole discretion, is not compliant with such policies, standards, guidelines, or requirements. If we permit you or your employees to conduct Digital Marketing, we will have the right to retain full control over all websites, social media accounts, mobile applications or other means of digital advertising that we have permitted you to use. We may withdraw our approval for any Digital Marketing or suspend or terminate your use of any Digital Marketing platforms at any time.

Currently, you are not authorized to have a website for your VC Business or to have a webpage related to your VC Business on any third-party website. As part of our Digital Marketing, we or one of our designees will operate and maintain a System Website, which will include basic information related to the VC Business.

Advertising Cooperatives. We currently do not have any advertising cooperatives and have no plans to form such cooperatives in the immediate future. However, you must join and actively participate in any organizations or associations of franchisees or advertising cooperatives that we establish or that are established at our direction for the purpose of promoting, coordinating, and purchasing advertising in local, regional, or national areas where there are multiple VC Businesses, and you must abide by the bylaws, rules, and regulations duly required by such advertising cooperative, which we have the right to mandate or approve if and when we form such cooperative.

If we form an advertising cooperative, we will have the right to determine how membership will be defined, whether any VC Businesses owned by us or our affiliates will participate in the cooperative, and whether we, an affiliate, a franchisee, or a third-party will administer the cooperative. The Advertising Cooperative, if applicable, may require you to spend additional funds on marketing programs conducted by the advertising cooperative, which may be in addition to your Marketing Fee. Any amounts that you contribute to an Advertising Cooperative will count towards your compliance with the Marketing Spending Requirement. There is no cap on this potential spending obligation. If we form an advertising cooperative, we will make any governing documents available to you for your review.

Advertising Councils. We currently do not have an advertising council composed of franchisees to advise us on our advertising policies. We may decide to implement an advertising council or franchisee advisory council in the future, at which point we will set policies related to such council. If we form such a council, we may appoint members, allow franchisees to elect members, or have a mix of appointed and elected positions, which may include both franchisees and our representatives. Any advertising or franchisee council will be advisory and will not have any decision-making authority. We will have the right to modify or dissolve any councils that we create.

Technology System

As stated in Item 8, you must obtain, maintain, and use the Technology System that we periodically specify in the Manuals to (i) enter and track all prescriptions, sales, and orders, (ii) update inventory, (iii) enter and manage your Patients' and Referral Sources' contact information, (iv) generate sales reports and analysis relating to the VC Business, (v) maintain and transmit to us financial and operating data, as required in the Manuals, and (vi) provide other services relating to the operation of the VC Business.

Currently, the required Technology System includes a Microsoft Windows® computer, Datamax® label printer, scanner, business class high-speed Internet connection, Adobe Acrobat® Reader, Google® Chrome, and our Pharmacy Software. We estimate that the cost to purchase the Technology System is \$13,000 to \$15,200, plus the Pharmacy Software Fee.

You must sign the Pharmacy Software License (under which we grant you a sublicense to use the Pharmacy Software) and pay the Pharmacy Software Fee. Currently, the Pharmacy Software Fee is \$1,500 per month for the first Center (for a block of five concurrent users), \$750 per month for each additional Center, and \$500 per month for each additional block of five concurrent users. If you sign a Renewal or Transfer Addendum, you must sign the Pharmacy Software License and begin using the Pharmacy Software in connection with the applicable VC Business within 30 days after the date of the Addendum.

You must maintain the Technology System in good working order at your expense. You must replace, upgrade, or update the Technology System as we may require periodically. We will establish reasonable deadlines for implementation of any changes to our Technology System requirements, but there are no contractual limitations on our right to require changes to the Technology System.

We currently do not require you to enter into any maintenance, updating, upgrading, or support contracts related to the Technology System; however, you are responsible for the consequences if the Technology System is not properly operated, maintained, and upgraded or if the Technology System (or any of its components) fails to operate continuously or not as expected. We, our affiliates, and third-party vendors are not obligated to provide you with any ongoing maintenance, repairs, upgrades, or updates. Vendors may be able to offer optional maintenance, updating, upgrading, or support contracts to you, which we estimate may cost \$1,200 per year.

You, at all times, must give us unrestricted access (including users IDs and passwords, if necessary) to the Technology System for the purposes of downloading and transferring data via a network connection that we specify (subject to any limitation imposed by applicable law regarding patient privacy and confidentiality). There are no contractual limitations on our right to access or use data stored in the Technology System.

Your Technology System will be dedicated for business uses relating to the operation of the VC Business. Your employees must be adequately trained in the use of the Technology System and our related policies and procedures. You may not load or permit any unauthorized programs or games on any hardware included in the Technology System.

<u>Manuals</u>

We may amend, modify, or supplement the Manuals at any time, so long as such amendments, modifications, or supplements will, in our good faith opinion, benefit us and our existing and future franchisees or will otherwise improve the System. You must comply with revised System Standards and procedures within 30 days after we transmit the updates, unless otherwise specified. As of the date of this Disclosure Document, there were 995 pages in our Manuals. The Manuals Tables of Contents are attached as Exhibit L to this Disclosure Document.

Training

Initial Training. Your Required Trainees must personally attend and satisfactorily complete our Initial Training before you open your VC Business. We will provide Initial Training as soon as practicable after the signing and delivery of the Franchise Agreement at, in our discretion, our offices (currently in Meridian, Mississippi), any other location we designate, or remotely via recorded media, teleconference, videoconference, the Internet, webinar, or any other means, as we determine. Initial Training currently consists of four days of training at our offices (or virtually as a result of health and safety restrictions). We reserve the right to modify the length, location, and timing of Initial Training. We may waive a portion of Initial Training or alter the training schedule if we determine that your Required Trainees have sufficient prior experience or training.

The cost of providing instructors, facilities, and materials for your Required Trainees is included in the Franchise Fee, provided that all of your trainees are trained during the same training session. If space is available, you may bring more than two representatives to Initial

Training. We reserve the right to charge a training fee of \$1,000 for each applicable training session, which we may increase upon 60 days' written notice to you, for (i) each person in excess of your two Required Trainees, (ii) each person who is repeating the course or replacing a person who did not pass, and (iii) each subsequent Operating Principal, Key Manager, or employee who attend the course. You are responsible for any travel and living expenses, wages, and other expenses incurred by your trainees, employees, and representatives relating to any training programs, meetings, or conferences and for reimbursing us for any travel and living expenses incurred by our employees or agents relating to providing any additional training, remedial training, or consulting services at your VC Business.

Our Initial Training currently consists of the following:

TRAINING PROGRAM

Subject	Hours of Classroom Training	Hours of On the Job Training	Location
Vital Care Introduction and Update	0.5	0	
Introduction to Home Infusion Therapies	1.0	0	
Home Infusion Reimbursement	2	0	
Vital Systems	2	0	
Quality Concepts in Home Infusion Pharmacy	2	0	
Introduction to USP	1.5	0	Our offices in Meridian,
Business Development	1	0	Mississippi or online
Establishing an Ambulatory Infusion Center and Home Infusion Service	1	0	
Inventory Control	1	0	
Documentation Guidelines for Medical Necessity	1	0	
Vital Systems lab	1	1	
Home Infusion Referral process	2	2	
TOTAL	16	3	

Our Manuals, which includes our Marketing Manual, SERVE as our instructional material in our training programs.

Our Vice President of Franchise Development, Dr. Chris Newlin, has supervised our training program since April 2022. Our other instructors include Brad Pigott, our Director of Information Technology since January 2012, who has Vital Systems and CareTend experience; Dr. Donny Mai, our Clinical Services Manager since December 2019, who has home infusion therapies experience; Traci Branning, our Infusion Nurse Specialist since April 2018, who has infusion nursing experience; Elizabeth Milne, our Director of Franchise Training since April 2023 (and formerly our Training and Development Manager since 2021), who has franchise onboarding and implementation experience. Other members of our management team, as well as additional training staff and instructors, will provide training and assistance to you based on their qualifications in specific aspects of the System. Our instructors generally have between 4 and 10 years of experience in the infusion industry.

Your Required Trainees must successfully complete Initial Training at least ten days before the Opening Deadline. We will determine, in our discretion, what constitutes successful completion of the program. If your Required Trainees are unable to successfully complete, in our sole discretion, Initial Training for any reason, your Required Trainees must repeat Initial Training or you must send replacement Required Trainees to complete Initial Training. If your Required Trainees have not, in our sole discretion, successfully completed Initial Training 10 days before the Opening Deadline, we may terminate the Franchise Agreement, in which case we will not refund the Franchise Fee or any other fees paid by you.

Third-Party Training. In addition to the other training requirements described in this Item 11, we may require your pharmacist and those of your employees that we designate, depending on their experience, to attend and successfully complete (as determined by us in our sole discretion), at your expense, sterile compounding training prior to the opening of your VC Business. Such training typically lasts 40-45 hours and will be conducted by third parties approved by us. The estimated cost of sterile compounding training ranges from \$500 to \$3,000.

Additional Training. We may periodically conduct mandatory or optional training programs for your Required Trainees and/or your employees in person in our office or at a location that we designate or via recorded media, teleconference, videoconference, the Internet, webinar, or any other means, as we determine. There will be no charge for training programs that we require you or your employees to attend and satisfactorily complete, but we may charge you a reasonable fee for optional training programs.

If, in our sole judgment, you fail to maintain the quality and service standards set forth in the Manuals, we may, in addition to all of our other rights and remedies, assign trainers to the VC Business to retrain VC Business employees and restore service levels and/or require you or your employees to repeat Initial Training or attend additional training programs at a location that we designate. We may charge a reasonable fee for each such trainer assigned to your VC Business (currently \$500 per day). We may increase the amount to be charged for each trainer upon 60 days' prior written notice.

If your Key Manager ceases to be employed by you at the VC Business and you are unable to immediately appoint and train a new Key Manager, we may, in our sole discretion and for a reasonable fee, provide a Key Manager to work at your VC Business temporarily until a new Key Manager is appointed and trained.

Conferences and Meetings. You, your Operating Principal, your Key Managers, or any of your representatives that we designate must attend franchise conventions, meetings, and teleconferences that we may require periodically in the Manuals or otherwise in writing. We, in our sole discretion, will designate the time and place of any meetings, which may be held inperson or remotely via teleconference or web seminar. We will be responsible for arranging meetings and providing meeting materials. We may require you to pay us a reasonable registration fee for you and each of your representatives. If you or any of your representatives fail to attend any events that we require you and/or they to attend, regardless of the reason for the absence, you must pay us the registration fee that each absent required attendee would have incurred plus \$500 for each absent required attendee, unless we have previously excused them in writing in our sole discretion.

Training by You. You and/or your Operating Principal and your Key Managers are responsible for training all of your other employees (and subsequent Key Managers) in accordance with our standards and training programs. If, in our sole judgment, you fail to properly

train your employees in accordance with our standards, we may prohibit you from training additional employees and require them either to attend training at our headquarters or pay for our costs and expenses to send one of our representatives to train them at your VC Business.

Item 12

TERRITORY

Your Territory. We will designate a Territory in which you will have certain limited protected rights, as further detailed below. Your Territory will be defined by geographic boundaries, zip codes, or political boundaries and will be specified on Appendix A to the Franchise Agreement. The size of your Territory will depend on factors such as the concentration of the population, age of the population, number and types of Referral Sources, market share potential, and number of competitors in the surrounding area. Consequently, the size of your Territory may vary from the territory granted to other franchisees.

Your Limited Territorial Protection. You will not receive an exclusive territory. You may face competition from other franchisees, from outlets that we own, or from other channels of distribution or competitive brands that we control. However, during the Term, provided you are in compliance with the Franchise Agreement, we and our affiliates will not open or operate, or license a third-party to open or operate, a physical premises (whether a Primary Center or a Remote Center) for a VC Business within your Territory.

Rights Reserved to Us and Our Affiliates. Except for the limitations described in the preceding paragraph, we and our affiliates have the right to conduct any business activities, under any name, in any geographic area, and at any location, regardless of the proximity to or effect on your VC Business. Among other things, we and our affiliates have the right to:

- (a) establish, or license others to establish, businesses that use the System or elements of the System and offer products or services that are similar or identical to the VC Offerings (i) under the Marks from a physical premises (including a Primary Center or Remote Center) located anywhere outside of the Territory or (ii) under names, symbols, or marks other than the Marks from a physical premises located anywhere, including inside and outside of the Territory;
- (b) market, offer, sell, and/or provide (or authorize others to market, offer, sell, and/or provide) VC Offerings by any means using the Marks or other marks to Referral Sources and Patients located anywhere, including in homes or businesses within the Territory, provided that we, our affiliates, and our designees will not prepare or provide the VC Offerings from a physical premises (including any Center) operating under the Marks that is located within the Territory;
- (c) advertise and promote (or authorize others to advertise and promote) VC Businesses and VC Offerings using the Marks in any manner anywhere, including inside and outside of the Territory; and
- (d) acquire, be acquired by, or merge with other companies with existing infusion or pharmaceutical facilities or businesses anywhere (including inside or outside of the Territory) and, even if such businesses are located in and operate Centers in the Territory and/or service Patients that reside in the Territory, (i) convert the other businesses to the Vital Care® name, (ii) permit the other businesses to continue to operate under another name, and/or (iii) permit the businesses to operate under another name and convert existing VC Businesses to that other name.

You have no exclusive or protected rights with respect to any actual or potential Patients or Referral Sources located within the Territory. We and our affiliates do not currently operate, franchise, or plan to operate or franchise a business under a different trademark that sells or will sell goods or services similar to those that you will offer, but we reserve the right to do so. We and our affiliates may use other channels of distribution, such as the Internet, catalog sales, telemarketing, or other direct marketing, to make sales within your Territory using the Marks or other trademarks. We will not compensate you for any of our activities in your Territory, even if they have an impact on your VC Business.

Territorial Rights. You are only granted the right to operate the VC Business from physical premises (including a Primary Center and, if applicable, Remote Centers) located within the Territory. You may market, offer, sell, and/or provide the VC Offerings to existing or prospective Patients or Referral Sources located anywhere, including inside and outside of the Territory, in accordance with any rules and restrictions we specify in our Manuals or otherwise in writing (which we may modify from time to time), including restrictions that may curtail, limit, or regulate certain activities outside of the Territory. However, you have no right to (a) provide the VC Offerings at any location other than the Centers or the residence or workplace of a Patient or (b) use the Marks or the System in any wholesale, e-commerce, or other channel of distribution besides the operation of the VC Business (including via the internet, catalog sales, telemarketing, and other direct marketing).

Modifications to Territorial Rights. As long as you are in compliance with the Franchise Agreement, your limited rights in the Territory will not be modified for any reason, except by mutual written agreement signed by both parties. During the Term, you must meet certain minimum performance levels in each applicable calendar year (the "Minimum Performance Levels"). Specifically, your total Gross Revenue must be \$500,000 or greater during the first full calendar year of operation of your VC Business, and \$1,000,000 or greater during the second and each subsequent full calendar year of operation of your VC Business. If you fail to meet the Minimum Performance Levels in any applicable calendar year or otherwise default under the Franchise Agreement, we may reduce the size of your Territory, terminate the Franchise Agreement, or exercise other remedies outlined in the Franchise Agreement.

Remote Centers. As stated in Item 1, we may, in our sole discretion, authorize you (or, in the case of a Remote Infusion Clinic, your affiliate) to operate within the Territory one or more Remote Centers that are located at a different location than the Primary Center. If you wish to open and operate a Remote Center, you must (i) obtain our written consent, as evidenced by your and our execution of a Remote Center Authorization, (ii) comply with our site selection, site acquisition, and site construction requirements in connection with the development of the Remote Center, and (iii) operate the Remote Center as part of the VC Business consistent with the terms of the Franchise Agreement.

Rights to Acquire Additional VC Businesses. If we propose to open and operate, or to license a third-party to open and operate, a physical presence (whether a Primary Center or a Remote Center) in a geographic area located outside of your Territory, and from which you have derived Gross Revenue that exceeds \$500,000 in the most recently completed calendar year from Patients and patients referred by Referral Sources located within such geographic area, we may in our sole discretion grant you the option to acquire a new franchise under our then-current form of franchise agreement (which may contain terms materially different from those contained in your existing Franchise Agreement. If you do not exercise such option within 30 days after receiving our written notice, we may in our sole discretion revoke such option and proceed to open and operate, or to license a third-party to open and operate, the physical presence (whether

a Primary Center or a Remote Center) in such geographic area. Except as provided in this paragraph, you do not have any options, rights of first refusal, or similar rights to acquire additional VC Businesses.

Relocation. If you would like to relocate any Center used in the VC Business, you must secure our written consent. Our approval will not be unreasonably withheld, provided (i) the new location for the Center is satisfactory to us and located within the Territory, (ii) your lease, if any, for the new location complies with our then-current requirements, (iii) you comply with our then-current requirements for constructing and furnishing the new location, (iv) the new location will not, as determined in our sole discretion, materially and adversely affect the Gross Revenue of any other VC Business, (v) you have fully performed and complied with each provision of the Franchise Agreement within the last three years prior to, and as of, the date we consent to such relocation (the "Relocation Request Date"), (vi) you are not in default, and no event exists which with the giving of notice and/or passage of time would constitute a default, exists as of the Relocation Request Date, and (vii) you have met all of our then-current training requirements. If your Lease expires or is terminated, you must secure our approval of another site and enter into a lease for the new approved site within 90 days.

Item 13

TRADEMARKS

We grant you the right to operate a patient infusion and pharmaceutical business under the Vital Care® mark and other trademarks, service marks, trade names, signs, associated designs, artwork, and logos that we specify periodically (the "Marks").

We have registered the following Marks on the Principal Register of the United States Patent and Trademark Office ("**USPTO**") and filed all required affidavits with respect to each of the Marks:

Mark	Registration No.	Registration Date
VITAL CARE	2,169,655	June 30, 1998 (Renewed)
3	2,312,058	January 25, 2000 (Renewed)

We also have applied to register the following Marks on the Principal Register of the USPTO:

Mark	Application No.	Application Date	
VITAL CARE INFUSION SERVICES	97/347926	April 5, 2022	

Mark	Application No.	Application Date
vitalcare INFUSION SERVICES	97/347916	April 5, 2022
C	97/347892	April 5, 2022
vitalcare INFUSION SERVICES	97/347921	April 5, 2022
	97/347903	April 5, 2022

We do not have federal registration for these five Marks. Therefore, these Marks do not have as many legal benefits and rights as a federally registered trademark. If our right to use these Marks is challenged, you may have to change to an alternative trademark, which may increase your expenses.

There are no currently effective determinations of the USPTO, Trademark Trial and Appeal Board, the Trademark Administrator of any state, or any court; nor is there any pending infringement, opposition or cancellation proceedings, or material litigation, involving any of the Marks. We do not know of any superior prior rights or infringing uses that could materially affect your use of any of the Marks. There are no currently effective agreements that significantly limit our rights to use or license the use of the Marks listed above in a manner material to the franchise.

You may also use certain other Marks owned by or licensed to us in the operation of your VC Business. You must use the Marks only in strict accordance with the Franchise Agreement and our Manuals. You may not use any Mark (i) as part of any corporate or legal business name, (ii) with any prefix, suffix or other modifying words, terms, designs or symbols (other than logos we have licensed to you or that we have otherwise approved in writing), (iii) in selling any unauthorized services or products, (iv) as part of any domain name, electronic address, metatag, social media account, or otherwise in connection with any website or other electronic medium without our consent, or (v) in any other manner we have not expressly authorized in writing. You must display the Marks in a manner that we specify on signage at your VC Business and on all written materials, forms, advertising, promotional materials, supplies, employee uniforms, business cards, receipts, letterhead, contracts, stationary, and other materials we designate. Upon receipt of notice from us, you must discontinue, alter or substitute any of the Marks as we direct.

You must display in a conspicuous location in or upon your VC Business, or in a manner that we specify, a sign containing the following notice (or an alternative notice that we specify): "This business is owned and operated independently by [name of franchisee] who is an authorized licensed user of the trademark "Vital Care®," which is a trademark owned by Vital Care Infusion Services, LLC." You must include this notice or other similar language that we specify on all forms, advertising, promotional materials, business cards, receipts, letterhead, contracts, stationary, and other written materials we designate, which requirements may vary based on your Center type.

You must promptly notify us if any other person or Entity attempts to use any of the Marks or any colorable imitation of any of the Marks. You must immediately notify us of any infringement of or challenge to your use of any of the Marks. We will have the right to take any action that we consider appropriate, but the Franchise Agreement does not require us to take any action to protect your right to use any of the Marks or to participate in your defense and/or indemnify you for expenses or damages if you are a party to an administrative or judicial proceeding involving any of the Marks. We will have the right to control any administrative proceeding or litigation related to the Marks. We will be entitled to retain any and all proceeds, damages, and other sums, including attorneys' fees, recovered or owed to us or our affiliates in connection with any such action. You agree to execute all documents and render any other assistance we may deem necessary to any such proceeding or any effort to maintain the continued validity and enforceability of the Marks.

If we decide that you should modify or discontinue using any of the Marks, or use one or more additional or substitute service marks or trademarks, you must comply with our directions in the time that we reasonably specify, and neither we nor any of its affiliates will have any obligation to reimburse you for the cost of complying with our directions.

Item 14

PATENTS, COPYRIGHTS AND PROPRIETARY INFORMATION

We own no rights in, or licenses to, any patents or patent applications.

Except as provided below, we own no rights in, or licenses to, any copyrights. We have not registered any copyrights with the United States Copyright Office that are relevant to your VC Business. However, we claim copyrights with respect to our advertising materials and our Manuals, as well as other materials we may periodically develop. There are no determinations of the Copyright Office or any court regarding any of our copyrights. There are no agreements limiting the use of any copyrights by us.

Any copyrights used by you in your VC Business belong solely to us. You agree to notify us in writing of any suspected infringement of our copyrights. We have exclusive rights to bring an action for infringement and retain any amounts recovered in that action and to control any infringement proceeding, whether brought by or against us or you. We have no obligation to defend or otherwise protect you against any claims involving any copyright, including any copyright infringement claim, or to indemnify you for any losses you may incur as a result of our copyrights infringing the rights of any other copyright owner. If requested by us, you will discontinue the use of the subject matter covered by any copyright used in connection with your VC Business.

During the term of your Franchise Agreement, we may disclose in confidence to you, either orally or in writing, certain trade secrets, know-how, and other confidential information relating to the System, our business, our vendor relationships, our classes, or the construction, management, operation, or promotion of the VC Business (collectively, "Proprietary Information"). The Proprietary Information includes any Patient or Referral Source lists and records, including personal information that you collect from your Patients or Referral Sources. You may not, nor may you permit any person or Entity to, use or disclose any Proprietary Information (including any portion of the Manuals) to any other person, except to the extent necessary for your employees to perform their functions in the operation of your VC Business. You must take reasonable precautions necessary to protect Proprietary Information from unauthorized use or disclosure, including conducting orientation and training programs for your employees to inform them of your obligation to protect Proprietary Information and their related responsibilities and obligations. At our request, you must require anyone who may have access to the Proprietary Information to execute non-disclosure agreements in a form satisfactory to us that identifies us as a third-party beneficiary of such covenants with the independent right to enforce the agreement. You will be liable to us for any unauthorized use or disclosure of Proprietary Information by any employee or other person to whom you disclose Proprietary Information.

<u>Item 15</u>

OBLIGATION TO PARTICIPATE IN THE ACTUAL OPERATION OF THE FRANCHISE BUSINESS

At all times that your VC Business is open for business, it must be under the personal, onpremises supervision of your Operating Principal or a Key Manager. In addition, your Primary Center must be staffed at all times the Center is open to the public by a licensed pharmacist, your Key Manager (who may be your licensed pharmacist), and a person who has successfully completed our training program and is qualified to perform the patient services.

You or your Operating Principal and your Key Manager must successfully complete our Initial Training and any other training programs that we may require. You may not permit your VC Business to be operated, managed, directed, or controlled by any other person or entity without our prior written consent.

Your Operating Principal must have at least a 25% ownership interest in your Entity, must have authority over all business decisions related to your VC Business, and must have the power to bind you in all dealings with us. In addition, you must appoint a Key Manager to devote his or her full time to the management of the day-to-day operations of your VC Business, who may also be the Operating Principal. The Key Manager is not required to have an ownership interest in your Entity. You must provide us with written notice of your Operating Principal and Key Manager at least 60 days prior to opening and may not change your Operating Principal and Key Manager without our prior approval.

If your Key Manager ceases to be employed by you at the VC Business, you must hire a new Key Manager, and have the new Key Manager successfully complete Initial Training, within 30 days after your former Key Manager's employment at the VC Business ends. If you are unable to immediately appoint and train a Key Manager, we may, in our sole discretion, provide a Key Manager to work at your VC Business temporarily until a new Key Manager is appointed and trained. In such instances, you will pay to us our actual costs and expenses for such temporary Key Manager so assigned to the VC Business, including, without limitation, such Key Manager's

salary and travel and living expenses. In addition, we may charge you a reasonable fee for this service.

We may require you to obtain from your officers, directors, Key Managers, your Owners' spouses, salespeople, and other individuals that we may designate executed agreements containing nondisclosure and noncompete covenants in a form acceptable to us and specifically identifying us as having the independent right to enforce them.

Each Owner, including the Operating Principal, must sign the Payment and Performance Guarantee (the "Guarantee"), the current form of which is attached as Appendix C to the Franchise Agreement, assuming and agreeing to discharge all obligations of the franchisee under the Franchise Agreement and agreeing to comply with the confidentiality, indemnification, covenant not to compete, and assignment provisions of the Franchise Agreement.

Item 16

RESTRICTIONS ON WHAT THE FRANCHISEE MAY SELL

You may market, offer, sell, and/or provide the VC Offerings to existing or prospective Patients or Referral Sources located anywhere, including inside and outside of the Territory consistent with any rules and restrictions that we specify in our Manuals or otherwise in writing (which we may modify periodically), including restrictions that may curtail, limit, or regulate certain activities outside of the Territory.

You must offer the specific VC Offerings that we require in the Manuals or otherwise in writing. We may change these specifications periodically, and we may designate specific VC Offerings as optional or mandatory. You must offer all VC Offerings that we designate as mandatory. You must maintain a sufficient supply of required products (including pharmaceuticals, supplies, and equipment necessary to provide the Therapies) to meet the inventory standards we prescribe in the Manuals (or to meet reasonably anticipated customer demand, if we have not prescribed specific standards).

You must perform the Therapies in accordance with the methods and techniques that are part of the System and may not permit anyone to perform the Therapies unless they have successfully completed our training program and obtained any required third-party certifications. You must offer Patients the opportunity to have Therapies provided in their homes.

You must provide prescription medications only to patients pursuant to a prescription from such patients' licensed physicians and must comply with all applicable laws concerning the sale or transfer of pharmaceuticals to other health care providers. All pharmaceuticals used in your VC Business, whether for Therapies provided in Remote Centers or at Patients' homes, must be compounded and dispensed from your Infusion Pharmacy.

We have the right to grant, deny, or revoke approval of products, services, Therapies, suppliers, or service providers based solely on our judgment. If we revoke approval of a previously-approved product, service, or Therapy, you must immediately discontinue offering the product, service, or Therapy and may continue to sell the product only from your existing inventory for up to 30 days following our disapproval. We have the right to shorten this period if, in our opinion, the continued sale of the product would prove detrimental to our reputation. After the 30-

day period, or such shorter period that we may designate, you must dispose of your remaining previously-approved inventory as we direct.

You may not use vendor relationships that you establish through your association with us or the Vital Care® brand for any other purpose besides the operation of your VC Business, unless we consent in writing. You agree to purchase products solely for resale to retail customers, and not for resale or redistribution to any other party, including other Vital Care® franchisees. You may not offer products or services in connection with the Marks on any website on the Internet or any other electronic communication network unless we consent in writing.

Item 17

RENEWAL, TERMINATION, TRANSFER AND DISPUTE RESOLUTION

THE FRANCHISE RELATIONSHIP

The table below lists certain important provisions of the Franchise Agreement. You should read these provisions in the form of Franchise Agreement attached to this Disclosure Document as Exhibit C.

	Provision	Section in Franchise Agreement	Summary
a.	Length of the franchise term	Section 2.1	Begins on the Effective Date of your Franchise Agreement and continues for ten years from the Effective Date.
b.	Renewal or extension of the term	Sections 2.2, 2.3	You may enter into two additional consecutive successor ten- year terms, subject to compliance with the conditions in (c) below. We will have the right, however, not to enter into a successor term if, at the time of your written notice of intent to renew or the expiration of the then-current term, we are not then offering franchises to new or existing franchise owners on a system-wide basis.
C.	Requirements for franchisee to renew or extend	Section 2.2	Requirements include: You have notified us of your intent to renew at least three months in advance but no more than six months in advance; you have substantially complied with the Franchise Agreement during the term; no Event of Default or event which, with the giving of notice or passage of time or both, would become an Event of Default, exists; you have satisfied your monetary obligations to us, our affiliates, and our approved suppliers and have met those obligations throughout the Term; you have signed our then-current form of franchise agreement (which may have materially different terms and conditions than your original Franchise Agreement) and the Renewal Addendum; you have refurbished your VC Business to our then-current specifications; you have executed a general release (the current form of which is attached as Appendix G to the Franchise Agreement) in favor of us and our affiliates; you, your Operating Principal, and Key Manager have completed our then-current training requirements; you have secured

	Provision	Section in Franchise Agreement	Summary
			from your landlord the right to continue operating at the Center sites; and you have paid us the Successor Fee.
d.	Termination by franchisee	Section 14.3	If we commit a material breach of the Franchise Agreement and we fail to cure the breach or take reasonable steps to begin curing the breach within 60 days after receiving notice from you, you may terminate the Franchise Agreement.
e.	Termination by us without cause	Not applicable	None.
f.	Termination by us with cause	Section 14.2	We can terminate only if you default under the Franchise Agreement (see (g) and (h) below).
g.	"Cause" defined – curable defaults	Section 14.1	You have 10 days to cure the non-payment of any amounts owed to us or our affiliates or your failure to make sufficient funds available to us; 24 hours to cure non-compliance with any law, regulation or ordinance which results in a threat to the public's health or safety; and 30 days to cure a failure to comply with any other provision of the Franchise Agreement not described above or in (h) below.
h.	"Cause" defined – non-curable defaults	Section 14.1	You make a material misrepresentation to us; your Required Trainees fail to satisfactorily complete initial training; you fail to secure a site by the applicable deadline; you fail to open on time; you fail to maintain possession of your Primary Center site and fail to secure our approval of and enter into a lease for a new, accepted site within 90 days after the expiration/termination of the Lease for the Primary Center; you suspend operations of your VC Business for five or more consecutive business days without our consent; you fail to have a licensed pharmacist who has successfully completed our initial training on the staff of your VC Business; you fail to communicate with us; you fail to meet Minimum Performance Levels; you miss two or more required meetings; you or any of your Owners or officers or directors is convicted of or pleads nolo contendere to any crime or offense that we believe is likely to have an adverse effect on the franchise system, the Marks, and any associated goodwill, any crime involving moral turpitude, any crime involving consumer, insurance, or healthcare fraud, or any felony; you or any of your Owners or directors (i) engages in activities that are likely to have an adverse effect on the franchise system, the Marks, and any associated goodwill, (ii) fails to comply with state ethical standards, or (iii) is disbarred or suspended from participation in governmental programs; you engage in material, willful, and repeated deception of Patients; you, your affiliates, or your Owners misuse the Marks; you disclose Proprietary Information; any transfer occurs that does not comply with Section 13 of the Franchise Agreement; you or your Owners violate any noncompete covenants; you become insolvent or bankrupt; you fail to pay

	Provision	Section in Franchise Agreement	Summary
			suppliers and trade creditors an amount exceeding \$2,000 for more than 60 days; you fail to pay your taxes; you underreport Gross Sales by more than 2% twice in a two-year period or by 5% in any period; you credit Gross Revenue relating to your VC Business to any other business, including any Fenced-Off Pharmacy; you, your affiliates, or your Owners misuse our vendor relationships; you, your affiliates, or your Owners refuse to permit us to inspect or audit your books and records, the VC Business, any Fenced-Off Pharmacy, or any Center; you fail to timely file reports three times in 12 months; you or your affiliates default under any other agreement with us or our affiliates if such default would permit the termination of that agreement; you commit the same default two or more times within any 12-month period, whether or not the defaults are cured; or you are in default three or more times within any 18-month period.
i.	Franchisee's obligations on termination/non-renewal	Section 15	Cease operating your VC Business and using our intellectual property, the System, any colorable imitation of our intellectual property, or anything confusingly similar to any of the Marks or the Trade Dress; notify the Drug Enforcement Agency, the applicable State Board of Pharmacy, and the applicable Board of Nursing that you have ceased operation of the VC Business and deliver any applicable licenses and permits back to the issuing agency; provide all current Patients with proper notice to seek alternative arrangements and ensure that arrangements have been made for the provision of those goods and services; pay all amounts due to us or our affiliates; return Proprietary Information, Personal Information (as defined in the Franchise Agreement), and Manuals; cancel assumed name registration; cancel or transfer telephone number, post office boxes, domain names, social media accounts, and directory listings; complete deidentification of each Center and execute any document that we consider necessary to do so; refrain from disclosing Proprietary Information; comply with noncompete covenants (also see (o) and (r) below); and, if the Franchise Agreement is terminated due to a default, pay liquidated damages as described in Item 6.
j.	Assignment of contract by us	Section 13.1	No restriction on our right to assign.
k.	"Transfer" by franchisee – definition	Section 13.2	Includes transfer of the Franchise Agreement, any interest in the Franchise Agreement, the license to use the System and the Marks, your VC Business, substantially all of the assets of your VC Business, or an interest in your ownership.

	Provision	Section in Franchise Agreement	Summary
I.	Our approval of transfer by franchisee	Section 13.3	We have the right to approve all transfers.
m.	Conditions for our approval of transfer	Section 13.4	You pay us the Transfer Fee; all of your monetary obligations are satisfied; you are not in default; you and your Owners sign a general release (the current form of which is attached as Appendix G to the Franchise Agreement); you and your Owners remain liable for obligations incurred or arising prior to transfer; you comply with noncompetition and confidentiality provisions; your landlord consents to the transfer of your Lease; new franchisee agrees to discharge all of your obligations; new franchisee qualifies, meets training requirements, and signs then-current franchise agreement (and, if applicable, the Transfer Addendum); new franchisee upgrades the VC Business to our then-current specifications; proposed transferee commits to continuing to operate the VC Business under the Marks; new franchisee's owners execute our then-current form of Guarantee; and we determine purchase price is acceptable and financing arrangements are subordinate to our interests.
n.	Our right of first refusal to acquire franchisee's business	Section 13.9	We can match any offer for your VC Business, the VC Business's assets, or any ownership interest, except for certain transfers to spouses, children, or existing Owners.
0.	Our option to purchase your business	Section 15.5	For 15 days after the Franchise Agreement terminates or expires, we can purchase any or all of the inventory, supplies, Operating Assets, and other assets used in the operation of your VC Business that we do not already own and that we designate for the fair market value of the assets, less any amounts then owing to us. If you lease the Center Site from an unaffiliated lessor, you will, at our option, assign the Lease to us or enter into a sublease for the balance of the Lease term on the same terms as the Lease. We will not, however, have the right to acquire any assets used in any Fenced-off Pharmacy.
p.	Death or disability of franchisee	Section 13.8	Executor or representative must transfer your interest to a third-party approved by us within three months.
q.	Non-competition covenants during the term	Sections 12.1 and 12.3	You and your Owners may not: (1) own, manage, engage in, be employed by, advise, make loans to, or have any other interest in (a) any business that provides the Therapies or health care products or services similar to, or the same as, the VC Offerings, or (b) any entity that grants franchises or licenses for any of these types of businesses (a "Competitive Business") in the United States; (2) directly or indirectly divert or attempt to divert any actual or potential business, Patient, or Referral Source of the VC Business to any Competitive Business; (3) perform, directly or indirectly, any other act injurious or prejudicial to the goodwill

	Provision	Section in Franchise	Summary
	1104131011	Agreement	Summary
			associated with the Marks and the System; or (4) use any vendor relationship established through your association with us for any purpose other than to purchase products or equipment for use or retail sale in the VC Business. A "Competitive Business" does not include a pharmacy or healthcare-related business that does not offer the Therapies or an inpatient (i.e., overnight) care facility.
			In addition, you and your Owners may not, without our prior written consent, either directly or indirectly, sell, assign, lease or transfer any Center site (or any assets located at a Center or used in the operation of the VC Business (except sales made in the ordinary course of business)) to any person or Entity that you know, or have reason to know, intends to operate a Competitive Business at the location or, with respect to such assets, a Competitive Business at any location.
r.	Non-competition covenants after the Franchise Agreement is terminated or expires	Sections 12.2, 12.3	For two years after the expiration or termination of your Franchise Agreement or an approved transfer to a new franchisee (and with respect to the Owners, for two years from the expiration, termination, or transfer of the Franchise Agreement or from the termination of the Owner's relationship with you, whichever occurs first), you and your Owners may not, without our prior written consent, directly or indirectly: (1) engage in any of the activities described in subsections (1) or (2) of Paragraph (q) above within the Territory or within 10 miles of the border of the Territory; (2) provide any of the VC Offerings to or at the address of any locations where you provided the VC Offerings to Patients in the 12 months prior to the expiration or termination of the Franchise Agreement (or a Transfer or, for any Owner, the termination of the Owner's relationship with you); or (3) engage in any of the activities described in subsections (3) or (4) of Paragraph (q) above at any location in the United States. The restriction on your transfer of any Center site (or any
			assets located at a Center or used in the operation of a VC Business) stated in Provision (q) above will also apply for the two-year period following expiration or termination.
S.	Modification of the	Section 17.2	Except for modifications to the Manuals, no modifications unless agreed to in writing by both parties.
t.	agreement Integration/merger clause	Section 17.1	Only the terms of the Franchise Agreement are binding (subject to state law). Any other promises made outside of this Disclosure Document and the Franchise Agreement may not be enforceable.
u.	Dispute resolution by	Sections	Prior to filing most proceedings, a party must submit the

	Provision	Section in Franchise Agreement	Summary
	arbitration or mediation	16.1, 16.2	dispute to non-binding mediation. All parties must attend and participate in the mediation.
			Except for Excepted Disputes (as defined in the Franchise Agreement), all disputes relating to the Franchise Agreement or your VC Business will be resolved by binding arbitration held at the offices of the AAA or other suitable offices that we select in the metropolitan area in which our principal place of business is then located (currently, Meridian, Mississippi).
V.	Choice of forum	Section 16.3	Subject to applicable state laws, any litigation related to an Excepted Dispute will be filed exclusively in the U.S. District Court for the district in which we have our principal place of business at the time of filing (currently, the U.S. District Court for the Southern District of Mississippi, Northern Division). If that district court does not have subject-matter jurisdiction over the dispute, the lawsuit must be filed in a state court with jurisdiction over the dispute.
W.	Choice of law	Section 16.4	Subject to applicable state laws, Mississippi law applies, without regard to Mississippi conflict-of-laws rules; however, if any provision of the Franchise Agreement would not be enforceable under Mississippi law, that provision will be interpreted under the laws of the state in which the VC Business is located. Federal and state arbitration laws will govern, except for any arbitration law that would prohibit or bar the arbitration of a Covered Dispute (as defined in the Franchise Agreement). Where state law permits arbitration, and federal law does not, state law will apply. Where federal law permits arbitration, and state law does not, federal law will apply.

<u>Item 18</u>

PUBLIC FIGURES

We do not currently use any public figure to promote our franchise.

<u>Item 19</u>

FINANCIAL PERFORMANCE REPRESENTATIONS

The FTC's Franchise Rule permits a franchisor to provide information about the actual or potential financial performance of its franchised and/or franchisor-owned outlets, if there is a reasonable basis for the information, and if the information is included in the disclosure document. Financial performance information that differs from that included in Item 19 may be given only if: (1) a franchisor provides the actual records of an existing outlet you are considering buying; or

(2) a franchisor supplements the information provided in Item 19, for example, by providing information about possible performance at a particular location or under particular circumstances.

The following financial performance representations disclose the average historical data relating to the operation of franchised VC Businesses that were open and operating during the entire year for the applicable year. Table 1 presents Gross Revenues data for 2022. Table 2 provides Gross Revenues data for 2017 to 2022.

Table 1: Franchised VC Business Gross Revenues by Quartile in 2022

VC BUSINESS QUARTILES	AVERAGE GROSS REVENUES	NUMBER AND PERCENTAGE OF VC BUSINESSES ATTAINING OR EXCEEDING AVERAGE GROSS REVENUES	MEDIAN GROSS REVENUES	LOWEST GROSS REVENUES	HIGHEST GROSS REVENUES
Top Quartile	\$27,988,372	6/12 (50%)	\$27,868,192	\$15,410,007	\$57,857,130
2nd Quartile	\$10,594,564	6/12 (50%)	\$10,773,095	\$6,596,398	\$14,824,043
3rd Quartile	\$3,676,923	6/11 (55%)	\$4,117,607	\$1,257,553	\$6,336,536
Bottom Quartile	\$790,706	6/11 (55%)	\$845,995	\$279,072	\$1,228,470
Total	\$11,145,435	16/46 (35%)	\$6,596,398	\$279,072	\$57,857,130

Notes to Table 1:

1. Out of a total of 64 franchised VC Businesses at the end of 2022, 46 of them were in operation for the entire year and are included in the data group. The data group does not include 18 VC Businesses that opened during 2022, five VC Businesses that ceased operations during 2022 (none of which first began operating in the 12-month period prior to the date that they ceased operations), and two VC Businesses that were reacquired by us during 2022.

Table 2: Franchised VC Business Gross Revenues by Year

YEAR	AVERAGE GROSS REVENUES	PERCENTAGE AVERAGE GROSS REVENUE GROWTH OVER PREVIOUS YEAR	NUMBER AND PERCENTAGE OF VC BUSINESSES ATTAINING OR EXCEEDING AVERAGE GROSS REVENUES	MEDIAN GROSS REVENUES	LOWEST GROSS REVENUES	HIGHEST GROSS REVENUES
2022	\$11,145,435	50%	16/46 (35%)	\$6,596,398	\$279,072	\$57,857,348
2021	\$7,438,551	47%	16/46 (35%)	\$4,096,180	\$47,821	\$39,797,615
2020	\$4,665,709	43%	20/54 (37%)	\$2,334,476	\$1,977	\$17,794,559
2019	\$3,271,449	54%	23/53 (43%)	\$1,916,877	\$24,287	\$12,424,086

2018	\$2,125,430	85%	21/55 (38%)	\$1,251,705	\$692	\$8,528,825
2017	\$1,148,022		16/58 (28%)	\$521,373	\$3,583	\$6,225,915

Notes to Table 2:

- Out of a total of 64 franchised VC Business at the end of 2022, 46 were in operation for the entire year and are included in the data group for 2022. The data group for 2022 does not include 18 VC Businesses that opened during 2022, five VC Businesses that ceased operations during 2022, and two VC Businesses that were reacquired by us during 2022.
- 2. Out of a total of 53 franchised VC Businesses at the end of 2021, 46 were in operation for the entire year and are included in the data group for 2021. The data group for 2021 does not include seven VC Businesses that opened during 2021 and eight VC Businesses that ceased operations during 2021.
- 3. Out of a total of 54 franchised VC Businesses at the end of 2020, all 54 were in operation for the entire year and are included in the data group for 2020. The data group for 2020 does not include three VC Businesses that did not renew during 2020 and one VC Business that ceased operations during 2020.
- 4. Out of a total of 58 franchised VC Businesses at the end of 2019, 53 of them were in operation for the entire year and are included in the data group for 2019. The data group for 2019 does not include five VC Businesses that opened during 2019 and seven VC Businesses that were terminated during 2019.
- 5. Out of a total of 60 franchised VC Businesses at the end of 2018, 55 of them were in operation for the entire year and are included in the data group for 2018. The data group for 2018 does not include five VC Businesses that opened during 2018, two VC Businesses that did not renew during 2018, and five VC Businesses that were terminated during 2018.
- 6. Out of a total of 62 franchised VC Businesses at the end of 2017, 58 of them were in operation for the entire year and are included in the data group for 2017. The data group for 2017 does not include four VC Businesses that opened during 2017 and eight VC Businesses that were terminated during 2017.

NOTES TO ITEM 19:

Some franchises have sold this amount. Your individual results may differ. There is no assurance you'll sell as much.

"Gross Revenues" is defined in Note 2 of Item 6. However, the Gross Revenues data included in this Item 19 does not include any rebates collected by franchisees or passed through to franchisees by us.

The data above reflects only Gross Revenues data and does not reflect any costs or expenses that must be deducted from Gross Revenues to obtain a net income or net profit figure. Franchisees are not required to report this data to us, and we do not have these operating costs for franchisees.

We calculated the figures in the tables in these financial performance representations using financial reports submitted by franchisees. We have not audited or independently verified these financial reports nor have we asked questions of the submitting franchisees to determine whether they are in fact accurate and complete, although we have no information or other reason to believe that they are unreliable. No certified public accountant has audited these figures or expressed his or her opinion concerning their content or form.

Written substantiation for the financial performance representation will be made available to you upon reasonable request.

Other than the preceding financial information representation, we do not make any financial performance representations. We also do not authorize our employees or representatives to make any such representations either orally or in writing. If you are purchasing an existing outlet, however, we may provide you with the actual records of that outlet. If you receive any other financial performance information or projections of your future income, you should report it to the franchisor's management by contacting Brett Dethmers, 1170 Northeast Industrial Park Road, Meridian, Mississippi 39301, (601) 703-7240, the Federal Trade Commission, and the appropriate state regulatory agencies.

Item 20 OUTLETS AND FRANCHISEE INFORMATION

Table 1 - System-Wide Outlet Summary For Years 2020 to 2022

Outlet Type	Year	Outlets at the Start of the Year	Outlets at the End of the Year	Net Change
	2020	58	54	-4
Franchised	2021	54	53	-1
	2022	53	64	+11
	2020	0	0	0
Company-Owned	2021	0	0	0
	2022	0	2	+2
Total Outlets	2020	58	54	-4
	2021	54	53	-1
	2022	53	66	+13

[Remainder of Page Intentionally Left Blank.]

Table 2 - Transfers of Outlets from Franchisees to New Owners (Other than Ours) for Years 2020 to 2022

State	Year	Number of Transfers
Alabama	2020	0
	2021	0
	2022	1
Louisiana	2020	0
	2021	0
	2022	1
Mississippi	2020	0
	2021	1
	2022	0
	2020	0
Total	2021	1
	2022	2

Table 3 - Status of Franchise Outlets For Years 2020 to 2022

State	Year	Outlets at Start of Year	Outlets Opened	Termi- nations	Non- Renewals	Reacquired by Company	Ceased Operations - Other Reasons	Outlets at End of the Year
	2020	9	0	0	0	0	0	9
Alabama	2021	9	0	0	0	0	0	9
	2022	9	1	0	0	0	0	10
	2020	1	0	0	0	0	0	1
Arizona	2021	1	0	1	0	0	0	0
	2022	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
	2020	2	0	0	0	0	0	2
Arkansas	2021	2	0	0	0	0	2	0
	2022	0	2	0	0	0	0	2
	2020	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
Florida	2021	0	2	0	0	0	0	2
	2022	2	0	0	0	0	0	2
	2020	1	0	0	0	0	0	1
Georgia	2021	1	0	0	0	0	0	1
	2022	1	1	0	0	0	0	2
	2020	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
Idaho	2021	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
	2022	0	2	0	0	0	0	2
	2020	3	0	0	0	0	0	3
Iowa	2021	3	0	1	0	0	0	2
	2022	2	0	0	0	0	0	2
	2020	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
Kansas	2021	0	1	0	0	0	0	1
	2022	1	0	0	0	0	0	1
Kentucky	2020	2	0	0	0	0	0	2

State	Year	Outlets at Start of Year	Outlets Opened	Termi- nations	Non- Renewals	Reacquired by Company	Ceased Operations - Other Reasons	Outlets at End of the Year
	2021	2	0	0	0	0	0	2
	2022	2	0	0	0	0	1	1
	2020	8	0	0	0	0	0	8
Louisiana	2021	8	0	1	0	0	0	7
	2022	7	0	0	0	1	2	4
	2020	10	0	0	3	0	0	7
Mississippi	2021	7	0	0	0	0	0	7
The second second	2022	7	0	1	0	1	0	5
	2020	1	0	0	0	0	0	1
Missouri	2021	1	0	0	0	0	0	1
	2022	1	0	0	0	0	0	1
	2020	2	0	0	0	0	0	2
Nebraska	2021	2	0	0	0	0	0	2
riodradita	2022	2	0	0	0	0	1	1
	2020	1	0	0	0	0	0	1
Nevada	2021	1	0	1	0	0	0	0
	2022	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
	2020	1	0	0	0	0	0	1
New Jersey	2021	1	0	0	0	0	0	1
Troil Golday	2022	1	1	0	0	0	0	2
	2020	1	0	0	0	0	0	1
New Mexico	2021	1	0	0	0	0	0	1
	2022	1	0	0	0	0	0	1
	2020	1	0	0	0	0	0	1
New York	2021	1	0	0	0	0	0	1
	2022	1	0	0	0	0	0	1
	2020	1	0	0	0	0	0	1
North Carolina	2021	1	0	0	0	0	0	1
	2022	1	3	0	0	0	0	4
	2020	1	0	0	0	0	0	1
Pennsylvania	2021	1	0	0	0	0	0	1
	2022	1	1	0	0	0	0	2
	2020	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
South Carolina	2021	0	1	0	0	0	0	1
	2022	1	1	0	0	0	0	2
-	2020	5	0	0	0	0	1	4
Tennessee	2021	4	0	0	0	0	0	4
	2022	4	2	0	0	0	0	6
-	2020	7	0	0	0	0	0	7
Texas	2021	7	1	0	0	0	2	6
	2022	6	4	0	0	0	0	10
114	2020	1	0	0	0	0	0	1
Utah	2021	1	0	0	0	0	0	1
	2022	1	0	0	0	0	0	1

49

State	Year	Outlets at Start of Year	Outlets		Non- Renewals	Reacquired by Company	Ceased Operations - Other Reasons	Outlets at End of the Year
Virginia	2020	1	1	0	0	0	0	2
Virginia	2021	2	0	0	0	0	0	2
	2022	2	0	0	0	0	0	2
	2020	58	0	0	3	0	1	54
Total	2021	54	7	4	0	0	4	53
	2022	53	18	1	0	2	4	64

Table 4 - Status of Company - Owned Outlets For Years 2020 to 2022

State	Year	Outlets at Start of Year	Outlets Opened	Outlets Reacquired from Franchisees	Outlets Closed	Outlets Sold to Franchisees	Outlets at End of The Year
	2020	0	0	0	0	0	0
Louisiana	2021	0	0	0	0	0	0
	2022	0	0	1	0	0	1
	2020	0	0	0	0	0	0
Mississippi	2021	0	0	0	0	0	0
	2022	0	0	1	0	0	1
	2020	0	0	0	0	0	0
Total	2021	0	0	0	0	0	0
	2022	0	0	2	0	0	2

Table 5 - Projected Openings as of December 31, 2022 For the Fiscal Year Ending December 31, 2023

State	Franchise Agreements Signed But Outlet Not Opened	Projected New Franchise Outlets in the Next Fiscal Year (Ending 12/31/23)	Projected New Company-Owned Outlet in the Next Fiscal Year (Ending 12/31/23)
Arizona	1	1	0
Colorado	2	2	0
Florida	3	3	0
Illinois	1	1	0
Louisiana	1	1	0
Maryland	1	1	0
Massachusetts	1	1	0
Missouri	1	1	0
Nevada	1	1	0
New Mexico	1	1	0
New York	1	1	0
North Carolina	1	1	0

State	Franchise Agreements Signed But Outlet Not Opened	Projected New Franchise Outlets in the Next Fiscal Year (Ending 12/31/23)	Projected New Company-Owned Outlet in the Next Fiscal Year (Ending 12/31/23)
Oklahoma	2	2	0
South Carolina	0	2	0
Tennessee	1	1	0
Texas	0	1	0
Virginia	1	1	0
Washington	1	1	0
Total	20	23	0

The names, addresses and telephone numbers of our franchisees and their VC Business as of December 31, 2022 are listed in Exhibit E to this Disclosure Document.

Exhibit F to this Disclosure Document lists the names, city, state and current business telephone number (or, if unknown, the last known home telephone number) of every franchisee who had a franchise terminated, not renewed, cancelled, left the system or otherwise voluntarily or involuntarily ceased to do business under their franchise agreement in 2022 or who has not communicated with us within the 10 weeks prior to the date of this Disclosure Document. If you buy this franchise, your contact information may be disclosed when you leave the system.

During the last three fiscal years, we have not signed confidentiality agreements with any former or current franchisees restricting their ability to speak openly about their experience with us

As of the date of this Disclosure Document, we do not have any trademark-specific franchisee organizations or associations.

Item 21

FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

Attached to this Disclosure Document as Exhibit B are the (a) audited financial statements for fiscal years ending December 31, 2022, December 31, 2021, and December 31, 2020, and (b) unaudited financial statements for the quarter ended March 31, 2023, of Vital Care Infusion Services, LLC (f/k/a as Vital Care, Inc.).

Item 22

CONTRACTS

The following contracts are attached as exhibits to this Disclosure Document:

1. Franchise Agreement (Exhibit C)

Appendix A – Franchisee-Specific Terms

Appendix B – Authorization to Operate a Remote Center

Appendix C – Authorization to Operate a Fenced-Off Pharmacy

Appendix D - Marks

Appendix E – Payment and Performance Guarantee

Appendix F – Lease Rider

Appendix G – Form of General Release

- 2. Business Associate Agreement (Exhibit D)
- 3. Nondisclosure and Noncompete Agreement (Exhibit G)
- 4. Pharmacy Software License (Exhibit H)
- 5. Form of Renewal Addendum (Exhibit J)
- 6. Form of Transfer Addendum (Exhibit K)
- 7. Franchisee Compliance Questionnaire and Certification (Exhibit L)

<u>Item 23</u>

RECEIPTS

You will find copies of a detachable receipt at the end of this Disclosure Document.

[Remainder of Page Intentionally Left Blank.]

FDD EXHIBIT A

STATE ADMINISTRATORS AND AGENTS FOR SERVICE OF PROCESS

STATE	STATE ADMINISTRATOR	AGENT FOR SERVICE OF PROCESS
CALIFORNIA	Department of Financial Protection and Innovation 320 West Fourth Street, Suite 750 Los Angeles, California 90013 (213) 576-7500 or (866) 275-2677	Commissioner of Financial Protection and Innovation 320 West 4 th Street, Suite 750 Los Angeles, California 90013
HAWAII	Department of Commerce and Consumer Affairs Business Registration Division 335 Merchant Street, Room 203 Honolulu, HI 96813 (808) 586-2744	Commissioner of Securities Business Registration Division 335 Merchant Street, Room 203 Honolulu, HI 96813
ILLINOIS	Franchise Bureau Office of the Attorney General 500 South Second Street Springfield, Illinois 62706 (217) 782-4465	Illinois Attorney General 500 South Second Street Springfield, Illinois 62706
INDIANA	Indiana Securities Division Secretary of State Room E-111 302 West Washington Street Indianapolis, IN 46204 (317) 232-6681	Indiana Secretary of State Room E-111 302 West Washington Street Indianapolis, IN 46204
MARYLAND	Office of the Attorney General Maryland Division of Securities 200 St. Paul Place Baltimore, MD 21202 (410) 576-7042	Maryland Securities Commissioner 200 St. Paul Place Baltimore, MD 21202
MICHIGAN	Michigan Department of Attorney General Consumer Protection Division 525 West Ottawa Street Williams Building, 6th Floor Lansing, MI 48933 (517) 335-7567	Michigan Department of Commerce Corporations and Securities Bureau 525 West Ottawa Street Williams Building, 6th Floor Lansing, MI 48933
MINNESOTA	Minnesota Department of Commerce Securities-Franchise Registration 85 7th Place East Suite 280 St. Paul, MN 55101-2198 (651) 539-1500	Minnesota Commissioner of Commerce 85 7th Place East Suite 280 St. Paul, MN 55101-2198

STATE	STATE ADMINISTRATOR	AGENT FOR SERVICE OF PROCESS
NEW YORK	NYS Department of Law Bureau of Investor Protection and Securities 28 Liberty Street, 21st Floor New York, NY 10005 (212) 416-8236	Secretary of State of New York One Commerce Plaza 99 Washington Avenue Albany, NY 12231
NORTH DAKOTA	North Dakota Securities Department 600 East Boulevard Ave. State Capitol, Fifth Floor, Dept. 414 Bismarck, ND 58505-0510 (701) 328-4712	North Dakota Securities Commissioner 600 East Boulevard Ave. State Capitol, Fifth Floor, Dept. 414 Bismarck, ND 58505-0510
RHODE ISLAND	Securities Division Department of Business Regulations 1511 Pontiac Avenue Cranston, RI 02920 (401) 462-9585	Director of Business Regulation 1511 Pontiac Avenue Cranston, RI 02920
SOUTH DAKOTA	South Dakota Department of Labor and Regulation Division of Insurance Securities Regulation 124 S. Euclid, Suite 104 Pierre, SD 57501 (605) 773-3563	Director of the Division of Insurance South Dakota Department of Labor and Regulation Division of Insurance 124 S. Euclid, Suite 104 Pierre, SD 57501
VIRGINIA	State Corporation Commission Tyler Building, Ninth Floor 1300 E. Main Street Richmond, VA 23219 (804) 371-9051	Clerk, Virginia State Corporation Commission 1300 E. Main Street, 1 st Floor Richmond, VA 23219
WASHINGTON	Department of Financial Institutions Securities Division 150 Israel Road SW Tumwater, Washington 98501 (360) 902-8760	Director of Financial Institutions 150 Israel Road SW Tumwater, WA 98501
WISCONSIN	Division of Securities Department of Financial Institutions 201 W Washington Ave Suite 300 Madison, WI 53703 608-266-8557	Division of Securities, Department of Financial Institutions 201 W Washington Ave Suite 300 Madison, WI 53703

FDD EXHIBIT B

FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

Financial Statements and Report of Independent Certified Public Accountants

Vital Care Infusion Services, LLC

December 31, 2022 and 2021

Contents	Page
Report of Independent Certified Public Acco	ountants 3
Financial Statements	
Balance sheets	5
Statements of operations and changes in equity	member's
Statements of cash flows	7
Notes to financial statements	8



GRANT THORNTON LLP

801 Brickell Ave., Suite 2450 Miami. FL 33131-4943

D +1 305 341 8040 **F** +1 305 341 8099

REPORT OF INDEPENDENT CERTIFIED PUBLIC ACCOUNTANTS

Member
Vital Care Infusion Services, LLC

Opinion

We have audited the financial statements of Vital Care Infusion Services, LLC (a Delaware limited liability company) (the "Company"), which comprise the balance sheets as of December 31, 2022 and 2021, and the related statements of operations and changes in member's equity, and cash flows for the years then ended, and the related notes to the financial statements.

In our opinion, the accompanying financial statements present fairly, in all material respects, the financial position of the Company as of December 31, 2022 and 2021, and the results of its operations and its cash flows for the years then ended in accordance with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America.

Basis for opinion

We conducted our audits of the financial statements in accordance with auditing standards generally accepted in the United States of America (US GAAS). Our responsibilities under those standards are further described in the Auditor's Responsibilities for the Audit of the Financial Statements section of our report. We are required to be independent of the Company and to meet our other ethical responsibilities in accordance with the relevant ethical requirements relating to our audits. We believe that the audit evidence we have obtained is sufficient and appropriate to provide a basis for our audit opinion.

Responsibilities of management for the financial statements

Management is responsible for the preparation and fair presentation of the financial statements in accordance with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America, and for the design, implementation, and maintenance of internal control relevant to the preparation and fair presentation of financial statements that are free from material misstatement, whether due to fraud or error.

In preparing the financial statements, management is required to evaluate whether there are conditions or events, considered in the aggregate, that raise substantial doubt about the Company's ability to continue as a going concern for one year after the date the financial statements are available to be issued.



Auditor's responsibilities for the audit of the financial statements

Our objectives are to obtain reasonable assurance about whether the financial statements as a whole are free from material misstatement, whether due to fraud or error, and to issue an auditor's report that includes our opinion. Reasonable assurance is a high level of assurance but is not absolute assurance and therefore is not a guarantee that an audit conducted in accordance with US GAAS will always detect a material misstatement when it exists. The risk of not detecting a material misstatement resulting from fraud is higher than for one resulting from error, as fraud may involve collusion, forgery, intentional omissions, misrepresentations, or the override of internal control. Misstatements are considered material if there is a substantial likelihood that, individually or in the aggregate, they would influence the judgment made by a reasonable user based on the financial statements.

In performing an audit in accordance with US GAAS, we:

- Exercise professional judgment and maintain professional skepticism throughout the audit.
- Identify and assess the risks of material misstatement of the financial statements, whether due to fraud or error, and design and perform audit procedures responsive to those risks. Such procedures include examining, on a test basis, evidence regarding the amounts and disclosures in the financial statements.
- Obtain an understanding of internal control relevant to the audit in order to design
 audit procedures that are appropriate in the circumstances, but not for the purpose
 of expressing an opinion on the effectiveness of the Company's internal control.
 Accordingly, no such opinion is expressed.
- Evaluate the appropriateness of accounting policies used and the reasonableness of significant accounting estimates made by management, as well as evaluate the overall presentation of the financial statements.
- Conclude whether, in our judgment, there are conditions or events, considered in the aggregate, that raise substantial doubt about the Company's ability to continue as a going concern for a reasonable period of time.

We are required to communicate with those charged with governance regarding, among other matters, the planned scope and timing of the audit, significant audit findings, and certain internal control-related matters that we identified during the audit.

Miami, Florida March 31, 2023

Sant Thornton LLP

BALANCE SHEETS

December 31,

	2022	2021
ASSETS		
Current assets		
Cash and cash equivalents	\$ 20,607,426	\$ 15,808,160
Accounts receivable, net	257,949	251,639
Prepaid expenses	261,435	108,795
Total current assets	21,126,810	16,168,594
Property and equipment, net	970,774	1,249,770
Right of use asset, net	874,015	-
Due from related parties	3,072,689	-
Other assets	219,423	21,298
Total assets	\$ 26,263,711	\$ 17,439,662
LIABILITIES AND MEMBER'S EQUITY		
Current liabilities		
Accounts payable	\$ 3,961,727	\$ 3,314,839
Accrued liabilities	4,021,370	3,019,634
Operating lease liability, current	263,836	
Total current liabilities	8,246,933	6,334,473
Operating lease liability, non-current	875,584	
Total liabilities	9,122,517	6,334,473
Member's equity		
Member's equity	17,141,194	11,105,189
Total liabilities and member's equity	\$ 26,263,711	\$ 17,439,662

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these financial statements.

STATEMENTS OF OPERATIONS AND CHANGES IN MEMBER'S EQUITY

Years ended December 31,

	2022		2021	
Royalty income	\$	52,425,391	\$	37,916,236
Franchise fees		992,000		440,000
Software fees		1,133,578		637,400
Other revenue		1,633,942		556,802
Operating revenue		56,184,911		39,550,438
Selling, general and administrative expenses		25,930,724		19,070,321
Transaction expense		-		335,469
Other income, net		(67,914)		(1,688,633)
NET INCOME		30,322,101		21,833,281
Member's equity, beginning of year		11,105,189		7,634,094
Distributions to Parent		(24,286,096)		(18,362,186)
Member's equity, end of year	\$	17,141,194	\$	11,105,189

STATEMENTS OF CASH FLOWS

Years ended December 31,

	2022		2021	
Cash flows from operating activities:				
Net income	\$	30,322,101	\$	21,833,281
Adjustments to reconcile net income to net cash				
provided by operating activities:				
Depreciation		171,773		207,547
Right of use asset amortization		243,110		-
Changes in operating assets and liabilities:				
(Increase) decrease in:				
Accounts receivable		(6,310)		(87,812)
Prepaid expenses		(152,639)		147,666
Other assets		198,125		(21,298)
Increase (decrease) in:				
Accounts payable and accrued liabilities		1,648,624		2,725,300
Operating lease liability		(175,830)		
		_		
Net cash provided by operating activities		32,248,954		24,804,684
Cash flows from investing activities:				
Purchases of property and equipment		(90,903)		(917,662)
Advances to related parties		(3,072,689)		_
Net cash used in investing activities		(3,163,592)		(917,662)
Cash flows from financing activities:				
Distributions to Parent		(24,286,096)		(18,362,186)
		_		
Net cash used in financing activities		(24,286,096)		(18,362,186)
INCREASE IN CASH AND CASH EQUIVALENTS		4,799,266		5,524,836
Cash and cash equivalents, beginning of year		15,808,160		10,283,324
outh and outh equivalents, beginning or year		10,000,100		10,200,024
Cash and cash equivalents, end of year	\$	20,607,426	\$	15,808,160

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these financial statements.

NOTES TO FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

December 31, 2022 and 2021

NOTE 1 - DESCRIPTION OF BUSINESS

Vital Care Infusion Services, LLC (the "Company") was formed as a limited liability company under the laws of the state of Delaware pursuant to an agreement dated October 16, 2020. The Company is the successor to Vital Care, Inc. which was formed as a corporation under the laws of the state of Alabama on June 2, 1986 and converted to a Delaware limited liability company on October 16, 2020. In conjunction with the conversion, the Company changed its name to Vital Care Infusion Services, LLC. Effective October 16, 2020, the Company became a wholly-owned subsidiary of Vital Care Buyer, LLC (the "Parent") as part of an overall corporate reorganization (the "Corporate Reorganization").

The Company is a franchisor of infusion therapy and specialty drug providers. The Company and the franchisee enter into an agreement whereby the Company provides the franchisee assistance with clinical expertise, contracting, quality assurance, staff training, business development and marketing, and medical billing and collection in exchange for a royalty payment. The Company has franchisees throughout the United States.

NOTE 2 - SUMMARY OF SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES

Cash and Cash Equivalents

The Company considers all highly liquid investments with original maturities of three months or less when purchased to be cash equivalents.

The Company maintains cash balances at financial institutions which may at times exceed the amount covered by the Federal Deposit Insurance Corporation. The Company has not experienced any losses in such accounts.

Accounts Receivable

Accounts receivable are stated at the amount management expects to collect from outstanding balances. Management provides for probable uncollectible amounts through a charge to earnings and a credit to a valuation allowance based on its assessment of the current status of individual accounts. Balances which are still outstanding after management has used reasonable collection efforts are written off through a charge to the valuation allowance and a credit to accounts receivable.

Property and Equipment

Property and equipment are stated at cost. The Company's policy is to capitalize assets that individually exceed a cost of \$5,000. The Company provides for depreciation using the straight-line method over the following expected useful lives:

Furniture and fixtures 5 to 10 years
Building and improvements 15 to 39 years
Vehicles 5 years
Computer equipment and software 3 to 5 years

Use of Estimates

Management of the Company has made estimates and assumptions that affect the reported amounts of assets and liabilities and disclosures of contingent assets and liabilities at the date of the financial statements and the reported amounts of revenues and expenses during the reporting periods in accordance with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America. Actual results could differ from those estimates.

NOTES TO FINANCIAL STATEMENTS - CONTINUED

December 31, 2022 and 2021

Revenue Recognition

Revenue is recognized in accordance with a five-step model, as follows: identifying the contract with the customer; identifying the performance obligations in the contract; determining the transaction price; allocating the transaction price to the performance obligations; and recognizing revenue when (or as) the Company satisfies a performance obligation.

Royalty Income

Under the terms of the franchise agreement (the "Agreement") between the Company and a franchisee, the Company is entitled to receive a royalty based upon the gross revenues of the franchisee. The Agreement has an initial term of ten years and may be renewed for two additional ten-year periods depending upon the franchisee being in compliance with the terms of the Agreement. The Agreement may be terminated prior to the expiration of its term by mutual consent of the Company and the franchisee. Under the terms of the Agreement, gross revenues include all amounts received by the franchisee or the Company on behalf of the franchisee in connection with the operation of the licensed business. The Agreement grants certain rights to use the Company's intellectual property and system of operation (the "System"). The System includes billing and claims processing, methods and techniques for inventory and cost controls, record keeping and reporting, purchasing and sales promotion, marketing, operations, procedures and forms; patient advice, assistance in training initial patient(s); location assistance; standards and specifications for equipment, equipment layout, inventory and supplies, and approved suppliers.

The services the Company provides under the Agreement are highly interrelated, not distinct within the contract, and are therefore accounted for as a single performance obligation. The royalty earned by the Company varies depending on the source of the revenue and revenue volume. The Company has applied the sales-based royalty exemption which permits exclusion of variable consideration in the form of sales-based royalties from the disclosure of remaining performance obligations. Royalty income is recognized over the term of the respective franchise agreement based on the royalties earned each period as the underlying collections of gross revenues occur.

For the years ended December 31, 2022 and 2021, royalties were earned on gross franchisee revenue of approximately \$528,468,000 and \$354,874,000, respectively.

Franchise Fees

Upon the execution of the Agreement between the Company and a franchisee, a non-refundable franchise fee is payable to the Company for providing initial assistance and training services to the franchisee. The Company applies the practical expedient provided by the Financial Accounting Standards Board ("FASB") Accounting Standards Codification ("ASC") Subtopic 952-606 and accounts for the pre-opening services as a single performance obligation, distinct from the franchise license. Based on estimated standalone selling prices, the Company has allocated the entire franchise fee to the pre-opening services. Franchise fees are recognized as initial assistance and training services are completed which is typically within nine months of the Agreement.

During the year ended December 31, 2022, the Company opened twenty eight new franchises. For the years ended December 31, 2022 and 2021, the Company earned fees totaling \$992,000 and \$440,000, respectively.

NOTES TO FINANCIAL STATEMENTS - CONTINUED

December 31, 2022 and 2021

Software Fees

Under the terms of software contracts between the Company and franchisees, the Company recognizes revenues from software contracts over time as the Company satisfies performance obligations. The Company provides software services in exchange for a flat monthly fee. Software contracts are generally accounted for as a single performance obligation, since the Company is integrating the components into a single service.

Accounting Changes

In February 2016, the FASB issued Accounting Standards Update ("ASU") 2016-02, *Leases*. The ASU and all subsequently issued ASUs replaced the existing lease accounting guidance in U.S. GAAP. The Company adopted this new guidance on January 1, 2022 using the current period transition method.

Leases

Effective January 1, 2022, the Company recognizes and measures its leases in accordance with FASB ASC 842, *Leases*, which resulted in the recognition of a right-of-use ("ROU") asset and an operating lease liability totaling approximately \$1,117,000 and \$1,366,000, respectively. The Company determines if an arrangement is a lease, or contains a lease, at inception of a contract and when the terms of an existing contract are modified. The Company made an accounting policy election to account for each separate lease component of a contract and its associated non-lease components (lessor-provided maintenance) as a single lease component. The Company recognizes a lease liability and a ROU asset at the commencement date of the lease. The lease liability is initially and subsequently recognized based on the present value of its future lease payments. The Company has elected an accounting alternative that allows the use of a risk-free discount rate for a similar term as the remaining term of its building lease. Lease expense is recognized on a straight-line basis over the lease term.

Income Taxes

The Company is organized as a limited liability company and has elected to be treated as a partnership for federal and state income tax purposes. The Company's predecessor was an S-Corporation whose shareholders had elected in accordance with Internal Revenue Code Section 1361, to pass the Company's income and deductions directly to the Company's stockholders. Therefore, no provision for income taxes is reflected in the financial statements.

Accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America require management to evaluate tax positions taken by the Company and recognize a tax liability (or asset) if the Company has taken an uncertain tax position that more likely than not would be sustained upon examination by the Internal Revenue Service. Management has concluded that as of December 31, 2022 and 2021, there are no uncertain tax positions taken or expected to be taken that would require recognition of a liability (or asset) or disclosure in the financial statements. The Company may be subject to audits by taxing jurisdictions; however, there are currently no audits for any tax periods in progress. The Company believes it is no longer subject to income tax examinations for years prior to 2019.

Subsequent Events

In preparing the financial statements, Company management has reviewed all known events that have occurred after December 31, 2022 and through March 31, 2023, which is the date the financial statements were available to be issued.

NOTES TO FINANCIAL STATEMENTS - CONTINUED

December 31, 2022 and 2021

NOTE 3 - ACCOUNTS RECEIVABLE, NET

Accounts receivable, net consists of the following at December 31:

		2022	 2021
Royalty and franchise fees Accounts receivable, other	\$	5,000 262,949	\$ 151,954 109,685
Less: allowance for uncollectible accounts		267,949 (10,000)	 261,639 (10,000)
	<u>\$</u>	257,949	\$ 251,639

The Company does not contemplate future franchise renewals or new franchise agreements for which a franchise agreement does not exist at December 31, 2022 and 2021.

NOTE 4 - PROPERTY AND EQUIPMENT, NET

Property and equipment, net consist of the following at December 31:

	2022		2021	
Furniture and fixtures Building and improvements Vehicles Computer equipment and software Land	\$	267,739 1,805,323 21,265 662,138 49,323	\$	340,735 1,970,520 21,265 604,163 49,323
Accumulated depreciation	\$	2,805,788 (1,835,014) 970,774	\$	2,986,006 (1,736,236) 1,249,770

Depreciation expense for the years ended December 31, 2022 and 2021 totaled approximately \$172,000 and \$208,000, respectively.

NOTE 5 - MANAGEMENT INCENTIVE UNITS

Vital Care Holdings, LLC is the Company's ultimate parent (the "Ultimate Parent") and has authorized management incentive units (the "Management Incentive Units") that represent non-voting interest in the Ultimate Parent and that may only be issued in return for services provided to the Ultimate Parent or its subsidiaries. As of December 31, 2022, the Ultimate Parent has granted 339,126 Management Incentive Units to employees of the Company, of which 250,177 are outstanding. 49,895 of the outstanding Management Incentive Units vest in five equal installments, on each anniversary of the grant date, while the remaining 200,282 Management Incentive Units only vest upon the achievement of a qualified liquidity event, as defined in the award agreement. In all cases, the Management Incentive Units only vest if the employees remain employed by the Company on the anniversary date or at the time of the qualified liquidity event. As of December 31, 2022, 17,525 of the Management Incentive Units are vested.

NOTES TO FINANCIAL STATEMENTS - CONTINUED

December 31, 2022 and 2021

Given the terms of the Management Incentive Units, the Company has assigned minimal value to the Management Incentive Units, and therefore no associated expense has been recorded in the accompanying statements of operations and changes in member's equity for these awards.

NOTE 6 - RELATED-PARTY TRANSACTIONS

During 2022 and 2021, the Company recorded approximately \$1,741,000 and \$1,447,000, respectively, in royalty income from a franchisee affiliated with the Company.

During both years ending December 31, 2022 and 2021, the Company paid rent in the amount of \$24,000 to a company affiliated through common ownership and management.

During both years ending December 31, 2022 and 2021, the Company received service fee income in the amount of \$24,000 from a company affiliated through common ownership and management.

The Company is a guarantor under the Credit Agreement between the Parent and its lenders. The Credit Agreement matures on October 19, 2025 and as of December 31, 2022, approximately \$98,000,000 is outstanding. The Parent Company is in compliance with all debt covenants, and no amount is included in the accompanying financial statements related to this guaranty. This Credit Agreement is collateralized by all of the Company's assets.

A member of the Company's Board of Directors provides and receives compensation for consulting services.

The Company has a Management Services Agreement with an entity owned by a member of the Ultimate Parent. Under the Agreement, the Company pays fees for management services at a rate of 1.25% of quarterly adjusted earnings before interest expense, taxes, depreciation and amortization, with a quarterly minimum of \$125,000. During the years ended December 31, 2022 and 2021, the Company paid approximately \$1,438,000 and \$1,160,000, respectively, for management services.

During the year ended December 31, 2022, the Company advanced funds to two affiliates to fund their daily operating activities. These amounts are included in due from related parties on the accompanying balance sheet. The balances due are unsecured, non-interest bearing and have no fixed repayment dates.

NOTE 7 - EMPLOYEE BENEFIT PLAN

The Company adopted a 401 (k) plan during 2017 for all employees 21 years of age or over with one year of continuous service. The Company matches a discretionary amount and percentage of employee contributions. Participants may elect to contribute the maximum amount of annual compensation allowed by Section 401(k) of the Internal Revenue Code. The Company contributed approximately \$125,000 to the plan for the year ended December 31, 2021.

During 2022 the Company adopted a Safe Harbor 401(k) plan for all employees 21 years of age or over. Full-time employees are eligible to participate on the first day of the month following two consecutive months of employment. Part-time employees are eligible to participate after the completion of 1,000 hours during a 12-month period. The Company matches a discretionary amount and percentage of employee contributions. Participants may elect to contribute the maximum amount of annual compensation allowed by Section 401(k) of the Internal Revenue Code. The Company contributed approximately \$274,000 to the plan for the year ended December 31, 2022.

NOTES TO FINANCIAL STATEMENTS - CONTINUED

December 31, 2022 and 2021

During 2021, the Company maintained a self-funded health and dental plan covering fulltime employees of the Company. Company contributions to the plan in 2021 totaled approximately \$871,000. Effective January 1, 2022, the Company obtained commercial insurance and is no longer self-insured for health and dental.

NOTE 8 - COMMITMENTS AND CONTINGENCIES

Software and Maintenance Agreements

The Company pays fees under software and maintenance agreements with various companies. Future minimum fees due to the various companies subsequent to December 31, 2022 are as follows:

Year Ending December 31,	Amount
2023 2024	\$ 883,165 883,165
Total	\$ 1,766,330

Operating Lease

The Company leases office space under a non-cancelable operating lease that expires in 2027. The lease contains provision for annual rent increases and a rent abatement period during which rent payments are abated. The lease contains an option to extend the term of the lease for an additional five years after the expiration date. The Company is not reasonably certain to exercise the renewal option, as such the optional period is not included in determining the lease term, and associated payments under the renewal option is excluded from lease payments. The Company's lease does not include termination options for either party to the lease or restrictive financial or other covenants. The discount rate is 1.37%. The total lease cost associated with this lease for the year ended December 31, 2022 and 2021 was approximately \$260,000 and \$0, respectively, and is included in selling, general and administrative expenses in the accompanying statements of operations.

Litigation

The Company is involved in various legal actions in the ordinary course of business. In the opinion of management, the ultimate disposition of these matters will not have a material adverse effect on the Company's financial position, results of operations or liquidity.

Financial Statements and Report of Independent Certified Public Accountants

Vital Care Infusion Services, LLC

December 31, 2021 and 2020

Contents	Page
Report of Independent Certified Public Accountants	3
Financial Statements	
Balance sheets	5
Statements of operations and changes in member's equity	6
Statements of cash flows	7
Notes to financial statements	8



GRANT THORNTON LLP

801 Brickell Ave., Suite 2450 Miami, FL 33131-4943

D +1 305 341 8040

+1 305 341 8099

REPORT OF INDEPENDENT CERTIFIED PUBLIC ACCOUNTANTS

Member

Vital Care Infusion Services, LLC

Opinion

We have audited the financial statements of Vital Care Infusion Services, LLC (a Delaware limited liability company) (the "Company"), which comprise the balance sheets as of December 31, 2021 and 2020, and the related statements of operations and changes in member's equity, and cash flows for the years then ended, and the related notes to the financial statements.

In our opinion, the accompanying financial statements present fairly, in all material respects, the financial position of the Company as of December 31, 2021 and 2020, and the results of its operations and its cash flows for the years then ended in accordance with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America.

Basis for opinion

We conducted our audits of the financial statements in accordance with auditing standards generally accepted in the United States of America (US GAAS). Our responsibilities under those standards are further described in the Auditor's Responsibilities for the Audit of the Financial Statements section of our report. We are required to be independent of the Company and to meet our other ethical responsibilities in accordance with the relevant ethical requirements relating to our audits. We believe that the audit evidence we have obtained is sufficient and appropriate to provide a basis for our audit opinion.

Responsibilities of management for the financial statements

Management is responsible for the preparation and fair presentation of the financial statements in accordance with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America, and for the design, implementation, and maintenance of internal control relevant to the preparation and fair presentation of financial statements that are free from material misstatement, whether due to fraud or error.

In preparing the financial statements, management is required to evaluate whether there are conditions or events, considered in the aggregate, that raise substantial doubt about the Company's ability to continue as a going concern for one year after the date the financial statements are issued.

Auditor's responsibilities for the audit of the financial statements

Our objectives are to obtain reasonable assurance about whether the financial statements as a whole are free from material misstatement, whether due to fraud or error, and to issue an auditor's report that includes our opinion. Reasonable assurance is a high level of assurance but is not absolute assurance and therefore is



not a guarantee that an audit conducted in accordance with US GAAS will always detect a material misstatement when it exists. The risk of not detecting a material misstatement resulting from fraud is higher than for one resulting from error, as fraud may involve collusion, forgery, intentional omissions, misrepresentations, or the override of internal control. Misstatements are considered material if there is a substantial likelihood that, individually or in the aggregate, they would influence the judgment made by a reasonable user based on the financial statements.

In performing an audit in accordance with US GAAS, we:

- Exercise professional judgment and maintain professional skepticism throughout the audit.
- Identify and assess the risks of material misstatement of the financial statements, whether due to fraud or error, and design and perform audit procedures responsive to those risks. Such procedures include examining, on a test basis, evidence regarding the amounts and disclosures in the financial statements.
- Obtain an understanding of internal control relevant to the audit in order to design
 audit procedures that are appropriate in the circumstances, but not for the
 purpose of expressing an opinion on the effectiveness of the Company's internal
 control. Accordingly, no such opinion is expressed.
- Evaluate the appropriateness of accounting policies used and the reasonableness of significant accounting estimates made by management, as well as evaluate the overall presentation of the financial statements.
- Conclude whether, in our judgment, there are conditions or events, considered in the aggregate, that raise substantial doubt about the Company's ability to continue as a going concern for a reasonable period of time.

We are required to communicate with those charged with governance regarding, among other matters, the planned scope and timing of the audit, significant audit findings, and certain internal control–related matters that we identified during the audit.

Miami, Florida March 7, 2022

Grant Thornton LLP

BALANCE SHEETS

December 31,

	 2021	 2020
ASSETS		
Current assets		
Cash and cash equivalents	\$ 15,808,160	\$ 4,988,588
Restricted cash	-	5,294,736
Accounts receivable, net	251,639	163,827
Prepaid expenses	108,795	 256,461
Total current assets	 16,168,594	 10,703,612
Property and equipment, net	1,249,770	539,655
Other assets	 21,298	
Total assets	\$ 17,439,662	\$ 11,243,267
LIABILITIES AND MEMBER'S EQUITY		
Current liabilities		
Accounts payable	\$ 3,314,839	\$ 1,693,544
Accrued liabilities	 3,019,634	 1,915,629
Total current liabilities	 6,334,473	 3,609,173
Member's equity		
Member's equity	 11,105,189	 7,634,094
Total liabilities and member's equity	\$ 17,439,662	\$ 11,243,267

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these financial statements.

STATEMENTS OF OPERATIONS AND CHANGES IN MEMBER'S EQUITY

Years ended December 31,

	 2021	 2020
Royalty income	\$ 37,916,236	\$ 28,370,443
Franchise fees	440,000	120,000
Software fees	637,400	227,350
Other revenue	 556,802	 365,988
Operating revenue	39,550,438	29,083,781
Selling, general and administrative expenses	19,070,321	17,024,730
Transaction expense	335,469	53,430,138
Other income, net	 (1,688,633)	 (135,899)
Net income (loss)	21,833,281	(41,235,188)
Member's / Stockholders' equity, beginning of year	7,634,094	8,453,486
Distributions to stockholders	-	(15,570,000)
Contributions from Parent	-	55,985,796
Distributions to Parent	 (18,362,186)	
Member's equity, end of year	\$ 11,105,189	\$ 7,634,094

STATEMENTS OF CASH FLOWS

Years ended December 31,

	2021	2020
Cash flows from operating activities:		
Net income (loss)	\$ 21,833,281	\$ (41,235,188)
Adjustments to reconcile net income (loss) to net cash		
provided by (used in) operating activities:		
Depreciation	207,547	189,550
Loss on disposal of fixed asset	-	41,228
Changes in operating assets and liabilities:		
(Increase) decrease in:		
Accounts receivable	(87,812)	670,632
Prepaid expenses	147,666	(252,548)
Other assets	(21,298)	-
Increase (decrease) in:		
Accounts payable and accrued liabilities	 2,725,300	 400,751
Net cash provided by (used in) operating activities	 24,804,684	 (40,185,575)
Cash flows from investing activities:		
Purchases of property and equipment	 (917,662)	 (58,674)
Net cash used in investing activities	(917,662)	(58,674)
Cash flows from financing activities:		
Distributions to stockholders	-	(15,570,000)
Distributions to Parent	(18,362,186)	-
Contributions from Parent	 	 55,985,796
Net cash (used in) provided by financing activities	(18,362,186)	40,415,796
INCREASE IN CASH AND RESTRICTED CASH	5,524,836	171,547
Cash and restricted cash, beginning of year	 10,283,324	 10,111,777
Cash and restricted cash, end of year	\$ 15,808,160	\$ 10,283,324

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these financial statements.

NOTES TO FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

December 31, 2021 and 2020

NOTE 1 - DESCRIPTION OF BUSINESS

Vital Care Infusion Services, LLC (the "Company") was formed as a limited liability company under the laws of the state of Delaware pursuant to an agreement dated October 16, 2020. The Company is the successor to Vital Care, Inc. which was formed as a corporation under the laws of the state of Alabama on June 2, 1986 and converted to a Delaware limited liability company on October 16, 2020. In conjunction with the conversion, the Company changed its name to Vital Care Infusion Services, LLC. Effective October 16, 2020, the Company became a wholly-owned subsidiary of Vital Care Buyer, LLC (the "Parent") as part of an overall corporate reorganization (the "Corporate Reorganization").

The Company is a franchisor of infusion therapy and specialty drug providers. The Company and the franchisee enter into an agreement whereby the Company provides the franchisee assistance with clinical expertise, contracting, quality assurance, staff training, business development and marketing, and medical billing and collection in exchange for a royalty payment. The Company has franchisees throughout the United States.

NOTE 2 - SUMMARY OF SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES

Cash, Cash Equivalents and Restricted Cash

The Company considers all highly liquid investments with original maturities of three months or less when purchased to be cash equivalents.

At December 31, 2020, the Company had designated \$5,294,736 of cash as restricted for payment of potential bonus in connection with the Corporate Reorganization. During the year ended December 31, 2021, the recipient of the bonus separated from the Company prior to earning the potential bonus. Accordingly, no amounts of cash are restricted at December 31, 2021.

The Company maintains cash balances at financial institutions which may at times exceed the amount covered by the Federal Deposit Insurance Corporation. The Company has not experienced any losses in such accounts.

Accounts Receivable

Accounts receivable are stated at the amount management expects to collect from outstanding balances. Management provides for probable uncollectible amounts through a charge to earnings and a credit to a valuation allowance based on its assessment of the current status of individual accounts. Balances which are still outstanding after management has used reasonable collection efforts are written off through a charge to the valuation allowance and a credit to accounts receivable.

Property and Equipment

Property and equipment are stated at cost. The Company's policy is to capitalize assets that individually exceed a cost of \$5,000. The Company provides for depreciation using the straight-line method over the following expected useful lives:

Furniture and fixtures 5 to 10 years
Building and improvements 15 to 39 years
Vehicles 5 years
Computer equipment and software 3 to 5 years

NOTES TO FINANCIAL STATEMENTS - CONTINUED

December 31, 2021 and 2020

Use of Estimates

Management of the Company has made estimates and assumptions that affect the reported amounts of assets and liabilities and disclosures of contingent assets and liabilities at the date of the financial statements and the reported amounts of revenues and expenses during the reporting period in accordance with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America. Actual results could differ from those estimates.

Revenue Recognition

Revenue is recognized in accordance with a five-step model, as follows: identifying the contract with the customer; identifying the performance obligations in the contract; determining the transaction price; allocating the transaction price to the performance obligations; and recognizing revenue when (or as) the Company satisfies a performance obligation.

Royalty Income

Under the terms of the franchise agreement (the "Agreement") between the Company and a franchisee, the Company is entitled to receive a royalty based upon the gross revenues of the franchisee. The Agreement has an initial term of ten years and may be renewed for two additional ten-year periods depending upon the franchisee being in compliance with the terms of the Agreement. The Agreement may be terminated prior to the expiration of its term by mutual consent of the Company and the franchisee. Under the terms of the Agreement, gross revenues include all amounts received by the franchisee or the Company on behalf of the franchisee in connection with the operation of the licensed business. The Agreement grants certain rights to use the Company's intellectual property and system of operation (the "System"). The System includes billing and claims processing, methods and techniques for inventory and cost controls, record keeping and reporting, purchasing and sales promotion, marketing, operations, procedures and forms; patient advice, assistance in training initial patient(s); location assistance; standards and specifications for equipment, equipment layout, inventory and supplies, and approved suppliers.

The services the Company provides under the Agreement are highly interrelated, not distinct within the contract, and are therefore accounted for as a single performance obligation. The royalty earned by the Company varies depending on the source of the revenue and revenue volume. Royalty income is recognized over the term of the respective franchise agreement based on the royalties earned each period as the underlying collections of gross revenues occur.

For the years ended December 31, 2021 and 2020, royalties were earned on gross franchise revenue of approximately \$354,874,000 and \$258,634,000, respectively.

Franchise Fees

Upon the execution of the Agreement between the Company and a franchisee, a non-refundable franchise fee is payable to the Company for providing initial assistance and training services to the franchisee. The Company applies the practical expedient provided by the Financial Accounting Standards Board Accounting Standards Codification Subtopic 952-606 and accounts for the pre-opening services as a single performance obligation, distinct from the franchise license. Based on estimated standalone selling prices, the Company has allocated the entire franchise fee to the pre-opening services. Franchise fees are recognized as initial assistance and training services are completed which is typically within nine-months of the Agreement.

During the year ended December 31, 2021, the Company opened twelve new franchises. For the years ended December 31, 2021 and 2020, the Company earned fees totaling \$440,000 and \$120,000, respectively.

NOTES TO FINANCIAL STATEMENTS - CONTINUED

December 31, 2021 and 2020

Software Fees

Under the terms of software contracts between the Company and franchisees, the Company recognizes revenues from software contracts over time as the Company satisfies performance obligations. The Company provides software services in exchange for a flat-monthly fee. Software contracts are generally accounted for as a single performance obligation, since the Company is providing a significant service of integrating components into a single service.

Transaction Expense

Transaction expense is comprised of legal and other professional fees, as well as bonuses to certain employees, which were incurred in conjunction with the Corporate Reorganization. During the year ended December 31, 2020, this included approximately \$1,067,000 expensed subsequent to the Corporate Reorganization related to the bonus arrangement discussed in Cash, Cash Equivalents and Restricted Cash above. The transaction expense was primarily funded with a contribution from the Company's Parent.

Income Taxes

The Company is organized as a limited liability company and has elected to be treated as a partnership for federal and state income tax purposes. The Company's predecessor was an S-Corporation whose shareholders had elected in accordance with Internal Revenue Code Section 1361, to pass the Company's income and deductions directly to the Company's stockholders. Therefore, no provision for income taxes is reflected in the financial statements.

Accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America require management to evaluate tax positions taken by the Company and recognize a tax liability (or asset) if the Company has taken an uncertain tax position that more likely than not would be sustained upon examination by the Internal Revenue Service. Management has concluded that as of December 31, 2021 and 2020, there are no uncertain tax positions taken or expected to be taken that would require recognition of a liability (or asset) or disclosure in the financial statements. The Company may be subject to audits by taxing jurisdictions; however, there are currently no audits for any tax periods in progress. The Company believes it is no longer subject to income tax examinations for years prior to 2018.

Subsequent Events

In preparing the financial statements, Company management has reviewed all known events that have occurred after December 31, 2021 and through March 7, 2022, which is the date the financial statements were available to be issued.

NOTE 3 - ACCOUNTS RECEIVABLE, NET

Accounts receivable, net consists of the following at December 31:

	 2021		2020
Royalty and franchise fees Accounts receivable, other	\$ 151,954 109,685	\$	113,702 60,125
Less: allowance for uncollectible accounts	 261,639 (10,000)	-	173,827 (10,000)
	\$ 251,639	\$	163,827

NOTES TO FINANCIAL STATEMENTS - CONTINUED

December 31. 2021 and 2020

The Company does not contemplate future franchise renewals or new franchise agreements for which a franchise agreement does not exist at December 31, 2021 and 2020. The Company has applied the sales-based royalty exemption which permits exclusion of variable consideration in the form of sales-based royalties from the disclosure of remaining performance obligations.

NOTE 4 - PROPERTY AND EQUIPMENT, NET

Property and equipment, net consist of the following at December 31:

	 2021	 2020
Furniture and fixtures Building and improvements Vehicles Computer equipment and software Land	\$ 340,735 1,970,520 21,265 604,163 49,323	\$ 145,100 1,604,930 21,265 277,895 49,323
Accumulated depreciation	\$ 2,986,006 (1,736,236) 1,249,770	\$ 2,098,513 (1,558,858) 539,655

Depreciation expense for the years ended December 31, 2021 and 2020 totaled approximately \$208,000 and \$190,000, respectively.

NOTE 5 - MANAGEMENT INCENTIVE UNITS

Vital Care Holdings, LLC is the Company's ultimate parent (the "Ultimate Parent") and has authorized management incentive units (the "Management Incentive Units") that represent non-voting interest in the Ultimate Parent and that may only be issued in return for services provided to the Ultimate Parent or its subsidiaries. As of December 31, 2021, the Ultimate Parent has granted 339,126 Management Incentive Units to employees of the Company, of which 267,248 are outstanding. 26,827 and 26,662 of the outstanding Management Incentive Units vest in five equal installments and six equal installments, respectively, on each anniversary of the grant date, while the remaining 213,759 Management Incentive Units only vest upon the achievement of a qualified liquidity event, as defined in the award agreement. In all cases, the Management Incentive Units only vest if the employees remain employed by the Company on the anniversary date or at the time of the qualified liquidity event. As of December 31, 2021, 7,239 of the Management Incentive Units are vested.

Given the terms of the Management Incentive Units, the Company has assigned minimal value to the Management Incentive Units, and therefore no associated expense has been recorded in the accompanying statements of operations and changes in member's equity for these awards.

NOTE 6 - RELATED-PARTY TRANSACTIONS

A member of the Ultimate Parent of the Company is a franchisee. During 2021 and 2020, the Company received from the franchisee approximately \$1,447,000 and \$1,219,000, respectively, in royalty income.

During both years ended December 31, 2021 and 2020, the Company paid rent in the amount of \$24,000 to a company owned by a member of the Ultimate Parent.

NOTES TO FINANCIAL STATEMENTS - CONTINUED

December 31. 2021 and 2020

During both years ended December 31, 2021 and 2020, the Company received service fee income in the amount of \$24,000 from a company owned by a member of the Ultimate Parent.

The Company is a guarantor under the Credit Agreement between the Parent and its lenders. This Credit Agreement is collateralized by all of the Company's assets.

A member of the Company's Board of Directors provides and receives compensation for consulting services.

The Company has a Management Services Agreement with an entity owned by a member of the Ultimate Parent. Under the Agreement, the Company pays fees for management services at a rate of 1.25% of quarterly adjusted earnings before interest expense, taxes, depreciation and amortization, with a quarterly minimum of \$125,000. During the year ended December 31, 2021, the Company paid \$1,160,000 for management services. No amounts were paid during 2020.

NOTE 7 - EMPLOYEE BENEFIT PLAN

The Company adopted a 401 (k) plan during 2017 for all employees 21 years of age or over with one year of continuous service. The Company matches a discretionary amount and percentage of employee contributions. Participants may elect to contribute the maximum amount of annual compensation allowed by Section 401(k) of the Internal Revenue Code. The Company contributed approximately \$125,000 and \$127,000 to the plan for the years ended December 31, 2021 and 2020, respectively.

Additionally, the Company maintains a self-funded health and dental plan covering fulltime employees of the Company. Company contributions to the plan totaled approximately \$871,000 and \$379,000 for the years ended December 31, 2021 and 2020, respectively. Employees are required to contribute to the plan amounts that are annually determined by the Company.

To protect the Company from excessive benefit claims in any one year, insurance coverage is maintained to provide for reimbursement of benefit payments in excess of a maximum amount paid on an individual participant during a calendar year, or an aggregate amount of claims paid for the year.

The amount of insurance coverage is established annually by the Company, and the insurance carrier providing the coverage. Insurance coverage was provided for health claims paid in excess of \$40,000 per covered participant, and aggregate claims paid in excess of \$621,207 and \$554,853 for the years ended December 31, 2021 and 2020, respectively.

NOTE 8 - COMMITMENTS AND CONTINGENCIES

Software and Maintenance Agreements

The Company pays fees under software and maintenance agreements with various companies. Future minimum fees due to the various companies subsequent to December 31, 2021 are as follows:

Year Ending December 31,	 Amount
2022 2023	\$ 492,303 142,440
Total	\$ 634,743

NOTES TO FINANCIAL STATEMENTS - CONTINUED

December 31, 2021 and 2020

Operating Lease

The Company leases office space under a non-cancelable operating lease that expires in 2027. The lease contains provision for annual rent increases and a rent abatement period during which rent payments are abated.

Future net minimum lease payments under non-cancelable operating leases as of December 31 are as follows:

Year Ending December 31,	Amoun	ıt
2022	\$ 192,	862
2023	263,	
2024	271,0	880
2025	278,	564
2026	286,2	211
Thereafter	73,:	187
Total	\$ 1,365,	748

Litigation

The Company is involved in various legal actions in the ordinary course of business. In the opinion of management, the ultimate disposition of these matters will not have a material adverse effect on the Company's financial position, results of operations or liquidity.

THESE FINANCIAL STATEMENTS HAVE BEEN PREPARED WITHOUT AN AUDIT. PROSPECTIVE FRANCHISEES OR SELLERS OF FRANCHISES SHOULD BE ADVISED THAT NO INDEPENDENT CERTIFIED PUBLIC ACCOUNTANT HAS AUDITED THESE FIGURES OR EXPRESSED AN OPINION WITH REGARD TO THEIR CONTENT OR FORM.

Vital Care Infusion Services, LLC Unaudited Financials, as of March 31, 2023

	Quarter ended March 31, 2023
Royalty income	16,711,531
Franchise fees	225,000
Software fees	340,940
Other revenue	592,924
Operating revenue	17,870,394
Selling, general and administrative expenses	7,836,295
Transaction expense	-
Other Income, net	(47,262)
Net income (loss)	10,081,361
Stockholders' equity, beginning of year	17,141,194
Contributions to Parent	(14,499,539)
Member's equity, end of year	2,641,655

Quarter ended March 31, 2023

ASSETS

Cash and cash equivalents Accounts receivable, net	2,316,673 468,487
Accounts receivable net	468 487
Accounts receivable, net	700,707
Prepaid expenses and other current assets	7,013,128
Total current assets	9,798,288
Property and equipment, net	922,389
Right of use asset, net	812,736
Due from related parties	3,302,435
Other Assets	219,423
Total noncurrent assets	5,256,984
Total assets	15,055,272
LIABILITIES AND MEMBERS' EQUITY	
Current liabilities	
Accounts payable	6,310,250
Accrued liabilities	5,289,477
Total current liabilities	11,599,727
Operating Lease, LT	813,890
Total liabilities	12,413,617
Members' equity	2,641,655
Total liabilities and members' equity	15,055,272

Quarter ended March 31, 2023

Cash flows from operating activities:	
Net Income	10,081,361
Adjustments to reconcile net Income	
to net cash provided by operations:	
Depreciation	48,385
Right of use asset amortization	61,279
Changes in operating assets and liabilities:	
(Increase) decrease in:	
Accounts receivable	(210,538)
Prepaid expenses	(372,693)
Other assets	(6,319,076)
(Increase) decrease in:	
Accounts payable and accrued liabilities	3,292,870
Operating lease liability	(61,694)
Net cash provided by operating activities	6,519,893
Cash flows from investing activities:	
Purchases of property and equipment	-
Advances to related parties	(229,747)
Net cash used in investing activities	(229,747)
Cash flows from financing activities:	
Distributions to Parent	(24,580,900)
•	
Net cash used in financing activities	(24,580,900)
Net cash increase for period	(18,290,753)
Cash at beginning of period	20,607,426
Cash at end of period	2,316,673

FDD EXHIBIT C

FRANCHISE AGREEMENT

VITAL CARE® FRANCHISE AGREEMENT

between

VITAL CARE INFUSION SERVICES, LLC and

TABLE OF CONTENTS

	Page
Section 1 Rights Granted.	2
 1.1 Grant of Franchise 1.2 Acceptance of License 1.3 Limited Territorial Protection 1.4 Territorial Rights and Restrictions 1.5 Operating Principal and Key Manager 1.6 Ownership and Guarantee. Section 2 Initial Term and Successor Term. 	2 3 3 4 4 5
 2.1 Initial Term 2.2 Successor Term 2.3 Our Right To Not Enter into a Successor Term Section 3 Fees. 	5 5 6 6
3.1 Franchise Fee 3.2 Royalty Fee 3.3 Marketing Fee 3.4 Pharmacy Software Fee 3.5 Technology Fee 3.6 Successor Fee 3.7 Transfer Fee 3.8 Payment Dates 3.9 Maintain Separate Bank Account 3.10 Methods of Payment 3.11 Estimated Fees 3.12 Interest; Late Fee 3.13 Taxes Section 4 Centers, Site Selection, Development, and Opening of VC Business	6 6 8 8 8 8 8 9 9 9 9 9 9 9 9 9 9 9 9 9
 4.2 Remote Centers 4.3 Site Selection 4.4 Site Acquisition 4.5 Center Construction. 4.6 Opening Deadline 	10 10 10 11 12 12 13
 5.2 Additional Training 5.3 Remedial Training 5.4 Training by You 5.5 Requested Consulting Services 5.6 Conferences 5.7 Travel and Living Expenses 5.8 Third-Party Training Section 6 Business Operation and System Standards 	13 14 14 14 14 15 15 15

i

 6.2 Management and Personnel. 6.3 Operation of the VC Business 6.4 Territory Development 6.5 Purchases, Products, Services, and Therapies. 6.6 Billing and Claims Processing Service 6.7 Systemwide Programs 6.8 Technology System 6.9 Compliance with Laws 6.10 Compliance with Good Business Practices 6.11 Insurance and Surety Bond 6.12 Franchisee Advisory Council 6.13 Notice of Proceedings or Inquiries 6.14 Taxes Section 7 Marketing 	15 16 18 19 20 21 21 22 22 22 22 23 23 23
7.1 Our Advertising Materials 7.2 Brand Fund 7.3 Local Marketing 7.4 Advertising Cooperatives 7.5 Digital Marketing 7.6 Referral Source Leads Section 8 Records, Reports, Audits, and Inspections	23 23 24 25 26 26
 8.1 Bookkeeping and Records 8.2 Reports and Financial Statements 8.3 Additional Information 8.4 Inspection 8.5 Auditing Section 9 Intellectual Property. 	26 27 27 27 27 28
 9.1 Marks and Trade Dress. 9.2 Copyrights 9.3 No Contesting Our Rights 9.4 Changes to the Intellectual Property 9.5 Third-Party Challenges 9.6 Post-Termination or Expiration 9.7 Innovations Section 10 Proprietary Information. 	28 28 28 29 29 29 29 29
 10.1 Receipt of Proprietary Information 10.2 Nondisclosure of Proprietary Information 10.3 Personal Information 10.4 Compliance with Privacy Requirements Section 11 Indemnification. 	29 30 30 31 31
 11.1 Indemnification By You 11.2 Indemnification Procedure 11.3 Willful Misconduct or Gross Negligence Section 12 Your Covenant Not to Compete. 	31 32 32 32
 12.1 During Term 12.2 After Termination, Expiration, or Transfer 12.3 Covenants Regarding Assets 12.4 Publicly Traded Corporations 	32 33 33 33

	Covenants of Owners and Employees Enforcement of Covenants	34 34
Section 13	3 Transfer and Assignment.	34
13.2 13.3 13.4 13.5 13.6 13.7	Transfer by Us Definition of Transfer No Transfer Without Our Consent Control Transfer Non-Control Transfer Permitted Transfers Transfer Upon Death Or Incapacity Our Right Of First Refusal. Termination and Default.	34 34 35 36 37 37 37
14.2 14.3	Events of Default Our Remedies After An Event of Default Termination By You	38 41 42
15.2 15.3 15.4 15.5 15.6 15.7 15.8 15.9	Your Obligations Upon Expiration or Termination. Cease Operation of the VC Business and Use of the Intellectual Property Payment of Costs and Amounts Due Return of Proprietary Information Cease Identification with Us Our Right to Purchase Business Assets De-identification of the Centers Promote Separate Identity Comply with Noncompete Liquidated Damages Injunctive and Other Relief	42 43 43 43 45 45 45 46
Section 16		46
16.2 16.3 16.4 16.5 16.6 16.7 16.8 16.9 16.10 16.11 Section 17	Mandatory Pre-Litigation Mediation Individual Arbitration of Covered Disputes. Forum for Litigation Governing Law MUTUAL WAIVER OF JURY TRIAL MUTUAL WAIVER OF PUNITIVE DAMAGES MUTUAL WAIVER OF CLASS OR COLLECTIVE ACTIONS ONE-YEAR LIMITATION ON CLAIMS Remedies Not Exclusive Our Right to Injunctive Relief Attorneys' Fees and Costs Miscellaneous.	46 46 47 48 48 48 48 49 49
17.2 17.3 17.4 17.5 17.6 17.7	Entire Agreement Amendments and Modifications Waiver Importance of Timely Performance Construction Severability Applicable State Law Controlling Survival Consent	49 49 50 50 50 50 50

17.11 N 17.12 E 17.13 S 17.14 N 17.15 A	Notices Execution Successors and Assigns No Third-Party Beneficiaries Additional Terms; Inconsistent Terms	50 51 51 51 51 52
Section 18	Your Representations and Acknowledgments.	52
18.2 D 18.3 T 18.4 T 18.5 A 18.6 A	Due Authority Terrorist Acts Timely Receipt and Review of Agreement and Disclosure Document Acknowledgement of Terms Acknowledgements in Certain States	52 52 52 52 52 52 52 53
Appendix B Appendix C Appendix D Appendix E Appendix F	A – Franchisee-Specific Terms B - Authorization to Operate a Remote Center C - Authorization to Operate a Fenced-Off Pharmacy D – Marks E – Payment and Performance Guarantee E – Lease Rider G – Form of General Release	

VITAL CARE® FRANCHISE AGREEMENT

THIS FRANCHISE AGREEMENT (this "Agreement") is made and entered into as of the date set forth on Appendix A of this Agreement (the "Effective Date") (Appendix A and all appendices attached to this Agreement are hereby incorporated by this reference) between Vital Care Infusion Services, LLC, a Delaware limited liability company with its principal place of business at 1170 Northeast Industrial Park Road, Meridian, Mississippi 39301 ("VCIS"), and the entity identified on Appendix A (the "Franchisee-Specific Terms") as the franchisee ("Franchisee") with its initial principal place of business also set forth on Appendix A. In this Agreement, "we," "us," and "our" refers to VCIS. "You" and "your" refers to Franchisee.

RECITALS

- A. We and our affiliates have accumulated knowledge and experience in the infusion pharmacy industry on the basis of which we have developed and will continue to develop a distinctive business format and set of specifications and operating procedures (collectively, the "System") for the operation of patient infusion and pharmaceutical businesses operating under the Vital Care® mark that offer, sell, dispense, or provide the VC Offerings (as defined below) ("VC Businesses" and each a "VC Business").
- B. The "VC Offerings" include (i) the Therapies (as defined below), (ii) patient—specific, physician prescribed pharmaceuticals that are compounded by the VC Business; (iii) patient-specific, physician-prescribed biologicals, nutrients, and solutions for administration via infusion and enteral routes in the home and other outpatient settings; (iv) pharmacy consulting services and nursing services necessary for the provision of the Therapies; (v) products, supplies, and equipment necessary to the provision of the Therapies; and (vi) other products or services that we may specify in our Confidential Franchise Operations Manuals (the "Manuals") from time to time. We may modify, add, or remove the VC Offerings from time to time.
- C. The "Therapies" include all therapies delivered by intramuscular, intradermal, subcutaneous, intrathecal, epidural, intraspinal, enteral, and intravenous routes (including, but not limited to, infusion, IV push, and IV bolus), including (i) parenteral nutrition and parenteral products, (ii) enteral nutrition and enteral products, (iii) antimicrobial therapy, (iv) pain management, (v) hydration therapy with or without electrolytes, (vi) tocolytic therapy, (vii) chemotherapy and related products, (viii) blood modifiers, (ix) specialty pharmaceuticals, (x) antihemophilic factors, (xi) immune globulins, (xii) chelation, (xiii) monoclonal antibodies, (xiv) antivirals, (xv) antifungals, (xvi) antiprotozoals, (xvii) glucocorticoids, (xviii) growth hormones, (xix) fertility therapy, (xx) inotropic/cardiac therapy, (xxi) blood products, (xxii) antiemetics, (xxiii) transplant support, (xxiv) anticoagulation, (xxv) biological response modifiers, (xxvi) antihistamine therapy, (xxvii) colony stimulating factors, (xxviii) diuretics, (xxix) immunosuppressive therapy, (xxx) plasma expanders, (xxxi) IV services, and (xxxii) other forms of pharmaceutical therapy specified in the Manuals from time to time. We may modify, add, or remove the Therapies from time to time.
- D. The distinguishing characteristics of the System include, but are not limited to, our Business designs, layouts, and identification schemes (collectively, the "**Trade Dress**"); site selection assistance; our billing and claims processing software and methods; our specifications for equipment, equipment layout, inventory, and supplies; our website or series of websites for the VC Businesses (the "**System Website**"); our relationships with vendors; the accumulated experience reflected in our training program, operating procedures, customer service standards methods, inventory and cost control techniques, and marketing techniques; and the mandatory

and suggested policies, procedures, standards, specifications, rules, and requirements ("**System Standards**") set out in our Manuals and otherwise in writing. We may change, improve, add to, and further develop the elements of the System from time to time.

- E. We identify the VC Businesses operating under the System by means of the Vital Care® mark and certain other trademarks, service marks, trade names, signs, associated designs, artwork, and logos set forth on <u>Appendix D</u> (collectively, the "**Marks**"). We may designate for your use other trade names, service marks, and trademarks as Marks from time to time. These marks will also be included in the term the "Marks."
- F. Each VC Business is required to operate a primary infusion center (a "Primary Center") that includes at the same location a closed-door infusion pharmacy (an "Infusion Pharmacy") and a suite consisting of one or more treatment rooms where Therapies may be administered to patients (an "Infusion Suite"). In addition, we may permit you to operate additional Infusion Suites at locations other than the Primary Center (i) that are staffed by a trained attendant (a "Remote Infusion Suite") or (ii) that are staffed by a doctor or nurse practitioner (a "Remote Infusion Clinic"). We refer to Remote Infusion Suites and Remote Infusion Clinics collectively as "Remote Centers," and we refer to Primary Centers and Remote Centers collectively as "Centers."
- G. We require you to be a corporation, limited liability company, partnership, or other entity (collectively, an "Entity"). All direct and indirect owners of a legal and/or beneficial interest in the Entity (the "Owners") are listed on Appendix A. The individual owner who you must appoint to have authority over all business decisions related to your business and to have the power to bind you in all dealings with us will be referred to as your "Operating Principal."
- H. You desire to obtain the right to operate one VC Business that initially will consist of one Primary Center and that will use the Marks and the System pursuant to the terms of this Agreement. The Primary Center and any Remote Centers that we authorize you to operate shall be located within the territory specified on Appendix A (the "**Territory**"). We are willing to grant to you a license to open and operate such a VC Business on the terms and conditions of this Agreement.
- **NOW, THEREFORE**, for and in consideration of the foregoing promises and the covenants and agreements contained herein, the parties agree as follows:

Section 1 Rights Granted.

- 1.1 <u>Grant of Franchise</u>. Upon the terms and conditions of this Agreement, we grant to you a non-exclusive license (the "**License**") to operate one VC Business in the Territory using the Marks and the System. The VC Business will be headquartered and operated from the site in the Territory where the Primary Center is located, which will be specified on Appendix A.
- (a) Remote Centers. If we, in our sole discretion, permit you to offer the VC Offerings from one or more Remote Centers located in the Territory, we and you will execute an "Authorization to Operate a Remote Center," the current form of which is set forth as Appendix B (the "Remote Center Authorization"), which will identify the site for each Remote Center.
- (b) Restrictions. You have no right to (i) sublicense the Marks or the System to any other person or Entity, (ii) provide the VC Offerings at any location other than the

Centers or the residence or workplace of a patient or customer ("**Patient**"), or (iii) to use the Marks or the System in any wholesale, e-commerce, or other channel of distribution besides the operation of the VC Business. The grant of this License does not include the right to operate any pharmacy other than the Infusion Pharmacy at the same location as the Primary Center.

- 1.2 <u>Acceptance of License.</u> You hereby accept the License and agree to operate the VC Business according to the provisions of this Agreement for the entire Initial Term, as defined in Section 2.1 (Initial Term).
- 1.3 <u>Limited Territorial Protection</u>. During the Term, provided you are in compliance with this Agreement, we and our affiliates will not open or operate, or license a third-party to open or operate, a physical premises (whether a Primary Center or a Remote Center) for a VC Business within your Territory. Except for the foregoing sentence, we and our affiliates have the right to conduct any business activities, under any name, in any geographic area, and at any location, regardless of the proximity to or effect on your VC Business. For example, without limitation, we or our affiliates have the right to:
- (a) establish, or license others to establish, businesses that use the System or elements of the System and offer products or services that are similar or identical to the VC Offerings (i) under the Marks from a physical premises (including a Primary Center or Remote Center) located anywhere outside of the Territory or (ii) under names, symbols, or marks other than the Marks from a physical premises located anywhere, including inside and outside of the Territory;
- (b) market, offer, sell, and/or provide (or authorize others to market, offer, sell, and/or provide) VC Offerings by any means using the Marks or other marks to physicians, insurance companies, businesses, or other referral sources (collectively, "Referral Sources") and Patients located anywhere, including in homes or businesses within the Territory; physical premises (including any Center) operating under the Marks that is
- (c) advertise and promote (or authorize others to advertise and promote) VC Businesses and VC Offerings using the Marks in any manner anywhere, including inside and outside of the Territory; and
- (d) acquire, be acquired by, or merge with other companies with existing infusion or pharmaceutical businesses anywhere (including inside or outside of the Territory) and, even if such businesses are located in and operate Centers in the Territory and/or service Patients that reside in the Territory, (i) convert the other businesses to the Vital Care® name, (ii) permit the other businesses to continue to operate under another name, and/or (iii) permit the businesses to operate under another name and convert existing VC Businesses to such other name.

1.4 <u>Territorial Rights and Restrictions</u>.

- (a) <u>Physical Premises</u>. You acknowledge and agree that you are only granted the right to operate the VC Business from physical premises (including a Primary Center and, if applicable, Remote Centers) located within the Territory.
- (b) <u>Marketing and Services</u>. You may market, offer, sell, and/or provide the VC Offerings to existing or prospective Patients or Referral Sources located anywhere, including inside and outside of the Territory, in accordance with any rules and restrictions we

specify in our Manuals or otherwise in writing (which we may modify from time to time), including restrictions that may curtail, limit, or regulate certain activities outside of the Territory.

- (c) Acknowledgements. You acknowledge and agree that you have no exclusive or protected rights with respect to any actual or potential Patients or Referral Sources located within the Territory. In addition, you acknowledge and agree that no matter the amount of Gross Revenue you have earned from Patients or Referral Sources outside the Territory or the amount of money that you have invested to develop business outside the Territory, (i) you will not have any right, title, or interest in any geographic area outside of the Territory; (ii) we are not obligated to offer you franchise rights, or a right of first refusal to purchase franchise rights, in any area outside the Territory; and (iii) we may establish (and license others to establish) a VC Business in any area outside the Territory without us or any party owing any compensation to you.
- (d) Option to Purchase a New Franchise. In the event we propose to open and operate, or to license a third-party to open and operate, a physical presence (whether a Primary Center or a Remote Center) in a geographic area located outside of your Territory, and from which you have derived Gross Revenue that exceeds \$500,000 in the most recently completed calendar year from Patients and patients referred by Referral Sources located within such geographic area, we may in our sole discretion grant you the option to acquire a new franchise under our then-current form of franchise agreement (which you acknowledge may contain terms materially different from those contained in this Agreement). If you do not exercise such option within 30 days after receiving such our written notice, we may in our sole discretion revoke such option and proceed to open and operate, or to license a third-party to open and operate, the physical presence (whether a Primary Center or a Remote Center) in such geographic area.
- Owner as your Operating Principal and Key Manager. You must appoint an individual Owner as your Operating Principal who must have authority over all business decisions related to your VC Business and must have the power to bind you in all dealings with us. In addition, you must appoint a manager to devote his or her full time to the management of the day-to-day operations of your VC Business (the "**Key Manager**"). Your Operating Principal may serve as your Key Manager, unless we believe that he or she does not have sufficient experience or qualifications. Your Operating Principal must have at least a 25% ownership interest in your Entity (whether direct or indirect) (unless this requirement is modified by us in our sole discretion), but your Key Manager is not required to have an ownership interest in your Entity. Your Operating Principal and Key Manager (if known at the time of signing) shall be listed on Appendix A. You must provide us with written notice of your Operating Principal and Key Manager(s) at least 60 days prior to opening and may not change your Operating Principal and Key Manager without our prior written approval.

1.6 Ownership and Guarantee.

(a) Owners of Equity. Each of your Owners must execute the "Payment and Performance Guarantee" that is attached in Appendix E (the "Guarantee"). By executing the Guarantee, each Owner will be bound by the provisions contained in this Agreement, including without limitation the restrictions set forth in Section 12 (Your Covenant Not to Compete). Further, a violation of any of the provisions of this Agreement, including the covenants contained in Section 12, by any Owner will also constitute a violation by you of your obligations under this Agreement. You represent that the individuals listed on Appendix A is a complete list of your Owners as of the Effective Date.

(b) Governing Documents. You agree to furnish us with a list of holders of direct or indirect equity interests and their percentage interests, as well as copies of your governing documents and any other corporate documents, books, or records, including certificates of good standing from your state. The Owners may not enter into any shareholders' agreement, management or operating agreement, voting trust, or other arrangement that gives a third-party the power to direct and control your affairs without our prior written consent. During the Term, your governing documents must provide that no transfer of any ownership interest may be made, except in accordance with Section 13 (Transfer and Assignment) of this Agreement. Any securities that you issue must bear a conspicuous printed legend to that effect.

Section 2 Initial Term and Successor Term.

- 2.1 <u>Initial Term.</u> The initial term (the "**Initial Term**") of the License begins on the Effective Date and ends ten years from the Effective Date, unless this Agreement is terminated sooner as provided in other sections of this Agreement.
- 2.2 <u>Successor Term</u>. Upon the expiration of the Initial Term, you may, at your option, obtain two additional consecutive successor terms of ten years each (each, a "**Successor Term**" and, collectively with the Initial Term, the "**Term**") if you meet the following conditions:
- (a) giving us written notice of your desire to obtain a successor License at least three, but no more than six, months before the expiration of the then-current Initial Term or Successor Term:
- (b) substantially and timely complying with each provision of this Agreement or any other agreement with us, our affiliates, or your landlord throughout the Term and having no Event of Default (as defined in Section 14.1 (Events of Default)), or event which with the giving of notice and/or passage of time would constitute an Event of Default, in existence as of the expiration of the then-current Term;
- (c) satisfying all of your monetary obligations to us, our affiliates, and our approved suppliers and meeting those obligations in a timely manner throughout the Term;
- (d) delivering to us a fully executed franchise agreement on our thencurrent form of franchise agreement, which you acknowledge may contain terms materially different than those contained in this Agreement, including changes to the fees and the Territory;
- (e) refurbishing or renovating the VC Business, at your expense, to conform the decor, color schemes, storefront, signage, and presentation of the Marks at the Centers to our then-current image and, if necessary, in our sole opinion, to update and replace the equipment, furniture, signage, and fixtures to meet our then-current specifications;
- (f) executing, and having your Owners execute, a general release, in a form we prescribe (our current form of which is attached as <u>Appendix G</u>), of any and all claims against us, our affiliates, and our and their past, present, and future officers, directors, owners, and employees arising out of, or relating to, your VC Business;
- (g) completing, and having your Operating Principal and Key Manager complete, all of our then-current training requirements, including any additional training that we may require;

- (h) securing the right from your landlord to continue operating at the sites of the Centers for the remainder of such Successor Term; and
- (i) paying to us the Successor Fee (as defined in Section 3.6 (Successor Fee)).
- 2.3 Our Right To Not Enter into a Successor Term. Notwithstanding the provisions of Section 2.2 (Successor Term), we shall have the right to not enter into a Successor Term if, at the time of your written notice of intent to enter into a Successor Term or the expiration of the then-current Term, we are not then offering franchises to new or existing franchise owners on a system-wide basis.

Section 3 Fees.

3.1 <u>Franchise Fee.</u> You must pay us an initial franchise fee as set forth on <u>Appendix A</u> (the "**Franchise Fee**") upon execution of this Agreement or as otherwise provided in <u>Appendix A</u>. The Franchise Fee is paid in consideration of the rights granted in Section 1 (Rights Granted) and will be deemed fully earned at the time paid. You acknowledge that we have no obligation to refund the Franchise Fee, in whole or in part, for any reason.

3.2 Royalty Fee.

- (a) <u>Standard Royalty Fee</u>. You must pay us a monthly royalty fee (the "**Royalty Fee**") equal to the aggregate of:
- (i) 19% of Gross Revenue related to the sale of Therapies that we have designated in our Manuals as "**Non-Specialty Therapies**" and related products and services:
- (ii) 10% of Gross Revenue related to the sale of Therapies that we have designated in our Manuals as "**Specialty Therapies**" and related products and services;
- (iii) 3% of Gross Revenue related to the sale of Therapies that we have designated in our Manuals as "**Select Specialty Therapies**" and related products and services; and
- (iv) 19% of Gross Revenue related to any other products or services sold by your VC Business.
- (b) Reduced Royalty Fee. Notwithstanding anything to the contrary in this Agreement, if, in any calendar year during the Initial Term in which your Royalty Fee is calculated in accordance with this Section 3.2 for the entire calendar year, (i) the Gross Revenue of your VC Business exceeds \$10,000,000 or (ii) (x) your Operating Principal then holds at least a 25% ownership interest in other VC Businesses (whether direct or indirect), (y) such other VC Businesses are subject to the Royalty Fee structure set forth in this Section 3.2 (the "Operating Principal Businesses"), and (z) the collective Gross Revenue (as defined in the applicable franchise agreements) of your VC Business and the Operating Principal Businesses exceeds \$10,000,000, the Royalty Fee for the subsequent calendar year will be equal to the aggregate of:
- (A) 17.5% of Gross Revenue related to the sale of Non-Specialty Therapies and related products and services;

- (B) 9% of Gross Revenue related to the sale of Specialty Therapies and related products and services;
- (C) 3% of Gross Revenue related to the sale of Select Specialty Therapies and related products and services; and
- (D) 17.5% of Gross Revenue related to any other products or services sold by your VC Business.

Thereafter, the Royalty Fee will continue to be calculated in accordance with this Section 3.2(b), provided that, if the collective Gross Revenue of your VC Business and, if applicable, the Operating Principal Businesses fails to exceed \$10,000,000 in any calendar year, the Royalty Fee will revert to the standard Royalty Fee, calculated in accordance with Section 3.2(a), for the subsequent calendar year. The standard Royalty Fee will remain in effect unless and until the applicable VC Business(es) meet the criteria for the reduced Royalty Fee pursuant to this Section 3.2(b).

- (c) <u>Designation of Therapy Types</u>. We will from time to time in our reasonable discretion designate Therapies as Non-Specialty Therapies, Specialty Therapies, and Select Specialty Therapies based on, among other factors, the category and class of drug, the pricing and discounts offered by suppliers, the actual or anticipated profitability of the Therapy for franchisees, the length of time that a drug has been on the market, the dosage required, and the rarity of the Therapy. Generally, (i) Non-Specialty Therapies will include most Therapies used to treat acute conditions (such as hydration, anti-infectives, infusion nursing, and infusion per diems), (ii) Specialty Therapies will include most Therapies used to treat chronic conditions and some Therapies used to treat acute conditions, and (iii) Select Specialty Therapies will include most Therapies used to treat very rare diseases and most Therapies that are new to the market. However, there will be exceptions to these general categories. We will modify the Manuals when we add a new Therapy or re-classify an existing Therapy. You acknowledge and agree that if the classification of a Therapy changes, you will be required to pay the applicable Royalty Fee based on the Therapy's then-current classification at the time the Therapy is provided.
- (d) <u>Gross Revenue</u>. "**Gross Revenue**" means all revenue and other consideration that you receive or otherwise derive from operating the VC Business, including all Centers that you operate and all Therapies you provide at, or deliver to, Patients' locations, (i) whether from cash, check, credit or debit card, gift card or gift certificate, other credit transactions, or reimbursements, (ii) whether you collect the revenue or we or our affiliates collect the revenue on your behalf, (iii) regardless of the payer or source of funds, (iv) regardless of collection, and (v) regardless of when you actually provide the VC Offerings or other products or services in exchange for the revenue. If you receive any proceeds from any business interruption insurance applicable to loss of revenue at the VC Business, there shall be added to Gross Revenue an amount equal to the imputed gross revenue that the insurer used to calculate those proceeds. Gross Revenue does not include any sales or other taxes that you collect from Patients and pay directly to the appropriate taxing authority. You may not deduct payment provider fees (i.e., bank or credit card company fees), or any other consideration received (whether in the form of rebates, promotional allowances, or otherwise) from your Gross Revenue calculation.
- (e) <u>Non-refundable</u>. The Royalty Fee is non-refundable and is paid in consideration of the ongoing right to use the Marks and the System in accordance with this Agreement and not in exchange for services rendered by us.

- 3.3 <u>Marketing Fee</u>. If we establish a Vital Care® Brand Fund (the "**Brand Fund**"), you must contribute each month an amount that we specify up to 1% of your Gross Revenue (the "**Marketing Fee**") to the Brand Fund.
- 3.4 <u>Pharmacy Software Fee.</u> We may require you to pay us, or a third-party that we designate, a software license fee (the "**Pharmacy Software Fee**") for a license to use the pharmacy software that we require (the "**Pharmacy Software**"). We will specify the Pharmacy Software Fee in the Manuals and may change the fee at any time by providing you with written notice of any change at least 30 days prior to the implementation of the new fee amount. We may change the Pharmacy Software at any time.
- 3.5 <u>Technology Fee.</u> You must pay us a monthly technology fee that we specify up to 0.5% of your Gross Revenue (the "**Technology Fee**") for various technology products and services (other than the Pharmacy Software) that we may provide or arrange for third parties to provide, which services are subject to change over time. We will specify the Technology Fee in the Manuals and may change the fee at any time by providing you with written notice of any change at least 30 days prior to the implementation of the new fee amount. We may add, delete, or otherwise modify the products and services that are included in the Technology Fee from time to time.
- 3.6 <u>Successor Fee</u>. Upon your execution of a successor franchise agreement pursuant to Section 2.2 (Successor Term), you will pay to us a successor fee equal to 25% of the applicable then-current franchise fee (the "**Successor Fee**").
- 3.7 <u>Transfer Fee.</u> If you Transfer (as defined in Section 13.2 (Definition of Transfer)) your VC Business or this Agreement, you must pay us a Transfer Fee as specified in Sections 13.4(a) (Control Transfer) and 13.5 (Non-Control Transfer).

3.8 Payment Dates.

- (a) <u>Operating Fees.</u> Your Royalty Fees, Marketing Fees, Pharmacy Software Fees, and Technology Fees (the "**Operating Fees**") are payable to us and must be reported to us at the times and in the manner that we specify from time to time in the Manuals or otherwise.
- (b) Gross Revenue Collected by and Remitted to Us. Payment for all claims submitted by you (or by us) in connection with the VC Business, except Direct Claims (as defined in Section 3.8(c)), shall be collected by and remitted to us. With respect to Gross Revenue collected by and remitted to us on your behalf, we will deduct the applicable Operating Fees and any other amounts due under the Franchise Agreement, except as provided in Section 3.8(c), and remit the balance of such Gross Revenue to you within 15 days after our receipt of such payment from the paying agency or individual Patient. You acknowledge that we shall not be liable for errors or incomplete billing as a result of errors committed by you or the paying agency, nor shall we be responsible for delays in payment caused by the paying agency, including denial of coverage for an individual Patient or any errors or incomplete billing due to inappropriate or incorrect information provided by you to us.
- (c) <u>Gross Revenue Collected by and Remitted to You</u>. Payment for all Medicare, Medicaid, and pharmacy benefit manager claims and any other claims preauthorized in writing by us submitted by you (or by us) in connection with the VC Business (collectively, "**Direct Claims**") shall be collected by and remitted to you. With respect to Gross Revenue

derived from Direct Claims, your Royalty Fees and Marketing Fees are due weekly within five business days after the end of each calendar week, based on such Gross Revenue for the preceding week.

- 3.9 <u>Maintain Separate Bank Account.</u> You must establish a bank account to be utilized solely in connection with the VC Business (the "**Bank Account**"). All revenues of the VC Business that you collect shall be deposited into the Bank Account within three days of your receipt of such revenue. We will deposit any revenues that we collect on your behalf into the Bank Account, after deducting any amounts owed to us. No funds other than those earned in connection with the VC Business shall be deposited in such Bank Account.
- Methods of Payment. You must make all payments to us by the method or methods that we specify from time to time in the Manual, which may include payment via wire transfer or electronic debit to your Bank Account. You must furnish us and your bank with all authorizations necessary to effect payment by the methods we specify. We currently require you to make payment by electronic debit from your Bank Account, and you must complete and sign an Authorization Agreement for Preauthorized Payments (the "Bank Authorization") for this purpose. You must deliver a copy of the Bank Authorization to us within five business days of our request. You must maintain sufficient funds in your Bank Account to permit us to withdraw the Operating Fees due from time to time. You may not, under any circumstances, set off, deduct or otherwise withhold any Operating Fees, interest charges, or any other monies payable under this Agreement on grounds of our alleged non-performance of any obligations or for any other reason. We may require you to purchase merchant processing services from us, our affiliates, or a vendor that we have approved or designated, each of who may charge a reasonable monthly fee and reasonable per transaction fee. The payment processor may process all credit card payments related to your VC Business, and remit payment to you of all monies owed, after withholding any Operating Fees payable to us and any payment processing fees payable to such processor.
- 3.11 <u>Estimated Fees.</u> If you fail to timely report your Gross Revenue, or we are otherwise unable to access your Gross Revenue, we may estimate the amount of fees due and make a corresponding withdrawal from your Bank Account or the revenue that we collect based on our estimate, plus 20% of our estimate. If we underestimate any fees due, you will remain obligated to pay the total amount of fees due, which we may debit from your Bank Account or the revenue that we collect automatically. If we overestimate any fees due, we will credit the fees paid (without interest) against fees due in the next payment period after we receive accurate records regarding your Gross Revenue.
- 3.12 Interest; Late Fee. If any payment due to us is not received in full by the due date, you agree to pay us daily interest on the amount owed, calculated from the due date until paid, at the rate of 18% per annum (or the maximum rate permitted by law, if less than 18%). You also agree to pay us a late fee in the amount of \$100 for each week that a payment is paid after the applicable due date. This late fee is subject to increase upon 60 days' prior written notice but will not be increased more than once in any 12-month period. You acknowledge that this Section 3.12 is not our agreement to accept any payments after they are due and that any late payments are a default under this Agreement.
- 3.13 <u>Taxes</u>. You are responsible for all taxes, assessments, and government charges levied or assessed on you in connection with your business activities under this Agreement. In addition, as part of the Operating Fees or any other fees that we charge, you will pay to us the amount of any taxes imposed on us or our affiliates (and any taxes imposed on us

or our affiliates as a result of such imposition) by federal, state, or local taxing authorities as a result of our receipt of any such fees, not including any tax measured on our income.

Section 4 Centers, Site Selection, Development, and Opening of VC Business

- 4.1 <u>Primary Center</u>. You must operate a Primary Center throughout the Term. A Primary Center must (i) include an Infusion Pharmacy that consists of a closed-door infusion pharmacy and clean room, (ii) include an Infusion Suite with at least one treatment room where Therapies may be administered to patients, and (iii) be staffed at all times the Center is open to the public by a licensed pharmacist, your Key Manager (who may be your licensed pharmacist), and a person who has successfully completed our training program and is qualified to perform the patient services.
- 4.2 Remote Centers. We may, in our sole discretion, authorize you (or, in the case of a Remote Infusion Clinic, and if applicable, the Clinic Operator (as defined in Section 4.2(b)) to operate within the Territory one or more Remote Centers that are located at a different location than the Primary Center. If you would like to open and operate a Remote Center, you must (i) obtain our written consent, which will be evidenced by our, your, and, if applicable, the Clinic Operator's execution of a Remote Center Authorization, (ii) comply with the terms of Section 4.3 (Site Selection), 4.4 (Site Acquisition), and 4.5 (Center Construction) in the development of the Remote Center, and (iii) operate the Remote Center as part of the VC Business in accordance with the terms of this Agreement. All pharmaceuticals used in providing the Therapies at all Remote Centers must be dispensed by the Primary Center's Infusion Pharmacy. Remote Centers may not include an Infusion Pharmacy.
- (a) Remote Infusion Suites. A Remote Infusion Suite must (i) include an Infusion Suite with one or more treatment rooms and (ii) be staffed by a trained attendant at all times the Center is open to the public.
- (b) Remote Infusion Clinics. A Remote Infusion Clinic must (i) include an Infusion Suite with one or more treatment rooms and (ii) be staffed by a doctor or nurse practitioner. A Remote Infusion Clinic may be owned and operated by you or an Entity that is majority-owned by your Owners and approved by us (a "Clinic Operator"). If a Remote Infusion Clinic is operated by a Clinic Operator, the Clinic Operator will be required to execute a Remote Center Authorization and shall be bound to comply with applicable terms of this Agreement, and each Clinic Operator owner (whether a direct or indirect owner) who is not one of your Owners will execute our then-current form of guarantee pursuant to which the Clinic Operator owner will guarantee the Clinic Operator's obligations under this Agreement. You will be responsible for ensuring that the Clinic Operator operates the Remote Infusion Clinic in accordance with the terms of this Agreement. Any breach of this Agreement by the Clinic Operator shall constitute an Event of Default by you under this Agreement.
- 4.3 <u>Site Selection</u>. If the site of the Primary Center has not been identified on <u>Appendix A</u> prior to the execution of this Agreement, you must locate a site in the Territory that is reasonably suited for the conduct of the VC Business and is consistent with any site selection guidelines that we may provide for Primary Centers. Similarly, if you desire to establish a Remote Center within the Territory at any time during the Term, you must do so consistent with any site selection guidelines that we may provide for Remote Centers. In addition to other System Standards that we may specify, we require all Centers to (i) be located in a stand-alone building, retail center, office or medical building, or office or medical park within the Territory and (ii) to have prominent signage bearing the Marks on the exterior of the Center (except for Centers

located in an office or medical building in which exterior signage is not reasonably available). You may request in writing our advice during any site selection process prior to submitting proposed sites to us.

(a) Review Process. Before entering into any lease or purchase agreement for the site for any Center, you must submit (i) a site proposal package describing details about the proposed location, (ii) the proposed lease, purchase agreement, or letter of intent related to your acquisition of the location, and (iii) any other information that we reasonably require. We will review each location that you propose and determine whether to accept it as the site for a Center in our sole discretion. You acknowledge that we may refuse to accept a proposed location for any reason.

(b) <u>Site Acceptance</u>. If we accept the proposed location and you obtain it, we will insert a description of the site on <u>Appendix A</u> (for the Primary Center) or on a Remote Center Authorization for a Remote Center. **YOU ACKNOWLEDGE AND AGREE THAT OUR PROPOSAL OF A PROPOSED LOCATION OR ACCEPTANCE OF ANY SITE IS NOT A WARRANTY OR REPRESENTATION OF ANY KIND AS TO THE POTENTIAL SUCCESS OR PROFITABILITY OF YOUR VC BUSINESS. WHILE WE MAY PROVIDE ASSISTANCE AND GUIDANCE, IT IS SOLELY YOUR RESPONSIBILITY TO SELECT A SUITABLE LOCATION AND SITE FOR YOUR VC BUSINESS. A location is not accepted until you have received our acceptance in writing, as indicated by our delivery of the completed and signed, as applicable, Appendix A or a Remote Center Authorization.**

4.4 Site Acquisition.

(a) <u>Lease</u>. If you or your affiliate leases a site for a Center, unless we waive the requirement in writing, you must arrange for the execution of the Lease Addendum in the form of <u>Appendix F</u> (the "**Lease Addendum**") by you and your landlord in connection with any lease or sublease for such site ("**Lease**") and any other provisions that we may reasonably require. Our review of the Lease is for our own benefit only and is not intended to supplement or replace a review by your attorney. We may require you to engage an attorney to review your Lease for the site that we have accepted and to supply us with reasonable documentation in connection with such review, including a lease abstract and confirmation that the terms in the agreement reflect the terms in any letter of intent between you and the third-party seller or lessor. You must deliver to us the completely executed Lease and Lease Addendum within 10 days after execution of the Lease, and you may not amend or renew any Lease without our written consent. You must comply with the terms and conditions of your Lease. We are not obligated to execute your lease or guarantee a lease for you.

(b) <u>Acquisition Deadline</u>. You must secure a site for a Center that we have accepted by signing a Lease or a purchase agreement (i) for the Primary Center, within 60 days after the Effective Date (the "**Primary Site Acquisition Deadline**"), and (ii) for any Remote Center, within 60 days after acceptance of the proposed site (the "**Remote Site Acquisition Deadline**"). We may extend the Primary Site Acquisition Deadline or any Remote Site Acquisition Deadline by up to 60 days in our sole discretion, and we may require you and your Owners to execute a general release (our current form of which is attached as <u>Appendix G</u>) as a condition of us agreeing to grant such extension. If we have accepted a location for your Primary Center and you are unable or unwilling to acquire such location or an alternative site that we accept by the Primary Site Acquisition Deadline, we may terminate this Agreement without refunding the Franchise Fee.

4.5 Center Construction.

- (a) <u>Construction</u>. We will make available to you specifications for the applicable Center type, including minimum requirements for the inventory storage area, Infusion Pharmacy, Infusion Suite, and the exterior and interior design and layout, as applicable. You must engage designers, architects, and engineers to adapt the exterior and interior design and layout, fixtures, furnishings, signs, Trade Dress, and equipment for the Center to meet our specifications. We reserve the right to designate or approve such designers, architects, and engineers. We will review the architectural drawings and specifications for the construction of the Center showing all leasehold improvements, interior designs, and elevations (collectively "**Plans**"), which we must approve prior to their submission for permitting. After we have accepted the final Plans, you may not modify the Plans without our prior written consent.
- (b) Permit, Licenses, and Compliance. Before beginning any construction, you, at your expense, must obtain all necessary government permits and licenses for the lawful construction and operation of your Center. You must abide by your landlord's rules and guidelines. It is your responsibility to ensure that all Plans comply with the Americans with Disabilities Act (the "ADA") and similar rules governing public accommodations for persons with disabilities, other applicable ordinances, building codes, permit requirements, and Lease requirements and restrictions. Our review of your Plans is limited to ensuring your compliance with our design requirements and is not designed to assess compliance with applicable federal, state, and local laws, rules, regulations, and ordinances in your Territory ("Applicable Laws") or your Lease.
- (c) <u>Construction Phase</u>. You must provide us with written notice identifying your proposed general contractor, and you must ensure that the contractor is duly licensed in your jurisdiction and adequately insured. You must notify us in writing promptly when construction begins and must maintain continuous construction until the Center is completed. You agree to complete the construction of your Center in accordance with the approved Plans at your expense. We or our representatives may inspect the construction at all reasonable times or require you to submit to us photographs or videos of each Center throughout the construction process. After completion of construction, you must promptly obtain a certificate of occupancy and provide a copy of the certificate to us.
- (d) <u>Operating Assets</u>. You must purchase and install, at your expense, all fixtures, furnishings, signs and equipment ("**Operating Assets**") as we may reasonably direct for each applicable Center type from time to time in the Manuals or otherwise in writing.
- (e) <u>Conversion Businesses</u>. If you operate an existing pharmacy or infusion business, we may permit you to convert your business to a VC Business (a "**Conversion Business**"). If you operate a Conversion Business, we may modify any of our standard requirements related to constructing, equipping, opening, and operating the VC Business and require you to execute a conversion addendum to this Agreement, in a form that we specify.
- 4.6 Opening Deadline. You must complete construction of your Primary Center and open your VC Business for business no later than 270 days after possession of the site for the Primary Center is delivered to you by your landlord and no later than 330 days after the Effective Date (the "Opening Deadline"), unless we grant you an extension in writing. We may, in our sole discretion, extend the Opening Deadline, which we may condition on you agreeing to pay an extension fee of \$2,500 for each month (or portion of a month) for which the Opening Deadline is extended and you and your Owners executing a general release (our current form of

which is attached as <u>Appendix G</u>). You may not open the VC Business until you have received our written approval, which we will not provide until (i) we have viewed the certificate of occupancy, (ii) confirmed that you have complied with the Plans, and (iii) confirmed that you have complied with the pre-opening marketing obligations set forth in this Agreement and have done so in accordance with our System Standards as set forth in the Manuals. You must open the VC Business for business to the public within ten days from the date we give our written approval. Time is of the essence in constructing the premises for and opening the VC Business.

Relocation. You may not relocate any Center used in the VC Business 4.7 without our prior written consent. Such approval will not be unreasonably withheld, provided that (i) the new location for the Center is satisfactory to us and located within the Territory, (ii) your lease, if any, for the new location complies with our then-current requirements, and you and your landlord execute the Lease Addendum, (iii) you comply with our then-current requirements for constructing and furnishing the new location, (iv) the new location will not, as determined in our sole discretion, materially and adversely affect the Gross Revenue of any other Business, (v) you have fully performed and complied with each provision of this Agreement within the last three years prior to, and as of, the date we consent to such relocation (the "Relocation Request Date"), (vi) no Event of Default (as herein defined), or event which with the giving of notice and/or passage of time would constitute an Event of Default, exists as of the Relocation Request Date. and (vii) you have met all of our then-current training requirements. If your Lease expires or is otherwise terminated, you must secure our approval of another site and enter into a Lease for the new approved site within 90 days. We reserve the right to terminate this Agreement if you fail to secure a new accepted site within 90 days after you lose the Lease.

Section 5 Training and Assistance

- 5.1 <u>Initial Training.</u> Prior to opening the VC Business, your Operating Principal and your Key Manager (collectively, "**Required Trainess**") must personally attend and satisfactorily complete our initial training program ("**Initial Training**"). We will provide Initial Training as soon as practicable after the execution and delivery of this Agreement at our option at our offices, currently in Meridian, Mississippi, at any other location that we designate, or remotely via recorded media, teleconference, videoconference, the Internet, webinar, or any other means, as we determine. Currently, Initial Training includes four days of training at our offices. We reserve the right to modify the length and location of Initial Training. We may waive a portion of Initial Training or alter the training schedule if we determine that your Required Trainees have sufficient prior experience or training or have previously been trained at one of our VC Businesses. Each subsequent Operating Principal and Key Manager must attend our Initial Training unless we otherwise agree in writing.
- (a) <u>Cost</u>. The cost of providing instructors, facilities, and materials for your Required Trainees is included in the Franchise Fee, provided that all of your trainees are trained during the same training session. If space is available, you may bring more than two representatives to Initial Training. We reserve the right to charge, for each applicable training session, a training fee of \$1,000, which we may increase upon 60 days' written notice to you, for (i) each person in excess of two trainees, (ii) each person who is repeating the course or replacing a person who did not pass, and (iii) each subsequent Operating Principal, Key Manager, or employee who attend the course.
- (b) <u>Completion of Initial Training</u>. If your Required Trainees are unable to successfully complete, in our sole discretion, Initial Training for any reason, your Required Trainees must repeat Initial Training, or you must send replacement Required Trainees to

complete Initial Training. Your Required Trainees must successfully complete Initial Training at least ten days before the Opening Deadline. We will not refund the Franchise Fee or other fees paid by you. If you and your personnel satisfactorily complete our Initial Training, and you do not expressly inform us at the end of Initial Training that you feel that you or they have not been adequately trained, then you and they will be deemed to have been trained sufficiently to operate a VC Business.

- 5.2 <u>Additional Training.</u> We may periodically conduct mandatory or optional training programs for your Required Trainees and/or your employees. There will be no charge for training programs that we require you or your employees to attend, but we may charge you a reasonable fee for optional training programs. We may provide additional training in person in our office or a location that we designate or via recorded media, teleconference, videoconference, the Internet, webinar, or any other means, as we determine. We may require your Required Trainees or employees to satisfactorily complete any additional training programs that we specify.
- 5.3 Remedial Training. If, in our sole judgment, you fail to maintain the quality and service standards set forth in the Manuals, we may, in addition to all of our other rights and remedies, assign trainers to the VC Business to retrain VC Business employees and restore service levels and/or require you or your employees to repeat Initial Training or attend additional training programs at a location that we designate. We may charge a reasonable fee for each such trainer assigned to your VC Business (currently, \$500 per day). We may increase the amount to be charged for each trainer upon 60 days' prior written notice.
- 5.4 <u>Training by You</u>. You and/or your Operating Principal and your Key Managers are responsible for training all of your other employees, including subsequent Key Managers, in accordance with our standards and training programs. If, in our sole judgment, you fail to properly train your employees in accordance with our standards, we may prohibit you from training additional employees and require them either to attend training at our headquarters (for the fee described in Section 5.1(a) (Initial Training)) or pay for our costs and expenses to send one of our representatives to train them at your VC Business.
- 5.5 Requested Consulting Services. We will provide to you additional consulting services with respect to the operation of the VC Business upon your reasonable request and subject to the availability of our personnel. We will make available to you information about new developments, techniques, and improvements relevant to the System. We may provide such additional consulting services through the distribution of printed or filmed/video material, an intranet or other electronic forum, meetings or seminars, teleconferences, webinars, or in person. If such services are rendered in person other than at our office, we reserve the right to charge you a consulting fee of \$500 for each of such employees or agents for each day or partial day services are rendered. We may increase the amount to be charged for such requested consulting services upon 60 days' prior written notice. Such additional consulting services will be rendered at a mutually convenient time.
- 5.6 <u>Conferences.</u> You, your Operating Principal, your Key Managers, or any of your representatives that we designate must attend franchise conventions, meetings, and teleconferences that we may require periodically in the Manuals or otherwise in writing. We, in our sole discretion, will designate the time and place of any meetings, which may be held inperson or remotely via teleconference or web seminar. We will be responsible for arranging meetings and providing meeting materials. We may require you to pay us a reasonable registration fee for you and each of your representatives. If you or any of your representatives fail to attend any events that we require you and/or they to attend, regardless of the reason for

the absence, you must pay us the registration fee that each absent required attendee would have incurred plus \$500 for each absent required attendee, unless we have previously excused them in writing in our sole discretion.

- 5.7 <u>Travel and Living Expenses</u>. You are responsible for any travel and living expenses (including meals, transportation, and accommodations), wages, and other expenses incurred by your trainees, employees, and representatives related to any training programs, meetings, or conferences. You are responsible for reimbursing us for any travel and living expenses incurred by our employees or agents related to providing any additional training, remedial training, or consulting services at your VC Business.
- 5.8 <u>Third-Party Training</u>. In addition to the other training requirements set forth in this Section 5, we may require your pharmacist and those of your employees that we designate, depending on their experience, to attend and successfully complete (as determined by us in our sole discretion), at your expense, sterile compounding training prior to the opening of the VC Business. Such training will be conducted by third parties approved by us.

Section 6 Business Operation and System Standards

6.1 Manuals.

- (a) <u>Compliance with the Manuals</u>. We will furnish you with electronic access to our Manuals, on loan for as long as this Agreement or a successor franchise agreement remains in effect. We reserve the right to establish terms of use for access to the Manuals and any other restricted portion of our website. You must comply with and abide by each required System Standard contained in the Manuals, as they may be amended, modified, or supplemented periodically and such other written or electronically transmitted System Standards that we may issue periodically. You acknowledge that we may amend, modify, or supplement the Manuals at any time, so long as such amendments, modifications, or supplements will, in our good faith opinion, benefit us and our existing and future franchisees or will otherwise improve the System. You must comply with revised mandatory System Standards within 30 days after we transmit the updates, unless otherwise specified.
- (b) <u>Use of the Manuals</u>. You acknowledge that we own the copyright in the Manuals and that your copy of the Manuals remains our property and will be returned to us, without keeping a copy, immediately upon expiration or termination of this Agreement. You will treat the Manuals, and the information contained therein, as confidential and will maintain the confidentiality of such information. You will not, without our prior written consent, copy, duplicate, record, use, or otherwise reproduce in any way the Manuals, in whole or in part, or otherwise make their contents available to any unauthorized person, except as provided in Section 10 (Proprietary Information).

6.2 Management and Personnel.

(a) <u>Business Management</u>. Unless otherwise specified in the Manuals, at all times that your VC Business is open for business, it must be under the personal, on-premises supervision of either your Operating Principal or a Key Manager. You may not permit your VC Business to be managed, directed, or controlled by any other person or Entity without our prior written consent.

(b) Personnel.

- (i) <u>Qualifications</u>. You acknowledge that properly credentialed, licensed, and trained personnel are essential to the maintenance of the highest degree of quality and service. You must hire and maintain a competent, appropriately licensed, trained staff, including, but not limited to, a full-time, dedicated sales account executive. You must ensure that your employees (i) are qualified to perform their duties in accordance with our System Standards, (ii) successfully pass a background check and have not been convicted of a felony that may affect patient health, welfare, or safety, (iii) hold appropriate and current unrestricted licenses and certifications (if applicable for their position), (iv) have not been disbarred or suspended from any state or federally funded program (e.g. Medicare, Medicaid, Champus), and (v) successfully complete any training programs that we require for their position. If you elect to engage one or more third-party nurse contractors in connection with your VC Business, you may use only those third-party nurse contractors that we designate or otherwise approve.
- (ii) <u>Employment Decisions and Policies</u>. You are solely responsible for all labor and employment-related matters and decisions related to your VC Business, including hiring, firing, promoting, demoting, and compensating (including through wages, bonuses, or benefits) your employees. We do not require you to implement any employment-related policies or procedures or security-related policies or procedures that we (at our option) may make available to you in the Manuals or otherwise for your optional use. You shall determine to what extent, if any, these policies and procedures may be applicable to your operations at the VC Business.
- (c) Replacement Key Manager. If your Key Manager ceases to be employed by you at the VC Business, you must hire a new Key Manager, and have the new Key Manager successfully complete Initial Training, within 30 days after your former Key Manager's employment at the VC Business ends. If you are unable to immediately appoint and train a Key Manager, we may, in our sole discretion, provide a Key Manager to work at your VC Business temporarily until a new Key Manager is appointed and trained. In such instances, you will pay to us our actual costs and expenses for such temporary Key Manager so assigned to the VC Business, including, without limitation, such Key Manager's salary and travel and living expenses. In addition, we may charge you a reasonable fee for this service.

6.3 Operation of the VC Business.

- (a) <u>Accreditation</u>. You must obtain, within such reasonable times as we may specify, accreditation by those organizations that we specify and must maintain such accreditation throughout the Term. You will be responsible for the costs of obtaining and maintaining such accreditations.
- (b) Restrictions on Other Businesses. You may not operate any business other than your VC Business. In addition to the restrictions on Competitive Businesses that are described in Section 12 (Your Covenant Not to Compete), your Owners and affiliates may not operate a mail-order pharmacy, a wholesale pharmacy, a retail pharmacy, any other pharmacy, or a pharmaceutical distribution or manufacturing business (collectively, a "Pharmacy-Related Business"), unless both we and such Owner or affiliate (the "Related Operator") have signed an "Authorization to Operate a Fenced-Off Pharmacy," the current form of which is attached as Appendix C. We will not unreasonably withhold our consent to the operation of a Pharmacy-Related Business, provided that you and the Related Operator comply with Section 6.3(c). We refer to a Pharmacy-Related Business that we have approved that is operated by a Related Operator as a "Fenced-Off Pharmacy."

- Operation of Fenced-Off Pharmacies. You acknowledge and agree that a Fenced-Off Pharmacy must be operated completely independently from the VC Business. To that end, you and the Related Operator must ensure that any Fenced-Off Pharmacy (i) is not operated from the site of a Center and has a separate address from the Center, (ii) does not use any portion of the Marks or the System, (iii) does not offer the Therapies, (iv) maintains a separate pharmaceutical license from you and must maintain separate billing and claims processing arrangements with third parties, (v) has a separate phone number, (vi) does not use the POS System used in the VC Business, (vii) does not use the vendor relationships that you establish through your association with us or the Vital Care® brand to purchase products or services for use in the Fenced-Off Pharmacy, (viii) maintains separate inventories, (ix) maintains separate books, records, and accounts from you that are accurately maintained in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles and preserved for a minimum of seven years from preparation, and (x), except as otherwise agreed by us in writing, does not share employees with the VC Business. You shall cause the Related Operator to provide us with unrestricted access to inspect and audit the books, records, and tax returns of the Fenced-Off Pharmacy and the site of the Fenced-Off Pharmacy for the purpose of verifying compliance with this Section. We may specify in Appendix C additional terms related to the operation of the Fenced-Off Pharmacy that you and/or the Related Operator must follow. Any breach of these provisions by the Related Operator shall constitute an Event of Default by you under this Agreement.
- (d) Restrictions on Purchases and Sales. You agree to purchase products solely for resale to retail customers, and not for resale or redistribution to any other party, including other Vital Care® franchisees. You may not use vendor relationships that you establish through your association with us or the Vital Care® brand for any other purpose besides the operation of the VC Business, unless we consent otherwise in writing. You may not offer products or services in connection with the Marks on any website on the Internet or any other electronic communication network unless we consent in writing.
- (e) <u>Notice of Independent Contractor</u>. During the Term, you agree to hold yourself out to the public as an independent contractor operating your VC Business under license from us, and you must display in a conspicuous location in or upon the VC Business, or in a manner that we specify, a sign containing the following notice or an alternative notice that we specify: "This business is owned and operated independently by [name of franchisee] who is an authorized licensed user of the trademark Vital Care®, which is a trademark owned by Vital Care Infusion Services, LLC." You must include this notice or other similar language that we specify on all forms, advertising, promotional materials, business cards, receipts, invoices, letterhead, contracts, stationery, and other written materials we designate.
- (f) <u>Patient Documents</u>. We will provide you with certain medical forms, patient agreements, and related waivers for use in your VC Business ("**Patient Documents**"). You will be responsible for (i) modifying Patient Documents to comply with Applicable Laws; and (ii) providing the appropriate Patient Documents to Patients. You must obtain our written consent before you use a modified or different form of such Patient Documents. Our review of any Patient Documents that you propose to use is limited to ensuring your compliance with our content requirements. Our acceptance of a form of a Patient Document is not a warranty or representation of any kind as to the compliance of such agreement or waiver with Applicable Laws. It is solely your responsibility to ensure that any Patient Documents that you use in your VC Business comply with Applicable Laws.
- (g) <u>Upkeep of the VC Business</u>. You must keep the exterior (including the parking lot) and interior of your VC Business and all Operating Assets in the highest degree

of cleanliness, orderliness, sanitation, and repair in accordance with the Manuals and medical standards. You must place or display at each Center (interior and exterior) only those signs, emblems, designs, artwork, lettering, logos and display and advertising materials that we periodically require or authorize. You may not make any material alteration, addition, replacement, or improvement to your VC Business, including its Operating Assets, without our prior written consent.

Refurbishing and Renovations. You agree to take, without limitation, the following actions during the Term at your expense: (i) thorough cleaning, repainting and redecorating of the interior and exterior of the VC Business at intervals that we may periodically designate and at our direction; (ii) interior and exterior repair of the VC Business as needed; and (iii) repair or replacement, at our direction, of damaged, worn-out or obsolete Operating Assets at intervals that we may periodically specify (or, if we do not specify an interval for replacing any item, as that item needs to be repaired or replaced). Upon our written request, you must refurbish the VC Business at your expense to conform the decor, Trade Dress, color schemes, signage, and presentation of the Marks to our then-current image. Such refurbishing may include, as we deem necessary, remodeling, redecoration, and other modifications to existing improvements and updating or replacing any Operating Assets. You acknowledge that this obligation could result in your making extensive structural changes to, and significantly remodeling and renovating, the VC Business, and/or in your spending substantial amounts for new Operating Assets, and you agree to incur, without limitation, any capital expenditures required in order to comply with this obligation and our requirements (even if those expenditures cannot be amortized over the remaining Term). Within 60 days after receiving written notice from us, you must submit plans to us for our approval that have been prepared according to the System Standards we prescribe. You must complete all work according to the plans we approve within the time period that we reasonably specify.

6.4 Territory Development.

- (a) <u>Active Development</u>. You must actively promote your VC Business during the entire Term and follow any reasonable promotional guidelines that we may establish from time to time. You must expend efforts and resources necessary, appropriate, and sufficient to develop the VC Business in your Territory to its full potential. You must maintain sufficient staff and inventory to properly service the entire Territory.
- (b) <u>Minimum Performance Levels</u>. During the Term, you must meet the following minimum performance levels (the "**Minimum Performance Levels**") in each applicable full calendar year:
- (i) During the first full calendar year of operation of the VC Business, your total Gross Revenue must be \$500,000 or greater; and
- (ii) During the second and each subsequent full calendar year of operation of the VC Business, your Gross Revenue must be \$1,000,000 or greater.

If you fail to meet the Minimum Performance Levels in any year, such failure shall be an Event of Default (as defined in Section 14.1 (Events of Default)).

6.5 <u>Purchases, Products, Services, and Therapies</u>.

- (a) <u>Purchases</u>. We have the right to require that products, supplies (including fluids and serums), Operating Assets, and services (including nurse contracting, courier, and delivery services) that you purchase for resale or purchase or lease for use in your VC Business: (i) meet specifications that we establish from time to time; (ii) be a specific brand, kind, or model; (iii) be purchased or leased only from suppliers or service providers that we have expressly approved; and/or (iv) be purchased or leased only from a single source that we designate (which may include us or our affiliates or a buying cooperative organized by us or our affiliates). To the extent that we establish specifications, require approval of suppliers or service providers, or designate specific suppliers or service providers for particular items or services, we will publish our requirements in the Manuals.
- (b) <u>Products, Services, and Therapies You May Offer</u>. In connection with your operation of the VC Business, you may offer to authorized Patients only the products, services, and Therapies that we have approved in writing, which once approved are referred to as the VC Offerings. In addition, you must offer the specific VC Offerings that we require in the Manuals or otherwise in writing. We may change these specifications periodically, and we may designate specific VC Offerings as optional or mandatory. You must offer all VC Offerings that we designate as mandatory. You must maintain a sufficient supply of required products (including pharmaceuticals, supplies, and equipment necessary to provide the Therapies) to meet the inventory standards we prescribe in the Manuals (or to meet reasonably anticipated customer demand, if we have not prescribed specific standards).
- (i) <u>Therapies</u>. You must perform the Therapies in accordance with the methods and techniques that are part of the System and may not permit anyone to perform the Therapies unless they have successfully completed our training program and obtained any required third-party certifications.
- (ii) <u>Home Services</u>. You must offer Patients the opportunity to have Therapies provided in their homes, and you acknowledge that home infusion services are a core VC Offering.
- (iii) <u>Operating Hours</u>. You must operate the VC Business in accordance with the requirements of the Patients being serviced by you and must ensure that trained personnel are available for 7-day-a-week, 24-hour-per-day, patient care services.
- (iv) <u>Pharmaceuticals</u>. You must provide prescription medications only to patients pursuant to a prescription from such patients' licensed physicians and must comply with all Applicable Laws concerning the sale or transfer of pharmaceuticals to other health care providers. All pharmaceuticals used in your VC Business, whether for Therapies provided in Remote Centers or at Patients' homes, must be compounded and dispensed from your Infusion Pharmacy.
- (v) <u>Pricing</u>. If we determine that we may lawfully require you to charge certain prices for goods or services, certain minimum prices for goods or services, or certain maximum prices for goods or services, you must adhere to our pricing policies as set forth in the Manuals or otherwise in writing from time to time.
- (c) <u>Revenue from Purchases</u>. You acknowledge and agree that we and/or our affiliates may derive revenue based on your purchases and leases, including from

charging you for products and services we or our affiliates provide to you and from promotional allowances, volume discounts, administrative fees, and other payments made to us by suppliers and/or distributors that we designate or approve for some or all of our franchisees. We and our affiliates may use all amounts received from suppliers and/or distributors, whether or not based on your or other franchisees' actual or prospective dealings with them, without restriction for any purposes we or our affiliates deem appropriate. If you derive any revenue based on payments or promotional allowances received from suppliers and/or distributors, you must report to us the details of the arrangement, and such revenue shall be included as part of your Gross Revenue.

- (d) Approval Process. If you would like to offer products, services, or therapies or use any supplies. Operating Assets, or services that we have not approved or to purchase or lease from a supplier or service provider that we have not approved, you must submit a written request for approval and provide us with any information that we request. We have the right to inspect the proposed supplier's facilities and test samples of the proposed products and to evaluate the proposed service provider and the proposed service offerings. We may require the proposed supplier or service provider to visit our Franchise Support Center, currently in Meridien, Mississippi or the VCIS Corporate Office currently in Brentwood, TN, to evaluate the proposed supplier or service provider in person. You agree to pay us a charge not to exceed the reasonable cost of the inspection and our actual cost of testing the proposed product or evaluating the proposed service or service provider, including laboratory, personnel, and travel costs, whether or not the item, service, supplier, or service provider is approved. We have the right to grant, deny, or revoke approval of products, services, therapies, suppliers, or service providers based solely on our judgment. We will notify you in writing of our decision as soon as practicable following our evaluation. If you do not receive our approval within 90 days after submitting all of the information that we request, our failure to respond will be deemed a disapproval of the request. You acknowledge that the products, services, and therapies that we approve for you to offer in your VC Business, which will be designated as VC Offerings, may differ from those that we permit or require to be offered in other VC Businesses.
- (e) <u>Reinspection</u>. We reserve the right to reinspect the facilities and products of any approved supplier, test any items in your inventory (and not be charged for such items), and to reevaluate the services provided by any service provider. You agree to pay us a charge not to exceed the reasonable cost of the inspection and our actual cost of testing the items, services, suppliers, or service providers, including laboratory, personnel, and travel costs, if any inspected items, services, suppliers, or service providers fail to meet our System Standards.
- (f) Revocation. We may revoke our approval of any item, service, supplier, or service provider that fails to meet any of our then-current System Standards. If you receive a notice of revocation of approval, you agree to cease purchasing or leasing the formerly-approved item or service or any items or services from the formerly-approved supplier or service provider and you must dispose of your remaining inventory of the formerly-approved items as we direct. If we revoke approval of a previously-approved product that you have been selling to Patients or service or Therapy that you have been offering to Patients, you must immediately discontinue offering the service or Therapy and may continue to sell the product only from your existing inventory for up to 30 days following our disapproval. We have the right to shorten this period if, in our opinion, the continued sale of the product would prove detrimental to our reputation. After the 30-day period, or such shorter period that we may designate, you must dispose of your remaining previously-approved inventory as we direct.
- 6.6 <u>Billing and Claims Processing Service</u>. You must use our designated billing and claims processing service to collect insurance, Medicare, and Patient accounts (the "**Billing**"

Service"). You must submit to us all billing and health insurance information for VC Offerings rendered to a prescribing physician or a Patient, together with billing instructions, health insurance information, and addresses. You agree that you (i) will be solely responsible for confirming health insurance coverage for the VC Offerings that you provide, (ii) must provide complete and accurate billing and claims processing information to us, (iii) must execute any documents that we require to process such claims, and (iv) must cooperate with us in obtaining such signatures as necessary from the Patient or prescribing physicians in order to comply with the requirements of the paying party or agency.

6.7 Systemwide Programs.

(a) <u>Referral Programs</u>. We may, in our sole discretion, establish referral programs with medical providers, insurance providers, employers, managed care networks, or other organizations in which we offer their patients, employees, or participants ("**Program Participants**") preferred pricing and/or preferred access to VC Businesses in our network ("**Referral Programs**"). We are not obligated to establish any Referral Programs or to refer any Program Participants to your VC Business. You must provide the VC Offerings to Program Participants in accordance with the pricing, policies, and standards that we specify in writing to you, which may be less favorable to you than your standard pricing. If you fail to do so, in addition to being an Event of Default, we may terminate your participation in the Referral Programs and direct such Program Participants to third parties or other VC Businesses in our network.

(b) <u>Clinical Trial Programs</u>. We may, in our sole discretion, establish clinical trial programs with pharmaceutical companies, researchers, or other third parties (collectively, "**Researchers**") where we may require you to provide certain Therapies to participating Patients and to collect and report related information to us or such Researchers. We are not obligated to establish any clinical trial programs or to refer any Patients to your VC Business. You must provide the VC Offerings to Patients participating in such trials in accordance with the pricing, policies, and standards that we specify in writing to you, which may be less favorable to you than your standard pricing. If you fail to do so, in addition to being an Event of Default, we may terminate your participation in such clinical trials and direct such participating Patients to third parties or other VC Businesses in our network.

6.8 Technology System.

(a) Acquisition and Updates. You must obtain, maintain, and use the hardware, software, other equipment, and network connections that we specify periodically in the Manuals necessary to operate our point of sale system, the Billing Service, security system, and other technology systems that we designate (collectively, the "Technology System"). If we require you to use any proprietary software or systems or to purchase any software or systems from a designated vendor, including the Pharmacy Software, you must execute and pay any fees associated with any license agreements or any related maintenance agreements that we or the licensor of the software or system require. You must replace, upgrade, or update at your expense the Technology System as we may require periodically without limitation. We will establish reasonable deadlines for implementation of any changes to our Technology System requirements.

(b) <u>Use of the Technology System</u>. You must use the Technology System to (i) enter and track all prescriptions, sales, and orders, (ii) update inventory, (iii) enter and manage your Patients' and Referral Sources' contact information, (iv) generate sales reports

and analysis relating to the VC Business, (v) maintain and transmit to us financial and operating data, as required in the Manuals, and (vi) provide other services relating to the operation of the VC Business. You agree: (a) that your Technology System will be dedicated for business uses relating to the operation of the VC Business; (b) to use the Technology System in accordance with our policies and operational procedures; (c) to do all things necessary to give us unrestricted access to the Technology System at all times (including users IDs and passwords, if necessary) so that we may independently download and transfer data via a network connection that we specify (subject to any limitations imposed by Applicable Laws regarding patient privacy and confidentiality); (d) to maintain the Technology System in good working order at your own expense; (e) to ensure that your employees are adequately trained in the use of the Technology System and our related policies and procedures; and (f) not to load or permit any unauthorized programs or games on any hardware included in the Technology System. You are responsible for any and all consequences that may arise if the system is not properly operated, maintained and upgraded or if the Technology System (or any of its components) fails to operate on a continuous basis or as we or you expect.

- 6.9 Compliance with Laws. You must comply with all Applicable Laws. You must obtain and maintain in good standing, and provide to us upon our request, any and all licenses, permits, certificates, and consents necessary for you to lawfully operate the VC Business, including any necessary pharmacy licenses, nursing licenses, licenses to do business, fictitious name registrations, and sales tax permits. You have sole responsibility for such compliance despite any information or advice that we may provide. You must provide us, within five days of your receipt of such information, with copies of all inspection reports, warnings, certificates, and ratings issued by any governmental entity related to the VC Business, which indicates that you have failed to meet or maintain the highest governmental standards or have not fully complied with Applicable Laws.
- 6.10 Compliance with Good Business Practices. You must in all dealings with your Patients, prospective Patients, Referral Sources, suppliers, us, and the public adhere to the highest standards of honesty, integrity, fair dealing and ethical conduct. You must operate the VC Business in accordance with the prevailing standards of care of physicians, pharmacists, or other health professionals, as appropriate. You agree to refrain from any business or advertising practice which might injure our business or the goodwill associated with the Marks or other VC Businesses.
- Insurance and Surety Bond. During the Term you must maintain in force 6.11 at your sole expense the insurance coverage for the VC Business in the amounts, covering the risks, and containing only the exceptions and exclusions that we periodically specify in the Manuals for all similarly situated Businesses. All of your insurance carriers must be rated A or higher by A.M. Best and Company, Inc. (or such similar criteria as we periodically specify). These insurance policies must be in effect on or before the deadlines we specify. All coverage must be on an "occurrence" basis, except for any employment practices liability insurance coverage, which is on a "claims made" basis. All policies shall apply on a primary and non-contributory basis to any other insurance or self-insurance that we or our affiliates maintain. All general liability and workers' compensation coverage must provide for waiver of subrogation in favor of us and our affiliates. We may, upon at least 60 days' notice to you, periodically increase the amounts of coverage required and/or require different or additional insurance coverage at any time to reflect inflation, identification of new risks, changes in law or standards of liability, higher damage awards or other relevant changes in circumstances. All insurance policies must name us and any affiliates we designate as an additional insured and provide for 30 days' prior written notice to us of a policy's material modification or cancellation. You agree periodically to send us a valid certificate

of insurance or duplicate insurance policy evidencing that you have maintained the required coverage and paid the applicable premiums. If you fail to obtain or maintain (or to prove that you have obtained or maintained) the insurance we specify, in addition to our other remedies, we may (but need not) obtain such insurance for you and the VC Business on your behalf, in which event you shall cooperate with us and reimburse us for all premiums, costs and expenses we incur in obtaining and maintaining the insurance and pay us a reasonable fee for such service. You also must obtain and maintain a surety bond that meets the requirements specified in the Manuals.

- 6.12 <u>Franchisee Advisory Council</u>. We may establish an advisory council of franchisees ("**Franchisee Advisory Council**") using a form and process set forth in the Manuals to advise us on various issues and strategies. The Franchisee Advisory Council will have an advisory role, but no operational or decision-making power. We may change the structure and process of the Franchisee Advisory Council or dissolve the Franchisee Advisory Council at any time. If we establish a Franchisee Advisory Council, you must participate in all council-related activities and meetings and must pay any dues related to the administration of the Franchisee Advisory Council.
- 6.13 <u>Notice of Proceedings or Inquiries</u>. You must notify us in writing within five days after the commencement of any action, suit or proceeding, or of the issuance of any inquiry, audit, subpoena, order, writ, injunction, award, or decree of any court, agency, or other governmental instrumentality which relates to, or may adversely impact, the operation or financial condition of the VC Business, including any criminal action or proceeding brought by you against any employee, Patient, or other person, but excluding civil proceedings against Patients to collect monies owed. In addition, you must notify is in writing within five days after receiving notice of a pending audit or investigation by any third party that is related to the operation of the VC Business.
- 6.14 <u>Taxes</u>. You will pay when due all taxes, assessments, and governmental charges upon or against you or your real or personal properties, income, and revenue; provided that no such tax, assessment, or governmental charge need be paid so long as the validity, applicability, or amount thereof is being contested in good faith by appropriate proceedings and appropriate reserves are maintained to pay the disputed amount, if necessary.

Section 7 Marketing

7.1 Our Advertising Materials. We may periodically formulate, develop, produce, and conduct, at our sole discretion, advertising or promotional programs in such form and media as we determine to be most effective. We may make available to you for you to purchase approved advertising and promotional materials, including signs, posters, collaterals, etc. that we have prepared. We or our affiliates will retain all copyrights relating to such advertising materials.

7.2 Brand Fund.

(a) Fund Management. We may, but are not obligated to, establish the Brand Fund, a segregated or independent fund into which all Marketing Fees will be paid. In no event will we be deemed a fiduciary with respect to any Marketing Fees we receive or administer. We are not required to have an independent audit of the Brand Fund completed. We will prepare an unaudited statement of contributions and expenditures for the Brand Fund and make it available within 60 days after the close of our fiscal year to franchisees that make a written request for a copy. If any monies in the Brand Fund remain at the end of a fiscal year, they will carry-over in the Brand Fund into the next fiscal year. We or one of our affiliates may make or otherwise

arrange loans to the Brand Fund in any year in which the balance of the Brand Fund is negative and charge a reasonable rate of interest. The amounts loaned to the Brand Fund will be repaid from future contributions to the Brand Fund in the year the loan is made or in subsequent years.

- Use of Brand Fund. We may use monies in the Brand Fund and any earnings on the Brand Fund account for any costs associated with advertising (media and production), branding, marketing, public relations and/or promotional programs and materials, and any other activities we believe would benefit the Vital Care® brand or the VC Businesses generally, including advertising campaigns in various media, including Digital Marketing (as defined in Section 7.5(a) (Restrictions); creation, maintenance, and optimization of the System Website, other websites, or branded applications; keyword or adword purchasing programs; conducting and managing social media activities; direct mail advertising; market research, including secret shoppers and customer satisfaction surveys; branding studies; employing advertising and/or public relations agencies; purchasing promotional items; the developing and maintaining customer loyalty and lead generation programs; conducting and administering promotions, contests, giveaways, public relations events, and community involvement activities; and providing promotional and other marketing materials and services to our franchisees. We will not use the Brand Fund for anything whose sole purpose is the marketing of franchises. however, you acknowledge that the System Website, public relations activities, community involvement activities, and other activities supported by the Brand Fund may contain information about franchising opportunities. We will not use any contributions to the Brand Fund to defray our general operating expenses, except for reasonable administrative costs and overhead we incur in activities reasonably related to the administration of the Brand Fund or the management of Brand Fund-supported programs (including the pro-rata amount of salaries of our personnel who devote time to Brand Fund activities and retainers and fees for outside agencies). We may use monies in the Brand Fund to pay for an independent audit of the Brand Fund, if we elect to have it audited. We do not guarantee that you will benefit from the Brand Fund in proportion to your contributions to the Brand Fund.
- (c) <u>Control Over Brand Fund</u>. We may consult with, in our sole discretion, a Franchise Advisory Council or a committee of franchisees that we appoint regarding marketing programs. However, we have the right to direct all marketing programs and uses of the Brand Fund, with the final decision over creative concepts, materials, and media used in the programs and their placement.
- (d) <u>Materials Produced</u>. Any sales and other materials produced with Brand Fund monies will be made available to you without charge or at a reasonable cost. The proceeds of such sales will also be deposited into the Brand Fund.
- (e) Other Contributions. If we or our affiliates operate any VC Businesses, we or our affiliates will contribute to the Brand Fund a percentage of the receipts of those VC Businesses, on the same basis as required for franchisees. If we reduce the Brand Fund contribution rate for franchisees, we will reduce the contribution rate for company or affiliate-owned VC Businesses by the same amount. You acknowledge that our other franchisees may not be required to contribute to the Brand Fund, may be required to contribute to the Brand Fund at a different rate than you, or may be required to contribute to a different Brand Fund.

7.3 <u>Local Marketing</u>.

(a) <u>Local Marketing Requirements</u>. You must participate in such advertising, promotional, and community outreach programs that we may specify from time to

time, at your own expense, in accordance with any policies and guidelines that we establish in the Manuals or otherwise in writing. You must use your best efforts to promote the VC Business in your Territory. You must cooperate with neighboring VC Businesses on any marketing impacting their market.

- (b) <u>Content of Marketing</u>. You must ensure that all of your advertising, marketing, promotional, Patient relationship management, public relations, telemarketing, email marketing, and other brand related programs and materials that you or your agents or representatives develop or implement relating to the VC Business (i) are completely clear, factual and not misleading, (ii) comply with all Applicable Laws, (iii) are conducted in a dignified manner, (iv) conform to the highest ethical standards, and (v) comply with the advertising and marketing policies, standards, and requirements that we periodically specify in the Manuals or otherwise in writing.
- (c) <u>Approval of Advertising Materials</u>. You must obtain our advance written approval prior to using or producing any advertising or marketing materials using any of the Marks, in whole or in part. We will have the final decision on all creative development of advertising and promotional messages. If our written approval is not received within 15 days from the date we received the material, the material is deemed disapproved. We reserve the right to require you to discontinue the use of any advertising or marketing materials at any time for any reason.
- (d) <u>Minimum Marketing Expenditure</u>. In each calendar year, you must spend at least 1% of the Gross Revenue earned in the previous calendar year on local advertising and promotional activities (the "**Marketing Spending Requirement**"). Your Marketing Spending Requirement is in addition to your Marketing Fee. We have the right to designate in the Manuals the types of expenditures that will or will not count toward the Marketing Spending Requirement. At our request, you must submit appropriate documentation to verify compliance with the Marketing Spending Requirement. If you fail to spend (or prove that you spent) the Marketing Spending Requirement in any calendar year, then we may, in addition to and without limiting our other rights and remedies, require you to pay us the shortfall as an additional Marketing Fee or to pay us the shortfall for us to spend on local marketing for your VC Business.
- (e) <u>Grand Opening Advertising</u>. In connection with the opening of the VC Business, you must spend a minimum of \$5,000 for grand opening advertising and promotion beginning 30 days before, and ending 30 days after, the opening of your VC Business in accordance with a plan that you must submit to us. We have the right to modify your grand opening plan, in our sole discretion, and may require you to use a public relations firm to assist with your grand opening. The wages and other payroll-related expenses of your employees shall not be credited towards this spending requirement. No amount paid by you for your grand opening will be credited toward the Marketing Spending Requirement. You must provide us with supporting documentation evidencing these expenditures upon request.
- 7.4 Advertising Cooperatives. You agree to join and actively participate in any organizations or associations of franchisees or advertising cooperatives that we establish or approve for the purpose of promoting, coordinating, and purchasing advertising in local, regional, or national areas where there are multiple Businesses ("Advertising Cooperatives") and to abide by the bylaws, rules, and regulations duly required by the Advertising Cooperative, which we have the right to mandate or approve. The Advertising Cooperative, if applicable, may require you to spend additional funds on marketing programs conducted by the Advertising Cooperative, which may be in addition to your Marketing Fee. Any amounts that you contribute to an

Advertising Cooperative shall count towards your compliance with the Marketing Spending Requirement. We shall have the right to approve any marketing materials or marketing programs developed by any Advertising Cooperative in the same manner as specified in Section 7.3(c) (Approval of Advertising Materials).

7.5 <u>Digital Marketing</u>.

- (a) <u>Restrictions</u>. We or our affiliates may, in our sole discretion, establish and operate websites, social media accounts (such as Facebook, Twitter, Instagram, Pinterest, etc.), applications, keyword or adword purchasing programs, mobile applications, or other means of digital advertising on the Internet or any electronic communications network (collectively, "**Digital Marketing**") that are intended to promote the Marks, your VC Business, and the entire network of VC Businesses. We will have the sole right to control all aspects of any Digital Marketing, including those related to your VC Business. Unless we consent otherwise in writing, you and your employees may not, directly or indirectly, conduct or be involved in any Digital Marketing that use the Marks or that relate to the VC Business or the network.
- (b) <u>Digital Marketing by You</u>. If we do permit you or your employees to conduct any Digital Marketing, you or your employees must comply with any policies, standards, guidelines, or content requirements that we establish periodically and must immediately modify or delete any Digital Marketing that we determine, in our sole discretion, is not compliant with such policies, standards, guidelines, or requirements. If we permit you or your employees to conduct any Digital Marketing, we will have the right to retain full control over all websites, social media accounts, mobile applications or other means of digital advertising that we have permitted you to use. We may withdraw our approval for any Digital Marketing or suspend or terminate your use of any Digital Marketing platforms at any time.
- (c) <u>System Website</u>. As part of our Digital Marketing, we or one of our designees will operate and maintain a System Website, which will include basic information related to the VC Business. You must promptly provide us with any information that we request regarding your VC Business for inclusion on the System Website.
- 7.6 Referral Source Leads. We may, in our sole discretion, periodically establish programs through which we provide franchisees with information regarding potential Referral Sources located in their territories ("Referral Source Leads"). You acknowledge and agree that: (a) we are not required to establish any such program; (b) to the extent that we establish such a program (i) you have no right to receive any Referral Source Leads, (ii) you may not receive any Referral Source Leads, (iii) some franchisees may receive more Referral Source Leads than others, and (iv) Referral Source Lead volume may vary by geographic area, and, accordingly, some territories may have fewer Referral Source Leads than others.

Section 8 Records, Reports, Audits, and Inspections

8.1 <u>Bookkeeping and Records</u>. You agree to keep complete and accurate books, records, and accounts of all business conducted under this Agreement in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles. You must preserve all of your books and records in hard copy or in a format from which hard copies can be readily generated for at least seven years from the date of preparation or such longer period as may be required by law. You must maintain such information and records on the Technology System as we may require from time to time in the Manuals, and you acknowledge and agree that we will have access to that data remotely via

a network connection that we will specify. At our request, you must retain and use, at your expense, the services of an accountant or accounting firm that we approve.

- 8.2 Reports and Financial Statements. You agree to submit financial and operational reports and records related to the VC Business and any Fenced-Off Pharmacy to us at the times and in the manner specified in the Manuals, including using the forms or software programs that we specify. Within 30 days after the end of each calendar quarter, you must submit your balance sheet and income statement for the previous calendar quarter, and by March 1 of each year, you must submit your balance sheet and income statement for the previous calendar year. With respect to your year-end income statement and balance sheet, the income statement and balance sheet must be reviewed by a certified public accountant and must have been prepared in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles. We have the right to demand audited financial statements if an Event of Default has occurred within the last calendar year. In addition, you must provide us within 15 days after our request, exact copies of federal and state income and other tax returns and any other forms, records, books, reports and other information that we periodically require relating to the VC Business or any Fenced-Off Pharmacy.
- 8.3 Additional Information. You shall respond promptly to requests from us for clarification and/or additional information regarding the Account, the VC Business, any Fenced-Off Pharmacy, or any matter entrusted to you under this Agreement. We may from time to time require information about your financial condition, earnings, sales, profits, costs, expenses, and performance to provide a basis for providing our prospective franchisees with information concerning actual or potential earnings or to comply with Applicable Laws governing the sale of franchises. You will provide such information promptly upon our request by any deadlines that we specify, and you will certify that such information is true and complete in all material respects.
- 8.4 Inspection. We have the right, through our employees and any agents we designate, at any time during business hours and without prior notice to you to: (i) inspect each Center and the VC Business for compliance with the Manuals, (ii) videotape, photograph or otherwise record the operation of the VC Business or any Fenced-Off Pharmacy, (iii) interview your employees, landlord, Patients, and Referral Sources, (iv) examine the records, invoices, payroll records, check stubs, sales tax records and returns, and other supporting records and documents of the VC Business or any Fenced-Off Pharmacy, (v) inspect the records, prescriptions, and charts of your Patients, (vi) examine your income tax records and any other information, records or properties relating to the ownership, management, or operation of the VC Business or any Fenced-Off Pharmacy, and (vii) inspect any Fenced-Off Pharmacy for the purpose of determining compliance with this Agreement. Our right to inspect your records includes records maintained electronically or off-site and includes the right to copy such records in order to review them off-site. You must cooperate with such inspections by giving our representatives unrestricted access and rendering such assistance as our representatives may reasonably request. If we notify you of any deficiencies after the inspection, you must promptly take steps to correct them. If you fail to correct any deficiencies within a reasonable time, not to exceed 30 days, we have the right to correct such deficiencies and charge you a reasonable fee plus our costs and expenses incurred in such inspection. Any inspections will be made at our expense, unless the inspection is necessitated by your repeated or continuing failure to comply with any provision of this Agreement, in which case we may charge you the costs of making such inspection, including the wages and cost of travel and living expenses for our representatives.
- 8.5 <u>Auditing</u>. Without limiting the foregoing, we may audit or cause to be audited any statement you are required to submit pursuant to Section 8.2 (Reports and Financial Statements), and we may review, or cause to be reviewed, the records maintained by any bank

or other financial institution used by you in connection with the VC Business or any Fenced-Off Pharmacy. If any such audit or review discloses an understatement of the Gross Revenue for any period or periods, you will pay to us, within 10 days after demand for payment is made, all additional Royalty Fees, Marketing Fees, or other amounts required to be paid based upon the results of such audit or review. In addition, if such understatement for any period or periods is 2% or more of the Gross Revenue for such period or periods, you will reimburse us for the cost of such audit or review, including without limitation the charges of any independent accountant and any related attorneys' fees and the cost of travel and living expenses and wages for such accountant and employees or other agents of us. You will pay to us, upon demand, on any delinquent fees interest at the lesser of 18% per annum or the maximum rate allowed by law calculated from the date when the fees should have been paid to the date of actual payment. These remedies are in addition to our other remedies and rights under this Agreement and Applicable Laws.

Section 9 Intellectual Property.

9.1 Marks and Trade Dress.

- (a) Acknowledgements. You acknowledge that we or our affiliates are the owner of the Marks and the Trade Dress, that you have no interest in the Marks and the Trade Dress beyond the nonexclusive License granted herein, and that, as between we and you, we have the exclusive right and interest in and to the Marks and the Trade Dress and the goodwill associated with and symbolized by them. Upon the expiration or termination of this Agreement, no monetary amount will be attributable to goodwill associated with your activities as a franchisee under this Agreement.
- (b) Rights. Your right to use the Marks and the Trade Dress applies only to the VC Business operated at the Centers as expressly provided in this Agreement, including advertising related to the VC Business. You may only use in your VC Business the Marks and the Trade Dress we designate, and only in compliance with written rules that we prescribe from time to time. You may not use any Mark (i) as part of any corporate or legal business name, (ii) with any prefix, suffix or other modifying words, terms, designs or symbols (other than logos we have licensed to you or that we have otherwise approved in writing), (iii) in selling any unauthorized services or products, (iv) as part of any domain name, electronic address, metatag, social media account, or otherwise in connection with any website or other electronic medium without our consent, or (v) in any other manner we have not expressly authorized in writing. No materials on which any of the Marks or the Trade Dress appears will be used by you without our prior written approval, which may be revoked at any time upon reasonable notice to you. You must display the Marks in a manner that we specify on signage at the VC Business and on all written materials, forms, advertising, promotional materials, supplies, employee uniforms, business cards, receipts, letterhead, contracts, stationery, and other materials we designate, which requirements may vary based on Center type.
- 9.2 <u>Copyrights</u>. You acknowledge that as between you and us, any and all present or future copyrights relating to the System or the Vital Care® concept, including, but not limited to, the Manuals and marketing materials (collectively, the "**Copyrights**") belong solely and exclusively to us. You have no interest in the Copyrights beyond the non-exclusive License granted in this Agreement.
- 9.3 <u>No Contesting Our Rights</u>. During the Term and after its expiration or termination, you agree not to directly or indirectly contest our ownership, title, right or interest in

or to, or our license to use, or the validity of (i) the Marks, (ii) the Trade Dress, (iii) the Copyrights, or (iv) any trade secrets, methods, or procedures that are part of the System (collectively, the "Intellectual Property"), or to contest our sole right to register, use, or license others to use the Intellectual Property.

- 9.4 <u>Changes to the Intellectual Property</u>. We have the right, upon reasonable notice, to change, discontinue, or substitute for any of the Intellectual Property and to adopt entirely different or new Intellectual Property for use with the System without any liability to you, in our sole discretion. You agree to implement any such change at your own expense within the time we reasonably specify.
- 9.5 <u>Third-Party Challenges</u>. You agree to notify us promptly of any unauthorized use of the Intellectual Property of which you have knowledge. You also agree to inform us promptly of any challenge by any person or Entity to the validity of our ownership of or our right to license others to use any of the Intellectual Property. We have the right, but no obligation, to initiate, direct, and control any litigation or administrative proceeding relating to the Intellectual Property, including, but not limited to, any settlement. We will be entitled to retain any and all proceeds, damages, and other sums, including attorneys' fees, recovered or owed to us or our affiliates in connection with any such action. You agree to execute all documents and, render any other assistance we may deem necessary to any such proceeding or any effort to maintain the continued validity and enforceability of the Intellectual Property.
- 9.6 <u>Post-Termination or Expiration</u>. Upon the expiration or termination of this Agreement for any reason, all of your rights to use the Intellectual Property will automatically revert to us without cost and without the execution or delivery of any document. Upon our request, you will execute all documents that we require to confirm such reversion.
- 9.7 <u>Innovations.</u> All ideas, concepts, techniques or materials relating to a VC Business or the System (collectively, "**Innovations**"), whether or not protectable intellectual property and whether created by or for you or your Owners, employees, or contractors, must be promptly disclosed to us and will be our sole and exclusive property, part of the System and the Intellectual Property, and works made-for-hire for us. To the extent any Innovation does not qualify as a work made-for-hire for us, by this Section you assign ownership of that Innovation, and all related rights to that Innovation, to us and agree to sign (and to cause your Owners, employees, and contractors to sign) whatever assignment or other documents we request to evidence our ownership or to help us obtain intellectual property rights in the Innovation. We and our affiliates have no obligation to make any payments to you or any other person with respect to any Innovations. You may not use any Innovation in operating the VC Business or otherwise without our prior approval.

Section 10 Proprietary Information.

10.1 Receipt of Proprietary Information. You acknowledge that prior to or during the Term, we may disclose in confidence to you, either orally or in writing, certain trade secrets, know-how, and other confidential information relating to the System, our business, our vendor relationships, or the construction, management, operation, or promotion of the VC Business (collectively, "Proprietary Information"), including (i) site selection criteria and methodologies; (ii) methods, formats, systems, System Standards, sales and marketing techniques, knowledge and experience used in developing and operating VC Businesses, including information in the Manuals; (iii) marketing research and promotional, marketing, advertising, public relations, customer relationship management and other brand-related materials and programs for VC

Businesses; (iv) knowledge of specifications for and suppliers of, and methods of ordering, certain items that VC Businesses use and/or sell; (v) knowledge of the operating results and financial performance of other VC Businesses; (vi) customer communication and retention programs, along with data used or generated in connection with those programs; (vii) billing and claims processing methods and procedures; (viii) information regarding supplier contracts; (ix) any Personal Information (as defined in Section 10.3 (Personal Information) that we own, including any Patient lists and records, and (x) any other information we reasonably designate from time to time as confidential or proprietary. "Proprietary Information" does not include (a) information that is part of the public domain or becomes part of the public domain through no fault of you, (b) information disclosed to you by a third-party having legitimate and unrestricted possession of such information, or (c) information that you can demonstrate by clear and convincing evidence was within your legitimate and unrestricted possession when the parties began discussing the sale of the franchise.

right, title, and interest in and to the Proprietary Information. You will not, nor will you permit any person to, use or disclose any Proprietary Information (including all or any portion of the Manuals) to any other person, except to the extent necessary for your professional advisors and your employees to perform their functions in the operation of the VC Business. You acknowledge that your use of the Proprietary Information in any other business would constitute an unfair method of competition with us and our franchisees. You will be liable to us for any unauthorized use or disclosure of Proprietary Information by any employee or other person to whom you disclose Propriety Information. You will take reasonable precautions to protect the Proprietary Information from unauthorized use or disclosure and will implement any systems, procedures, or training programs that we require. At our request, you will require anyone who may have access to the Proprietary Information to execute non-disclosure agreements in a form satisfactory to us that identifies us as a third-party beneficiary of such covenants with the independent right to enforce the agreement.

10.3 Personal Information.

(a) Protection of Personal Information. You must comply with our System Standards, other directions from us, and all Applicable Laws regarding the organizational, physical, administrative and technical measures and security procedures to safeguard the confidentiality and security of Personal Information on your Technology System or otherwise in your possession or control and, in any event, employ reasonable means to safeguard the confidentiality and security of Personal Information. "Personal Information" means names, contact information, financial information, health insurance information, health care records, and other personal information of or relating to the VC Business's actual, prospective, and former Patients, Referral Sources, employees, and independent contractors. If there is a suspected or actual breach of security or unauthorized access involving your Personal Information, you must notify us immediately after becoming aware of such actual or suspected occurrence and specify the extent to which Personal Information was compromised or disclosed. You are responsible for any financial losses you incur or remedial actions that you must take as a result of a breach of security or unauthorized access to Personal Information in your control or possession.

(b) Ownership of Personal Information. You agree that all Personal Information that you collect in connection with your VC Business, except information related to your employees, is owned by us and must be furnished to us as specified in the Manuals or at any time that we request it. In addition, we and our affiliates may, through the Technology System or otherwise, have independent access to Personal Information.

- (c) <u>Consents and Authorizations</u>. You must secure from your actual and prospective Patients and others all required consents and authorizations (including HIPAA authorizations), and provide them all disclosures, that Applicable Law requires (i) to transmit and provide access to Personal Information to us and our affiliates and (ii) for you, us, and our affiliates to use that Personal Information in the manner that this Agreement contemplates.
- (d) <u>Your Use of Personal Information</u>. You have the right to use Personal Information while this Agreement or a successor franchise agreement is in effect, but only to provide and market VC Offerings through the VC Business to Patients in accordance with the System Standards and Applicable Laws. You may not sell, transfer, or use Personal Information for any purpose other than providing and marketing VC Offerings through the VC Business.
- (e) Our Use of Personal Information. We and our affiliates may use Personal Information in any manner or for any lawful purpose, including sharing anonymized or aggregated data with third parties. You acknowledge and agree that we or our affiliates may derive revenue based on Personal Information and data sourced from the Billing Service or Technology System, and we and our affiliates may use such revenue without restriction for any purposes that we or they deem appropriate.
- 10.4 <u>Compliance with Privacy Requirements</u>. Without limiting anything in Section 10.3 (Personal Information), you must abide by: (i) the Payment Card Industry Data Security Standards ("**PCI-DSS**") (as they may be modified from time to time or as successor standards are adopted) and all other standards and policies related to electronic payments enacted by applicable payment card associations; (ii) the Fair and Accurate Credit Transactions Act; (iii) all applicable privacy, data protection, and electronic payment laws (including applicable state laws); and (iv) any privacy, data protection, and breach-response policies that we establish from time to time (collectively, the "**Privacy Requirements**").
- (a) <u>Security Measures</u>. We may require that you use suppliers (and may require you to use one or more suppliers that we designate or approve) to provide security services that are consistent with the Privacy Requirements and periodic security audits to ensure that personally identifiable information and payment data is adequately protected. We may specify from time to time the specific security measures that you must maintain.
- (b) Reporting of Data Breaches. If you suspect or know of a security breach, you must immediately give us notice of such security breach and promptly identify and remediate the source of any compromise or security breach at your expense, in accordance with the Privacy Requirements. You assume all responsibility for providing all notices of breach or compromise and all duties to monitor credit histories and transactions concerning Patients of the VC Business, unless otherwise directed by us.

Section 11 Indemnification.

11.1 <u>Indemnification By You</u>. You agree to indemnify and hold harmless us, and our affiliates and our and their respective owners, directors, officers, employees, agents, representatives, successors, and assignees (the "**Indemnified Parties**") against, and to reimburse any one or more of the Indemnified Parties for, all Losses (defined below) directly or indirectly arising out of or relating to: (i) the VC Business' or any Fenced-Off Pharmacy' operation; (ii) the business you conduct under this Agreement; (iii) your breach of this Agreement; or (iv) your noncompliance or alleged noncompliance with any law, ordinance, rule or regulation,

including those concerning the VC Business's construction, design or operation, and including any allegation that we or another Indemnified Party is a joint employer or otherwise responsible for your acts or omissions relating to your employees. "Losses" means any and all losses, expenses, obligations, liabilities, damages (actual, consequential, or otherwise), and reasonable defense costs that an Indemnified Party incurs, including accountants', arbitrators', mediators', attorneys', and expert witness' fees, costs of investigation and proof of facts, court costs, travel and living expenses, and other expenses of litigation, arbitration, or alternative dispute resolution is commenced.

- 11.2 <u>Indemnification Procedure</u>. You agree to defend the Indemnified Parties against any and all claims asserted or inquiries made (formally or informally), or legal actions, investigations, or other proceedings brought, by a third-party and directly or indirectly arising out of or relating to any matter described in Subsection 11.1(i) through (iv) above (collectively, "**Proceedings**"), including those alleging the Indemnified Party's negligence, gross negligence, willful misconduct and/or willful wrongful omissions. Each Indemnified Party may at your expense (i) defend and otherwise respond to and address any claim asserted or inquiry made, or Proceeding brought, that is subject to this Section 11 (instead of having you defend it as required above), and (ii) agree to settlements or take any other remedial, corrective, or other actions, for all of which defense and response costs and other Losses you are solely responsible, subject to Section 11.3. An Indemnified Party need not seek recovery from any insurer or other third-party, or otherwise mitigate its Losses, in order to maintain and recover fully a claim against you. You agree that a failure to pursue a recovery or mitigate a Loss will not reduce or alter the amounts that an Indemnified Party may recover from you under this Section 11. Your obligations in this Section 11 will survive the expiration or termination of this Agreement.
- 11.3 <u>Willful Misconduct or Gross Negligence</u>. Despite Section 11.1, you have no obligation to indemnify or hold harmless an Indemnified Party for, and we will reimburse you for, any Losses (including costs of defending any Proceeding under Section 11.2) to the extent they are determined in a final, unappealable ruling issued by a court or arbitrator with competent jurisdiction to have been caused solely and directly by the Indemnified Party's willful misconduct or gross negligence, so long as the claim to which those Losses relate is not asserted on the basis of theories of vicarious liability (including agency, apparent agency, or employment) or our failure to compel you to comply with this Agreement. However, nothing in this Section 11.3 limits your obligation to defend us and the other Indemnified Parties under Section 11.2.

Section 12 Your Covenant Not to Compete.

- 12.1 <u>During Term.</u> You acknowledge that you will receive valuable, specialized training and confidential information regarding the operational, sales, promotional, and marketing methods of the Vital Care® concept. During the Term, you and your Owners must not, without our prior written consent, either directly or indirectly, for themselves, or through, on behalf of, or in conjunction with any other person or Entity:
- (a) own, manage, engage in, be employed by, advise, make loans to, or have any other interest in (i) any business that provides the Therapies or health care products or services similar to, or the same as, the VC Offerings, or (ii) any entity that grants franchises or licenses for any of these types of businesses (collectively, each, a "Competitive Business") at any location in the United States;

- (b) divert or attempt to divert any actual or potential business, Patient, or Referral Source of the VC Business to any Competitive Business, by direct or indirect inducement or otherwise:
- (c) perform, directly or indirectly, any other act injurious or prejudicial to the goodwill associated with the Marks and the System; or
- (d) use any vendor relationship established through your association with us for any purpose other than to purchase products or equipment for use or retail sale in the VC Business.

For the avoidance of doubt, a "Competitive Business" does not include (i) a pharmacy or healthcare-related business that does not offer the Therapies, or (ii) an inpatient (*i.e.*, overnight) care facility.

- 12.2 <u>After Termination, Expiration, or Transfer</u>. For two years after the expiration or termination of this Agreement or an approved Transfer to a new franchisee (and with respect to the Owners, for two years from the expiration, termination, or Transfer of this Agreement or from the termination of the Owner's relationship with you, whichever occurs first), you and your Owners must not, without our prior written consent, either directly or indirectly, for themselves, or through, on behalf of, or in conjunction with any other person or Entity:
- (a) engage in any of the activities described in Section 12.1(a) or (b): (i) within the Territory, or (ii) within 10 miles of the border of the Territory; or
- (b) provide any of the VC Offerings to or at the address of any locations where you provided the VC Offerings to Patients in the 12 months prior to the expiration or termination of this Agreement (or a Transfer or, for any Owner, the termination of the Owner's relationship with you); or
- (c) engage in any of the activities described in Section 12.1 (c) or (d) at any location in the United States.
- 12.3 <u>Covenants Regarding Assets</u>. You further covenant and agree that, during the Term and for a period of two years following the expiration or termination of this Agreement, you and your Owners must not, without our prior written consent, either directly or indirectly, for themselves, or through, on behalf of, or in conjunction with any person or Entity, sell, assign, lease, sublease, or directly or indirectly transfer any site for a Center (or any assets located at a Center or used in the operation of the VC Business (except sales made in the ordinary course of business)) to any person or Entity that you know, or have reason to know, intends to operate a Competitive Business at the location or, with respect to such assets, a Competitive Business at any location. You, by the terms of any conveyance selling, assigning, leasing, subleasing, or transferring your interest in any site, will include such restrictive covenants as are necessary to ensure that a Competitive Business is not operated at any site for this two-year period, and you will take all steps necessary to ensure that these restrictive covenants become a matter of public record.
- 12.4 <u>Publicly Traded Corporations</u>. Ownership of less than 5% of the outstanding voting stock of any class of stock of a publicly traded corporation will not, by itself, violate this Section 12.

- 12.5 <u>Covenants of Owners and Employees</u>. The Owners personally bind themselves to this Section 12 by signing this Agreement or the attached Guarantee. We may, in our sole discretion, require you to obtain from your officers, directors, Key Managers, Owners' spouses, salespeople, and other individuals that we may designate executed agreements containing nondisclosure and noncompete covenants similar in substance to those contained in this Section 12 as we prescribe in the Manuals and otherwise. The agreements must be in a form acceptable to us and specifically identify us as having the independent right to enforce them.
- Enforcement of Covenants. You acknowledge and agree that (i) the time, territory, and scope of the covenants provided in this Section 12 are reasonable and necessary for the protection of our legitimate business interests; (ii) you have received sufficient and valid consideration in exchange for those covenants; (iii) enforcement of the same would not impose undue hardship; and (iv) the period of protection provided by these covenants will not be reduced by any period of time during which you are in violation of the provisions of those covenants or any period of time required for enforcement of those covenants. To the extent that this Section 12 is judicially determined to be unenforceable by virtue of its scope or in terms of area or length of time, but may be made enforceable by reductions of any or all thereof, the same will be enforced to the fullest extent permissible. You agree that the existence of any claim you may have against us, whether or not arising from this Agreement, will not constitute a defense to our enforcement of the covenants contained in this Section 12. You acknowledge that any breach or threatened breach of this Section 12 will cause us irreparable injury for which no adequate remedy at law is available, and you consent to the issuance of an injunction prohibiting any conduct violating the terms of this Section 12. Such injunctive relief will be in addition to any other remedies that we may have.

Section 13 Transfer and Assignment.

- 13.1 <u>Transfer by Us.</u> We may assign this Agreement and all of our rights, duties, and obligations under this Agreement to any person or Entity that we choose in our sole discretion. Upon any such assignment, we will be released from all of our duties and obligations hereunder, and you will look solely to our assignee for the performance of such duties and obligations.
- Definition of Transfer. For purposes of this Agreement, "Transfer" as a verb means to sell, assign, give away, transfer, pledge, mortgage, or encumber, either voluntarily or by operation of law (such as through divorce or bankruptcy proceedings), any interest in this Agreement, the VC Business, substantially all the assets of the VC Business, or in the ownership of the franchisee. "Transfer" as a noun means any such sale, assignment, gift, transfer, pledge, mortgage, or encumbrance. A "Control Transfer" means any Transfer of (i) this Agreement or any interest in this Agreement; (ii) the VC Business or all or substantially all of the VC Business' assets; or (iii) any Controlling Ownership Interest (defined below) in you, whether directly or indirectly through a transfer of legal or beneficial ownership interests in any Owner that is an Entity, and whether in one transaction or a series of related transactions, regardless of the time period over which these transactions take place. References to a "Controlling Ownership Interest" in you mean either (i) 20% or more of your direct or indirect legal or beneficial ownership interests in your Entity or (ii) an interest the acquisition of which grants the power (whether directly or indirectly) to direct or cause the direction of management and polices of you or the VC Business to any individual or Entity, or group of individuals or Entities, that did not have that power before that acquisition.
- 13.3 <u>No Transfer Without Our Consent</u>. This Agreement and the License are personal to you, and we have granted the License in reliance on your Owners' business skill,

financial capacity, and personal character. Accordingly, neither you nor any of the Owners or any successors to any part of your interest in this Agreement or the License may make any Transfer or permit any Transfer to occur without obtaining our prior written consent, except as provided in Section 13.6 (Permitted Transfers). Any purported Transfer, without our prior written consent, will be null and void and will constitute an Event of Default (as herein defined), for which we may terminate this Agreement without opportunity to cure. We may withhold our consent on any reasonable grounds or give our consent subject to reasonable conditions. If your VC Business is not open and operating, we will not consent to a Transfer, and we are under no obligation to do so.

- (a) <u>Transfer Procedure</u>. If you or any of your Owners desire to make a Transfer, you must promptly provide us with written notice. We have the right to communicate with both you, your counsel, and the proposed transferee on any aspect of a proposed Transfer. You agree to provide any information and documentation relating to the proposed Transfer that we reasonably require. No Transfer that requires our consent may be completed until at least 60 days after we receive written notice of the proposed Transfer.
- (b) <u>Effect of Consent</u>. Our consent to a Transfer does not constitute a waiver of any claims that we have against the transferor, nor is it a waiver of our right to demand exact compliance with the terms of this Agreement.
- 13.4 <u>Control Transfer</u>. For a proposed Control Transfer, the following conditions apply (unless waived by us):
- (a) You or your transferee must pay to us a Transfer Fee equal to 25% of the applicable then-current Franchise Fee. You must make such payment by wire transfer from the proceeds of the sale at the closing if we so request.
- (b) You must satisfy all of your accrued monetary obligations to us and must be in compliance with all obligations to us under this Agreement and any other agreement that you have with us and our affiliates as of the date of the request for our approval of the Transfer or you must make arrangements satisfactorily to us to come into compliance by the date of the Transfer.
- (c) You and your Owners must execute a general release, in a form that we prescribe (our current form of which is attached as <u>Appendix G</u>), in favor of us, our affiliates, and our and their affiliates' past, present, and future officers, directors, mangers, members, equity holders, agents, and employees, releasing them from all claims, including claims arising under federal, state, and local laws, rules, and regulations.
- (d) You and your Owners must agree to remain liable for all of the obligations to us in connection with the VC Business arising before the effective date of the Transfer and execute any and all instruments that we reasonably request to evidence such liability.
- (e) You and your Owners must continue to be bound by the provisions of Sections 9 (Intellectual Property), 10 (Proprietary Information), 11 (Indemnification), and 12 (Your Covenant Not to Compete) as if they were the Franchisee and this Agreement had expired or terminated as of the effective date of the Transfer.

- (f) You must provide us with written notice from your landlord indicating that your landlord has agreed to transfer the Lease to your transferee.
- (g) Your proposed transferee (or, if the transferee is not an individual, all owners of any legal or beneficial interest in the transferee) must demonstrate to our satisfaction that he or she meets all of our then-current qualifications to become a Vital Care® franchisee, including not having any involvement with a Competing Business, or if he or she is already a Vital Care® franchisee, he or she must not be in default under any of their agreements with us and must have a good record of customer service and compliance with our System Standards.
- (h) Your proposed transferee and their representatives must successfully complete our then-current training requirements at their expense.
- (i) Your proposed transferee (and, if the transferee is not an individual, such owners of a legal or beneficial interest in the transferee as we may request) must (i) enter into a written assignment, in a form satisfactory to us, assuming and agreeing to discharge and guarantee all of your obligations under this Agreement and (ii) must execute our then-current form of Guarantee.
- (j) Your proposed transferee (and, if the transferee is not an individual, such owners of a legal or beneficial interest in the transferee as we may request) must commit to continuing to operate the VC Business under the Marks and using the System and must execute, for a term ending on the last day of the Term and with such Successor Term as is provided by this Agreement, our then-current franchise agreement for new franchisees and such other agreements as we may require (including an addendum for transferees), which agreements will supersede this Agreement in all respects. The terms of the new franchise agreement may differ significantly from the terms of this Agreement. The prospective transferee will not be required to pay any Franchise Fee.
- (k) Your proposed transferee must make arrangements to modernize, renovate, or upgrade the VC Business, at its expense, to conform to our then-current System Standards for new Vital Care® Businesses.
- (I) We must determine, in our sole discretion, that the purchase price and payment terms will not adversely affect the operation of the VC Business, and if you or your Owners finance any part of the purchase price, you and they must agree that all obligations under promissory notes, agreements, or security interests reserved in the VC Business are subordinate to the transferee's obligation to pay all amounts due to us and our affiliates and otherwise to comply with this Agreement.
- Transfer, you must give us advance notice and submit a copy of all proposed contracts and other information concerning the Transfer and transferee that we may request. We will have the right to require you to pay a Transfer Fee that is equal to \$2,500 plus our administrative costs in processing such Transfer, including any attorneys' fees and other third-party costs that we incur. We will have a reasonable time (not less than 30 days) after we have received all requested information to evaluate the proposed Transfer. You and/or your transferee must satisfy, in addition to others that we may specify, the conditions in Sections 13.4(b) (comply with obligations), 13.4(c) (sign general release), 13.4(d) (remain liable for pre-Transfer obligations), 13.4(e) (remain bound to certain provisions), 13.4(g) (transferee meets qualifications), and 13.4(i) (sign assignment and guaranty). You and all of your post-Transfer Owners must sign the form of

agreement and related documents that we then specify to reflect your new ownership structure. We may withhold our consent on any reasonable grounds or give our consent subject to reasonable conditions.

- 13.6 <u>Permitted Transfers</u>. The other provisions in this Section do not apply, including our right of first refusal and right of approval, to the following Transfers:
- (a) <u>Security Interests</u>. You may grant a security interest in the site for a Center (if you own the real property for the Center), the VC Business, any Operating Assets, this Agreement, or any direct or indirect legal and/or beneficial interest in you to a financial institution or other party that provided or provides any financing your acquisition, development, and/or operation of the VC Business, but only if that party signs our then current form of lender consent to protect our rights under this Agreement. Any foreclosures or other exercise of the rights granted under that security interest are subject to all applicable terms and conditions of this Section 13.
- (b) <u>Transfer to a Trust</u>. Any Owner who is an individual may Transfer his or her ownership interest in you (or any of your Owners that is an Entity) to a trust that he or she establishes for estate planning purposes, as long as he or she is a trustee of the trust and otherwise controls the exercise of the rights in you (or your Owner) held by the trust and you notify us in writing of the Transfer at least ten days before its anticipated effective date. Dissolution of or transfers from any trust described in this Section 13.6(b) are subject to all applicable terms and conditions of this Section 13.
- Transfer Upon Death Or Incapacity. If any Owner dies, becomes 13.7 incapacitated, or enters bankruptcy proceedings, that person's executor, administrator, personal representative, or trustee must apply to us in writing within three months after the event (death, declaration of incapacity, or filing of a bankruptcy petition) for consent to Transfer such person's interest. The Transfer will be subject to the provisions of this Section 13, as applicable, except there shall be no Transfer Fee due. In addition, if the deceased or incapacitated person is the Operating Principal, we will have the right (but not the obligation) to take over operation of the VC Business until the Transfer is completed and to charge a reasonable management fee for our services. For purposes of this Section, "incapacity" means any physical or mental infirmity that will prevent the person from performing his or her obligations under this Agreement (i) for a period of 30 or more consecutive days or (ii) for 60 or more total days during a calendar year. In the case of Transfer by bequest or by intestate succession, if the heirs or beneficiaries are unable to meet the conditions of Section 13.4(g) (transferee meets qualifications), the executor may transfer the decedent's interest to another successor that we have approved, subject to all of the terms and conditions for Transfers contained in this Agreement. If an interest is not disposed of under this Section 13.7 within 120 days after the date of death or appointment of a personal representative or trustee, we may terminate this Agreement under Section 14.2 (Our Remedies After An Event of Default).

13.8 Our Right Of First Refusal.

(a) Our Right. We have the right, exercisable within 30 days after receipt of the notice of your intent to Transfer and such documentation and information that we require, to send written notice to you that we intend to purchase the interest proposed to be Transferred on the same economic terms and conditions offered by the third-party or, at our option, the cash equivalent thereof. If you and we cannot agree on the reasonable equivalent in cash or if the Transfer is proposed to be made by gift, we will designate, at our expense, an

independent appraiser to determine the fair market value of the interest proposed to be transferred. We may purchase the interest at the fair market value determined by the appraiser or may elect at that time to not exercise our rights. We must receive, and you and your Owners agree to make, all customary representations, warranties and indemnities given by the seller of the assets of a business or ownership interests in an Entity, as applicable, including representations and warranties regarding ownership and condition of, and title to, assets and (if applicable) ownership interests, liens and encumbrances on assets, validity of contracts and agreements, and the liabilities, contingent or otherwise, relating to the assets or ownership interests being purchased, and indemnities for all actions, events and conditions that existed or occurred in connection with the VC Business or your business prior to the closing of our purchase. Closing on our purchase must occur within 90 days after the date of our notice to the seller electing to purchase the interest. We may assign our right of first refusal to another Entity or person either before or after we exercise it. However, our right of first refusal will not apply to Transfers to an Entity under Section 13.6 (Permitted Transfers) or 13.7 (Transfer Upon Death or Incapacity) or Transfers to an Owner's spouse, son, or daughter.

(b) <u>Declining Our Right</u>. If we elect not to exercise our rights under this Section, the transferor may complete the Transfer after complying with the applicable provisions in Section 13. Closing of the Transfer must occur within 90 days of our election (or such longer period as Applicable Laws may require); otherwise, the third-party's offer will be treated as a new offer subject to our right of first refusal. Any material change in the terms of the offer from a third-party after we have elected not to purchase the seller's interest will constitute a new offer subject to the same right of first refusal as the third-party's initial offer. The Transfer is conditional upon our determination that the Transfer was on terms substantially the same as those offered to us.

Section 14 Termination and Default.

- 14.1 <u>Events of Default</u>. Any one or more of the following constitutes an "**Event of Default**" under this Agreement:
- (j) You or any Owner make any material misrepresentations or omissions in connection with your application to us for the franchise, this Agreement, or any related documents, or you submit to us any report or statement that you know or should know to be false or misleading:
- (k) Your Required Trainees fail to successfully complete initial training to our satisfaction at least ten days before the Opening Deadline;
- (I) You fail to sign a Lease or purchase agreement that we have approved for a site that we have accepted by the Site Acquisition Deadline;
 - (m) You fail to open for business by the Opening Deadline;
- (n) You fail to maintain possession of the site for your Primary Center and fail to secure our approval of and enter into a lease for a new, accepted site within 90 days after the expiration or termination of the Lease for the Primary Center;
- (o) You suspend operation of the VC Business without our prior written consent for five or more consecutive business days on which you were required to operate, unless we determine, in our sole discretion, that the failure was beyond your control;

- (p) You fail to have a licensed pharmacist who has successfully completed our initial training on the staff of your VC Business;
- (q) After multiple attempts to reach you via telephone, e-mail, or other written correspondence, you fail to communicate with us within seven days after we send you a written communication in accordance with Section 17.11 (Notices) notifying you of our attempts to reach you and our need to receive a response from you.
 - (r) You fail to meet Minimum Performance Levels in any calendar year;
- (s) You, your Operating Principal, your Key Managers, or any of your representatives that we designate fail to attend or participate in two or more required franchise conventions, meetings, and teleconferences during any 12-month period, without our prior written consent:
- (t) You, any Owner, or any of your officers or directors are convicted of or plead *nolo contendere* to (i) any crime or offense that we believe is likely to have an adverse effect on our franchise system, the Marks and any associated goodwill, or the Vital Care® System (an "Adverse Effect"), (ii) any crime involving moral turpitude, (iii) any crime involving consumer, insurance, or healthcare fraud, or (iv) any felony;
- (u) You, any Owner, or any of your officers or directors has engaged in or engages in activities that, in our reasonable opinion, are likely to have an Adverse Effect:
- (v) You engage in a pattern of material, willful, and repeated deception of Patients concerning the source, nature, or quality of the products sold or services rendered;
- (w) You, any Owner, or any of your officers or directors fail to comply with the ethical standards established in the state(s) where the professional services of the VC Business are performed, as evidenced by a state agency regulating the practice of pharmacy or nursing suspending, not renewing, or terminating any pharmacy license or any nursing license you may have obtained;
- (x) You, any Owner, or any of your officers or directors are disbarred or suspended from participation in the Medicare, Medicaid or any other governmental program;
- (y) You, your affiliates, or your Owners use any of the Marks or any other identifying characteristic of us other than in the operation or promotion of the VC Business;
- (z) You or any of your Owners, directors, or officers disclose or divulge the contents of the Manuals or other Proprietary Information contrary to Section 10 (Proprietary Information);
- (aa) Any Transfer occurs that does not comply with Section 13 (Transfer and Assignment), including a Transfer or attempted or purported Transfer without our required consent or a failure to transfer to a qualified successor after death or disability within the time allowed by Section 13.7 (Transfer Upon Death or Incapacity);
- (bb) You or any Owner violates any of the covenants in Section 12 (Your Covenant Not to Compete);

- (cc) You breach or fail to comply with any law, regulation, or ordinance which results in a threat to the public's health or safety and fail to cure the non-compliance within 24 hours following receipt of notice thereof from us or applicable public officials, whichever occurs first;
- (dd) You become insolvent or make an assignment for the benefit of your creditors, execution is levied against your business assets, or a suit to foreclose any lien or mortgage is instituted against you and not dismissed within 30 days;
- (ee) (i) You fail, refuse, or neglect to pay any monies owing to us or our affiliates or fail to make sufficient funds available to us as provided in Section 3.10 (Methods of Payment) within ten days after receiving written notice of your default or 30 days after due date of the payment, whichever is the shorter period, or (ii) you have previously been given at least two notices of nonpayment for any reason within the last 24 months and you subsequently fail to timely pay when due any monies; or (iii) you fail to do all things necessary to give us access to the information contained in your Technology System pursuant to Section 6.8 (Technology System) within 10 days after receiving notice;
- (ff) You are more than 60 days past due on your obligations to suppliers and trade creditors in an amount exceeding \$2,000, unless you have given us prior notice that the failure to pay is a result of a *bona fide* dispute with such supplier or trade creditor that you are diligently trying to resolve in good faith;
- (gg) You fail to pay when due any federal, state or local income, service, sales or other taxes due on the VC Business's operation, unless you are in good faith contesting your liability for these taxes;
- (hh) You underreport Gross Revenue by more than 2% two times or more in any two-year period or by 5% or more for any period of one week or greater;
- (ii) You credit Gross Revenue related to the VC Business to any other business, including any Fenced-Off Pharmacy;
- (jj) You, your affiliates, or your Owners use our vendor relationships to supply any business other than the VC Business, including any Fenced-Off Pharmacy, unless we have consented otherwise in writing;
- (kk) You, your affiliates, or your Owners refuse to permit, or try to hinder, an examination, inspection, or audit of your books and records, the VC Business, any Fenced-Off Pharmacy, or any Center as required by this Agreement;
- (II) You fail to timely file any periodic report required in this Agreement or the Manuals three or more times in a 12-month period, whether or not you subsequently cure the default;
- (mm) You or your affiliates default under any other franchise agreement or other agreement between you and us or our affiliates, provided that the default would permit us or our affiliate to terminate that agreement;
- (nn) You breach or fail to comply with any other covenant, agreement, standard, procedure, practice, or rule prescribed by us, whether contained in this Agreement, in

the Manuals, or otherwise in writing and fail to cure such breach or failure to our satisfaction within 30 days (or such longer period as Applicable Laws may require) after we provide you with written notice of the default; or

(oo) You commit the same default two or more times within any 12-month period, whether or not the defaults are cured, or you are in default three or more times within any 18-month period, whether or not the defaults are similar and whether or not they are cured.

14.2 Our Remedies After An Event of Default.

- (a) Right to Terminate. If an Event of Default occurs, we may, at our sole election and without notice or demand of any kind, declare this Agreement and any and all other rights granted under this Agreement to be immediately terminated and, except as otherwise provided herein, of no further force or effect. Upon termination, you will not be relieved of any of your obligations, or liabilities under this Agreement, including any debts, obligations, or liabilities to which you committed under this Agreement or that you accrued prior to such termination.
- (b) Other Remedies. If an Event of Default occurs, we may, at our sole election and upon delivery of written notice to you, take any or all of the following actions without terminating this Agreement:
- (i) temporarily or permanently reduce the size of the Territory, in which event the restrictions on us and our affiliates under Section 1.3 (Limited Territorial Protection) will not apply in the geographic area that was removed from the Territory;
- (ii) suspend your right to participate in one or more programs or benefits that the Brand Fund provides;
- (iii) suspend any other services that we or our affiliates provide to you under this Agreement or any other agreement, including any services relating to the Technology System;
- (iv) suspend or terminate any temporary or permanent fee reductions to which we might have agreed (whether as a policy, in an amendment to this Agreement, or otherwise);
- (v) suspend our performance of, or compliance with, any of our obligations to you under this Agreement or other agreements;
- (vi) undertake or perform on your behalf any obligation or duty that you are required to, but fail to, perform under this Agreement. You will reimburse us upon demand for all costs and expenses that we reasonably incur in performing any such obligation or duty; and/or
- (vii) enter the Centers and any other premises used in the operation of the VC Business and assume the management of the VC Business ourselves or appoint a third-party (who may be our affiliate) to manage the VC Business. All funds from the operation of the VC Business while we or our appointee assumes its management will be kept in a separate account, and all of the expenses of the VC Business will be charged to that account.

We or our appointee may charge you (in addition to the amounts due under this Agreement) a management fee equal to 3% of the VC Business' Gross Revenue during the period of management, plus any direct out-of-pocket costs and expenses. We or our appointee has a duty to utilize only reasonable efforts and will not be liable to you for any debts, losses, or obligations the VC Business incurs, or to any of your creditors for any products or services the VC Business purchases, while managing it. You shall not take any action or fail to take any action that would interfere with our or our appointee's exclusive right to manage the VC Business and may, in our sole discretion, be prohibited from visiting the VC Business so as to not interfere with its operations. Our (or our appointee's) management of the VC Business will continue for intervals lasting up to 90 days each (and, in any event, for no more than a total of one year), and we will during each interval periodically evaluate whether you are capable of resuming the VC Business's operation and periodically discuss the VC Business' status with you.

(c) Exercise of Other Remedies. Our exercise of our rights under Section 14.2(b) (Other Remedies) will not (i) be a defense for you to our enforcement of any other provision of this Agreement or waive or release you from any of your other obligations under this Agreement, (ii) constitute an actual or constructive termination of this Agreement, or (iii) be our sole or exclusive remedy for your default. You must continue to pay all fees and otherwise comply with all of your obligations under this Agreement (except as set forth in Section 14.2(b)(vii) (our assumption of management)) following our exercise of any of these rights. If we exercise any of our rights under Section 14.2(b), we may thereafter terminate this Agreement without providing you any additional corrective or cure period, unless the default giving rise to our right to terminate this Agreement has been cured to our reasonable satisfaction.

14.3 <u>Termination By You</u>. You may terminate this Agreement for cause only if: (i) we commit a material breach of this Agreement; (ii) you give us written notice of the breach; (iii) we fail to cure the breach, or to take reasonable steps to begin curing the breach, within 60 days after receipt of your notice; and (iv) you are in full compliance with your obligations under this Agreement. If we cannot reasonably correct the breach within this 60-day period but provide you, within this 60-day period, with reasonable evidence of our effort to correct the breach within a reasonable time period, then the cure period shall run through the end of such reasonable time period. Termination will be effective no less than ten days after you deliver to us written notice of termination for failure to cure within the allowed period. Any attempt to terminate this Agreement without complying with this Section 14.3 (including by taking steps to de-identify the VC Business or otherwise cease operations under this Agreement) will constitute an Event of Default by you.

Section 15 Your Obligations Upon Expiration or Termination.

You covenant and agree that upon expiration or termination of this Agreement for any reason, unless we direct you otherwise:

15.1 Cease Operation of the VC Business and Use of the Intellectual Property. You must immediately cease operating the VC Business and cease using, by advertising or in any other manner, (i) the Intellectual Property (including, without limitation, the Marks and the Trade Dress), (ii) the System and all other elements associated with the System, and (iii) any colorable imitation of any of the Intellectual Property or any trademark, service mark, trade dress, or commercial symbol that is confusingly similar to any of the Marks or the Trade Dress. You must notify the Drug Enforcement Agency, the applicable State Board of Pharmacy, and the applicable Board of Nursing that you have ceased operation of the VC Business and deliver any applicable licenses and permits back to the issuing agency. You must provide all current Patients

with proper notice to seek alternate arrangements and must ensure that arrangements have been made for the provision of such goods or services.

- Payment of Costs and Amounts Due. You will pay upon demand all sums owing to us and our affiliates. If this Agreement is terminated due to an Event of Default, you will promptly pay all damages, costs, and expenses, including reasonable attorneys' fees, incurred by us as a result of your default. These payment obligations will give rise to and remain, until paid in full, a lien in favor of us against the VC Business premises and any and all of the personal property, fixtures, equipment, and inventory that you own at the time of the occurrence of the Event of Default. We are hereby authorized at any time after the Effective Date to make any filings and to execute such documents on your behalf of to perfect the lien created hereby. You also will pay to us all damages, costs, and expenses, including reasonable attorneys' fees, that we incur after the termination or expiration of this Agreement in obtaining injunctive or other relief for the enforcement of any provision of this Section 15 (Your Obligations Upon Expiration or Termination).
- 15.3 <u>Return of Proprietary Information</u>. You must immediately return to us, at your expense, all copies of the Manuals, all of your Personal Information, and all other Proprietary Information (and all copies thereof). You may not use any Proprietary Information or sell, trade or otherwise profit in any way from any Proprietary Information at any time following the expiration or termination of this Agreement.
- (i) to cancel all assumed name or equivalent registrations relating to your use of the Marks and (ii) to cancel or transfer to us or our designee all authorized and unauthorized domain names, social media accounts, telephone numbers, post office boxes, and classified and other directory listings relating to, or used in connection with, the VC Business or the Marks (collectively, "Identifiers"). You acknowledge that as between you and us, we have the sole rights to and interest in all Identifiers. If you fail to comply with this Section 15.4, you hereby authorize us and irrevocably appoint us or our designee as your attorney-in-fact to direct the telephone company, postal service, registrar, Internet Service Provider and all listing agencies to transfer such Identifiers to us. The telephone company, the postal service, registrars, Internet Service Providers and each listing agency may accept such direction by us pursuant to this Agreement as conclusive evidence of our exclusive rights in such Identifiers and our authority to direct their transfer. You must execute any documents that we may deem necessary to effectuate this provision.

15.5 Our Right to Purchase Business Assets.

(a) Exercise of Option. Upon termination of this Agreement for any reason (other than your termination in accordance with Section 14.3 (Termination By You)) or expiration of this Agreement without our and your signing a successor franchise agreement, we have the option, exercisable by giving you written notice within 15 days after the date of termination or expiration (the "Exercise Notice"), to purchase the inventory, supplies, Operating Assets, and other assets used in the operation of the VC Business that we do not already own and that we designate (the "Purchased Assets"). We have the unrestricted right to exclude any assets we specify relating to the VC Business from the Purchased Assets and not acquire them. You agree to provide us the financial statements and other information we reasonably require, and to allow us to inspect the VC Business and its assets, to determine whether to exercise our option under this Section 15.5. If you or one of your affiliates owns the site for a Center, we may elect to include a fee simple interest in the site as part of the Purchased Assets or, at our option,

lease the site from you or that affiliate by, at our option, assuming your existing Lease with your affiliate (if such a Lease exists) or entering into a lease for an initial five-year term with one renewal term of five years (at our option) on commercially reasonable terms. You (and your Owners) agree to cause your affiliate to comply with these requirements. If you lease a site for a Center from an unaffiliated lessor, you agree (at our option) to assign the Lease to us or to enter into a sublease for the remainder of the Lease term on the same terms (including renewal options) as the Lease. You and your Owners will cooperate with us in order to obtain any necessary landlord consents. We will not have the right to acquire any assets used in any Fenced-Off Pharmacy.

- (b) Operations Pending Purchase. While we are deciding whether to exercise our option under this Section 15.5 (Our Right to Purchase Business Assets), and, if we do exercise that option, during the period beginning with our delivery of the Exercise Notice and continuing through the closing of our purchase or our decision not to complete the purchase, you must continue to operate the VC Business in accordance with this Agreement. However, we may, at any time during that period, assume the management of the VC Business ourselves or appoint a third-party (who may be our affiliate) to manage the VC Business pursuant to the terms of Section 14.2(b)(viii).
- (c) <u>Purchase Price</u>. The purchase price for the Purchased Assets will be their fair market value for use in the operation of a Competitive Business (but not a Vital Care® Business). The purchase price will not include any value for any rights granted by this Agreement, goodwill attributable to the Marks, our brand image, any Proprietary Information (including our Patient lists), our other intellectual property rights, or participation in the network of VC Businesses. For purposes of determining the fair market value of all equipment (including the Technology System) used in operating the VC Business, the equipment's useful life shall be determined to be no more than three years. If we and you cannot agree on fair market value for the Purchased Assets, we will select an independent appraiser after consultation with you, and his or her determination of fair market value will be the final and binding purchase price.
- Closing. We will pay the purchase price at the closing, which will take place within 60 days after the purchase price is determined, although we may decide after the purchase price is determined not to complete the purchase. We may set off against the purchase price, and reduce the purchase price by, any and all amounts you owe us or our affiliates. We are entitled to all customary representations, warranties and indemnities in our asset purchase, including representations and warranties as to ownership and condition of, and title to, assets, liens and encumbrances on assets, validity of contracts and agreements, and liabilities affecting the assets, contingent or otherwise, and indemnities for all actions, events and conditions that existed or occurred in connection with the VC Business prior to the closing of our purchase. At the closing, you agree to deliver instruments transferring to us: (i) good and merchantable title to the Purchased Assets, free and clear of all liens and encumbrances (other than liens and security interests acceptable to us), with all sales and transfer taxes paid by you; and (ii) all of the VC Business's licenses and permits which may be assigned or transferred. If you cannot deliver clear title to all of the Purchased Assets, or if there are other unresolved issues, the sale will be closed through an escrow. You and your Owners further agree to sign general releases, in a form satisfactory to us, of any and all claims against us and our affiliates and our and their respective owners, officers, directors, employees, agents, representatives, successors and assigns.
- (e) <u>Assignment</u>. We may assign our rights under this Section 15.5 (Our Right to Purchase Business Assets) to any Entity (who may be our affiliate), and that Entity will have all of the rights and obligations under this Section 15.5.

- 15.6 <u>De-identification of the Centers</u>. If we do not exercise our option to acquire the Lease or each site for a Center, you will make such modifications or alterations to the Centers immediately upon termination or expiration of this Agreement that we deem necessary to distinguish the appearance of the Centers from a Vital Care® Business, including, but not limited to, removing the signs, the Marks, and any Trade Dress so as to indicate to the public that you are no longer associated with us. If you do not comply with the requirements of this Section 15.6, we may enter the VC Business (including any Centers) without being guilty of trespass or any other tort, for the purpose of making or causing to be made any required changes. You agree to reimburse us on demand for our expenses in making such changes.
- 15.7 <u>Promote Separate Identity</u>. You will not, directly or indirectly, in any manner, identify yourself, or any individual connected with you, as a former Vital Care® franchisee or as otherwise having been associated with us, or use in any manner or for any purpose any of the Marks.
- 15.8 <u>Comply with Noncompete</u>. You and your Owners must comply with the covenant not to compete in Section 12 (Your Covenant Not to Compete)
- 15.9 <u>Liquidated Damages</u>. If this Agreement is terminated pursuant to Section 14.2 (Our Remedies After an Event of Default), you must pay us, as liquidated damages solely to compensate us for damages due to your failure to continue operating the VC Business for the remainder of the then-current Initial Term or Successor Term and not as a penalty, a sum equal to:
- (a) If the Agreement is terminated more than two years after the date on which your VC Business initially opens for business (even if it was originally operated by another party prior to a Transfer to you):
- (i) the average Royalty Fees and, if applicable, Marketing Fees owed by you (even if not paid) per month over the 12-month period preceding the date of termination (or, if the VC Business was not open throughout such 12-month period, the average Royalty Fees and, if applicable, Marketing Fees owed by you (even if not paid) per month for the period during which the VC Business was open) multiplied by
- (ii) (x) 48, if there are 48 or more months remaining in the thencurrent Initial Term or Successor Term, (y) the number of months remaining in the then-current Initial Term or Successor Term, if there are 13 to 47 months remaining in such term, or (z) 12, if there are 0 to 12 months remaining in the then-current Initial Term or Successor Term.
- (b) If the Agreement is terminated two years, or less than two years, after the date on which your VC Business initially opens for business (even if it was originally operated by another party prior to a Transfer to you), the greater of (i) \$250,000 or (ii) the amount calculated using the formula in Section 15.9(a).

This liquidated damages provision will not limit our right to injunctive relief relating to any violations of this Agreement, nor limit any damages available to us arising out of such violations. You acknowledge and agree that the amount of liquidated damages determined in accordance with the preceding formula reasonably represents our monetary losses resulting from the termination of this Agreement.

15.10 <u>Injunctive and Other Relief</u>. You acknowledge that your failure to abide by the provisions of this Section 15 (Your Obligations Upon Expiration or Termination) will result in irreparable harm to us, and that our remedy at law for damages will be inadequate. Accordingly, you agree that if you breach any provisions of this Section 15, we are entitled to injunctive relief (including the remedy of specific performance) in addition to any other remedies available at law or in equity.

Section 16 Dispute Resolution and Governing Law.

- 16.1 <u>Mandatory Pre-Litigation Mediation</u>. Except as otherwise provided in this Section, prior to filing any proceeding to resolve any dispute based upon, arising out of, or in any way connected with this Agreement, a party must submit the dispute for mediation. All parties must attend and participate in the mediation.
- (a) <u>Conduct of Mediation</u>. The mediation shall be governed by the rules of the American Arbitration Association (the "**AAA**") before one mediator selected by the parties, and if the parties cannot agree upon the mediator, then a mediator selected by the AAA. It is the intent of the parties that mediation shall be held not later than 30 days after a written request for mediation shall have been served on the other parties. The mediation shall be held in the metropolitan area of our then-current principal place of business (currently, Meridian, Mississippi) and shall not last more than one day.
- (b) <u>Post-Mediation</u>. If we and you do not resolve our dispute through mediation, then thereafter any party may file for arbitration if the matter involves a Covered Dispute (as defined in Section 16.2(a) (Arbitration)), in accordance with the terms of Section 16.2 (Individual Arbitration of Covered Disputes).
- (c) <u>Exceptions to Mediation</u>. Neither party shall by obligated to pursue mediation in accordance with this Section 15.1 in connection with (i) Excepted Disputes (as defined in Section 16.2(b) (Excepted Disputes)) or (ii) requests for temporary restraining orders, preliminary injunctions or other procedures in a court of competent jurisdiction to obtain interim relief when deemed necessary by such court to preserve the *status quo* or prevent irreparable injury pending resolution of the actual dispute.

16.2 <u>Individual Arbitration of Covered Disputes.</u>

(a) <u>Arbitration</u>. Except for the Excepted Disputes specified in Section 16.2(b) (Excepted Disputes), all disputes between (i) you, your affiliates (including Clinic Operators and Related Operators), or your Owners, and/or your, your affiliates', or your Owners' officers, directors, owners, and employees (the "Franchisee Related Parties") and (ii) us, our affiliates, and/or our or our affiliates' officers, directors, owners, and employees (the "Franchisor Related Parties") relating to (a) this Agreement, (b) the relationship of any of the Franchisor Related Parties with any of the Franchisee Related Parties, or (c) your VC Business, including disputes related to compliance with franchise, labor, or employment laws (collectively, (a) through (c), the "Covered Disputes"), will be resolved by binding arbitration. This means that all Covered Disputes that either party would otherwise have the legal right to sue for in court shall be subject to final and binding arbitration under the arbitration provisions set forth in this Section and not decided by a court or a jury. The Franchisee Related Parties and Franchisor Related Parties shall all be considered third-party beneficiaries of this Agreement and shall be included in the term "parties" or "party" in this Section 16. If there are any ambiguities in

the terms or conditions of this Section 16.2, it is the parties' intent that all ambiguities be resolved in favor of arbitration.

- (b) <u>Excepted Disputes</u>. The following disputes will not be resolved through arbitration or mediation unless we consent to arbitration or mediation: (i) disputes relating to your use of the Marks (including Lanham Act or common law claims); (ii) disputes that otherwise relate to the ownership or validity of any of the Intellectual Property or the enforcement of our intellectual property rights; (iii) disputes that involve protection of our Proprietary Information; and (iv) disputes related to our enforcement of Section 12 (Your Covenant Not to Compete) (collectively, "Excepted Disputes").
- (c) <u>Arbitration Procedure</u>. The arbitration proceeding shall be conducted by one arbitrator and, except as this Section 16.2 otherwise provides, according to the then-current Commercial Arbitration Rules of the AAA. All arbitration proceedings will be held at the offices of the AAA or other suitable offices that we select in the metropolitan area in which our principal place of business is then located (currently, Meridian, Mississippi). The arbitrator shall have no authority to select a different hearing locale.

(d) Scope of Arbitrator's Authority.

- (i) <u>Scope.</u> The arbitrator (and not a court) shall decide all issues in any Covered Dispute, including issues regarding the non-availability of class arbitration, timeliness, scope of arbitrator's authority, arbitration procedures, statute of limitations, and all other issues regarding the application, interpretation, enforceability, coverage, and implementation of this Section 16.2, including whether the parties have entered into this Agreement. In accordance with Section 16.7 (Mutual Waiver of Class or Collective Actions), the arbitrator shall have no authority to consider or resolve any claim or issue in a Covered Dispute on any basis other than on an individual basis and may not consolidate or join one or more Covered Disputes pertaining to you or a Franchisee Related Party with any other dispute(s).
- (ii) <u>Relief.</u> The arbitrator shall have the power and authority to award any remedy or relief available under Applicable Laws, including money damages (with interest on unpaid amounts from the date due), specific performance, injunctive relief, and attorneys' fees and costs (in accordance with Section 16.11 (Attorneys' Fees and Costs), except the arbitrator may not (i) declare any Mark generic or otherwise invalid or (ii) award any special, consequential, exemplary, or punitive damages against either party, except as expressly provided in Section 16.6 (Mutual Waiver of Punitive Damages).
- (iii) <u>Binding Decision</u>. The decision and award of the arbitrator will be final, conclusive, and binding on all parties regarding any claims, counterclaims, issues, or accountings presented or pled to the arbitrator, and judgment on the award, including any partial, temporary or interim award, may be entered in any court of competent jurisdiction (and such proceeding shall not itself be deemed a Covered Dispute).
- 16.3 Forum for Litigation. Any litigation related to an Excepted Dispute will be filed exclusively in the United States District Court for the district in which we have our principal place of business at the time of filing (currently, the U.S. District Court, Southern District of Mississippi, Northern Division). However, if such district court does not have subject-matter jurisdiction over such dispute, such lawsuit must be filed in a state court with jurisdiction over such dispute. The parties waive all questions of personal jurisdiction and venue for the purpose of carrying out this provision.

- 16.4 Governing Law. This Agreement will be governed by, construed, and enforced in accordance with the laws of the State of Mississippi, provided, however, that if any of the provisions of this Agreement would not be enforceable under the laws of such state, then such provisions shall be interpreted and construed under the laws of the state in which the VC Business is located. In the event of any conflict-of-law question, the laws of Mississippi shall prevail, without regard to the application of Mississippi conflict-of-law rules. This Agreement shall be governed by federal and state arbitration laws, except for any such arbitration law that would otherwise prohibit or bar the arbitration of a Covered Dispute. Where a state law permits arbitration and a federal law does not, the state law shall apply. Conversely, where a federal law permits arbitration and a state law does not, the federal law shall apply.
- 16.5 MUTUAL WAIVER OF JURY TRIAL. THE PARTIES EACH KNOWINGLY, VOLUNTARILY, AND IRREVOCABLY WAIVE ANY RIGHT TO A TRIAL BY A JURY IN ANY DISPUTE AND ANY RIGHT TO HAVE A COVERED DISPUTE BE DECIDED BY A COURT OR A JURY.
- 16.6 MUTUAL WAIVER OF PUNITIVE DAMAGES. EXCEPT FOR YOUR OBLIGATION TO INDEMNIFY US FOR THIRD-PARTY CLAIMS UNDER SECTION 11.1 (INDEMNIFICATION BY YOU), CLAIMS RELATED TO YOUR INFRINGEMENT OF OUR INTELLECTUAL PROPERTY, AND CLAIMS RELATED TO YOUR BREACH OF YOUR OBLIGATIONS UNDER SECTION 10.2 (NONDISCLOSURE OF PROPRIETARY INFORMATION), NEITHER PARTY WILL BE ENTITLED TO RECOVER SPECIAL, CONSEQUENTIAL, EXEMPLARY, OR PUNITIVE DAMAGES UNDER THIS AGREEMENT.
- 16.7 MUTUAL WAIVER OF CLASS OR COLLECTIVE ACTIONS. YOU AND WE EACH WAIVE ANY RIGHT TO BRING ANY CLAIMS ON A CLASS-WIDE OR GROUP, REPRESENTATIVE, CONSOLIDATED, JOINT, OR COLLECTIVE BASIS IN ANY MEDIATION, ARBITRATION, OR LITIGATION. EACH PARTY MUST BRING ANY CLAIMS AGAINST THE OTHER PARTY ON AN INDIVIDUAL BASIS AND MAY NOT JOIN ANY CLAIM IT MAY HAVE WITH CLAIMS OF ANY OTHER PERSON OR ENTITY OR OTHERWISE PARTICIPATE IN A CLASS OR COLLECTIVE ACTION AGAINST THE OTHER PARTY.
- ONE-YEAR LIMITATION ON CLAIMS. ANY AND ALL CLAIMS ARISING OUT OF OR RELATING TO THIS AGREEMENT OR OUR RELATIONSHIP WITH YOU OR RELATED TO COVERED DISPUTES WILL BE BARRED UNLESS AN ARBITRATION OR JUDICIAL PROCEEDING IS COMMENCED IN THE PROPER FORUM WITHIN ONE YEAR FROM THE DATE ON WHICH THE PARTY ASSERTING THE CLAIM KNEW OR SHOULD HAVE KNOWN OF THE FACTS GIVING RISE TO THE CLAIM, except for claims (which may be brought by us against you at any time): (i) relating to third-party claims or suits brought against us as a result of your operation of the VC Business; (ii) for injunctive relief to enforce the provisions of this Agreement relating to your use of the Marks; (iii) relating to your financial obligations upon the termination or expiration of the Agreement; (iv) relating to your operation of a Fenced-Off Pharmacy; (v) concerning your obligations under Section 10 (Proprietary Information) or Section 12 (Your Covenant Not to Compete) of this Agreement; and (vi) regarding an assignment of this Agreement or any ownership interest therein.
- 16.9 <u>Remedies Not Exclusive</u>. No right or remedy that the parties have under this Agreement is exclusive of any other right or remedy under this Agreement or under Applicable Laws. Each and every such remedy will be in addition to, and not in limitation of or substitution for, every other remedy available at law or in equity or by statute or otherwise.

16.10 Our Right to Injunctive Relief. Notwithstanding our agreement to arbitrate, either party will have the right to seek temporary restraining orders and temporary or preliminary injunctive relief from a court of competent jurisdiction with respect to any dispute subject to arbitration; provided, however, that such party must contemporaneously submit the dispute for arbitration on the merits as provided in this Section 16.2 (Arbitration). In addition to any other relief available at law or equity, we will have the right to obtain restraining orders or temporary or permanent injunctions to: (i) enforce, among other matters, the provisions of this Agreement related to the System; (ii) enforce your obligations on termination or expiration of this Agreement; and (iii) prohibit any act or omission by you or your employees that is a violation of applicable Law or that threatens the Intellectual Property. You agree that we will not be required to prove actual damages or post a bond in excess of \$1,000 or other security in seeking or obtaining injunctive relief (both preliminary and permanent) and/or specific performance with respect to this Agreement.

16.11 Attorneys' Fees and Costs.

- (a) You agree to reimburse us for all expenses we reasonably incur (including attorneys' fees, arbitrators' fees, and court costs): (i) to enforce the terms of this Agreement or any obligation owed to us or any Franchisor Related Party by you and/or any Franchisee Related Party (whether or not we initiate a legal proceeding, unless we initiate and fail to substantially prevail in such court or formal legal proceeding); and (ii) in the defense of any claim you and/or any Franchisee Related Party assert against us or any Franchisor Related Party on which we or such Franchisor Related Party substantially prevail in court or other formal legal proceedings.
- (b) We agree to reimburse you for all expenses you reasonably incur (including attorneys' fees, arbitrators' fees, and court costs): (a) to enforce the terms of this Agreement or any obligation owed to you or any Franchisee Related Party by us or any Franchisor Related Party (whether or not you initiate a legal proceeding, unless you initiate and fail to substantially prevail in such court or formal legal proceeding); and (b) in the defense of any claim we and/or any Franchiser Related Party assert against you or any Franchisee Related Party on which you or such Franchisee Related Party substantially prevail in court or other formal legal proceedings.

Section 17 Miscellaneous.

- 17.1 Entire Agreement. This Agreement and the documents referred to herein constitute the entire agreement between you and us with respect to the VC Business and supersede all prior discussions, understandings, representations, and agreements concerning the same subject matter. Notwithstanding the foregoing, nothing in this Agreement shall disclaim or require you to waive reliance on any representations that we made in the most recent Franchise Disclosure Document (the "FDD") that we delivered to you or your representatives. This Agreement includes the terms and conditions on Appendix A and any other Appendices, which are incorporated into this Agreement by this reference.
- 17.2 <u>Amendments and Modifications</u>. This Agreement may be amended or modified only by a written document signed by each party to this Agreement. The Manuals and any policies that we adopt and implement may be changed by us from time to time.
- 17.3 <u>Waiver</u>. Any term or condition of this Agreement may be waived at any time by the party which is entitled to the benefit of the term or condition, but such waiver must be

in writing. No course of dealing or performance by any party, and no failure, omission, delay, or forbearance by any party, in whole or in part, in exercising any right, power, benefit, or remedy, will constitute a waiver of such right, power, benefit, or remedy. Our waiver of any particular default does not affect or impair our rights with respect to any subsequent default you may commit. Our waiver of a default by another franchisee does not affect or impair our right to demand your strict compliance with the terms of this Agreement. We have no obligation to deal with similarly situated franchisees in the same manner. Our acceptance of any payments due from you does not waive any prior defaults.

- 17.4 <u>Importance of Timely Performance</u>. Time is of the essence in this Agreement.
- 17.5 <u>Construction</u>. The headings in this Agreement are for convenience of reference and are not a part of this Agreement and will not affect the meaning or construction of any of its provisions. Unless otherwise specified, all references to a number of days shall mean calendar days and not business days. The words "**include**," "**including**," and words of similar import shall be interpreted to mean "including, but not limited to," and the terms following such words shall be interpreted as examples of, and not an exhaustive list of, the appropriate subject matter.
- 17.6 <u>Severability</u>. Each provision of this Agreement is severable from the others. If any provision of this Agreement or any of the documents executed in conjunction with this Agreement is for any reason determined by a court to be invalid, illegal, or unenforceable, the invalidity, illegality, or unenforceability will not affect any other remaining provisions of this Agreement or any other document. The remaining provisions will continue to be given full force and effect and bind us and you.
- 17.7 <u>Applicable State Law Controlling</u>. If the termination, renewal, or other provisions set forth in this Agreement are inconsistent with any applicable state statute, in effect as of the Effective Date, governing the relationship of us and franchisees, the provisions of such statute will apply to this Agreement, but only to the extent of such inconsistency.
- 17.8 <u>Survival</u>. Each provision of this Agreement that expressly or by reasonable implication is to be performed, in whole or in part, after the expiration, termination, or Transfer of this Agreement will survive such expiration, termination, or Transfer, including, but not limited to, Sections 9 (Intellectual Property), 10 (Proprietary Information), 11 (Indemnification), 12 (Your Covenant Not to Compete), 15 (Your Obligations Upon Expiration or Termination), and 16 (Dispute Resolution and Governing Law).
- 17.9 <u>Consent</u>. Whenever our prior written approval or consent is required under this Agreement, you agree to make a timely written request to us for such consent. Our approval or consent must be in writing and signed by an authorized officer to be effective.

17.10 Independent Contractor Relationship.

(a) <u>Independent Nature of Relationship</u>. This Agreement establishes an independent contractor relationship. This Agreement does not create, nor does any conduct by either party create, a fiduciary or other special relationship or make you or us an agent, legal representative, joint venturer, partner, joint employer, employee, or servant of each other for any purpose.

(b) No Authorization to Act on our Behalf. You are not authorized to (i) make any contract, agreement, warranty, or representation on our behalf or (ii) create any obligation, express or implied, on our behalf. You are, and shall remain, an independent contractor responsible for (a) all obligations and liabilities of, and for all loss or damage to, the VC Business, including any personal property or real property and (b) all claims or demands based on damage or destruction of property or based on injury, illness, or death of any person or persons, directly or indirectly, resulting from the operation of the VC Business. Further, we and you are not and do not intend to be partners, associates, or joint employers in any way, and we shall not be construed to be jointly liable for any of your acts or omissions under any circumstances. We have no relationship with your employees, and you have no relationship with our employees.

17.11 <u>Notices</u>.

(a) <u>Legal Notices</u>. All notices related to defaults, transfers, renewal or non-renewal, termination, and legal disputes ("**Legal Notices**") must be in writing and must be given by one of the following methods of delivery: (i) personally; (ii) by certified or registered mail, postage prepaid; (iii) by overnight delivery service; or (iv) by e-mail. Legal Notices to you must be sent to the e-mail address that we provide you for your VC Business or to the address or e-mail address set forth on <u>Appendix A</u>. Legal Notices to us must be sent to the following address or e-mail address:

Vital Care Infusion Services, LLC 1170 Northeast Industrial Park Road Meridian, Mississippi 39301 Attn: Legal Department hpatrenos@vitalcareinc.com

- (b) <u>Routine Notices</u>. All routine requests for approval related to day-to-day operations (and communications related to such requests) and all notices other than Legal Notices must be in writing and may be communicated (i) by you to us via e-mail to the addresses that we specify and (ii) by us to you to via e-mail to the address that we provide for your VC Business or via modifications to the Manuals.
- (c) <u>Additional Notice Information</u>. Either party may change the addresses that it has provided for Legal Notices by giving the other party written notice of the change. All notices will be deemed received the same day when delivered personally or by email and upon attempted delivery when sent by registered or certified mail or overnight delivery service.
- 17.12 <u>Execution</u>. This Agreement shall not be binding on either party until it is executed by both parties. This Agreement may be executed in two or more counterparts, each of which will be deemed an original, and all of which will constitute one and the same instrument.
- 17.13 <u>Successors and Assigns</u>. Except as expressly otherwise provided herein, this Agreement is binding upon and will inure to the benefit of the parties and their respective heirs, executors, legal representatives, successors, and permitted assigns.
- 17.14 <u>No Third-Party Beneficiaries</u>. Except as expressly otherwise provided herein, no third-party shall have the right to claim any of the benefits conferred under this Agreement.

17.15 <u>Additional Terms; Inconsistent Terms</u>. The parties may provide additional terms by including the terms on <u>Appendix A</u>. To the extent that any provisions of <u>Appendix A</u> are in direct conflict with the provisions of this Agreement, the provisions of Appendix A shall control.

Section 18 Your Representations and Acknowledgments.

You (on behalf of yourself and your Owners) represent, warrant, and acknowledge as follows:

- 18.1 <u>Truth of Information</u>. The information (including without limitation all personal and financial information) that you and your Owners have furnished or will furnish to us relating to the subject of this Agreement is true and correct in all material respects and includes all material facts necessary to make such information not misleading in light of the circumstances when made.
- 18.2 <u>Due Authority</u>. This Agreement has been duly authorized and executed by you or on your behalf and constitutes your valid and binding obligation, enforceable in accordance with its terms, subject to applicable bankruptcy, moratorium, insolvency, receivership, and other similar laws affecting the rights of creditors generally.
- 18.3 Terrorist Acts. You acknowledge that under applicable U.S. law, including, without limitation, Executive Order 13224, signed on September 23, 2001 (the "Order"), we are prohibited from engaging in any transaction with any person engaged in, or with a person aiding any person engaged in, acts of terrorism, as defined in the Order. Accordingly, you represent and warrant to us that, as of the date of this Agreement, neither you nor any person holding any ownership interest in you, controlled by you, or under common control with you is designated under the Order as a person with whom business may not be transacted by us, and that you: (i) do not, and hereafter will not, engage in any terrorist activity; (ii) are not affiliated with and do not support any individual or Entity engaged in, contemplating, or supporting terrorist activity; and (iii) are not acquiring the rights granted under this Agreement with the intent to generate funds to channel to any individual or Entity engaged in, contemplating, or supporting terrorist activity, or to otherwise support or further any terrorist activity.
- 18.4 <u>Timely Receipt and Review of Agreement and Disclosure Document</u>. You have received an execution ready copy of this Agreement at least seven calendar days before you executed this Agreement or any related agreements or paid any consideration to us. You have also received a FDD required by applicable state and/or federal laws, including a form of this Agreement, at least 14 calendar days (or such longer time period as required by applicable state law) before you executed this Agreement or any related agreements or paid any consideration to us.
- 18.5 <u>Acknowledgement of Terms</u>. You understand and accept that the terms and covenants in this Agreement are reasonable and necessary for us to maintain our high standards of quality and service, as well as the uniformity of those standards at each VC Business, and to protect and preserve the goodwill of the Marks.
- 18.6 <u>Acknowledgements in Certain States</u>. The following acknowledgements apply to all franchisees and VC Businesses, except those that are subject to the state franchise disclosure laws in California, Hawaii, Illinois, Indiana, Maryland, Michigan, Minnesota, New York, North Dakota, Rhode Island, South Dakota, Virginia, Washington, or Wisconsin:

- (a) <u>Independent Investigation</u>. You have conducted an independent investigation of the business venture contemplated by this Agreement and recognize that it involves business risks and that your results will be largely dependent upon your own efforts and ability. You have reviewed this Agreement and the FDD been accorded ample time to consult with, and ask questions of, our representatives and to consult with your own legal counsel and other advisors about the potential risks and benefits of entering into this Agreement, and we have advised you to do so.
- (b) No Reliance on Contrary Representations. You have no knowledge of any representations made about the Vital Care® franchise opportunity by us, our affiliates, or any of our or their officers, directors, owners, or agents that are contrary to the statements made in our FDD or to the terms and conditions of this Agreement. You are not relying on any representations or warranties, express or implied, furnished by us or our representatives other than those expressly set forth in this Agreement and the FDD.
- (c) <u>Financial Performance Representations</u>. Except as may be stated in the FDD, neither we, nor any of our affiliates, nor any of our or our affiliates' officers, agents, employees, or representatives have made any representation to you, express or implied, as to the historical revenues, earnings, or profitability of any VC Business or the anticipated revenues, earnings, or profitability of the business subject to the License or any other business operated by us, our licensees, our franchisees, or our affiliates. Any information you have acquired from other Vital Care[®] franchisees regarding their sales, profits or cash flows is not information obtained from us, and we make no representation about that information's accuracy
- 18.7 <u>No Waiver or Disclaimer of Reliance in Certain States</u>. The following provision applies only to franchisees and franchises that are subject to the state franchise disclosure laws in California, Hawaii, Illinois, Indiana, Maryland, Michigan, Minnesota, New York, North Dakota, Rhode Island, South Dakota, Virginia, Washington, or Wisconsin:

No statement, questionnaire, or acknowledgement signed or agreed to by you in connection with the commencement of the franchise relationship shall have the effect of (i) waiving any claims under any applicable state franchise law, including fraud in the inducement, or (ii) disclaiming reliance on any statement made by us, any franchise seller, or any other person acting on behalf of us. This provision supersedes any other term of any document executed in connection with the Franchise.

[Signature page follows.]

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, upon signing below, each of the undersigned has executed this Agreement under seal as of the Effective Date.

FRANCHISOR	<u>FRANCHISEE</u>
VITAL CARE INFUSION SERVICES, LLC	[Entity Name]
Ву:	_
	Ву:
Name:	 Name:
Title:	_
Data	Title:
Date:	Date:

APPENDIX A

TO THE FRANCHISE AGREEMENT

FRANCHISEE-SPECIFIC TERMS

1.	Effective Date:						
2.	Franchisee's N	lame:					
3.	Franchisee's State of Organization (if applicable):						
4.	Ownership of Franchisee (Recital G and Section 1.6):						
	Your Owners ar	e as follows:					
		<u>Name</u>	Percentage Ownership				
			%				
			%				
			%				
	For any Owner	that is an entity, the owners of th	at entity are as follows:				
	Entity Owner Na	ame:					
		<u>Name</u>	Percentage Ownership				
			%				
			%				
			%				
	Entity Name: _						
		<u>Name</u>	Percentage Ownership				
			%				
			%				
			%				
5.	Territory (Recit	tal H):					
	[See Zip Code A	\ttachment]					

6.	Operating Principal (Recital G and Section 1.5):					
7.	Key Manager (Section 1.5):					
8.	Franchise Fee (Section 3.1):					
	\$50,000 due upon the Effective Date					
	\$25,000 due upon the Effective Date					
9.	Primary Center Address (Section 4.1):					
10.	. Franchisee's Address and E-mail Address for Notices (Section 17.11):					
11.	Additional Terms; Inconsistent Terms	(if any) (Section 17.15):				
	Signature Page for Append	lix A (Franchisee-Specific Terms)				
FR	RANCHISOR	FRANCHISEE				
VI ⁻ LL	TAL CARE INFUSION SERVICES, C	[Entity Name]				
Ву	:	Ву:				
Na	ime:	Name:				
Tit	le:	Title:				
Da	ite:	Date:				

APPENDIX B

TO THE FRANCHISE AGREEMENT

AUTHORIZATION TO OPERATE A REMOTE CENTER

1.	Franchise Agreement: This Authorization to Operate a Remote Center modifies the Franchise Agreement dated that granted Franchisee the right to operate a Primary Center at (the "Franchise Agreement"). All capitalized terms used in this Authorization are defined in the Franchise Agreement.
2.	Type of Remote Center:
_	_ Remote Infusion Suite
	_ Remote Infusion Clinic
3.	Remote Center Address (Section 4.2): By signing this Authorization, the parties listed below agree that a Remote Center of the type specified in Paragraph 2 may be operated during the Term of the Franchise Agreement at the following address:
4.	Remote Infusion Clinic Operator (if applicable): If you will be operating a Remote Infusion Clinic, it will be operated by:
	Franchisee
	An Entity that is majority-owned by your Owners and approved by us. The affiliate that will own and operate the Remote Infusion Clinic for the duration of the Term will be, a with a principal place of business at (the "Clinic Operator"). By signing below, the Clinic Operator acknowledges and agrees (i) it is majority-owned by your Owners, (ii) it will operate the Remote Infusion Clinic in accordance with the terms of the Franchise Agreement, as though it were the "Franchisee" named in the Franchise Agreement, and (iii) it will have no right to continue to use the Marks or System or to operate the Remote Infusion Clinic after the expiration or termination of the Franchise Agreement or the termination of this Authorization.

Signature Page for Appendix B (Authorization to Operate a Remote Center)

<u>FRANCHISOR</u>	<u>FRANCHISEE</u>
VITAL CARE INFUSION SERVICES, LLC	[Entity Name]
Ву:	
	By:
	Name:
AL CARE INFUSION SERVICES,	Title:
Date:	Date:
	CLINIC OPERATOR (if applicable)
	[Entity Name]
	Ву:
	Name:
	Title:
	Date:

APPENDIX C

TO THE FRANCHISE AGREEMENT

AUTHORIZATION TO OPERATE A FENCED-OFF PHARMACY

(Section 6.3(b))

1.	Franchise Agreement: This Authorization to Operate a Fenced-Off Pharmacy modifies the Franchise Agreement dated that granted Franchisee the right to operate a Primary Center at (the "Franchise Agreement"). All capitalized terms used in this Authorization are defined in the Franchise Agreement.
2.	Description of Fenced-Off Pharmacy's Business:
3.	Related Operator: The Owner or affiliate that will own and operate the Fenced-Off Pharmacy will be, a with a principal place of business at (the "Related Operator").
4.	Address of Fenced-Off Pharmacy : By signing this Authorization, the parties listed below agree that a Fenced-Off Pharmacy of the type specified in Paragraph 2 may be operated by Related Operator during the Term of the Franchise Agreement at the following address:
5.	License # of Fenced-Off Pharmacy (if applicable):
6.	Additional Terms Related to the Operation of the Fenced-Off Pharmacy:
7.	Related Operator's Consent and Acknowledgement: By signing below, the Related Operator acknowledges and agrees (i) it is an Owner or affiliate of Franchisee, (ii) it will operate the Fenced-Off Pharmacy in accordance with the terms of Section 6.3(c) (Operation of Fenced-Off Pharmacies) of the Franchise Agreement, (iii) it will provide regular financial reports to Franchisee or us in the form and frequency that we specify, and (iv) it will provide us and/or Franchisee with unrestricted access

(consistent with the inspection and auditing rights described in Sections 8.4 (Inspection) and 8.5 (Auditing) of the Franchise Agreement) to inspect and audit the books, records, and tax returns of the Fenced-Off Pharmacy and the site of the Fenced-Off Pharmacy for the purpose of verifying compliance with Section 6.3(c) of

the Franchise Agreement and this Authorization.

[Signature Page for Appendix C (Authorization to Operate a Fenced-Off Pharmacy)]

FRANCHISOR	<u>FRANCHISEE</u>
VITAL CARE INFUSION SERVICES, LLC	[Entity Name]
Ву:	D
Name:	Ву:
Title:	Name:
	Title:
Date:	Date:
	RELATED OPERATOR (if applicable)
	[Entity Name]
	Ву:
	Name:
	Title:
	Date:

APPENDIX D

TO THE FRANCHISE AGREEMENT

<u>Marks</u>

Registered Marks

Registered on the Principal Register of the United States Patent and Trademark Office:

Mark	Registration No.	Registration Date
VITAL CARE	2,169,655	June 30, 1998
3	2,312,058	January 25, 2000

APPENDIX E

TO THE FRANCHISE AGREEMENT VITAL CARE INFUSION SERVICES, LLC PAYMENT AND PERFORMANCE GUARANTEE

In order to induce Vital Care Infusion Services, LLC ("Franchisor") to enter into a Vital Care® Franchise Agreement (the "Franchise Agreement") by and between Franchisor and the Franchisee named in the Franchise Agreement dated _______ to which this Payment and Performance Guarantee (the "Guarantee") is attached ("Franchisee"), the undersigned (collectively referred to as the "Guarantors" and individually referred to as a "Guarantor") hereby covenant and agree as follows:

- 1. Guarantee of Payment and Performance. The Guarantors jointly and severally unconditionally guarantee to Franchisor and its affiliates the payment and performance when due, whether by acceleration or otherwise, of all obligations, indebtedness, and liabilities of Franchisee to Franchisor, direct or indirect, absolute or contingent, of every kind and nature, whether now existing or incurred from time to time hereafter, whether incurred pursuant to the Franchise Agreement or otherwise, together with any extension, renewal, or modification thereof in whole or in part (the "Guaranteed Liabilities"). The Guarantors agree that if any of the Guaranteed Liabilities are not so paid or performed by Franchisee when due, the Guarantors will immediately do so. The Guarantors further agree to pay all expenses (including reasonable attorneys' fees) paid or incurred in endeavoring to enforce this Guarantee or the payment of any Guaranteed Liabilities. The Guarantors represent and agree that they have each reviewed a copy of the Franchise Agreement and have had the opportunity to consult with counsel to understand the meaning and import of the Franchise Agreement and this Guarantee.
- 2. Waivers by Guarantors. The Guarantors waive presentment, demand, notice of dishonor, protest, and all other notices whatsoever, including without limitation notices of acceptance hereof, of the existence or creation of any Guaranteed Liabilities, of the amounts and terms thereof, of all defaults, disputes, or controversies between Franchisor and Franchisee and of the settlement, compromise, or adjustment thereof. This Guarantee is primary and not secondary and will be enforceable without Franchisor having to proceed first against Franchisee or against any or all of the Guarantors or against any other security for the Guaranteed Liabilities. This Guarantee will be effective regardless of the insolvency of Franchisee by operation of law, any reorganization, merger, or consolidation of Franchisee, or any change in the ownership of Franchisee.
- 3. Term: No Waiver. This Guarantee will be irrevocable, absolute, and unconditional and will remain in full force and effect as to each of the Guarantors until the later of (i) such time as all Guaranteed Liabilities of Franchisee to Franchisor and its affiliates have been paid and satisfied in full, or (ii) the Franchise Agreement and all obligations of Franchisee thereunder expire. No delay or failure on the part of Franchisor in the exercise of any right or remedy will operate as a waiver thereof, and no single or partial exercise by Franchisor of any right or remedy will preclude other further exercise of such right or any other right or remedy.

- 4. Other Covenants. Each of the Guarantors agrees to comply with the provisions of Sections 8 (Records, Reports, Audits, and Inspections), 9 (Intellectual Property), 10 (Proprietary Information), 11 (Indemnification), and 12 (Your Covenant Not to Compete) of the Franchise Agreement as though each such Guarantor were the "Franchisee" named in the Franchise Agreement and agrees that the undersigned will take any and all actions as may be necessary or appropriate to cause Franchisee to comply with the Franchise Agreement and will not take any action that would cause Franchisee to be in breach of the Franchise Agreement.
- **5. Dispute Resolution.** Section 16 (Dispute Resolution and Governing Law) of the Franchise Agreement is hereby incorporated herein by reference and will be applicable to any all disputes between Franchisor and any of the Guarantors, as though Guarantor were the "Franchisee" referred to in the Franchise Agreement.
- **6. Miscellaneous.** This Agreement will be binding upon the Guarantors and their respective heirs, executors, successors, and assigns, and will inure to the benefit of Franchisor and its successors and assigns.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the undersigned Guarantors have caused this Guarantee to be duly executed as of the day and year first above written.

Print Name:		
Print Name:		
Print Name:		
Print Name		

APPENDIX F

TO THE FRANCHISE AGREEMENT LEASE RIDER

THIS LEASE RIDER is entered into this day of, 20 by
and between Vital Care Infusion Services, LLC ("Company"),
("Franchisee"), and ("Landlord").
WHEREAS, Company and Franchisee are parties to a Franchise Agreement dated, 20 (the "Franchise Agreement"); and
WHEREAS, the Franchise Agreement provides that Franchisee will operate a Vital Care Business ("VC Business") at a location that Franchisee selects and Company accepts; and
WHEREAS, Franchisee and Landlord propose to enter into the lease to which this Ride is attached (the "Lease"), pursuant to which Franchisee will occupy premises located at
(the "Premises") for the purpose of constructing and operating the VC Business in accordance with the Franchise Agreement; and

WHEREAS, the Franchise Agreement provides that, as a condition to Company's authorizing Franchisee to enter into the Lease, the parties must execute this Lease Rider;

NOW, THEREFORE, in consideration of the mutual undertakings and commitments set forth in this Rider and in the Franchise Agreement, the receipt and sufficiency of which the parties acknowledge, the parties agree as follows:

- 1. During the term of the Franchise Agreement, Franchisee will be permitted to use the Premises for the operation of the VC Business and for no other purpose.
- 2. Subject to applicable zoning laws and deed restrictions and to prevailing community standards of decency, Landlord consents to Franchisee's installation and use of such trademarks, service marks, signs, decor items, color schemes, and related components of the Vital Care® system as Company may from time to time prescribe for the VC Business.
- 3. Landlord agrees to furnish Company with copies of all letters and notices it sends to Franchisee pertaining to the Lease and the Premises, at the same time it sends such letters and notices to Franchisee. Notice shall be sent to Company by the method(s) as stated in the lease to:

Vital Care Infusion Services, LLC 1170 Northeast Industrial Park Road Meridian, Mississippi 39301 Attn: General Counsel

Email: hpatrenos@vitalcareinc.com

- 4. Company will have the right, without being guilty of trespass or any other crime or tort, to enter the Premises at any time or from time to time (i) to make any modification or alteration it considers necessary to protect the Vital Care® system and marks, (ii) to cure any default under the Franchise Agreement or under the Lease, or (iii) to remove the distinctive elements of the Vital Care® trade dress upon the Franchise Agreement's expiration or termination. Neither Company nor Landlord will be responsible to Franchisee for any damages Franchisee might sustain as a result of action Company takes in accordance with this provision. Company will repair or reimburse Landlord for the cost of any damage to the Premises' walls, floor or ceiling that result from Company's removal of trade dress items and other property from the Premises.
- 5. Franchisee will be permitted to assign the Lease to Company or its designee upon the expiration or termination of the Franchise Agreement. Landlord consents to such an assignment and agrees not to impose any assignment fee or similar change, or to increase or accelerate rent under the Lease, in connection with such an assignment.
- 6. If Franchisee assigns the Lease to Company or its designee in accordance with the preceding paragraph, the assignee must assume all obligations of Franchisee under the Lease from and after the date of assignment, but will have no obligation to pay any delinquent rent or to cure any other default under the Lease that occurred or existed prior to the date of the assignment.
- 7. Franchisee may not assign the Lease or sublet the Premises without Company's prior written consent, and Landlord will not consent to an assignment or subletting by Franchisee without first verifying that Company has given its written consent to Franchisee's proposed assignment or subletting.
- **8.** Landlord and Franchisee will not amend or modify the Lease in any manner that could materially affect any of the provisions or requirements of this Lease Rider without Company's prior written consent.
- **9.** The provisions of this Lease Rider will supersede and control any conflicting provisions of the Lease.
- **10.** Landlord acknowledges that Company is not a party to the Lease and will have no liability or responsibility under the Lease unless and until the Lease is assigned to, and assumed by, Company.

[Signature page follows]

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the parties have executed this Lease Rider of the date first above written:

COMPANY:	FRANCHISEE:
VITAL CARE INFUSION SERVICES, LLC	
Ву:	By:
Name:	Name:
Title:	Title:
LANDLORD:	
Ву:	
Name:	
Title:	

APPENDIX G

TO THE FRANCHISE AGREEMENT FORM OF GENERAL RELEASE

	THIS G	ENERAL R	ELEASE ("F	Release ") is	execute	ed on				
y:	(i) .			, i	a [state]	[individual	or type	of e	entity]	with a
	1	principal ad and	dress at					_ (" F ı	ranch	isee");
	(ii)				a [state]	[individual	or type	of e	entity]	with a
		principal		at						[and
		principal ad " Owners").	ddress at	,	a (state)	[individual	or type	or e	colle)	with a ctively,
				RECIT	ALS					
Λ.		are Infusior g Franchise VE		s (the [•] Frai		Date of Fra	anchise	are p	arties	to the
						Agreem	nent			
B.	Franchi	see and Ow	ners are ex	ecuting this	Release	e as a condi	tion of (d	check	one):	
		Franchisor' Agreement)							le Fra	anchise
	(ii)	Franchisor'	s granting F	ranchisee a	a succes	sor term; or	•			
	·· ,	Franchisor any of its ri limited to, ex or the Open	ghts under xtending, in	the application our sole di	able Fra	nchise Agre	eement,	includ	ding, I	out not
				AGREE	/ENT					

1. Release by Franchisee and Owners. Franchisee (on behalf of itself and its parents, subsidiaries, and affiliates and their respective past and present officers, directors, shareholders, managers, members, agents, and employees, in their corporate and individual capacities), and Owners (on behalf of themselves and their respective heirs, representatives, successors and assigns) (collectively, the "Releasors"), freely and without any influence, forever release (i) Franchisor, (ii) Franchisor's past and present officers, directors, shareholders, managers, members, agents, and employees, in their corporate and individual capacities, and (iii) Franchisor's past and present parents, subsidiaries, predecessors, and affiliates and their

In consideration of the foregoing, it is hereby agreed as follows:

respective past and present officers, directors, shareholders, managers, members, agents, and employees, in their corporate and individual capacities (collectively, the "Released Parties"), from any and all claims, debts, demands, liabilities, suits, judgments, and causes of action of whatever kind or nature, whether known or unknown, vested or contingent, or suspected or unsuspected (collectively, "Claims"), that any Releasor ever owned or held, now owns or holds, or may in the future own or hold arising out of, or relating to, any act, omission, or event occurring on or before the date of this Release, including, without limitation, (a) Claims arising under federal, state, and local laws, rules, and ordinances and (b) Claims arising out of, or relating to, the Franchise Agreement(s) and any other agreements between any Releasor and any Released Party.

- 2. Risk of Changed Facts. Franchisee and Owners (on behalf of all Releasors) (a) understand that the facts in respect of which the release in Section 1 is given may turn out to be different from the facts now known or believed by them to be true and (b) hereby accept and assume the risk of the facts turning out to be different and agree that the release in Section 1 shall nevertheless be effective in all respects and not subject to termination or rescission by virtue of any such difference in facts.
- **3. Covenant Not to Sue.** Franchisee and Owners (on behalf of all Releasors) covenant not to initiate, prosecute, encourage, assist, or (except as required by law) participate in any civil, criminal, or administrative proceeding or investigation in any court, agency, or other forum, either affirmatively or by way of cross-claim, defense, or counterclaim, against any person or entity released under Section 1 with respect to any Claim released under Section 1.
- 4. No Prior Assignment and Competency. Franchisee and Owners (on behalf of all Releasors) represent and warrant that: (a) the Releasors are the sole owners of all Claims and rights released in Section 1 and that the Releasors have not assigned or transferred, or purported to assign or transfer, to any person or entity, any Claim released under Section 1; (b) each Releasor has full and complete power and authority to execute this Release, and that the execution of this Release shall not violate the terms of any contract or agreement between them or any court order; and (c) this Release has been voluntarily and knowingly executed after each of them has had the opportunity to consult with counsel of their own choice.
- **5. Complete Defense.** Franchisee and Owners (on behalf of all Releasors): (a) acknowledge that the release in Section 1 shall be a complete defense to any Claim released under Section 1; and (b) consent to the entry of a temporary or permanent injunction to prevent or end the assertion of any such Claim.
- **6. Waiver of Statutory Preservation Provisions.** Franchisee and Owners (on behalf of all Releasors) each expressly waives any rights or benefits conferred by the provisions of Section 1542 of the California Civil Code, to the extent such provision would be applicable, which provides as follows:

A general release does not extend to claims that the creditor or releasing party does not know or suspect to exist in his or her favor at the time of executing the release and that, if known by him or her, would have materially affected his or her settlement with the debtor or released party.

This waiver extends to any other statute or common law principle of similar effect in any applicable jurisdiction, including without limitation, California and or any other jurisdiction in which the Releasors reside. Franchisee and Owners (on behalf of all Releasors) acknowledge and represent that they have each consulted with legal counsel before executing this release and that they understand its meaning, including the effect of Section 1542 of the California Civil Code, and expressly consent that this release shall be given full force and effect according to each and all

of its express terms and provisions, including, without limitation, those relating to the release of unknown and unsuspected claims, demands, and causes of action.

- **7. Successors and Assigns.** This Release will inure to the benefit of and bind the successors, assigns, heirs, and personal representatives of the Released Parties and each Releasor.
- **8. Counterparts.** This Release may be executed in two or more counterparts (including by scanned copy), each of which shall be deemed an original, and all of which shall constitute one and the same instrument.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, Franchisee and Owners have executed this Release as of the date shown above.

FRANCHISEE:	OWNER:	
Ву:		
Print Name:		
Title:	Date:	
Date:	OWNER:	
	Print Name:	
	Date:	
	OWNER:	
	Print Name:	
	Date:	

FDD EXHIBIT D

BUSINESS ASSOCIATE AGREEMENT

BUSINESS ASSOCIATE AGREEMENT

This BUSINESS ASSOCIATE	AGREEMENT	("Business Asso	ciate Agreement ") is
entered into and effective as of the	day of	, 20	(the "Effective Date"),
by and between	("Franchisee")	and Vital Care Inf	usion Services, LLC,
a Delaware Limited Liability Company ("Business Ass	ociate").	

RECITALS

WHEREAS, Franchisee and Business Associate have entered into a Franchise Agreement dated as of the Effective Date, the terms of which are incorporated herein by reference (the "Underlying Agreement"), that involves the transmission or creation of protected health information subject to the Health Insurance Portability and Accountability Act of 1996 ("HIPAA"), the Health Information Technology for Economic and Clinical Health Act ("HITECH Act"), and their implementing regulations as set forth in 45 CFR Parts 160--164 (the "HIPAA Regulations"), and, pursuant to which the parties have established the permitted and required uses and disclosures of such Protected Health Information (as defined in the HIPAA Regulations); and

WHEREAS, Business Associate and Franchisee desire to comply with the "business associate" requirements of the HIPAA Regulations and to memorialize their agreements with respect to such compliance.

AGREEMENT

NOW, THEREFORE, for and in consideration of the mutual covenants and conditions set forth herein, the consideration set forth in the Underlying Agreement, and other good and valuable consideration, the receipt and adequacy of which are hereby acknowledged, Business Associate and Franchisee agree as follows:

- 1. <u>Definitions</u>. Unless otherwise defined herein, capitalized terms shall have the same meaning as set forth in the HIPAA Regulations in place at the time a dispute arises. "**PHI**" means Protected Health Information (as defined in the HIPAA Regulations) created, maintained, accessed, received or transmitted by Business Associate in its capacity as a business associate (as defined in the HIPAA Regulations) of Franchisee.
- 2. Use and Disclosure of PHI. Business Associate may use PHI only as permitted or required by this Business Associate Agreement or as Required By Law (as defined in the HIPAA Regulations). Business Associate shall not use or disclose PHI received from Franchisee in any manner that would constitute a violation of the HIPAA Regulations, if Franchisee made the same use or disclosure. Business Associate shall comply with the minimum necessary requirements of the HIPAA Regulations. Business Associate (a) may use and disclose PHI to perform its obligation under the Underlying Agreement and to provide services to Franchisee; (b) use and disclose PHI to create information that is de-identified in compliance with the HIPAA Regulations and further use and disclose such de-identified information as permitted by law; (c) use PHI to perform Data Aggregations (as defined in the HIPAA Regulations) services related to the Health Care Operations (as defined in the HIPAA Regulations) of Franchisee; and (d) use or disclose PHI for Business Associate's proper management and administration and to carry out Business Associate's legal responsibilities, provided that Business Associate may only disclose PHI for such purposes if (x) such disclosure is Required By Law or (y) Business Associate obtains reasonable assurances from the person to whom the PHI is disclosed that (i) it will be held

confidentially and used or further disclosed only as Required By Law or for the purpose for which it was disclosed to the person, and (ii) the person agrees to notify Business Associate of any instances of which it is aware in which the confidentiality of the PHI has been breached.

- 3. <u>Subcontractors</u>. If any Subcontractor (as defined in the HIPAA Regulations) of Business Associate will have access to PHI, then Business Associate will enter into an agreement with such Subcontractor whereby the Subcontractor agrees to be bound by the same restrictions and conditions with respect to such information, including agreeing to comply with applicable provisions of the HIPAA Security Rule (45 CFR Part 160 and Part 164, Subparts A and C).
- 4. <u>Safeguards for Protection of PHI</u>. Business Associate will implement reasonable and appropriate safeguards to prevent any use or disclosure of PHI in violation of this Business Associate Agreement. Business Associate will also comply with the applicable provisions of the HIPAA Security Rule with respect to electronic PHI to prevent any use or disclosure of such information other than as provided by this Business Associate Agreement.
- or disclosure of PHI not permitted by this Business Associate Agreement, any Security Incident (as defined in the HIPAA Regulations) involving electronic PHI or any Breach (as defined in the HIPAA Regulations) of Unsecured Protected Health Information involving PHI, Business Associate shall promptly report such use, disclosure, Security Incident or Breach to Franchisee. Notwithstanding the foregoing, the parties acknowledge and agree that this Section constitutes notice by Business Associate to Franchisee of the ongoing existence and occurrence of attempted but Unsuccessful Security Incidents (as defined below) for which no additional notice to Franchisee shall be required. "Unsuccessful Security Incidents" shall include, but not be limited to, pings and other broadcast attacks on Business Associate's firewall, port scans, unsuccessful log-on attempts, denials of service and any combination of the above, so long as no such incident results in unauthorized access, use or disclosure of electronic PHI. All reports of Breaches shall be made in compliance with 45 CFR §164.410.
- 6. Access and Amendment. In accordance with 45 CFR §164.524, Business Associate shall permit Franchisee or an Individual (or the Individual's designee) to inspect and obtain copies of any PHI about the Individual that is in Business Associate's custody or control and that is maintained by Business Associate in a Designated Record Set (as defined in the HIPAA Regulations). If the requested PHI is maintained electronically, Business Associate must provide a copy of the PHI in the electronic form and format requested by the Individual (as defined in the HIPAA Regulations), if it is readily producible, or, if not, in a readable electronic form and format as agreed to by Business Associate, Franchisee and the Individual. Business Associate will, upon receipt of notice from Franchisee, promptly amend or permit Franchisee access to amend PHI held in a Designated Record Set by Business Associate so that Franchisee may meet its amendment obligations under 45 CFR §164.526.
- 7. <u>Privacy Rule Compliance</u>. To the extent the Business Associate is to carry out one or more of Franchisee's obligation(s) under Subpart E of 45 CFR Part 164, Business Associate shall comply with the requirements of Subpart E that apply to the Franchisee in the performance of such obligation(s).
- 8. <u>Accounting of Disclosures</u>. Business Associate agrees to document all disclosures of PHI by Business Associate and information related to such disclosures as would be required for Franchisee to respond to an individual's request for an accounting of disclosures of PHI under 45 CFR § 164.528. Such documentation shall include: (a) the date of the disclosure; (b) the name

of the entity or person who received the PHI and, if known, the address of such entity or person; (c) a brief description of the PHI disclosed; and (d) a brief statement of the purpose of the disclosure (which would reasonably inform an individual of the basis for the disclosure).

- 9. <u>HHS</u>. Business Associate agrees to make its internal practices, books and records relating to the use and disclosure of PHI available to the Secretary of HHS for purposes of determining Franchisee's compliance with the HIPAA Regulations. Notwithstanding the provision above, no attorney-client privilege or other privilege shall be deemed waived by Franchisee or Business Associate.
- 10. <u>Franchisee Obligations</u>. Franchisee shall notify Business Associate of (i) any limitations in its notice of privacy practices, (ii) any changes in, or revocation of, permission by an Individual to use or disclose PHI, and (iii) any confidential communication request or restriction on the use or disclosure of PHI that Franchisee has agreed to or with which Franchisee is required to comply, to the extent any of the foregoing affect Associate's use or disclosure of PHI. Franchisee shall not request Business Associate to use or disclose PHI in a manner not permitted by the HIPAA Regulations or other applicable law, shall obtain all permissions or authorizations, if any, required to disclose PHI to Business Associate in order for Business Associate to perform its obligations under the Underlying Agreement, and only disclose to Business Associate the minimum Protected Health Information necessary to allow Business Associate to perform its obligations under the Underlying Agreement.
- 11. <u>Term and Termination</u>. This Business Associate Agreement shall be effective as of the Effective Date and shall remain in effect until termination of the Underlying Agreement or until terminated as set forth below, whichever is earlier.
 - A. Either party may terminate this Business Associate Agreement effective immediately if it determines that the other party has breached a material provision of this Business Associate Agreement and failed to cure such breach within thirty (30) days of being notified by the other party of the breach. If the non-breaching party determines that cure is not possible, such party may terminate this Business Associate Agreement effective immediately upon written notice to other party.
 - B. Upon termination of this Business Associate Agreement for any reason, Business Associate will, if feasible, return to Franchisee or destroy all PHI maintained by Business Associate in any form or medium, including all copies of such PHI. Further, Business Associate shall recover any PHI in the possession of its Subcontractors and return to Franchisee or securely destroy all such PHI. In the event that Business Associate determines that returning or destroying any PHI is infeasible, Business Associate may maintain such PHI but shall continue to abide by the terms and conditions of this Business Associate Agreement with respect to such PHI and shall limit its further use or disclosure of such PHI to those purposes that make return or destruction of the PHI infeasible. All of Business Associate's obligations under this Business Associate Agreement shall survive termination and remain in effect (a) until Business Associate has completed the return or destruction of PHI as required by this Section and (b) to the extent Associate retains any PHI pursuant to this Section.
- 12. <u>Notice</u>. Any notice or other communication by either party to the other shall be in writing and shall be given in accordance with the notice provisions of the Underlying Agreements.

- 14. Merger. This Business Associate Agreement supersedes all previous contracts and constitutes the entire agreement of whatsoever kind or nature existing between the parties respecting the within subject matter, and no party shall be entitled to benefits other than those specified herein. As between the parties, no oral statement or prior written material not specifically incorporated herein shall be of any force and effect; the parties specifically acknowledge that in entering into and executing this Business Associate Agreement, the parties rely solely upon the representations and agreements contained in this Business Associate Agreement and no others. All prior representations or agreements, whether written or verbal, not expressly incorporated herein are superseded and no changes in or additions to this Business Associate Agreement shall be recognized unless and until made in writing and signed by all parties hereto. This Business Associate Agreement may be amended only by an instrument in writing executed jointly by all parties hereto and may be supplemented only by documents delivered in accordance with the express terms hereof.
- 15. <u>Counterparts</u>. This Business Associate Agreement may be executed in two or more counterparts, each of which shall be deemed an original, but which together shall constitute one and the same instrument.
- 16. <u>No Third-Party Beneficiaries</u>. Nothing express or implied in this Business Associate Agreement is intended to confer, nor shall anything herein or therein confer, upon any person other than Franchisee and Business Associate and their respective successors or assigns in interest, any rights, remedies, obligations, or liabilities whatsoever.
- 17. <u>Modification</u>. Upon the occurrence of changes or amendments to the HIPAA Regulations or other law that affect the legality of this Business Associate Agreement or the Underlying Agreement or any provision in such agreements, Franchisee and Business Associate agree to modify such agreements to comport with such changes or amendments in the HIPAA Regulations or other law. Any modification of this Business Associate Agreement shall be in writing and signed by Franchisee and Business Associate. Any modification of the Underlying Agreement shall be in accordance with the terms set out therein.
- 18. <u>Priority of Agreement</u>. If any portion of this Business Associate Agreement is inconsistent with the terms of the Underlying Agreement, the terms of this Business Associate Agreement shall prevail. Except as set forth above, the remaining provisions of the Underlying Agreement are herein ratified in their entirety.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the parties have caused this Business Associate Agreement to be executed in multiple originals, all as of the day and year first above written.

FRANCHISEE:	BUSINESS ASSOCIATE:
	Vital Care Infusion Services, LLC
d/b/a	,
By: As Its:	By:

FDD EXHIBIT E

LIST OF FRANCHISEES

(AS OF DECEMBER 31, 2022)

Franchisees with Open VC Businesses

ALABAMA

Brindley's Vital Care c/o Steven Brindley 305 North Carlisle Street Albertville, Alabama 35950 (256) 878-2111

Vital Care of Auburn c/o Sabrina Crutchfield 890 N. Dean Rd. Ste 500 Auburn, Alabama 36830 (334) 780-1475

Birmingham Vital Care c/o Rees Evans Oliver 300 Airport Commons Drive Calera, Alabama 35040 (205) 605-7633

Vital Care of Dothan c/o Jason McGee 215 Perry Avenue Dothan, Alabama 36303 (334) 500-5645

Vital Care of Northwest Alabama c/o Ross Woods 416 N. Seminary Street, Ste 1400 Florence, Alabama 35630 (256) 740-3999

QRC Pharmacy Vital Care c/o Timothy R. Mixon 14965 Hwy 59, Suite 101 Foley, Alabama 36536 (251) 947-5593 Rocket City Vital Care c/o Christopher Todd Pamperin 250 Chateau Drive Suite 112 Huntsville, Alabama 35801 (256) 970-1800

C & M Vital Care c/o Dan McConaghy 102 River Road P. O. Box 929 McIntosh, Alabama 36553 (251) 944-8227

Burnhams Vital Care – Mobile c/o John McKinney 1775 Old Shell Road Mobile, Alabama (251) 675-3228

Druid City Vital Care c/o Ryan McFerrin 611 McFarland Blvd, Ste C Northport, Alabama 35476 (205) 409-9601

ARKANSAS

Vital Care of Bentonville c/o Ryan McFerrin 1211 SE 28th St. Suite 10 Bentonville, AR 72712 (479) 250-9555

Vital Care of Little Rock c/o Wade Phillips 15200 Chenal Parkway Suite 100 Little Rock, AR 72211 (501) 451 6080

FLORIDA

Capstone Vital Care c/o Bradley Manning 10501 S. Orange Ave., Ste. 123 Orlando, Florida 32824

Vital Care of Panama City c/o Tim Mixon 5620 Cherry St., Ste. A Panama City, Florida 32404 (850) 388-4333

GEORGIA

Vital Care of Sandy Springs c/o Samir Patel 5881 Glenridge Dr. NE Suite 110 Atlanta, GA 30328 (678) 705-2055

Carmichael Vital Care Pharmacy c/o Wanda Hickman P. O. Box 965 Monroe, Georgia 30655 (770) 267-2559

IDAHO

Vital Care of Boise 12828 W. Lasalle St. Suite 101 Boise, ID 83713 (208) 579-7400

Vital Care of Eastern Idaho 2375 East Sunnyside Road Suite F2 Idaho Falls, ID 83404 (208) 623-8614

IOWA

NuCara IV Services c/o Brian J. Wegmann 105 West Main Ottumwa, Iowa 52501 (641) 684-4146 NuCara Pharmacy Vital Care #3 c/o Brian J. Wegmann 209 East San Marnan Drive Waterloo, Iowa 50702 (319) 236-8891

KANSAS

Sunflower State Vital Care c/o Ross Vogel 6001 SW 6th Ave., Ste. 110B Topeka, Kansas 66615 (785) 228-4750

KENTUCKY

Etown Pharmacy Vital Care c/o Navas Sofia Yoonus 14 North Dixie Avenue Elizabethtown, Kentucky 42701 (270) 506-2463

LOUISIANA

Vital Care of Baton Rouge c/o Jonathan Sims 7612 Picardy Ave., Ste. B Baton Rouge, Louisiana 70808 (225) 766-7453

RX Remedies Vital Care c/o James Randall Stafford II 1723 Main Street Franklinton, Louisiana 70438-2054 (985) 839-4384

Vital Care of Houma c/o Thanh V. Nguyen 304 Corporate Drive Houma, Louisiana 70361-2458 (504) 606-8747

Gem Drugs Vital Care c/o Randy Mire 139 Central Avenue P. O. Drawer K Reserve, Louisiana 70084 (985) 536-3957

MISSISSIPPI

Vital Care of Central Mississippi c/o John Hegi 276 Nissan Parkway, Building A, #400 Canton, Mississippi 39046 (601) 859-8200

Sartin's Vital Care c/o Evan Sartin 300 Broad Ave Gulfport, Mississippi 39501 (228) 864-7056

Vital Care Infusion Services of Hattiesburg c/o Jonathan Sims 115 South 40th Avenue Hattiesburg, Mississippi 39402 (601) 261-0503

Burnham's Vital Care c/o John McKinney 4931 Main Street Post Office Box 8647 (39562) Moss Point, Mississippi 39563

North Mississippi Vital Care c/o Leah Whitt Simmons 146 South Thomas Street Tupelo, Mississippi 38801 (662) 269-1568

MISSOURI

BioEthics Advantage, Inc. c/o Jeff Werneke 719 South Neosho Boulevard Neosho, Missouri 64850-2051 (417) 451-7900

NEBRASKA

Redline Pharmacy Vital Care c/o Timothy Redline 220 S. Burlington Avenue, Suite #3 Hastings, Nebraska 68620 (402) 395-2185

NEW JERSEY

Vencer Vital Care c/o John Bahri 255 West Spring Valley Avenue Maywood, New Jersey 07607 (888) 554-9554

Vital Care of Princeton c/o Khaja Khateeb 1527 State Route 27 Suite 1300 Princeton, NJ 08540 732-487-2311

NEW MEXICO

Vital Care of Las Cruces c/o Daniel James Irwin 1680 Hickory Loop Las Cruces, New Mexico 88005 (575) 636-1570

NEW YORK

Union Vital Care c/o Harinder Pal Chhabra 265-01 Union Turnpike New Hyde Park, New York 11040 (718) 749-5961**NORTH CAROLINA**

Vital Care of Asheville c/o Wade Phillips 70 Peachtree Road Suite 110 Asheville, NC 28803 (828) 579-3640

Vital Care of Fayetteville c/o Chinh Hoang 3037 Boone Trail Suite D Fayetteville, NC 28304 (910) 491-6903

Therapeutic Solutions Vital Care c/o Marcie Parker 615-B South Memorial Drive Greenville, North Carolina 27834 (252) 752-0338

Vital Care of Raleigh c/o Marcie Parker 1401 Sunday Drive Suite 115 Raleigh, NC 27607 (919) 307-1474

PENNSYLVANIA

Vital Care of Gilbertsville c/o James Albert Kodman 1881 Swamp Pike Gilbertsville, PA 19525 (877) 413-0299

ADVance Care Pharmacy c/o James Albert Kodman 280 Indian Springs Road, Ste 125 Indiana, Pennsylvania 15701 (724) 463-9300

SOUTH CAROLINA

Vital Care of North Augusta c/o Ryan McFerrin 1201 West Ave. North Augusta, SC 29841 (803) 599-7386

Vital Care Rock Hill c/o Marcie Parker 775 Addison Ave. Rock Hill, SC, 29730 (803) 881-1350

TENNESSEE

Vital Care of Chattanooga c/o Russell Pate 1200 Mountain Creek Road Suite 440 Chattanooga, TN 37405

(423) 206-9840 Dixie Vital Care c/o Navas Yoonus 311 Landrum Place Clarksville, Tennessee 37043-6319 (931) 241-5655 Cumberland Vital Care c/o Landon Hendrick 336 South Main Street Crossville, Tennessee 38555 (931) 456-0680

Vital Care of Dickson c/o Paul Orgain 758 Highway 46 South Dickson, Tennessee 37055 (615) 446-9999

Vital Care of Knoxville c/o Robert Bidner 6700 Baum Drive Suite 22 Knoxville, TN 37919 (865) 253-7740

Middle Tennessee Vital Care c/o David Allen Brown 336 South Cannon Boulevard Shelbyville, Tennessee 37160 (931) 684-9987

TEXAS

Advanced Vital Care c/o Terry Jo Spears 1901 Medi-Park Drive, Suite 1059 Amarillo, Texas 79106 (806) 242-2272

NuCara Pharmacy Vital Care c/o Thomas J. Johnsrud 5770 N. Mopac Expressway, #104 Austin, Texas 78731 (512) 454-9866

Metroplex Vital Care c/o Hannah Le 12700 Hillcrest Rd. Ste 218 Dallas, TX, 75230 (214) 227-7645

MED-Choice Vital Care c/o Susan Christine Miller 2300 West Morton Street Denison, Texas 75020 (903) 463-6976 Vital Care of North Houston c/o Arooi-Salam 1125 Cypress Station Houston, Texas 77090-3055 (832) 487-9746

Vital Care of Roanoke c/o Raja Salfitti 601 S. Main Street Suite 110 Keller, TX 76248 (682) 357-4040

Vital Care of Lubbock c/o Adam Beam 4020 21st Street Suite 1 Lubbock, TX 79410 (806) 696-8010

Vital Care of San Angelo c/o Micah Pratt 11 W. Beauregard Ave. San Angelo, TX 76903 (325) 777-1243

Vital Care of Spring c/o Hyunh Le 5037B FM 2920 Rd Spring, TX 77388 (346) 293-7172

Vital Care of Vernon c/o Terry Jo Spears 1720 Hillcrest Drive Vernon, Texas 76384 (940) 552-2999

UTAH

Oakstead Infusion Vital Care c/o Robert P. Galeria 1492 West Antelope Drive, Ste 208 Layton, Utah 84041 (801) 825-3879

VIRGINIA

Vital Care of Richmond c/o Preston Estep 9323 Midlothian Turnpike Ste S Richmond, VA, 23235 (804) 554-1500

Valley Vital Care c/o Preston M. Estep 250 North Poplar Avenue, Ste C Waynesboro, Virginia 22980-4360 (540) 569-3463

Franchisees with Signed Franchise Agreements, but VC Business Not Opened (as of 12/31/22)

Vital Care of Scottsdale c/o Ben Krawetz 10752 N. 89th Place Ste. C-126 Scottsdale, AZ 85260 480-534-1355

Vital Care of Colorado Springs c/o Ryan McFerrin 7435 Sisters Grove Ste. 310 Colorado Springs, CO 80923-2600 719-842-7682

Vital Care of Denver – West c/o Ryan McFerrin ADDRESS NOT YET KNOWN PHONE UNKNOWN Colorado

Vital Care of Jacksonville c/o Anna Moyer 8110 Cypress Plaza Dr Ste 301 Jacksonville, FL 32256-4468 888-922-2669

Vital Care of Pensacola c/o Al Ramani 6565 NW St. Ste 220 Pensacola, FL 32505 PHONE UNKNOWN

Vital Care of Coral Springs c/o Felix Arancherry 7463 West Sample Rd Coral Springs, FL 33065 754-336-1712

Vital Care of Elmhurst c/o Sadiah Ahmed 17W755 Butterfield Rd Ste 102 Oakbrook Terrace, IL 60181 630-485-6767

Vital Care of Lafayette c/o Eric Peters ADDRESS NOT YET KNOWN PHONE UNKNOWN

Louisiana

Vital Care 2023 FDD

Exhibit E

EAST\199384784.6

Vital Care of Bethesda c/o Anup Dhanorkar ADDRESS NOT YET KNOWN PHONE UNKNOWN Maryland

Vital Care of Hopkinton c/o Hadee Alkhandak 63 South Street Suite 192 Hopkinton, MA 01748 774-278-5080

Vital Care of Kansas City c/o Ross Vogel 420 NW Business Park Lane Riverside, MO 64150-9546 816-552-5200

Vital Care of Summerlin c/o Ritesh Patel 2625 S. Rainbow Blvd. Ste B-106 Las Vegas, NV 89146 725-525-9005

Vital Care of Albuquerque c/o Ryan McFerrin 7920 Wyoming Blvd NE Suite A-1 Albuquerque, NM 87109 205-792-5836

Vital Care of Buffalo c/o John Bahri 3980 Sheridan Dr Suite 101 Amherst, NY 14226 845-774-9562

Vital Care of Greensboro c/o Vanetta Bonner 3200 Northline Ave. Ste 110 Greensboro, NC 27408-7600 336-604-0256

Vital Care of Oklahoma City c/o Raja Salfitti ADDRESS NOT YET KNOWN PHONE UNKNOWN Oklahoma Vital Care of Tulsa c/o Raja Salfitti ADDRESS NOT YET KNOWN PHONE UNKNOWN Oklahoma

Vital Care of Memphis c/o Ryan McFerrin 1680 Century Center Parkway Ste 10 Memphis, TN 38134-8827 901-322-8380

Vital Care of Suffolk c/o Marcie Parker 1520 Breezeport Way Ste 500 Suffolk, VA 23435-3757 757-861-0050

Vital Care of Tacoma c/o Chirag Vakharia 19226 66th Ave South Ste L 107 Kent, WA 98032 PHONE UNKNOWN

FDD EXHIBIT F

LIST OF FRANCHISEES THAT LEFT THE SYSTEM

(IN THE FISCAL YEAR ENDING DECEMBER 31, 2022)

TERMINATIONS, REACQUISITIONS, AND CEASED OPERATIONS

Former Franchisee	City	State	Phone	Category
Ray Glasgow – Amite Vital Care	Amite	Louisiana	985-969-6152	Ceased operation / mutual termination
Darvis Harvey – Align Vital Care	Metairie	Louisiana	504-957-6784	Ceased operation / mutual termination
Vital Care Rx C/o Jonathan C. Bell	Shreveport	Louisiana	601-917-6074	Reacquired
Dixie Vital Care 2 c/o Navas Yoonus	Bowling Green	Kentucky	615-525-3142	Ceased operation / mutual termination
Ed O'Bannon – Vital Care of Horn Lake	Horn Lake	Mississippi	901-262-4317	Termination
Vital Care of Meridian/West Alabama c/o Jonathan C. Bell	Meridian	Mississippi	601-917-6074	Reacquired
James Rich – Vital Care of Norfolk (NE)	Norfolk	Nebraska	402-681-5841	Ceased operation / mutual termination

TRANSFERS

Former Franchisee	City	State	Phone	Notes
Hood's Vital Care	Valley	Alabama	334-756-7387	Transfer
c/o John H. Hood, II				
Soileau's Vital Care	Baton Rouge	Louisiana	225-620-8882	Transfer
of Baton Rouge c/o				
Kirt Soileau				

FDD EXHIBIT G

NONDISCLOSURE AND NONCOMPETE AGREEMENT

NONDISCLOSURE AND NONCOMPETE AGREEMENT

This Agreement is dated [DATE]. The parties are [NAME OF FRANCHISEE] (referred to as "we", "us", and "our"), located at [ADDRESS], and [NAME OF EMPLOYEE OR INDEPENDENT CONTRACTOR] (referred to as "you" and "your"). You are signing this Agreement in consideration of, and as a condition to, your association with us and the compensation, dividends, or other payments and benefits you will receive from us.

BACKGROUND

We are a franchisee of Vital Care Infusion Services, LLC ("VC") under a Franchise Agreement dated [DATE] (the "Franchise Agreement"). We have a license to use the certain trademarks designated by VC (the "Marks"), certain policies and procedures used in Vital Care® businesses (the "System"), and the Confidential Information developed and owned by VC and its affiliates in our Vital Care® business (the "Business"). VC recognizes that, in order for us to effectively operate our business, our employees and independent contractors whom we retain must have access to certain confidential information and trade secrets owned by VC. Disclosure of this confidential information and trade secrets to unauthorized persons, or its use for any purpose other than the operation of our business, would harm VC, other franchise owners, and us. Accordingly, VC requires us to have you to sign this Agreement.

AGREEMENT

- Confidential Information. As used in this Agreement, "Confidential Information" means all manuals, trade secrets, know-how, methods, procedures, training materials, information, management procedures, and marketing and pricing techniques relating to the Business, the Vital Care® System, or VC's or its affiliates' businesses that you obtain during your association with us. Confidential Information includes (i) site selection criteria and methodologies; (ii) methods, formats, systems, standards, sales and marketing techniques, knowledge and experience used in developing and operating the Business or other Vital Care® businesses; (iii) marketing research and promotional, marketing, advertising, public relations, customer relationship management and other brand-related materials and programs for the Business or other Vital Care® businesses; (iv) knowledge of specifications for and suppliers of, and methods of ordering, certain items that the Business uses and/or sells; (v) knowledge of the operating results and financial performance of the Business or other Vital Care® businesses; (vi) customer communication and retention programs, along with data used or generated in connection with those programs; (vii) billing and claims processing methods and procedures; (viii) information regarding supplier contracts; (ix) any personal information, including any patient lists and records or information about employees, independent contractors, or referral sources; (x) marketing and business plans; and (xi) any other information we reasonably designate from time to time as confidential or proprietary; and (xii) other confidential information of VC, VC's affiliates, or us (collectively, the "Interested Parties").
- 2. Nondisclosure. You agree not to use or disclose, or permit anyone else to use or disclose, any Confidential Information to anyone outside of our organization (other than the Interested Parties) and not to use any Confidential Information for any purpose except to carry out your duties as our employee or as an independent contractor to us. You also agree not to claim any ownership in or rights to Confidential Information and not to challenge or contest the Interested Parties' ownership of it. These obligations apply both during and after your association with us.

- 3. Return of Confidential Information. If your association with us ends for any reason, you must return to us all records described in Paragraph 1, all other Confidential Information, and any authorized or unauthorized copies of Confidential Information that you may have in your possession or control. You may not retain any Confidential Information after your association with us ends.
- **4. Noncompete During Association.** You may not, during your association with us, without our prior written consent, directly or indirectly, for yourself, or through, on behalf of, or in conjunction with any other person or entity:
 - a. own, manage, engage in, be employed by, advise, make loans to, or have any other interest in (i) any business that provides therapies delivered by intramuscular, intradermal, subcutaneous, intrathecal, epidural, intraspinal, enteral, and intravenous routes or health care products or services similar to, or the same as, those offered by the Business, or (ii) any entity that grants franchises or licenses for any of these types of businesses (collectively, each, a "Competitive Business") at any location in the United States;
 - b. divert or attempt to divert any actual or potential business, patient, or referral source of the Business to any Competitive Business, by direct or indirect inducement or otherwise;
 - c. perform, directly or indirectly, any other act injurious or prejudicial to the goodwill associated with the Marks and the System; or
 - d. use any vendor relationship established through your association with us for any purpose other than to purchase products or equipment for use or retail sale in the Business.
- 5. Noncompete After Association Ends. For two years after your association with us ends for any reason, you may not, without our prior written consent, directly or indirectly, for yourself, or through, on behalf of, or in conjunction with any other person or entity:
 - a. engage in any of the activities described in Paragraph 4(a) or (b) within the territory granted to us under the Franchise Agreement (the "**Territory**") or within 10 miles of the border of the Territory;
 - b. provide any of the products and/or services that we are or were authorized to offer under the Franchise Agreement (the "VC Offerings") to or at the address of any locations where we provided the VC Offerings to our customers and patients in the 12 months prior to the termination of your association with us; or
 - c. engage in any of the activities described in Paragraph 4(c) or (d) at any location in the United States.
- **6. Remedies**. If you breach or threaten to breach this Agreement, you agree that we will be entitled to injunctive relief (without posting bond) as well as a suit for damages.
 - 7. Severability. If any part of this Agreement is declared invalid for any reason, the

invalidity will not affect the remaining provisions of this Agreement. If a court finds any provision of this Agreement to be unreasonable or unenforceable as written, you agree that the court can modify the provision to make it enforceable and that you will abide by the provision as modified.

- **8. Independent Agreement.** The Agreement is independent of any other obligations between you and us. This means that it is enforceable even if you claim that we breached any other agreement, understanding, commitment or promise.
- **9.** Third-Party Right of Enforcement. You are signing this Agreement not only for our benefit, but also for the benefit of VC and VC's affiliates. Each of the Interested Parties have the right to enforce this Agreement directly against you.
- **10. Not An Employment Agreement.** This is not an employment agreement. Nothing in this Agreement creates or should be taken as evidence of an agreement or understanding by us, express or implied, to continue your association with us for any specified period.
- **11. Modification and Waiver.** Your obligations under this Agreement cannot be waived or modified except in writing.
- **12. Governing Law.** This Agreement is governed by the laws of the state in which our principal office is located.
- 13. Attorney's Fees. If we have to take legal action to enforce this Agreement, we will be entitled to recover from you all of our costs, including reasonable attorney's fees, to the extent that we prevail on the merits.
- **14. Representation.** You certify that you have read and fully understood this Agreement, and that you entered into it willingly.

EMPLOYEE or INDEPENDENT CONTRACTOR
Address:
Phone:
E-mail Address:

FDD EXHIBIT H

PHARMACY SOFTWARE LICENSE

CARETEND INFORMATION SYSTEMS AGREEMENT

This	the Softv	vare Inforr	nation Syste	ms Agree	ement ('	" Agreement ")is	entered i	into on
		, 20	("Effective D	ate"), bet	ween Vi	tal Care Infusion	Services,	LLC, a
Delaware	Limited	Liability	Company	(" VC ")	and			, a
		("	Franchisee")) (each, a	"Party"	and collectively,	the "Parti	es").

RECITALS

- A. VC and Franchisee have entered into a Franchise Agreement regarding Franchisee's operation of one or more Vital Care® franchise(s) (each, a "VC Business").
- B. The Franchise Agreement provides that Franchisee will utilize pharmacy software specified by VC. The Franchise Agreement further provides that Franchisee will execute any information systems agreement prepared by VC and will pay the fees connected with any such information systems agreement.
- C. On June 28, 2018, VC entered into a Master License and Services Agreement (the "Master Agreement") with Mediware Information Systems, Inc., now Wellsky Corporation ("Vendor"). The Master Agreement grants VC a license to use certain software known as CareTend (the "Software") to power certain systems necessary to operate pharmacies and to sublicense the right to use the Software to its franchisees, provided such franchisees comply with the certain terms of the Master Agreement.
- D. The Parties desire to enter into this Agreement on the terms below to allow Franchisee to use the Software in the operation of its VC Businesses.

NOW THEREFORE, in consideration of the mutual promises in this Agreement, and other good and valuable consideration, the receipt and sufficiency of which are hereby acknowledged, the Parties agree as follows:

1. Rights Granted.

- 1.1. <u>Scope.</u> VC grants to Franchisee a limited term, non-exclusive, non-transferable right to use (a) the Software, (b) certain cloud services provided by Vendor necessary to use the Software (the "Cloud Services"), (c) certain support services provided by Vendor or VC necessary to keep the Software in working order and to sustain the useful life of the Licensed Software, including periodic software updates (the "Support Services"), and (d) certain implementation, installation, data conversion, validation, or training services provided by Vendor or VC from time to time (the "Professional Services") solely for Franchisee's internal business operations and solely to the extent reasonably necessary for Franchisee to manage its VC Business; provided, however, that these rights are subject to the terms of this Agreement and the Franchise Agreement. The Cloud Services, Support Services, and Professional Services are collectively referred to as the "Services."
- 1.2. <u>Restrictions</u>. No right to use, copy, modify, create derivative works of, adapt, distribute, disclose, decompile or reverse engineer the Software is granted, except as expressly set forth in this Agreement or as approved in writing by VC or Vendor. Vendor reserves title to the Software and all rights not expressly granted under this Agreement. Franchisee may make copies of

the Software as necessary for back-up, testing, and archival purposes only. Franchisee may not use any component of the Software to provide services to third parties as a service bureau or data processor.

- 1.3. <u>Company and Concurrent Users</u>. Franchisee agrees to obtain from VC the right to use the Software for each franchise location (including primary centers, remote centers, and remote clinics) operated by Franchisee (each, a "**Center**") and each Franchisee workstation that is able to simultaneously access the Software at any given moment (each, a "**Concurrent User**"). For purposes of this Agreement, each Center operated must obtain a block permitting five Concurrent Users to use the Software (each, a "**Concurrent User Block**"), in addition to obtaining the right for the Software to be used in such Center ("**Center Access Rights**").
- 1.4. <u>Scope of Use</u>. VC grants to Franchisee the number of Center Access Rights and Concurrent User Blocks set forth in the Order Form attached as Exhibit A. Franchisee will obtain from VC any additional Center Access Rights or Concurrent User Blocks that VC determines are necessary to comply with the Master Agreement or the Franchise Agreement. Franchisee may only expand its use of the Software upon payment of additional license, support, and service fees at VC's then-current rates.

2. Hosting Fees and Expenses.

- 2.1. <u>Fees.</u> Single-unit franchisees will pay to VC an access fee of \$1,500 per month for the first Center Access Right. Multi-unit franchisees with common ownership in multiple Centers will pay to VC an access fee of \$1,250 per month for each Center. For each additional Center Access Right obtained by Franchisee, Franchisee will pay to VC an access fee of \$750 per month. The first Center Access Right obtained by Franchisee includes one Concurrent User Block. Franchisee may obtain additional Concurrent User Blocks from VC by paying VC an access fee of \$500 per month for each additional Concurrent User Block. VC will start billing fees on the first of the month following the first prescription dispensed in the Software.
- 2.2. <u>Increase in Fees.</u> VC will have the right to pass through to Franchisee any increase in access fees and monthly fees imposed on VC by Vendor pursuant to the Master Agreement, which may increase the fees specified in Section 2.1 (Fees).
- 2.3. Reimbursement for Services. Franchisee will reimburse VC for all fees and expenses incurred by VC for Services performed by Vendor (or its successors or assigns) related to Franchisee's use of the Software under this Agreement; provided, however, that these fees and expenses must be approved in advance by Franchisee.
- 2.4. <u>Reimbursement for VC Expenses</u>. Franchisee will reimburse VC for all expenses incurred by VC in providing Professional Services to Franchisee under this Agreement; provided, however, that the expenses must be approved in advance by Franchisee.

3. **Services**.

3.1. <u>Implementation</u>. Franchisee will designate a representative as the point of contact ("**POC**") for coordination of Professional Services provided by VC under this Agreement. VC will work with the POC to develop a mutually agreeable installation, implementation, and training schedule for use of the Software under this Agreement. While recognizing that the implementation process is unpredictable, the Parties anticipate that the implementation process will last between 30 to 60 days and will include the following: installation; initial training; database

entry; the "go-live" process; two on-site days of implementation; a meeting or call between the Parties 30 days after "go-live"; and a meeting or call between the Parties 60 to 90 days after "go-live." If implementation services beyond the services listed in this section are required, then VC may charge Franchisee an additional fee.

- 3.2. <u>Training</u>. VC will coordinate with the POC to provide appropriate training to Franchisee regarding use of the Software under this Agreement. The training provided by VC may include on-site training at VC's office; written instructions; training videos; remote support; and access to the Software test site, along with exercises to evaluate user competencies. Franchisee must complete the training and pass the competency exercises to VC's satisfaction before the Franchisee will be allowed to "go-live" with use of the Software. If training services beyond the services listed in this section are required, then VC may charge Franchisee an additional fee.
- 3.3. <u>Technical Support.</u> VC has configured the Software to meet the unique needs of VC Businesses and will therefore provide all initial assessments of technical issues with the Software experienced by Franchisee. Franchisee will not contact Vendor directly regarding technical issues with the Software without VC's express written consent. VC will assign one of three levels of priority to requests for technical consultation and will respond based on priority on the following schedule:
 - 4.3.1. <u>Level 1</u>. This is the highest priority level and represents a situation where all features and functions of the Software are unavailable and no practical alternate mode of operation is available to Franchisee. Franchisee should request consultation on Level 1 issues through VC's IT Technical Support number. VC will use commercially reasonable efforts to respond to a Level 1 request within 30 minutes.
 - 4.3.2. <u>Level 2</u>. This represents a situation where the Franchisee experiences a problem with certain features or functionality of the Software, such as an application issue. Franchisee should request consultation on Level 2 issues through VC's Technical Support email. VC will use commercially reasonable efforts to respond to a Level 2 request within one hour during regular business hours.
 - 4.3.3. <u>Level 3</u>. This is the lowest priority level and will receive next-in-line priority. Franchisee should request consultation on Level 3 issues through VC's Technical Support email. VC will use commercially reasonable efforts to respond to Level 3 requests within two hours during regular business hours.
- 3.4. <u>Maintenance</u>. VC will conduct routine maintenance and processes at the end of each month and/or as otherwise announced by VC. All of Franchisee's Concurrent Users must be logged out of the Software, and will be locked out of the Software, until the maintenance and processes are completed.
- 3.5. <u>Suspension of Services</u>. If (i) there is a threat to the security of Vendor's systems or the Services, or (ii) undisputed invoices are 60 days or more overdue, in addition to any other rights and remedies (including termination), VC or Vendor may suspend the Services for up to five days without liability until all issues are resolved.

4. Franchisee Responsibilities.

4.1. <u>Technical Requirements</u>. Franchisee agrees to maintain the hardware, software, and network requirements specified by VC from time to time. Franchisee acknowledges

that some Services require up-to-date Software and hardware, and it shall update its Software and hardware periodically in accordance with VC's requirements.

- 4.2. <u>Authorized Users</u>. Franchisee shall designate users that are authorized to access the Software and Cloud Services ("**Authorized Users**"). Franchisee warrants that (a) each Authorized User will be bound to the confidentiality and use restrictions set forth herein; and (b) it shall use its best efforts to protect the security of the Software and the Cloud Services. Franchisee shall promptly restrict access for any Authorized Users who are no longer associated with Franchisee and no longer have a need to access the Software and Cloud Services.
- 4.3. Restrictions on Cloud Services. Franchisee shall not, and shall use industry standard practices and procedures (but in no event less than the same degree of care that Franchisee uses to protect Franchisee's own confidential and proprietary information of similar importance) to ensure that any of its employees or authorized users do not: (i) allow unauthorized access and use of the Cloud Services; (ii) sell, resell, lease, lend or otherwise make available the Cloud Services to a third party; (iii) modify, adapt, translate, or make derivative works of the Cloud Services; or (iv) sublicense or operate the Cloud Services for timesharing, outsourcing, or service bureau operations.
- 4.4. <u>Business Associate Agreement</u>. Franchisee expressly agrees to comply with the terms of the Business Associate Agreement it executed with VC, which shall apply to any information disclosed through, or accessed from, the Software or Services.
- 4.5. <u>Cooperation Required</u>. VC and Vendor's obligations are conditioning on Franchisee fulfilling its obligations under this Agreement, including, without limitation:
 - 4.5.1. Providing VC and/or Vendor with all information and assistance necessary to detect, simulate or reproduce and correct any program of software errors:
 - 4.5.2. Providing VC and/or Vendor with access to the hardware used to operate the Software and its related operating environment for the purpose of providing the Services;
 - 4.5.3. Causing all equipment and facilities which are used in connection with the operation or security of the Software and hardware to be maintained properly and in good operating condition as specified by the applicable manufacturer. All charges for such media and services shall be the sole responsibility of Franchisee; and
 - 4.5.4. Maintaining regular back-ups of data files, application source code (if applicable) and operating system software.
- 4.6. <u>Data Use.</u> Notwithstanding any other terms to the contrary in a prior or contemporaneous agreement, Franchisee grants VC and/or Vendor permission to use information about Franchisee's business and experience to help VC and Vendor to provide and improve the Software and/or Services. Franchisee grants VC and Vendor permission to combine Franchisee's business data with that of others in a way that does not identify Franchisee personally, for the purpose of product development research and the development of predictive algorithms. For the avoidance of doubt, VC and Vendor shall not sell, lease, trade, or otherwise

disclose to third parties any de-identified data obtained from Franchisee, except as otherwise provided in the Franchise Agreement.

5. <u>Intellectual Property</u>.

- 5.1. Work Product. "Work Product" means any technology, documentation, software, procedures, designs, inventions, methodologies, techniques, discoveries, knowhow, show-how, and works of authorship developed, conceived, or introduced by VC or Vendor in the course of VC or Vendor performing Services (whether acting alone or in conjunction with Franchisee or its employees, Concurrent Users, affiliates or others) and (i) all United States and foreign patents issued or issuable thereon, (ii) all copyrights and other rights in works of authorship, collections, and arrangements of data, (iii) mask work rights, (iv) trade secrets on a world-wide basis, and (v) trademarks, trade names, and other forms of corporate or product identification, and any division, continuation, modification, enhancement, derivative work or license of any of the foregoing.
- 5.2. Ownership of Intellectual Property. VC and/or Vendor retain all right, title, and interest, in the Software, test scripts, related documentation, Services, and Work Product. VC shall grant to Franchisee a nonexclusive, non-transferable license to use Work Product only for Franchisee's own internal purposes in connection with the Software and Services. Franchisee retains all right, title, and interest in all data related to Franchisee that is exchanged or made available under this Agreement, including personally identifiable information or protected health information, except as otherwise provided under the Franchise Agreement.
- 6. **No Warranties.** EXCEPT AS EXPRESSLY PROVIDED HEREIN OR IN AN ORDER FORM, VC AND VENDOR DISCLAIM, ALL WARRANTIES, BOTH EXPRESS AND IMPLIED, INCLUDING BUT NOT LIMITED TO, THE IMPLIED WARRANTIES OF FITNESS FOR A PARTICULAR PURPOSE AND MERCHANTABILITY, AND ANY WARRANTY OF NON-INFRINGEMENT, OR ANY WARRANTIES ARISING FROM TRADE PRACTICE OR COURSE OF DEALING. VC AND VENDOR DO NOT WARRANT THAT THE SERVICES SHALL BE ERROR-FREE OR UNINTERRUPTED, OR THAT ALL DEFECTS SHALL BE CORRECTED, OR THAT THE SOFTWARE OR SERVICES SHALL MEET FRANCHISEE'S REQUIREMENTS.
- 7. **Indemnity**. Franchisee will defend, indemnify, and hold harmless VC, Vendor, and its and their officers, directors, employees, and shareholders (the "**Indemnified Parties**") from and against any third party claims, suits, liabilities, obligations, judgments, and causes of action ("**Third Party Claims**") and associated costs and expenses (including reasonable attorneys' fees) to the extent arising out of any claim related to Franchisee's use of the Software or the Services. You shall defend the Indemnified Parties in the same manner as set forth in Section 11 of the Franchise Agreement.

8. Confidential Information.

8.1. <u>Definition of Confidential Information</u>. "**Confidential Information**" means (i) the source and object code of all components of the Software, (ii) the documentation related to the Software, (iii) any test scripts, (iv) the design and architecture of the database, (v) the terms and conditions of this Agreement, and (vi) all other information of a confidential or proprietary nature disclosed by one Party to the other Party in connection with this Agreement which is either (x) disclosed in writing and clearly marked as confidential at the time of disclosure or (y) disclosed orally and clearly designated as confidential in a written communication to the receiving Party within 7 days

following the disclosure. "Confidential Information" shall not include information (a) publicly available through no breach of this Agreement, (b) independently developed or previously known to it, without restriction, prior to disclosure by the disclosing Party, or (c) rightfully acquired from a third party not under an obligation of confidentiality.

- Protection of Confidential Information. Each Party shall (i) secure and protect the Confidential Information using the same degree or greater level of care that it uses to protect such Party's own confidential information, but no less than a reasonable degree of care; (ii) use the Confidential Information of the other Party solely to perform its obligations or exercise its rights under this Agreement; (iii) require their respective employees, agents, attorneys, and independent contractors who have a need to access such Confidential Information to be bound by confidentiality obligations sufficient to protect the Confidential Information; and (iv) not transfer, display, convey or otherwise disclose or make available all or any part of such Confidential Information to any third party. Either party may disclose the other party's Confidential Information to the extent required by applicable law or regulation, including without limitation any applicable Freedom of Information or sunshine law, or by order of a court or other governmental entity, in which case the disclosing party shall notify the other party as soon as practical prior to such disclosure and an opportunity to respond or object to the disclosure. Franchisee acknowledges that VC or Vendor may be required to make available to the Secretary of Health & Human Services or Comptroller General of the United States its books, documents, and records necessary to verify the nature and extent of the costs of those Services, provided that such access shall be limited to a period of four years after the provision of the Services.
- 9. **Term and Termination.** The initial term of this Agreement will be three years beginning on the Effective Date. This Agreement will automatically renew for successive one-year terms unless terminated pursuant to this Agreement. Either Party may terminate this Agreement without cause on 90 days' written notice to the other Party. This Agreement may be terminated immediately by (a) mutual written consent; or (b) if the other Party materially breaches the Agreement and fails to cure the breach within 30 days of receiving written notice of the breach. This Agreement will terminate automatically upon the termination of the Franchise Agreement or Master Agreement. Upon termination of this Agreement, Franchisee will immediately cease using the Software and all access and rights granted to Franchisee under this Agreement will immediately terminate and revert to VC. Franchisee shall, within five days following such termination, destroy or return to VC all magnetic media or tangible items and material containing the Software and any related documentation, all Confidential Information of VC or Vendor, and certify such return or destruction in writing to VC.
- 10. **Compliance with Laws and Export Restrictions.** Franchisee shall comply with all applicable federal, state, and local laws, regulations, and ordinances related to this Agreement and the use of the Software and Services. Franchisee agrees to comply with all export and reexport restrictions and regulations of the Department of Commerce or other United States agency or authority, and not to transfer, or authorize the transfer of, the Software to a prohibited country or otherwise in violation of any such restrictions or regulations.
- 11. **No Federal Health Care Program Exclusion.** Each Party represents to the other Party that: (i) neither the representing Party nor any of its officers, directors, or employees or contractors providing services under this Agreement are currently excluded, debarred, or otherwise ineligible to participate in federal health care programs; (ii) neither the representing Party nor any of its officers, directors, employees or contractors providing services under this Agreement have ever been convicted of a criminal offense related to health care; and (iii) the representing Party is not aware of any circumstances which may result in the representing Party

or any of its officers, directors, employees or contractors providing services under this Agreement being excluded from participation in federal health care programs. This shall be an ongoing representation and warranty during the term of this Agreement and each Party shall immediately notify the other Party of any change in status of the representation and warranty set forth in this Section.

- 12. **No Relationship with Vendor.** You are not a third-party beneficiary under the Master Agreement and have no direct relationship with Vendor. Vendor shall not be deemed to be engaged, directly or indirectly, in the practice of medicine or the dispensing of medical services, nor shall it be responsible or liable for the use, application or interpretation of any information, results or product generated by or resulting from the Software or Services or arising from Franchisee's use of the Software or Services. You shall have no right to assert any claim for damages against Vendor.
- 13. **Limitation of Liability.** VC's maximum liability to Franchisee for any claim whatsoever arising out of or in any way related to this Agreement will be the amount of monthly fees that Franchisee has paid VC under this Agreement.
- 14. **Dispute Resolution**. The Parties will resolve any dispute arising out of or in any way related to this Agreement in the same manner set forth in the Franchise Agreement.
- 15. **Assignment.** Franchisee will not assign its rights or duties under this Agreement without the prior written consent of VC.
- 16. **Notice**. All notices related to this Agreement must be in writing and must be given by one of the following methods of delivery: (i) personally; (ii) by certified or registered mail, postage prepaid; (iii) by overnight delivery service; or (iv) by e-mail to the following addresses (which either party may change by fiving written notice to the other party

If to Vital Care Infusion Services, LLC:	If to Franchisee:
1170 Northeast Industrial Park Rd. Meridian, Mississippi 39301	
Attn: Legal Department	
hpatrenos@vitalcareinc.com	

- 17. **Force Majeure.** Neither Party shall be liable for any loss, damages or penalty (other than the obligation to pay money) resulting from any failure to perform due to causes beyond the reasonable control of such Party, including, but not limited to: supplier delay, acts of God, labor disputes, terrorism, war, unavailability of components, acts of governmental authorities or judicial action, or material interruption in telecommunications or utility service. The delayed party shall perform its obligations within a reasonable time after the cause for the failure has been remedied, and the other party shall accept the delayed performance.
- 18. **Survival.** The following sections shall survive termination or expiration of this Agreement: Sections 6 (No Warranties), 7 (Indemnity), 8 (Confidential Information), 9 (Term and Termination), 12 (No Relationship with Vendor), 13 (Limitation of Liability), and 14 (Dispute Resolution), as well as any obligation to pay fees arising prior to termination or expiration.

- 19. **Entire Agreement.** This Agreement constitutes the entire agreement between the Parties and supersedes any prior or contemporaneous agreement or understandings with respect to the subject matter of this Agreement. This Agreement may be modified only by a written agreement signed by all of the Parties hereto.
- 20. **Waiver**. No waiver of the enforcement of any provision of this Agreement may be deemed a continuing waiver

This Parties have executed this Agreement as of the Effective Date.

VITAL CARE INFUSION SERVICES, LLC	
Signature:	Signature:
Name:	Name:
Title:	Title:

EXHIBIT A CARETEND INFORMATION SYSTEMS AGREEMENT ORDER FORM

1.	Franchise shall use the Software and Services at the following Centers:								
2	Franchisee shall acquire	Concurrent User Blocks.							

H-9

FDD EXHIBIT I

STATE-REQUIRED DISCLOSURES AND RIDERS

ADDITIONAL DISCLOSURES FOR THE FRANCHISE DISCLOSURE DOCUMENT OF VITAL CARE INFUSION SERVICES, LLC

The following are additional disclosures for the Franchise Disclosure Document of Vital Care Infusion Services, LLC required by various state franchise laws. Each provision of these additional disclosures will only apply to you if the applicable state franchise registration and disclosure law applies to you.

NO WAIVER OR DISCLAIMER OF RELIANCE IN CERTAIN STATES

The following provision applies only to franchisees and franchises that are subject to the state franchise registration/disclosure laws in California, Hawaii, Illinois, Indiana, Maryland, Michigan, Minnesota, New York, North Dakota, Rhode Island, South Dakota, Virginia, Washington, or Wisconsin:

No statement, questionnaire, or acknowledgement signed or agreed to by you in connection with the commencement of the franchise relationship shall have the effect of (i) waiving any claims under any applicable state franchise law, including fraud in the inducement, or (ii) disclaiming reliance on any statement made by us, any franchise seller, or any other person acting on our behalf. This provision supersedes any other term of any document executed in connection with the franchise.

CALIFORNIA

- 1. THE CALIFORNIA FRANCHISE INVESTMENT LAW REQUIRES THAT A COPY OF ALL PROPOSED AGREEMENTS RELATING TO THE SALE OF THE FRANCHISE BE DELIVERED TOGETHER WITH THE DISCLOSURE DOCUMENT.
- 2. SECTION 31125 OF THE FRANCHISE INVESTMENT LAW REQUIRES US TO GIVE YOU A DISCLOSURE DOCUMENT APPROVED BY THE COMMISSIONER OF THE DEPARTMENT OF FINANCIAL PROTECTION AND INNOVATION BEFORE WE ASK YOU TO CONSIDER A MATERIAL MODIFICATION OF YOUR FRANCHISE AGREEMENT.
- 3. OUR WEBSITE, www.vitalcareinc.com, HAS NOT BEEN REVIEWED OR APPROVED BY THE CALIFORNIA DEPARTMENT OF FINANCIAL PROTECTION AND INNOVATION. ANY COMPLAINTS CONCERNING THE CONTENT OF THE WEBSITE MAY BE DIRECTED TO THE CALIFORNIA DEPARTMENT OF FINANCIAL PROTECTION AND INNOVATION at AT www.dfpi.ca.gov.
 - 4. The following is added at the end of Item 3:

Neither we, our parent, predecessor or affiliates nor any person in Item 2 of the Disclosure Document is subject to any currently effective order of any national securities association or national securities exchange, as defined in the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, 15 U.S.C.A. Sections 78a et seq., suspending or expelling such persons from membership in that

I-1

association or exchange.

5. The following paragraphs are added at the end of Item 17:

California Business and Professions Code Sections 20000 through 20043 provide rights to the franchisee concerning termination or nonrenewal of a franchise. If the Franchise Agreement contains a provision that is inconsistent with the law, and the law applies, the law will control.

The Franchise Agreement contains a covenant not to compete that extends beyond termination of the franchise. This provision might not be enforceable under California law.

The Franchise Agreement provides for termination upon bankruptcy. This provision might not be enforceable under federal bankruptcy law (11 U.S.C.A. Sections 101 et seq.).

The Franchise Agreement requires application of the laws of the Mississippi. This provision might not be enforceable under California law.

The Franchise Agreement requires pre-litigation mediation. The mediation will be conducted in the metropolitan area of our then-current principal place of business (currently Meridian, Mississippi). The Franchise Agreement also requires that any action you bring be commenced in federal or state courts in Meridian, Mississippi. Prospective franchisees are encouraged to consult private legal counsel to determine the applicability of California and federal laws (such as Business and Professions Code Section 20040.5, Code of Civil Procedure Section 1281, and the Federal Arbitration Act) to any provisions of Franchise Agreement restricting venue to a forum outside the State of California.

The Franchise Agreement requires you to sign a general release of claims upon renewal or transfer of the Franchise Agreement. California Corporations Code Section 31512 provides that any condition, stipulation or provision purporting to bind any person acquiring any franchise to waive compliance with any provision of that law or any rule or order thereunder is void. Section 31512 might void a waiver of your rights under the Franchise Investment Law (California Corporations Code Section 31000 – 31516). Business and Professions Code Section 20010 might void a waiver of your rights under the Franchise Relations Act (Business and Professions Code Sections 20000 – 20043).

6. No statement, questionnaire, or acknowledgement signed or agreed to by you in connection with the commencement of the franchise relationship shall have the effect of (i) waiving any claims under any applicable state franchise law, including fraud in the inducement, or (ii) disclaiming reliance on any statement made by us, any franchise seller, or any other person acting on behalf of us. This provision supersedes any other term of any document executed in connection with the franchise.

HAWAII

THESE FRANCHISES WILL BE, OR HAVE BEEN, FILED UNDER THE FRANCHISE INVESTMENT LAW OF THE STATE OF HAWAII. FILING DOES NOT CONSTITUTE APPROVAL, RECOMMENDATION OR ENDORSEMENT BY THE DIRECTOR OF COMMERCE AND CONSUMER AFFAIRS OR A FINDING BY THE DIRECTOR OF COMMERCE AND CONSUMER AFFAIRS THAT THE INFORMATION PROVIDED HEREIN IS TRUE, COMPLETE AND NOT MISLEADING.

THE FRANCHISE INVESTMENT LAW MAKES IT UNLAWFUL TO OFFER OR SELL ANY FRANCHISE IN THIS STATE WITHOUT FIRST PROVIDING TO THE PROSPECTIVE FRANCHISEE, OR SUBFRANCHISOR, AT LEAST SEVEN DAYS PRIOR TO THE EXECUTION BY THE PROSPECTIVE FRANCHISEE, OF ANY BINDING FRANCHISE OR OTHER AGREEMENT, OR AT LEAST SEVEN DAYS PRIOR TO THE PAYMENT OF ANY CONSIDERATION BY THE FRANCHISEE, OR SUBFRANCHISOR, WHICHEVER OCCURS FIRST, A COPY OF THE FDD, TOGETHER WITH A COPY OF ALL PROPOSED AGREEMENTS RELATING TO THE SALE OF THE FRANCHISE.

THIS FDD CONTAINS A SUMMARY ONLY OF CERTAIN MATERIAL PROVISIONS OF THE FRANCHISE AGREEMENT. THE CONTRACT OR AGREEMENT SHOULD BE REFERRED TO FOR A STATEMENT OF ALL RIGHTS, CONDITIONS, RESTRICTIONS AND OBLIGATIONS OF BOTH THE FRANCHISOR AND THE FRANCHISEE.

Registered agent in the state authorized to receive service of process: Commissioner of Securities, Department of Commerce and Consumer Affairs, Business Registration Division, Securities Compliance Branch, 335 Merchant Street, Room 203, Honolulu, Hawaii 96813.

ILLINOIS

1. The following is added to Item 17:

Any condition, stipulation or provision purporting to bind any person acquiring any franchise to waive compliance with the Illinois Franchise Disclosure Act or any other law of Illinois is void.

The Illinois Franchise Disclosure Act provides that any provision in the Franchise Agreement that designates jurisdiction or venue in a forum outside of Illinois is void with respect to any action which is otherwise enforceable in Illinois.

The Illinois Franchise Disclosure Act requires that Illinois law apply to any claim arising under the Illinois Franchise Disclosure Act.

The conditions under which your Franchise Agreement can be terminated and your rights upon nonrenewal may be affected by Sections 19 and 20 of the Illinois Franchise Disclosure Act.

INDIANA

1. <u>Item 17, Additional Disclosures</u>. The following statements are added to Item 17:

The Indiana Deceptive Franchise Practices Law (Indiana Code 23-2-2.7 et seq.) in general governs the relationship between the franchisor and the franchisee by forbidding certain provisions in the franchise agreement and related documents and by preventing the franchisor from engaging in certain acts and practices which could be considered coercive or oppressive to the franchisee. If any of the provisions of the Franchise Agreement conflict with this law, this law will control.

Any provisions requiring you to sign a general release of claims against us, including upon execution of a successor Franchise Agreement, refund of initial fees, or transfer, does not release any claim you may have under the Indiana Deceptive Franchise Practices Law.

The Franchise Agreement provides that, subject to your arbitration obligations, suit must be brought in Mississippi. These provisions may not be enforceable under Indiana law.

Indiana franchise laws will govern the Franchise Agreement, and any and all other related documents.

MARYLAND

1. The following is added to the "Special Risks to Consider About *This* Franchise" sheet:

<u>Sales Performance Required</u>. You must maintain minimum sales performance levels. Your inability to maintain these levels may result in loss of any territorial rights you are granted, termination of your franchise, and loss of your investment.

2. The following is added to the end of Item 5 and at the end of the "Summary" sections of Item 17(c), entitled "Requirements for franchisee to renew or extend," and Item 17(m), entitled "Conditions for franchisor approval of transfer":

However, any release required as a condition of renewal, sale and/or assignment/transfer will not apply to claims or liability arising under the Maryland Franchise Registration and Disclosure Law.

3. The following is added to the end of the "Summary" section of Item 17(h), entitled "Cause" defined – non-curable defaults:

The Franchise Agreement provide for termination upon bankruptcy. This provision might not be enforceable under federal bankruptcy law (11 U.S.C. Sections 101 et seq.), but we will enforce it to the extent enforceable.

4. The following sentence is added to the end of the "Summary" section of Item 17(v), entitled "Choice of forum":

This franchise agreement provides that disputes are resolved through arbitration. A Maryland franchise regulation states that it is an unfair or deceptive practice to require a franchisee to waive its right to file a lawsuit in Maryland claiming a violation of the Maryland Franchise Registration and Disclosure Law. In light of the Federal Arbitration Act, there is some dispute as to whether this forum selection requirement is legally enforceable.

5. The following language is added to the end of the chart in Item 17:

You must bring any claims arising under the Maryland Franchise Registration and Disclosure Law within 3 years after the grant of the franchise.

6. The following is added to the Disclosure Document:

No statement, questionnaire, or acknowledgement signed or agreed to by you in connection with the commencement of the franchise relationship shall have the effect of (i) waiving any claims under any applicable state franchise law, including fraud in the inducement, or (ii) disclaiming reliance on any statement made by us, any franchise seller, or any other person acting on behalf of us. This provision supersedes any other term of any document executed in connection with the franchise.

Do not sign the Franchisee Disclosure Questionnaire that is attached as Exhibit L to the Franchise Disclosure Document.

MICHIGAN

See page after state effective dates near front of the FDD.

MINNESOTA

1. The following is added to the "Special Risks to Consider About *This* Franchise" sheet:

<u>Sales Performance Required</u>. You must maintain minimum sales performance levels. Your inability to maintain these levels may result in loss of any territorial rights you are granted, termination of your franchise, and loss of your investment.

2. Trademarks. The following sentence is added to the end of Item 13:

Provided you have complied with all provisions of the Franchise Agreement applicable to the Marks, we will protect your rights to use the Marks, and we also will indemnify you from any loss, costs or expenses from any claims, suits or demands regarding your use of the Marks in accordance with Minn.

Stat. Sec. 80C.12 Subd. 1(g).

3. Renewal, Termination, Transfer and Dispute Resolution. The following is added at the end of the chart in Item 17:

With respect to franchises governed by Minnesota law, we will comply with Minn. Stat. Sec. 80C.14, Subds. 3, 4 and 5 which require, except in certain specified cases, that you be given 90 days' notice of termination (with 60 days to cure) of the Franchise Agreement and 180 days' notice for non-renewal of the Franchise Agreement.

Minn. Stat. Sec. 80C.21 and Minn. Rule 2860.4400J might prohibit us from requiring litigation to be conducted outside Minnesota, requiring waiver of a jury trial or requiring you to consent to liquidated damages, termination penalties or judgment notes. In addition, nothing in the Franchise Disclosure Document or Franchise Agreement can abrogate or reduce any of Franchisee's rights as provided for in Minnesota Statutes 1984, Chapter 80C, or your rights to any procedure, forum or remedies provided for by the laws of the jurisdiction. Those provisions also provide that no condition, stipulation or provision in the Franchise Agreement will in any way abrogate or reduce any of your rights under the Minnesota Franchises Law, including, if applicable, the right to submit matters to the jurisdiction of the courts of Minnesota.

Any release required as a condition of renewal, sale and/or transfer/assignment will not apply to the extent prohibited by applicable law with respect to claims arising under Minn. Rule 2860.4400D.

NEW YORK

1. The following information is added to the cover page of the Franchise Disclosure Document:

INFORMATION COMPARING FRANCHISORS IS AVAILABLE. CALL THE STATE ADMINISTRATORS LISTED IN EXHIBIT A OR YOUR PUBLIC LIBRARY FOR SOURCES OF INFORMATION. REGISTRATION OF THIS FRANCHISE BY NEW YORK STATE DOES NOT MEAN THAT NEW YORK STATE RECOMMENDS IT OR HAS VERIFIED THE INFORMATION IN THIS FRANCHISE DISCLOSURE DOCUMENT. IF YOU LEARN THAT ANYTHING IN THE FRANCHISE DISCLOSURE DOCUMENT IS UNTRUE, CONTACT THE FEDERAL TRADE COMMISSION AND NYS DEPARTMENT OF LAW, BUREAU OF INVESTOR PROTECTION AND SECURITIES, 28 LIBERTY STREET, 21ST FLOOR, NEW YORK, NEW YORK 10005.

THE FRANCHISOR MAY, IF IT CHOOSES, NEGOTIATE WITH YOU ABOUT ITEMS COVERED IN THE FRANCHISE DISCLOSURE DOCUMENT. HOWEVER, THE FRANCHISOR CANNOT USE THE

NEGOTIATING PROCESS TO PREVAIL UPON A PROSPECTIVE FRANCHISEE TO ACCEPT TERMS WHICH ARE LESS FAVORABLE THAN THOSE SET FORTH IN THIS FRANCHISE DISCLOSURE DOCUMENT.

2. The following is added at the end of Item 3:

Except as provided in this Item 3, with regard to the franchisor, its predecessor, a person identified in Item 2, or an affiliate offering franchises under the franchisor's principal trademark:

- A. No such party has an administrative, criminal or civil action pending against that person alleging: a felony, a violation of a franchise, antitrust, or securities law, fraud, embezzlement, fraudulent conversion, misappropriation of property, unfair or deceptive practices, or comparable civil or misdemeanor allegations.
- B. No such party has pending actions, other than routine litigation incidental to the business, which are significant in the context of the number of franchisees and the size, nature or financial condition of the franchise system or its business operations.
- C. No such party has been convicted of a felony or pleaded <u>nolo contendere</u> to a felony charge or, within the 10 year period immediately preceding the application for registration, has been convicted of or pleaded <u>nolo contendere</u> to a misdemeanor charge or has been the subject of a civil action alleging: violation of a franchise, antifraud, or securities law; fraud; embezzlement; fraudulent conversion or misappropriation of property; or unfair or deceptive practices or comparable allegations.
- D. No such party is subject to a currently effective injunctive or restrictive order or decree relating to the franchise, or under a Federal, State, or Canadian franchise, securities, antitrust, trade regulation or trade practice law, resulting from a concluded or pending action or proceeding brought by a public agency; or is subject to any currently effective order of any national securities association or national securities exchange, as defined in the Securities and Exchange Act of 1934, suspending or expelling such person from membership in such association or exchange; or is subject to a currently effective injunctive or restrictive order relating to any other business activity as a result of an action brought by a public agency or department, including, without limitation, actions affecting a license as a real estate broker or sales agent.
- 3. The following is added to the end of Item 4:

None of the franchisor, its affiliates, its predecessors, officers, or general

partners during the 10-year period immediately before the date of this disclosure document: (a) filed as debtor (or had filed against it) a petition to start an action under the U.S. Bankruptcy Code; (b) obtained a discharge of its debts under the bankruptcy code; or (c) was a principal officer of a company or a general partner in a partnership that either filed as a debtor (or had filed against it) a petition to start an action under the U.S. Bankruptcy Code or that obtained a discharge of its debts under the U.S. Bankruptcy Code during or within 1 year after that officer or general partner of the franchisor held this position in the company or partnership.

4. The following is added to the end of Item 5:

The initial franchise fee constitutes part of our general operating funds and will be used as such in our discretion.

5. The following is added to the end of the "Summary" sections of Item 17(c), entitled "Requirements for franchisee to renew or extend," and Item 17(m), entitled "Conditions for franchisor approval of transfer":

However, to the extent required by applicable law, all rights you enjoy and any causes of action arising in your favor from the provisions of Article 33 of the General Business Law of the State of New York and the regulations issued thereunder shall remain in force; it being the intent of this proviso that the non-waiver provisions of General Business Law Sections 687.4 and 687.5 be satisfied.

6. The following language replaces the "Summary" section of Item 17(d), entitled "Termination by franchisee":

You may terminate the agreement on any grounds available by law.

7. The following is added to the end of the "Summary" section of Item 17(j), entitled "Assignment of contract by franchisor":

However, no assignment will be made except to an assignee, that in good faith and judgment of the franchisor, is willing and financially able to assume the franchisor's obligations under the Franchise Agreement.

8. The following is added to the end of the "Summary" sections of Item 17(v), entitled "Choice of forum," and Item 17(w), entitled "Choice of law":

The foregoing choice of law should not be considered a waiver of any right conferred upon the franchisor or upon the franchisee by Article 33 of the General Business Law of the State of New York.

NORTH DAKOTA

- 1. A contractual requirement that you sign a general release will not apply to claims you may have under the North Dakota Franchise Investment Law.
- 2. Covenants not to compete such as those contained in the Franchise Agreement are generally considered unenforceable in the State of North Dakota.
- 3. The Franchise Agreement contains provisions that may be interpreted as liquidated damages clauses. Under the North Dakota Franchise Investment Law, certain liquidated damages clauses are unenforceable.
- 4. The Franchise Agreement requires you to waive your right to collect exemplary or punitive damages. This provision may not be enforceable under North Dakota law.
- 5. The Franchise Agreement requires that you consent to the jurisdiction of a court in Mississippi. This provision may not be enforceable under North Dakota Law because North Dakota Law precludes you from consenting to jurisdiction of any court outside of North Dakota.
- 6. The provisions of the Franchise Agreement on governing law, jurisdiction, and choice of law will not be a waiver of any right conferred on you by the North Dakota Franchise Investment Law.

RHODE ISLAND

1. The following language is added to the end of the "Summary" sections of Item 17(v), entitled "Choice of forum," and 17(w), entitled "Choice of law":

Section 19-28.1-14 of the Rhode Island Franchise Investment Act provides that "a provision in a multi-unit development agreement or franchise agreement restricting jurisdiction or venue to a forum outside this state or requiring the application of the laws of another state is void with respect to a claim otherwise enforceable under this Act."

VIRGINIA

1. The following is added to the "Special Risks to Consider About *This* Franchise" sheet:

<u>Sales Performance Required</u>. You must maintain minimum sales performance levels. Your inability to maintain these levels may result in loss of any territorial rights you are granted, termination of your franchise, and loss of your investment.

2. The following language is added to the end of the "Summary" section of Item 17.h., entitled "Cause" defined – non-curable defaults":

Pursuant to Section 13.1-564 of the Virginia Retail Franchising Act, it is unlawful for a franchisor to cancel a franchise without reasonable cause. If any grounds for default or termination stated in the Franchise Agreement does not constitute "reasonable cause," as that term may be defined in the Virginia Retail Franchising Act or the laws of Virginia, that provision may not be enforceable.

WASHINGTON

1. The following paragraphs are added at the end of Item 17:

If any of the provisions in this Franchise Disclosure Document or Franchise Agreement are inconsistent with the relationship provisions of Revised Code of Washington Section 19.100.180 or any other requirements of the Act, the provisions of the Act will prevail over the inconsistent terms of the Franchise Disclosure Document or Franchise Agreement.

RCW §19.100.180 and court decisions may supersede the Franchise Agreement in your relationship with us, including in the areas of termination and renewal of your franchise.

In any arbitration involving a franchise purchased in Washington, the arbitration site shall be either in the state of Washington, or in a place mutually agreed upon at the time of the arbitration, or as determined by the arbitrator. In addition, if litigation is not precluded by the Franchise Agreement, you may bring an action or proceeding arising out of or in connection with the sale of franchises, or a violation of the Washington Franchise Investment Protection Act, in Washington.

A release or waiver of rights executed by a franchisee will not include rights under the Washington Franchise Investment Protection Act, except when executed pursuant to a negotiated settlement after the agreement is in effect and where the parties are represented by independent counsel. Provisions such as those which unreasonably restrict or limit the statute of limitations period for claims under the Act, or rights or remedies under the Act, such as a right to a jury trial, may not be enforceable in Washington.

Transfer fees are collectable to the extent that they reflect our reasonable estimated or actual costs in effecting a transfer.

Pursuant to RCW 49.62.020, a noncompetition covenant is void and unenforceable against an employee, including an employee of a franchisee, unless the employee's earnings from the party seeking enforcement, when annualized, exceed \$100,000 per year (an amount that will be adjusted annually for inflation). In addition, a noncompetition covenant is void and unenforceable against an independent contractor of a franchisee under RCW 49.62.030 unless the independent contractor's earnings from the party seeking enforcement, when annualized, exceed \$250,000 per year (an amount that will be adjusted annually for inflation). As a result, any provisions contained in the franchise agreement or elsewhere that conflict with these limitations are void and unenforceable in Washington.

RCW 49.62.060 prohibits a franchisor from restricting, restraining, or prohibiting a franchisee from (i) soliciting or hiring any employee of a franchisee of the same franchisor or (ii) soliciting or hiring any employee of

the franchisor. As a result, any such provisions contained in the franchise agreement or elsewhere are void and unenforceable in Washington.

THE FOLLOWING PAGES IN THIS EXHIBIT ARE STATE-SPECIFIC RIDERS TO THE FRANCHISE AGREEMENT

RIDER TO THE FRANCHISE AGREEMENT FOR USE IN ILLINOIS

THIS RIDER (this "Rider") is made and entered into by and between VITAL CARE INFUSION SERVICES, LLC, a Delaware limited liability company with its principal place of business at 1170 Northeast Industrial Park Road, Meridian, Mississippi 39301 ("Franchisor"), and the person or entity identified on Appendix A as the franchisee ("Franchisee") with its principal place of business as set forth on Appendix A. In this Rider, "we," "us," and "our" refer to Franchisor. "You" and "your" refer to Franchisee.

1.	BACKGROUND.	We and	you	are	parties to	that	certain	Franch	nise
Agreement	dated				, 20		(the '	'Franch	ise
Agreement")	. This Rider is anne	xed to an	d form	ns pa	rt of the Fr	anchis	e Agree	ment. T	This
Rider is bein	g signed because ((a) any o	f the	offer	ing or sal	es acti	vity rela	ting to	the
Franchise Ag	reement occurred in	Illinois ar	nd the	VC I	Business t	hat you	ı will ope	erate un	der
the Franchise	e Agreement will be I	ocated in	Illino	is, an	d/or (b) yo	ou are o	domicile	d in Illin	ois.
Rider is bein Franchise Ag	g signed because (reement occurred in	(a) any o Illinois <u>ar</u>	f the <u>nd</u> the	offer VC I	ing or sal Business t	es acti hat you	vity rela	iting to erate un	th ide

2. **FORUM FOR LITIGATION.** The following sentence is added to the end of Section 16.3 of the Franchise Agreement:

Section 4 of the Illinois Franchise Disclosure Act provides that any provision in a franchise agreement which designates jurisdiction or venue in a forum outside of Illinois is void with respect to any cause of action which otherwise is enforceable in Illinois.

3. **GOVERNING LAW**. Section 16.4 of the Franchise Agreement is deleted and replaced with the following:

Except to the extent governed by the United States Trademark Act of 1946 (Lanham Act, 15 U.S.C. Sections 1051 *et seq.*), or other United States federal law, this agreement, the franchise, and all claims arising from the relationship between us and you will be governed by the laws of the State of Illinois without regard to its conflict of laws rules.

4. <u>MUTUAL WAIVER OF JURY TRIAL AND PUNITIVE DAMAGES</u>. The following language is added to the end of Sections 16.5 and 16.6 of the Franchise Agreement:

However, this Section shall not act as a condition, stipulation or provision purporting to bind any person acquiring any franchise to waive compliance with any provision of the Illinois Franchise Disclosure Act at Section 705/41 or Illinois Regulations at Section 200.609.

5. <u>LIMITATIONS OF CLAIMS</u>. Section 16.8 of the Franchise Agreement is amended by adding the following:

However, nothing contained in this Section shall constitute a condition, stipulation, or provision purporting to bind any person to waive compliance with any provision of the Illinois Franchise Disclosure Act at Section 705/27 or any other law of the State of Illinois, to the extent applicable.

6. **ENTIRE AGREEMENT.** Section 17.1 of the Franchise Agreement is amended by adding the following:

Notwithstanding the foregoing, nothing in this Agreement is intended to disclaim the express representations we made in the Franchise Disclosure Document.

- 7. <u>ILLINOIS FRANCHISE DISCLOSURE ACT</u>. The following language is added as Section 16.12 of the Franchise Agreement:
 - 16.12 Illinois Franchise Disclosure Act. Section 41 of the Illinois Franchise Disclosure Act states that any condition, stipulation, or provision purporting to bind any person acquiring any franchise to waive compliance with any provision of the Act or any other law of Illinois is void. However, that Section shall not prevent any person from entering into a settlement agreement or executing a general release regarding a potential or actual lawsuit filed under any provision of the Act, nor shall it prevent the arbitration of any claim pursuant to the provisions of Title 9 of the United States Code.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the parties have executed and delivered this Rider, to be effective as of the date set forth next to our signature below.

FRANCHISOR	FRANCHISEE
VITAL CARE INFUSION SERVICES, LLC	[Entity Name]
Ву:	Ву:
Name:	Name:
Title:	Title:
Date:	Date:

RIDER TO THE FRANCHISE AGREEMENT FOR USE IN MARYLAND

THIS RIDER (this "Rider") is made and entered into by and between VITAL CARE INFUSION SERVICES, LLC, a Delaware limited liability company with its principal place of business at 1170 Northeast Industrial Park Road, Meridian, Mississippi 39301 ("Franchisor"), and the person or entity identified on Appendix A as the franchisee ("Franchisee") with its principal place of business as set forth on Appendix A. In this Rider, "we," "us," and "our" refer to Franchisor. "You" and "your" refer to Franchisee.

1.	BACKGROUND	. We	and	you	are	parties to	that	certain	Franch	nise
Agreement	dated					, 20_		(the '	'Franch	ise
Agreement")). This Rider is an	nexed	to and	d form	ns pa	rt of the Fr	anchis	se Agree	ment. T	his
Rider is bein	ng signed becaus	se (a) y	ou a	re do	micil	ed in Mar	yland,	and/or	(b) the	VC
Business that	t you will operate (under th	ne Fra	nchis	se Ag	reement w	ill be l	ocated ir	n Maryla	ınd.

2. **RELEASES.** The following is added to the end of Sections 2.2(f) (Successor Term), 4.4(b) (Site Acquisition), 4.6 (Opening Deadline), 13.1 (Transfer By Us), 13.4(c) (Control Transfer), 13.5 (Non-Control Transfers), and 15.5(d) (Our Rights to Purchase Business Assets) of the Franchise Agreement:

However, any release required as a condition of renewal, sale and/or assignment/transfer will not apply to any claims or liability arising under the Maryland Franchise Registration and Disclosure Law.

3. **INSOLVENCY**. The following sentence is added to the end of Section 14 (Termination and Default) of the Franchise Agreement:

Section 14.1(dd) may not be enforceable under federal bankruptcy law (11 U.S.C. Sections 101 et seq.).

4. **FORUM FOR LITIGATION**. The following language is added to the end of Section 16 (Dispute Resolution and Governing Law) of the Franchise Agreement:

This Agreement provides that disputes are resolved through arbitration. A Maryland franchise regulation states that it is an unfair or deceptive practice to require a franchisee to waive its right to file a lawsuit in Maryland claiming a violation of the Maryland Franchise Registration and Disclosure Law. In light of the Federal Arbitration Act, there is some dispute as to whether this forum selection requirement is legally enforceable.

5. **GOVERNING LAW**. The following sentence is added to the end of Section 16.4 (Governing Law) of the Franchise Agreement:

Notwithstanding the foregoing, the Maryland Franchise Registration and Disclosure Law shall govern any claim arising under that law.

6. **LIMITATIONS OF CLAIMS**. The following sentence is added to the end of Section 16.8 (One-Year Limitation on Claims) of the Franchise Agreement:

You must bring any claims arising under the Maryland Franchise Registration and Disclosure Law within 3 years after we grant you the franchise.

- 7. **ACKNOWLEDGMENTS**. The following is added as a new Section 19 to the end of the Franchise Agreement:
 - 19. <u>ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS</u>. All representations requiring you to assent to a release, estoppel or waiver of liability are not intended to nor shall they act as a release, estoppel or waiver of any liability incurred under the Maryland Franchise Registration and Disclosure Law.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the parties have executed and delivered this Rider, to be effective as of the date set forth next to our signature below.

FRANCHISOR	FRANCHISEE
VITAL CARE INFUSION SERVICES, LLC	[Entity Name]
Ву:	Ву:
Name:	Name:
Title:	Title:
Date:	Date:

RIDER TO THE FRANCHISE AGREEMENT FOR USE IN MINNESOTA

THIS RIDER (this "Rider") is made and entered into by and between VITAL CARE INFUSION SERVICES, LLC, a Delaware limited liability company with its principal place of business at 1170 Northeast Industrial Park Road, Meridian, Mississippi 39301 ("Franchisor"), and the person or entity identified on Appendix A as the franchisee ("Franchisee") with its principal place of business as set forth on Appendix A. In this Rider, "we," "us," and "our" refer to Franchisor. "You" and "your" refer to Franchisee.

1.	BACKGROUND.	We and	you ar	e parties	to that	certain	Franchise
Agreement	dated			, 2	20	(the "	Franchise
Agreement")	. This Rider is annea	xed to and	d forms	art of the	Franchis	se Agree	ment. This
Rider is bein	g signed because	(a) the V	C Busir	ess that y	you will	operate	under the
Franchise Ag	reement will be loca	ted in Min	nesota;	and/or (b)	any of t	he offeri	ng or sales
activity relatir	ng to the Franchise A	Agreemen	t occurr	ed in Minn	esota		
activity relatii	ig to the Francisc 7	greenien	Coodii	Ja 111 1VIII 111	Coola		

2. **RELEASES.** The following is added to the end of Sections 2.2(f), 4.4(b), 4.6, 13.1, 13.4(c), 13.5, and 15.5(d) of the Franchise Agreement:

Any release required as a condition of renewal, sale and/or assignment/transfer will not apply to the extent prohibited by the Minnesota Franchises Law.

3. **SUCCESSOR TERM AND TERMINATION TERM**. The following is added to the end of Sections 2.2 and 14 of the Franchise Agreement:

However, with respect to franchises governed by Minnesota law, we will comply with Minn. Stat. Sec. 80C.14, Subds. 3, 4 and 5 which require, except in certain specified cases, that you be given 90 days' notice of termination (with 60 days to cure) and 180 days' notice of non-renewal of this Agreement.

4. **NOTIFICATION OF INFRINGEMENT AND CLAIMS.** The following sentence is added to the end of Section 9.1 of the Franchise Agreement:

Provided you have complied with all provisions of this Agreement applicable to the Marks, we will protect your right to use the Marks and will indemnify you from any loss, cots or expenses arising out of any claims, suits or demands regarding your use of the Marks in accordance with Minn. Stat. Sec. 80C 12, Subd. 1(g).

5. **FORUM FOR LITIGATION**. The following language is added to the end of Section 16.3 of the Franchise Agreement:

Notwithstanding the foregoing, Minn. Stat. Sec. 80C.21 and Minn. Rule 2860.4400J prohibit us, except in certain specified cases, from requiring litigation to be conducted outside of Minnesota. Nothing in this Agreement will abrogate or reduce any of your rights under Minnesota Statutes Chapter 80C or your rights to any procedure, forum, or remedies that the laws of the jurisdiction provide.

6. **GOVERNING LAW**. The following statement is added at the end of Section 16.4 of the Franchise Agreement:

NOTHING IN THIS AGREEMENT WILL ABROGATE OR REDUCE ANY OF YOUR RIGHTS UNDER MINNESOTA STATUTES CHAPTER 80C OR YOUR RIGHT TO ANY PROCEDURE, FORUM OR REMEDIES THAT THE LAWS OF THE JURISDICTION PROVIDE.

- 7. MUTUAL WAIVER OF JURY TRIAL AND PUNITIVE DAMAGES. If and then only to the extent required by the Minnesota Franchises Law, Sections 16.5 and 16.6 of the Franchise Agreement are deleted.
- 8. **LIMITATIONS OF CLAIMS**. The following is added to the end of Section 16.8 of the Franchise Agreement:

; provided, however, that Minnesota law provides that no action may be commenced under Minn. Stat. Sec. 80C.17 more than 3 years after the cause of action accrues.

9. **INJUNCTIVE RELIEF**. The following is added to the end of Section 16.10 of the Franchise Agreement:

Notwithstanding anything to the contrary in this Section 16.10, a court will determine if a bond is required.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the parties have executed and delivered this Rider, to be effective as of the date set forth next to our signature below.

FRANCHISOR	<u>FRANCHISEE</u>
VITAL CARE INFUSION SERVICES, LLC	[Entity Name]
By:	By:
Name:	Name:
Title:	Title:
Date:	Date:

RIDER TO THE FRANCHISE AGREEMENT FOR USE IN THE STATE OF NEW YORK

THIS RIDER (this "Rider") is made and entered into by and between VITAL CARE INFUSION SERVICES, LLC, a Delaware limited liability company with its principal place of business at 1170 Northeast Industrial Park Road, Meridian, Mississippi 39301 ("Franchisor"), and the person or entity identified on Appendix A as the franchisee ("Franchisee") with its principal place of business as set forth on Appendix A. In this Rider, "we," "us," and "our" refer to Franchisor. "You" and "your" refer to Franchisee.

 BACKGROUND. 	We and	you are	parties to	that certain	Franchise
Agreement dated			, (the "l	Franchise Ag	reement").
This Rider is being signed bed	ause (a) you	ı are dom	iciled in the	e State of Nev	w York <u>and</u>
the VC Business that you will of	operate unde	er the Fra	nchise Agr	eement will be	e located in
New York, and/or (b) any of	the offering	or sales	s activity re	elating to the	Franchise
Agreement occurred in New Yo	ork.				

2. **TRANSFER - BY US**. The following language is added to the end of Section 13.1 of the Franchise Agreement:

However, to the extent required by applicable law, no transfer will be made except to an assignee that, in our good faith judgment, is willing and able to assume our obligations under this Agreement.

3. **RELEASES**. The following language is added to the end of Sections 2.2(f), 4.4(b), 4.6, 13.1, 13.4(c), 13.5, and 15.5(d) of the Franchise Agreement:

Notwithstanding the foregoing all rights enjoyed by you and any causes of action arising in your favor from the provisions of Article 33 of the General Business Law of the State of New York and the regulations issued thereunder shall remain in force to the extent required by the non-waiver provisions of GBL Sections 687.4 and 687.5, as amended.

4. **TERMINATION OF AGREEMENT - BY YOU**. The following language is added to the end of Section 14.3 of the Franchise Agreement:

You also may terminate this Agreement on any grounds available by law under the provisions of Article 33 of the General Business Law of the State of New York.

5. **INJUNCTIVE RELIEF.** The following sentence is added to the end of Sections 15.10 and 16.10:

Our right to obtain injunctive relief exists only after proper proofs are made and the appropriate authority has granted such relief.

6. **GOVERNING LAW/CONSENT TO JURISDICTION**. The following statement is added to the end of Sections 16.3 and 16.4 of the Franchise Agreement:

This section shall not be considered a waiver of any right conferred upon you by the provisions of Article 33 of the New York State General Business Law, as amended, and the regulations issued thereunder.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the parties have executed and delivered this Rider, to be effective as of the date set forth next to our signature below.

FRANCHISOR	<u>FRANCHISEE</u>
VITAL CARE INFUSION SERVICES, LLC	[Entity Name]
Ву:	Ву:
Name:	Name:
Title:	Title:
Date:	Date:

RIDER TO THE FRANCHISE AGREEMENT FOR USE IN NORTH DAKOTA

THIS RIDER (this "Rider") is made and entered into by and between VITAL CARE INFUSION SERVICES, LLC, a Delaware limited liability company with its principal place of business at 1170 Northeast Industrial Park Road, Meridian, Mississippi 39301 ("Franchisor"), and the person or entity identified on Appendix A as the franchisee ("Franchisee") with its principal place of business as set forth on Appendix A. In this Rider, "we," "us," and "our" refer to Franchisor. "You" and "your" refer to Franchisee

1.	BACKGROUND.	We and	you are	parties to	that certain	n Franchise
Agreement	dated			, 20_	(the	"Franchise
Agreement")). This Rider is anne	xed to and	d forms p	art of the Fra	nchise Agre	ement. This
Rider is being	g signed because (a)) you are	a residen	t of North Da	kota <u>and</u> the	Restaurant
that you will o	operate under the Fr	anchise A	Agreemer	nt will be loca	ited or opera	ited in North
Dakota; and/	or (b) any of the offer	ring or sal	es activity	relating to t	he Franchise	Agreement
occurred in N	lorth Dakota.					

2. **RELEASES**. The following is added to the end of Sections 22(f), 4.4(b), 4.6, 13.1, 13.4(c), 13.5, and 15.5(d) of the Franchise Agreement:

Any release required as a condition of renewal, sale and/or assignment/transfer will not apply to the extent prohibited by the North Dakota Franchise Investment Law.

3. **COVENANT NOT TO COMPETE**. The following is added to the end of Section 12 of the Franchise Agreement:

Covenants not to compete such as those mentioned above are generally considered unenforceable in the State of North Dakota; however, we will enforce the covenants to the maximum extent the law allows.

4. **GOVERNING LAW**. Section 16.4 of the Franchise Agreement is deleted and replaced with the following:

EXCEPT TO THE EXTENT GOVERNED BY THE UNITED STATES TRADEMARK ACT OF 1946 (LANHAM ACT, 15 U.S.C. SECTIONS 1051 ET SEQ.), OR OTHER UNITED STATES FEDERAL LAW, AND EXCEPT AS OTHERWISE REQUIRED BY NORTH DAKOTA LAW, THIS AGREEMENT, THE FRANCHISE, AND ALL CLAIMS ARISING FROM THE RELATIONSHIP BETWEEN US AND YOU WILL BE GOVERNED BY THE LAWS OF THE STATE OF MISSISSIPPI WITHOUT REGARD TO ITS CONFLICT OF LAWS RULES, EXCEPT THAT ANY LAW REGULATING THE SALE OF FRANCHISES OR GOVERNING THE RELATIONSHIP OF A FRANCHISOR AND ITS FRANCHISEE WILL NOT APPLY UNLESS ITS JURISDICTIONAL REQUIREMENTS ARE MET INDEPENDENTLY WITHOUT REFERENCE TO THIS SECTION.

5. **FORUM FOR LITIGATION**. The following is added to the end of Section 16.3 of the Franchise Agreement:

NOTWITHSTANDING THE FOREGOING, TO THE EXTENT REQUIRED BY THE NORTH DAKOTA FRANCHISE INVESTMENT LAW, AND SUBJECT TO YOUR ARBITRATION OBLIGATIONS, YOU MAY BRING AN ACTION IN NORTH DAKOTA FOR CLAIMS ARISING UNDER THE NORTH DAKOTA FRANCHISE INVESTMENT LAW.

- 6. **WAIVER OF JURY TRIAL**. To the extent required by the North Dakota Franchise Investment Law, Section 16.5 of the Franchise Agreement is deleted.
- 8. **WAIVER OF PUNITIVE DAMAGES**. To the extent required by the North Dakota Franchise Investment Law, Section 16.6 of the Franchise Agreement is deleted.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the parties have executed and delivered this Rider, to be effective as of the date set forth next to our signature below.

FRANCHISOR	<u>FRANCHISEE</u>
VITAL CARE INFUSION SERVICES, LLC	[Entity Name]
Ву:	By:
Name:	Name:
Title:	Title:
Date:	Date:

RIDER TO THE FRANCHISE AGREEMENT FOR USE IN RHODE ISLAND

THIS RIDER (this "Rider") is made and entered into by and between VITAL CARE INFUSION SERVICES, LLC, a Delaware limited liability company with its principal place of business at 1170 Northeast Industrial Park Road, Meridian, Mississippi 39301 ("Franchisor"), and the person or entity identified on Appendix A as the franchisee ("Franchisee") with its principal place of business as set forth on Appendix A. In this Rider, "we," "us," and "our" refer to Franchisor. "You" and "your" refer to Franchisee.

1.	BACKGROUND.	We an	d you	are	parties	to the	at certair	n Franc	chise
Agreement	dated				, 20	D	(the	"Franc	hise
Agreement")	. This Rider is ann	exed to a	nd forn	ns pa	rt of the	Franch	nise Agre	ement.	This
Rider is being	g signed because (a	a) you are	domic	iled ir	n Rhode	Island	and the \	/C Busi	ness
that you will	operate under the	Franchis	e Agre	eme	nt will b	e loca	ted in Rh	node Is	land;
and/or (b) a	ny of the offering	or sales	activit	ty rel	ating to	the F	ranchise	Agree	ment
occurred in R	Rhode Island.								

2. **NON-RENEWAL AND TERMINATION.** The following paragraph is added to the end of Sections 2.2 and 14.2:

Section 6-50-4 of the Rhode Island Fair Dealership Law includes the requirement that, in certain circumstances, a franchisee receive 90 days' notice of termination, cancellation, non-renewal or substantial change in competitive circumstances. The notice shall state all the reasons for termination, cancellation, non-renewal or substantial change in competitive circumstances and shall provide that the franchisee has 60 days in which to rectify any claimed deficiency and shall supersede the requirements of the Franchise Agreement to the extent they may be inconsistent with the Law's requirements. If the deficiency is rectified within 60 days the notice shall be void. The above-notice provisions shall not apply if the reason for termination, cancellation or nonrenewal is insolvency, the occurrence of an assignment for the benefit of creditors or bankruptcy. If the reason for termination, cancellation, nonrenewal or substantial change in competitive circumstances is nonpayment of sums due under the Franchise Agreement, you shall be entitled to written notice of such default, and shall have 10 days in which to remedy such default from the date of delivery or posting of such notice.

3. **GOVERNING LAW / FORUM FOR LITIGATION**. The following language is added to the end of Sections 16.3 and 16.4 of the Franchise Agreement:

Section 19-28.1-14 of the Rhode Island Franchise Investment Act provides that "A provision in a franchise agreement restricting jurisdiction or venue to a forum outside this state or requiring the application of the laws of another state is void with respect to a claim otherwise enforceable under

this Act." To the extent required by applicable law, Rhode Island law will apply to claims arising under the Rhode Island Franchise Investment Act.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the parties have executed and delivered this Rider, to be effective as of the date set forth next to our signature below.

FRANCHISOR	FRANCHISEE
VITAL CARE INFUSION SERVICES, LLC	[Entity Name]
By:	Ву:
Name:	Name:
Title:	Title:
Date:	Date:

RIDER TO THE FRANCHISE AGREEMENT FOR USE IN WASHINGTON

THIS RIDER (this "Rider") is made and entered into by and between VITAL CARE INFUSION SERVICES, LLC, a Delaware limited liability company with its principal place of business at 1170 Northeast Industrial Park Road, Meridian, Mississippi 39301 ("Franchisor"), and the person or entity identified on Appendix A as the franchisee ("Franchisee") with its principal place of business as set forth on Appendix A. In this Rider, "we," "us," and "our" refer to Franchisor. "You" and "your" refer to Franchisee.

1.	BACKGR	OUND.	We ar	nd you	are	parties	to that	certain	Franchise
Agreement	dated)	(the '	'Franchise
Agreement")	. This Rid	er is annex	ced to a	and forr	ns pa	rt of the I	Franchis	e Agree	ment. This
Rider is bein	g signed b	ecause (a) you a	are don	nicile	d in Was	shington	; and/or	(b) the VC
Business tha	t you will o	perate und	er the	Franchi	se Ag	greemen	t will be l	located o	or operated
in Washingto	n; and/or	(c) any of	the of	fering c	r sale	es activit	ty relatin	g to the	Franchise
Agreement o	ccurred in	Washingto	n.	_			-	-	

2. **WASHINGTON LAW**. The following paragraphs are added to the end of the Franchise Agreement:

In recognition of the requirements of the Washington Franchise Investment Protection Act (the "**Act**") and the rules and regulations promulgated thereunder, the Franchise Agreement shall be modified as follows:

The State of Washington has a statute, RCW 19.100.180, which might supersede this Agreement in your relationship with us, including the areas of termination and renewal of your franchise. There might also be court decisions which supersede this Agreement in your relationship with us, including termination and renewal of your franchise.

In any arbitration involving a franchise purchased in Washington, the arbitration site shall be either in the state of Washington, or in a place mutually agreed upon at the time of the arbitration, or as determined by the arbitrator. In addition, if litigation is not precluded by the Franchise Agreement, you may bring an action or proceeding arising out of or in connection with the sale of franchises, or a violation of the Washington Franchise Investment Protection Act, in Washington.

In the event of a conflict of laws, the provisions of the Act, Chapter 19.100 RCW, shall prevail.

A release or waiver of rights executed by you shall not include rights

under the Act, except when executed pursuant to a negotiated settlement after the Franchise Agreement is in effect and where the parties are represented by independent counsel. Provisions such as those which unreasonably restrict or limit the statute of limitations period for claims under the Act, or rights or remedies under the Act, such as a right to a jury trial, might not be enforceable.

Transfer fees are collectable to the extent that they reflect our reasonable estimate or actual costs in effecting a transfer.

Pursuant to RCW 49.62.020, a noncompetition covenant is void and unenforceable against an employee, including an employee of a franchisee, unless the employee's earnings from the party seeking enforcement, when annualized, exceed \$100,000 per year (an amount that will be adjusted annually for inflation). In addition, a noncompetition covenant is void and unenforceable against an independent contractor of a franchisee under RCW 49.62.030 unless the independent contractor's earnings from the party seeking enforcement, when annualized, exceed \$250,000 per year (an amount that will be adjusted annually for inflation). As a result, any provisions contained in the Franchise Agreement or elsewhere that conflict with these limitations are void and unenforceable in Washington.

RCW 49.62.060 prohibits a franchisor from restricting, restraining, or prohibiting a franchisee from (i) soliciting or hiring any employee of a franchisee of the same franchisor or (ii) soliciting or hiring any employee of the franchisor. As a result, any such provisions contained in the Franchise Agreement or elsewhere are void and unenforceable in Washington.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the parties have executed and delivered this Rider, to be effective as of the date set forth next to our signature below.

FRANCHISOR	FRANCHISEE
VITAL CARE INFUSION SERVICES, LLC	[Entity Name]
Ву:	By:
Name:	Name:
Title:	Title:
Date:	Date:

FDD EXHIBIT J

FORM OF RENEWAL ADDENDUM

RENEWAL ADDENDUM TO VITAL CARE® FRANCHISE AGREEMENT

THIS RENEWAL ADDENDUM (the	"Addendum") is made and entered into on
(the "Effective Date") by	and among Vital Care Infusion Services, LLC
("we," "us," or "our") and	("Franchisee," "you" or "your"). We and
you shall collectively be referred to as the "Part	ies."

RECITALS

- A. We (as successor in interest to Vital Care, Inc.) and you signed a certain Vital Care® Franchise Agreement dated _______ (collectively, with all addenda, riders, and Addendums, the "Former Agreement"), pursuant to which we granted you the right to operate a Vital Care Business in [insert city or general description of the Territory] (the "VC Business"). The term of the Former Agreement has expired or is about to expire.
- B. The Parties have signed a certain Vital Care® Franchise Agreement dated as of the Effective Date (the "Franchise Agreement"), pursuant to which we renewed your franchise to operate the VC Business.
- C. The Parties desire to amend the Franchise Agreement because certain provisions do not apply or require modification, as the VC Business is already operating.

NOW THEREFORE, for and in consideration of the foregoing promises and the covenants and agreements contained herein, the Parties agree to amend the Franchise Agreement as follows:

- 1. <u>Capitalized Terms</u>. Capitalized terms used and not otherwise defined in this Addendum shall have the meanings set forth in the Franchise Agreement.
- 2. <u>Termination of Former Agreement</u>. The term of the Former Agreement shall be deemed to have expired as of the Effective Date, and Franchisee will have no further rights under the Former Agreement subsequent to the Effective Date.
- 3. <u>Conditions for Entering Franchise Agreement</u>. You agree to the following as conditions for entering into the Franchise Agreement:
- A. <u>Renewal Fee</u>. Upon signing this Addendum, you shall pay us \$4,000 as the renewal fee for the right to enter into the Franchise Agreement.
- B. <u>General Release</u>. Upon signing this Addendum, you and each of your Owners must sign a general release in the form that we prescribe (the current form of which is attached to the Franchise Agreement as Appendix G).
- C. <u>Refurbishing and Renovations</u>. By the first anniversary of the Effective Date (the "**Anniversary Date**"), you must refurbish and remodel the VC Business at your expense to

conform the decor, Trade Dress, color schemes, signage, and presentation of the Marks to our then-current image in accordance with Section 6.3(h) (Refurbishing and Renovations) of the Franchise Agreement. Within 60 days of the Effective Date, you must submit plans to us for our approval that have been prepared according to the System Standards we prescribe. You acknowledge that if you do not currently operate an Infusion Suite at your Primary Center, by the Anniversary Date, you must either remodel your Primary Center to include an Infusion Suite in accordance with the remodeling plan that we approve or you must develop and open a Remote Center in accordance with Section 4.2 (Remote Centers).

- D. <u>Pharmacy Software</u>. Within 30 days of the Effective Date, you must acquire at your expense a software license for, and begin using, the Pharmacy Software that we specify. You will be responsible for paying us the ongoing Pharmacy Software Fee in accordance with the Franchise Agreement.
- 4. <u>Initial Term.</u> Section 2.1 (Initial Term) of the Franchise Agreement is deleted and replaced with the following:
 - 2.1 <u>Current Term</u>. The current term (the "**Current Term**") of the License begins on the Effective Date and ends ten years from the Effective Date, unless this Agreement is terminated sooner as provided in other sections of this Agreement. All references in this Agreement to the "Initial Term" shall mean and refer to the "Current Term."
- 5. Renewal Term.

[IF NO RENEWAL TERMS LEFT:] Section 2.2 (Successor Term) of the Franchise Agreement is hereby deleted in its entirety. The Parties acknowledge that you shall not be entitled to a successor term.

[IF ONE RENEWAL TERM LEFT:] The introductory clause of Section 2.2 (Successor Term) of the Franchise Agreement is deleted and replaced with the following:

- 2.2 <u>Successor Term.</u> Upon the expiration of the Current Term, you may, at your option, obtain one additional consecutive ten-year successor term (a "**Successor Term**" and, collectively with the Current Term, the "**Term**") if you meet the following conditions:
- 6. <u>Deleted Provisions</u>. Because the VC Business is already operating, the following provisions do not apply and are deleted in their entirety:
 - A. Section 3.1 (Initial Franchise Fee)
 - B. Section 4.6 (Opening Deadline)
 - C. Section 7.3(e) (Grand Opening Advertising)
 - D. Section 14.1(b) (default for failing to complete Initial Training)
 - E. Section 14.1(c) (default for failing to acquire a site)
 - F. Section 14.1(d) (default for failing to open by Opening Deadline)

- 7. <u>Development Provisions</u>. The Parties acknowledge that because you already are operating a Primary Center, Sections 4.3 (Site Selection), 4.4 (Site Acquisition), and 4.5 (Center Construction shall only apply to the relocation or remodeling of any existing Centers or the development of any Remote Centers.
- 8. <u>No Initial Training</u>. The Parties acknowledge that because your Required Trainees have already successfully completed Initial Training, we will not be obligated to provide, and your Required Trainees will not be obligated to attend, Initial Training in conjunction with the execution of the Franchise Agreement, except for any Initial Training required for subsequent Operating Principals and Key Managers.
- 9. <u>Fenced-Off Pharmacy</u>. If you or a Related Operator operates a Fenced-Off Pharmacy, you will not be required to fully comply with Section 6.3(c) (Operation of Fenced-Off Pharmacies) of the Franchise Agreement until the Anniversary Date, provided that you must comply with the following conditions:
- A. If your Fenced-Off Pharmacy and VC Business are currently owned by you and operated under the same tax identification number and pharmaceutical license, by the Anniversary Date, you must transfer the Fenced-Off Pharmacy to an affiliate and such affiliate must secure a separate tax identification number and pharmaceutical license for the Fenced-Off Pharmacy by such deadline. For the avoidance of doubt, you may not change the tax identification number or pharmaceutical license used for the VC Business.
- B. If your Fenced-Off Pharmacy is operated at the same site as your Primary Center, you may continue to operate the two businesses from the same site, provided that, as part of the refurbishing and remodeling requirements specified in Paragraph 3.C (Refurbishing and Renovations) that must be completed by the Anniversary Date, you must either (i) designate a separate suite number for each business and create a distinct Vital Care-branded area within the site or (ii) construct a separate suite for the VC Business at the site.
- C. Within a reasonable time after the Effective Date, you must ensure that there is a dedicated licensed pharmacist, who also may be your Key Manager, and a dedicated sales agent that both work exclusively for the VC Business. You must obtain our written consent for any employees that you intend to permit to work in both your VC Business and Fenced-Off Pharmacy.
- 10. Other Businesses. If you operate any other businesses other than your VC Business, you must divest your interests in such other businesses to an affiliate or third party by the Anniversary Date so that you will operate only the VC Business going forward. If you operate a Pharmacy-Related Business that we have not approved as a Fenced-Off Business, you and your Owners must cease operating such business or divest your and their interests in such other businesses by the Anniversary Date.
- 11. <u>Term and Assignability</u>. This Addendum shall remain in effect for the duration of the Current Term, unless the Franchise Agreement is earlier terminated. This Addendum may be assigned in conjunction with the Franchise Agreement during the Current Term in accordance with Section 13 (Transfer and Assignment). This Addendum shall expire at the end of the Current Term and shall not apply in any subsequent Successor Terms.

12. <u>Miscellaneous</u>.

- A. <u>Entire Agreement</u>. This Addendum is an amendment of, and forms a part of, the Franchise Agreement. This Addendum supersedes all prior discussions, understanding and agreements between the Parties with respect to the matters contained in this Addendum, and this Addendum contains the sole and entire agreement between the Parties with respect to the matters contemplated by this Addendum. Except as amended by this Addendum, the Franchise Agreement will continue in full force and effect. If there is a conflict between any provision of the Franchise Agreement and a provision of this Addendum, the provision of this Addendum controls.
- B. <u>Execution in Counterparts</u>. This Addendum may be executed in two or more counterparts, each of which shall be deemed an original, and all of which shall constitute one and the same instrument.
- C. <u>Successors and Assigns</u>. Except as otherwise herein provided, this Addendum is binding upon and shall inure to the benefit of the Parties and their respective heirs, executors, legal representatives, successors and permitted assigns.
- D. <u>Severability</u>. If any provision of this Addendum or instrument or other document delivered pursuant hereto or in connection with this Addendum is for any reason held to be invalid, illegal or unenforceable, such invalidity, illegality or unenforceability shall not affect any other provision of this Addendum or any other instrument or document, and this Addendum and such other instruments and documents shall be interpreted and construed as if such invalid, illegal or unenforceable provision had not been contained in this Addendum.
- E. <u>Dispute Resolution and Governing Law</u>. Any claim or controversy arising out of, or related to, this Addendum or the making, performance, or interpretation thereof, shall be subject to the provisions of Section 16 (Dispute Resolution and Governing Law) of the Franchise Agreement, which are hereby incorporated herein by this reference.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, upon signing below, each of the undersigned has executed this Addendum under seal as of the Effective Date.

<u>FRANCHISOR</u>	FRANCHISEE	
VITAL CARE INFUSION SERVICES, LLC	[Entity Name]	
Ву:		
	By:	
Name:		
	Name:	
Title:	T'11	
Data	Title:	
Date:	Date:	
	Date	

FDD EXHIBIT K

FORM OF TRANSFER ADDENDUM

TRANSFER ADDENDUM TO VITAL CARE® FRANCHISE AGREEMENT

THIS TRANSFER ADDENDUM (the	"Addendum") is made and entered into on
(the "Effective Date") by	and among Vital Care Infusion Services, LLC
("we," "us," or "our") and	("Franchisee," "you" or "your"). We and
you shall collectively be referred to as the "Part	ies."

RECITALS

- A. As a condition of our agreeing to consent to the transfer of rights related to an existing Vital Care® franchise to you, the Parties have signed a certain Vital Care® Franchise Agreement dated as of the Effective Date (the "Franchise Agreement"), pursuant to which we granted you the right to operate a Vital Care Business in [insert city or general description of the Territory] (the "VC Business").
- B. The Parties desire to amend the Franchise Agreement because certain provisions do not apply or require modification, as the VC Business is already operating.

NOW THEREFORE, for and in consideration of the foregoing promises and the covenants and agreements contained herein, the Parties agree to amend the Franchise Agreement as follows:

- 1. <u>Capitalized Terms</u>. Capitalized terms used and not otherwise defined in this Addendum shall have the meanings set forth in the Franchise Agreement.
- 2. <u>Refurbishing and Renovations</u>. By the first anniversary of the Effective Date (the "Anniversary Date"), you must refurbish and remodel the VC Business at your expense to conform the decor, Trade Dress, color schemes, signage, and presentation of the Marks to our then-current image in accordance with Section 6.3(h) (Refurbishing and Renovations) of the Franchise Agreement. Within 60 days of the Effective Date, you must submit plans to us for our approval that have been prepared according to the System Standards we prescribe. You acknowledge that if you do not currently operate an Infusion Suite at your Primary Center, by the Anniversary Date, you must either remodel your Primary Center to include an Infusion Suite in accordance with the remodeling plan that we approve or you must develop and open a Remote Center in accordance with Section 4.2 (Remote Centers).
- 3. <u>Pharmacy Software</u>. Within 30 days of the Effective Date, you must acquire at your expense a software license for, and begin using, the Pharmacy Software that we specify. You will be responsible for paying us the ongoing Pharmacy Software Fee in accordance with the Franchise Agreement.
- 4. <u>Initial Term</u>. Section 2.1 (Initial Term) of the Franchise Agreement is deleted and replaced with the following:

2	.1 <u>Curre</u>	<u>ent</u>	<u>I erm</u>	. The cur	rrent te	erm (1	the "C	urrei	nt lerr	n ") of	the
License	begins	on	the	Effective	Date	and	ends	[ten	years	from	the
Effective	Date]	[on],	unles	s thi	s Agre	eme	nt is to	ermina	ated

sooner as provided in other sections of this Agreement. All references in this Agreement to the "Initial Term" shall mean and refer to the "Current Term"

5. Renewal Term.

[IF NO RENEWAL TERMS LEFT:] Section 2.2 (Successor Term) of the Franchise Agreement is hereby deleted in its entirety. The Parties acknowledge that you shall not be entitled to a successor term.

[IF ONE RENEWAL TERM LEFT:] The introductory clause of Section 2.2 (Successor Term) of the Franchise Agreement is deleted and replaced with the following:

2.2 <u>Successor Term.</u> Upon the expiration of the Current Term, you may, at your option, obtain one additional consecutive ten-year successor term (a "**Successor Term**" and, collectively with the Current Term, the "**Term**") if you meet the following conditions:

[IF TWO RENEWAL TERMS LEFT, THIS SECTION CAN BE DELETED.]

- 6. <u>Deleted Provisions</u>. Because the VC Business is already operating, the following provisions do not apply and are deleted in their entirety:
 - A. Section 3.1 (Initial Franchise Fee)
 - B. Section 4.6 (Opening Deadline)
 - C. Section 7.3(e) (Grand Opening Advertising)
 - D. Section 14.1(b) (default for failing to complete Initial Training)
 - E. Section 14.1(c) (default for failing to acquire a site)
 - F. Section 14.1(d) (default for failing to open by Opening Deadline)
- 7. <u>Development Provisions</u>. The Parties acknowledge that because you already are operating a Primary Center, Sections 4.3 (Site Selection), 4.4 (Site Acquisition), and 4.5 (Center Construction shall only apply to the relocation or remodeling of any existing Centers or the development of any Remote Centers.
- 8. <u>Initial Training</u>. By ______, your Required Trainees must personally attend and satisfactorily complete Initial Training, as specified in Section 5.1 (Initial Training). Upon execution of this Addendum, you must pay us a training fee of \$1,000 per trainee.
- 9. <u>Fenced-Off Pharmacy</u>. If you or a Related Operator operates a Fenced-Off Pharmacy, you will not be required to fully comply with Section 6.3(c) (Operation of Fenced-Off Pharmacies) of the Franchise Agreement until the Anniversary Date, provided that you must comply with the following conditions:
- A. If your Fenced-Off Pharmacy and VC Business are currently owned by you and operated under the same tax identification number and pharmaceutical license, by the Anniversary Date, you must transfer the Fenced-Off Pharmacy to an affiliate and such affiliate

must secure a separate tax identification number and pharmaceutical license for the Fenced-Off Pharmacy by such deadline. For the avoidance of doubt, you may not change the tax identification number or pharmaceutical license used for the VC Business.

- B. If your Fenced-Off Pharmacy is operated at the same site as your Primary Center, you may continue to operate the two businesses from the same site, provided that, as part of the refurbishing and remodeling requirements specified in Paragraph 3.C (Refurbishing and Renovations) that must be completed by the Anniversary Date, you must either (i) designate a separate suite number for each business and create a distinct Vital Care-branded area within the site or (ii) construct a separate suite for the VC Business at the site.
- C. Within a reasonable time after the Effective Date, you must ensure that there is a dedicated licensed pharmacist, who also may be your Key Manager, and a dedicated sales agent that both work exclusively for the VC Business. You must obtain our written consent for any employees that you intend to permit to work in both your VC Business and Fenced-Off Pharmacy.
- 10. Other Businesses. If you operate any other businesses other than your VC Business, you must divest your interests in such other businesses to an affiliate or third party by the Anniversary Date so that you will operate only the VC Business going forward. If you operate a Pharmacy-Related Business that we have not approved as a Fenced-Off Business, you and your Owners must cease operating such business or divest your and their interests in such other businesses by the Anniversary Date.
- 11. <u>Term and Assignability</u>. This Addendum shall remain in effect for the duration of the Current Term, unless the Franchise Agreement is earlier terminated. This Addendum may be assigned in conjunction with the Franchise Agreement during the Current Term in accordance with Section 13 (Transfer and Assignment). This Addendum shall expire at the end of the Current Term and shall not apply in any subsequent Successor Terms.

12. Miscellaneous.

- A. <u>Entire Agreement</u>. This Addendum is an amendment of, and forms a part of, the Franchise Agreement. This Addendum supersedes all prior discussions, understanding and agreements between the Parties with respect to the matters contained in this Addendum, and this Addendum contains the sole and entire agreement between the Parties with respect to the matters contemplated by this Addendum. Except as amended by this Addendum, the Franchise Agreement will continue in full force and effect. If there is a conflict between any provision of the Franchise Agreement and a provision of this Addendum, the provision of this Addendum controls.
- B. <u>Execution in Counterparts</u>. This Addendum may be executed in two or more counterparts, each of which shall be deemed an original, and all of which shall constitute one and the same instrument.
- C. <u>Successors and Assigns</u>. Except as otherwise herein provided, this Addendum is binding upon and shall inure to the benefit of the Parties and their respective heirs, executors, legal representatives, successors and permitted assigns.
- D. <u>Severability</u>. If any provision of this Addendum or instrument or other document delivered pursuant hereto or in connection with this Addendum is for any reason held to be

invalid, illegal or unenforceable, such invalidity, illegality or unenforceability shall not affect any other provision of this Addendum or any other instrument or document, and this Addendum and such other instruments and documents shall be interpreted and construed as if such invalid, illegal or unenforceable provision had not been contained in this Addendum.

E. <u>Dispute Resolution and Governing Law</u>. Any claim or controversy arising out of, or related to, this Addendum or the making, performance, or interpretation thereof, shall be subject to the provisions of Section 16 (Dispute Resolution and Governing Law) of the Franchise Agreement, which are hereby incorporated herein by this reference.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, upon signing below, each of the undersigned has executed this Addendum under seal as of the Effective Date.

FRANCHISOR	FRANCHISEE	
VITAL CARE INFUSION SERVICES, LLC	[Entity Name]	
Ву:	Dva	
Name:	Ву:	
	Name:	
Title:		
Date:	Title:	_
Date	Date:	

FDD EXHIBIT L

FRANCHISEE COMPLIANCE QUESTIONNAIRE AND CERTIFICATION

FRANCHISEE COMPLIANCE QUESTIONNAIRE AND CERTIFICATION

THIS FRANCHISEE COMPLIANCE QUESTIONNAIRE AND CERTIFICATION SHALL NOT BE COMPLETED OR SIGNED BY YOU, AND WILL NOT APPLY, IF THE OFFER OR SALE OF THE VC BUSINESS IS SUBJECT TO THE STATE FRANCHISE DISCLOSURE LAWS IN THE STATES OF CALIFORNIA, HAWAII, ILLINOIS, INDIANA, MARYLAND, MICHIGAN, MINNESOTA, NEW YORK, NORTH DAKOTA, RHODE ISLAND, SOUTH DAKOTA, VIRGINIA, WASHINGTON, OR WISCONSIN.

IF THE FRANCHISE IS TO BE OPERATED IN, OR YOU ARE A RESIDENT OF, CALIFORNIA OR MARYLAND, DO NOT SIGN THE ACKNOWLEDGEMENT.

Instructions

Please complete the attached questionnaire as you work through the process of becoming a Vital Care franchisee. We ask that you complete this questionnaire and sign the certification that appears on the last page.

The overall purpose of the information collected by this questionnaire is to determine whether any statements or promises were made to you by employees or representatives of Vital Care Infusion Services, LLC ("Vital Care") that we have not authorized, and that may be untrue, inaccurate, or misleading. With that purpose in mind, you will find questions with regard to statements that may have been made to you during the application process.

In addition to questions relating to statements made to you during the application process, you will also find questions relating to the dates that certain documents (such as the Franchise Disclosure Document or Franchise Agreement) were received, or dates on which payment of fees were made. When purchasing a franchise, the timing of the receipt of documents, payment of franchisee fees, and other events are very important. Also, questions relating to your understanding of the Franchise Agreement are contained in the questionnaire.

For ease of reference, we refer to the agreement that you are entering with Vital Care as the "Franchise Agreement," and the business that you are entering into as the "VC Business."

Please provide us with the completed Franchise Compliance Questionnaire and Certification at the time you sign your Franchise Agreement and any addenda. Please send the Questionnaire and Certification, when you send the signed Franchise Agreement to us.

QUESTIONNAIRE

Please review each of the following questions and statements carefully and provide honest and complete responses to each.

Initial Contact with Vital Care

1)	The following date and informa	tion are true and correct:
	, 20	The date of my first face-to-face meeting with any
	Initials	person to discuss the possible purchase of a VC Business franchise.
The	Franchise Disclosure Document	
2)	The following date and informa	tion are true and correct.
	, 20	The date on which I received Vital Care's Franchise Disclosure Document (" FDD ").
	Initials	Discrosure Bocament (1887).
3)	Have you received and personal	ly reviewed the Vital Care FDD that was provided to you?
	Yes No	
4)	Did you sign a receipt for the Fl	DD indicating the date you received it?
	Yes No	
5) Adde	Do you understand all of the i endum to the FDD?	nformation contained in the FDD and any state-specific
	Yes No	
	If "No," what parts of the FL additional pages, if necessary.)	DD and/or Addendum do you not understand? (Attach

Communications with Vital Care

Has any employee or other person speaking on behalf of Vital Care made any statement or promise concerning the revenues or profits of a VC Business operated by Vital Care or its franchisees that is contrary to, or different from, the information contained in the FDD?
Yes No
Has any employee or other person speaking on behalf of Vital Care made any statement or promise regarding the amount of money you may earn in operating the franchised business that is contrary to, or different from, the information contained in the FDD?
Yes No
Has any employee or other person speaking on behalf of Vital Care made any statement or promise concerning the total amount of revenue the VC Business will generate, that is contrary to or different from, the information contained in the FDD?
Yes No
Has any employee or other person speaking on behalf of Vital Care made any statement or promise concerning the likelihood of success that you should or might expect to achieve from operating a VC Business?
Yes No
Has any employee or other person speaking on behalf of Vital Care made any statement, promise or agreement concerning the advertising, marketing, training, support service or assistance that Vital Care will furnish to you that is contrary to, or different from, the information contained in the FDD?
Yes No
If you have answered "Yes" to any one of questions 6-10, please provide a full explanation of each "Yes" answer in the following blank lines. (Attach additional pages, if necessary, and refer to them below.) If you have answered "No" to each of questions 6-10, please leave the following lines blank:

Communications with Current and Former Vital Care Franchisees

12)

-	d, and refer to	question 12, please complete them below.) If you have no the chart blank.	
Name of Vital	Care Franchi	isee I Spoke With	Approximate Date
	lates and intorn		
aInitials	, 20) of the Franchise Agreer
a	, 20	The date on which I re (other than signatures and all other document	ceived a fully completed of of the Franchise Agreer is I later signed.
aInitials	, 20	The date on which I re (other than signatures and all other document	of the Franchise Agreer Is I later signed.
a Initials b	, 20	The date on which I re (other than signatures and all other document) The date on which I signature is the date on which I may be a signature in the date on the date of the date o	of the Franchise Agreer is I later signed. gned the Franchise Agreem ade a payment of considera
a Initials b Initials	, 20	The date on which I re (other than signatures and all other document) The date on which I signature.	of the Franchise Agreer is I later signed. gned the Franchise Agreem ade a payment of considera
a Initials b Initials c Initials		The date on which I re (other than signatures and all other document) The date on which I signature is the date on which I may be a signature in the date on the date of the date o	of the Franchise Agreer is I later signed. I gned the Franchise Agreem and a payment of considerate franchise.
a Initials b Initials c Initials	, 20	The date on which I re (other than signatures and all other document) The date on which I signature on which I may relating to the Vital Care	of the Franchise Agree is I later signed. I gned the Franchise Agree and a payment of considerate franchise.

I have spoken with current and/or former Vital Care franchisees, and I chose which

	If "No," what parts of the Franchise Agreement do you not understand?
16) dated	Do you understand that no agreement or addendum is effective until it is also signed and by Vital Care?
	Yes No
17) writte	Do you understand that there are no promises, agreements, "side deals," arrangements, or oral, that are not in the Franchise Agreement?
	Yes No
	If you have answered "No" to any one of the questions 16-17, please provide a full nation of each "No" answer in the following blank lines. If you have answered "Yes" to each questions 16-17, please leave the following lines blank:
19) this f	Have you entered into any binding agreement with Vital Care concerning the purchase of tranchise <i>prior</i> to the date you signed the Franchise Agreement (<i>i.e.</i> , the date indicated in
13(b)	, above)?
	Yes No
20) the da	Have you paid any money to Vital Care concerning the purchase of this franchise <i>prior</i> to ate you signed the Franchise Agreement (<i>i.e.</i> , the date indicated in 13(b), above)?
	Yes No
Gene	ral Considerations
21) an att	Have you discussed the benefits and risks of establishing and operating a VC Business with orney, accountant, or other professional advisor?
	Yes No
	If "No," do you wish to have more time to do so?

Yes No				
· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	or failure of your VC Business will depend in large on from other businesses, interest rates, inflation, labor nomic and business factors?			
Yes No				
· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	ther of the questions 21-22, please provide a full twing blank lines. If you have answered "Yes" to each owing lines blank:			
<u>CER</u>	<u>TIFICATION</u>			
Your responses to these questions a	are important to us and we will rely on them.			
By signing this certification, you are representing that you have responded truthfully, accurately, and completely to each of the above questions.				
Please provide us with the completed Franchise Compliance Questionnaire and Certification at the time you sign your Franchise Agreement and any addenda. [Please send the completed Questionnaire and Certification, along with the Franchise Agreement and any addenda, to us at:				
	FRANCHISE APPLICANT			
	Signed			
	Print Name			
	Date			

FDD EXHIBIT M

MANUALS TABLES OF CONTENTS

Vital Care Infusion Services Operations Manual Table of Contents

OF PAGES

ACCREDITATION RESOURCES		90
BUSINESS AND OPERATIONS		86
DRUG PROTOCOLS		73
COMPOUNDING STERILE PREPARATIONS		39
EMPLOYEE EDUCATION		198
EQUIPMENT AND SUPPLY		34
ENVIRONMENT AND WORKPLACE SAFETY		51
FORMS AND TEMPLATES		168
PATIENT CARE AND INFUSION PROCEDURE		94
PATIENT EDUCATION		75
PATIENT SERVICE STANDARDS		77
QUICK PRINT GROUPS		10
	Total Number of Pages:	995

ACCREDITATION RESOURCES TABLE OF CONTENTS

OF PAGES

ACCREDITATION STANDARD CROSSWALKS	68
The ACHC Standards Crosswalk	
The Compliance Team Standards to Policy Crosswalk	
The HQAA Standards to Policy Crosswalk	
THE VCAP PROGRAM: PREPARATION KITS	13
Prep Kit #1: Organizational Structure, Business, and Operations	
Prep Kit #2: Performance Improvement	
Prep Kit #3: Safety and Infection Control	
Prep Kit #4: Human Resources	
Prep Kit #5: Patient Services Guidelines	
Prep Kit #6: Clinical Records	
Prep Kit #7: Pharmacy Environment	
Prep Kit #8: Pharmacy Practice	
Prep Kit #9: Pharmacy Quality Control	
Prep Kit #10: Patient Education	
Prep Kit #11: Nursing Services	
Prep Kit #12: Ambulatory Infusion Center	
Prep Kit #13: Specialty Drug Services	
WOAD EVDDESS	0
VCAP EXPRESS	9

M-2

Program Description: VCAP Express

The Compounding Areas

The Reg Mat Binder

The Required Inservices

The Employment (HR) Files

The Patient Records

The PI Program

The Application

Miscellaneous Activities

Total Number of Pages: 90

Exhibit M EAST\199384784.6

BUSINESS AND OPERATIONS TABLE OF CONTENTS

OF PAGES

FINANCIAL, LEGAL, AND COMPLIANCE ACTIVITIES

32

Contract Management

Contract Procurement

Contract Review

Financial Management and Reporting

Financial Management and Reporting

Financial Auditing

Budget Development and Review

Insurance Requirements

Insurance Requirements

Patient Consent or Refusal of Treatment

Patient Consent

Patient Refusal of Treatment

Signature of Documents

Regulatory and Policy Compliance

Corporate Compliance Program: Prevention of Fraud, Waste, and Abuse

Controlled Substances: Regulatory Compliance and Policies

Trademark, Copyright, Logo, Signs, Insignia, and Displays

Compliance with Accreditation Standards

HIPAA Privacy Rules

HIPAA Security Rules

Penalties for HIPAA Non-Compliance

CLIA Waiver Compliance

Compliance with Relevant USP Chapters

Drug Supply Chain Security Act (Compliance with)

Food and Drug Administration (FDA)

Relationships with Potential Patients and Referral Sources, Bribes and

Improper Payments

Revenue Cycle Management Policies and Procedures

Patient Admission (Revenue Cycle Policies)

Completion and Submission of Delivery Tickets

Admission Documentation Checklist

Disclosure of Billed Amounts

Financial Hardship Policies

Maintenance of Billing Records Auditing (QA) of Billing Records Royalty Reduction Request Policy

Legal Disclaimers

Policy Disclaimers

Business Titles Used in Apollo

GENERAL ORGANIZATIONAL STRUCTURE AND AUTHORITY

54

Company Communications and Technology

Employee E-Mail and Internet Policy

Telephone and Facsimile Contacts

Communication with Vital Care Inc.

Use of Personal Devices to Access VCI Secure Web Portals

Emergency Preparedness, Response, and Recovery

Emergency Preparedness and Recovery

Human Resources Policies

Equal Opportunity Employment

Drug Free Workplace

Categories of Employment

Interviewing and Hiring

Verification of References, Licensure, and Legal Work Status

Pre-Employment/Annual Health Screening Requirements

Use of Job Descriptions

Orientation/Introductory Period of Employment

Employee Grievance Procedure

Prevention of Harassment in the Workplace

Performance Evaluation

Disciplinary Action

Termination and Resignation

Standards of Employee Conduct

Employee Handbook

Non-Disclosure/Non-Competition Agreement

Maintenance of Employee/Personnel Files

Reimbursement for Work Expenses

Contracting for Staff and/or Services

Independent Contractor Agreement

Records of Hours Worked by Employees

Organization Mission, Goals, and Governance

Philosophy

Mission

Goals and Objectives for all Programs

Goals and Objectives for Pediatric Care Programs

Policies in Support of Company Mission

Policies Related to Governing Body

Policies Related to Professional Advisory Committee

Conflict of Interest

Scope of Services

Pediatric Scope of Service

Performance Improvement Program

Development of the PI Program

Data Aggregation

ACHC Requirements

Risk Reporting

Sentinel Events and Root Cause Analyses

Outcome Monitoring and Reporting

Data Graphics Resources

Organizational Structure and Lines of Authority

Organizational Structure

Staff Training and Competence Assessment

Pharmacy Reference Library

Inservice Training and Continuing Education

Competence Assessment of Employees

The Online Testing Center

Staffing and Supervision

Staffing

Supervision of Staff

Employee Identification

Assignment and Reassignment of Personnel

On-Call Policy

Structure, Review, and Amendment of Policies

Maintenance and Review of Vital Care Policies

Procedure for Policy Amendment

Total Number of Pages: 86

DRUG PROTOCOLS TABLE OF CONTENTS

OF PAGES

DRUG PROTOCOLS 73

Anticoagulants

Anti-Inflammatory and Anti-Spasmodic Agents

Antimicrobial Agents

Blood Component Therapy

Cardiovascular Medications

Chemotherapy

Enteral Therapy

Factor Products

Fluid Therapy

General Medication Protocols

Use of Lipid Based Drug Products

Approved List of IV Push Medications

Immune Globulins

Immune Modulators

Miscellaneous (MSC)

Monoclonal Antibodies

Pain Management Therapy

Parenteral Nutrition

Prostacyclin Analog

Steroids and Hormonal Products (SH)

Total Number of Pages: 73

COMPOUNDING STERILE PREPARATIONS TABLE OF CONTENTS

OF PAGES

COMPOUNDING IN THE CONTROLLED AIR ENVIRONMENT

27

Hazardous Preparations, Compounding of

Compliance with Regulations

Personal Protective Equipment

Training and Competence Assessment

Compounding Equipment for Hazardous Preparations

Risk Assessment for Hazardous Drug Compounding

High Risk Level Preparations, Compounding of

Sterile from Non-Sterile Preparations

Sterilization of Compounded Preparations

Performing a Bubble Point Test on a Sterilizing Filter

Compounding Techniques and Procedures

Withdrawal from an Ampule

Withdrawal from a Vial

Reconstitution of Lyophilized Medications

Reconstitution of a Powdered Medication with a Transfer Needle

Preparing a Small Volume Parenteral ("Minibag")

Preparing a Large Volume Parenteral: Flexible Bag

Compounding a Large Volume Parenteral: Glass Bottle

Preparing Medication in an Elastomeric Balloon Device

Compounding a Parenteral Nutrition Formula: Automated

Compounder

Compounding a Parenteral Nutrition Solution: Gravity Method

Compounding Medications in Hard-Shell Cassettes

Pre-Spiking Solutions with Administration Sets

Use of Filling, Transfer, and Automated Compounding Equipment

Use of Single Dose vs Multi-Dose Vials/Containers

Operating within a Laminar Air Flow Hood or Barrier Isolator

Requirements for Working within a LAFH

Requirements for Working within a Barrier Isolator/CAI/CACI

Requirements for Working within a Biologic Safety Cabinet

Thawing and Warming of Medications/Solutions

Thawing Medications and Solutions

Warming Medications During Dissolution/Compounding

General Guidelines for Sterile Compounding

Compliance with Standards

Supervision and Training

Work Flow

Hygiene and Attire

Pre-Compounding Procedures

Prescription Numbering

Assembly of Compounding Supplies

Hand Hygiene for Sterile Compounding

Clean Room Attire

POST-COMPOUNDING PROCEDURES AND TECHNIQUES

4

Labeling, Final Release Checks, and End Product Testing
Beyond Use Dating
Storage of Compounded Preparations
End Preparation Release Checks and Tests
Labeling of Compounded Sterile Preparations

Total Number of Pages: 39

EMPLOYEE EDUCATION TABLE OF CONTENTS

OF PAGES

BUSINESS AND OPERATIONS

33

Building or Remodeling an Infusion Pharmacy

Building or Remodeling an Infusion Pharmacy

Purchasing a Laminar Air Flow Hood

Purchasing Reference Materials for Your Pharmacy

Journal and Book References

Performance Improvement and Outcomes

Employee Booklet: CareEnds User Manual

Video Tutorial Resources

Emergency Preparedness and Response

Employee Booklet & Video: Emergency Preparedness and Response

Resources on the Web

Book and Journal References

HIPAA Regulations for the Home Infusion Pharmacy

Employee Booklets & Videos: HIPAA and HITECH/Omnibus Rules

Resources on the Web

Journal and Book References

Prevention of Fraud, Waste, and Abuse in the Home Infusion Pharmacy

CMS Required Training Effective 2016

Business and Compliance Ethics

Employee Booklet: Vital Care Code of Professional and Business Ethics

Management Booklet: NHIA Standards for Ethical Practice

The Vital Care Clinical Review Board (CRB)

Voyager: VCI Business Web Portal

Responding to Audits, Inspections, and Search Warrants

Billing Audits: Responding to Audits and Confiscations

State Board of Pharmacy Inspections: Responding to an Onsite Inspection

Medicare Site Audits (National Supplier Clearinghouse)

Journal and Book References

FDA Oversight and Inspections

Understanding Order Signatures

Six Sigma and Lean Management Principles

Book and Journal References

Resources on the Web

The Regulatory Materials Binder ("Reg Mat")

Employee Training Booklet: The Reg Mat Binder

Resources on the Web

Internet and Social Media

Vital Care Guidelines for Social Media

Opening and Operating an AIC

Information Booklet on Opening an AIC

Subcontracting and Outsourcing Services

Journal and Book References

Subcontracting Nursing Services

COMPOUNDING STERILE PREPARATIONS

30

Compounding High Risk Level Preparations

Employee Booklet: High Risk Level Compounding

Other Vital Care Resources

Compounding of Hazardous Preparations

Employee Booklet: Hazardous Compounding

Educational Resources

Book and Journal References

Compounding Sterile Preparations (General Principles)

Employee Booklet: Compounding (General)

Resources on the Web

Journal and Book References

USP Compounding Regulations

Employee Booklet: USP Chapter <797>

Employee Booklet: USP Chapter <71>

Employee Booklet: USP Chapter <1163>

Employee Booklet: USP Chapter <1116>

Employee Booklet: USP Chapter <800>

Web Based Resources

Journal and Book References

Using Media Fill Test Kits

Using Media Fill Test Kits: Attentus Brand

Web Resources

USP Video Series

Module 1: Intent of the Chapter

Module 2: Environmental Requirements

Module 3: Environmental Monitoring

Module 4: Employee Training and Competency

Module 5: Procedures

Module 6: Legal Implications

Labeling of Preparations

Journal and Book References: Labeling Preparations

Other Vital Care Resources

Using a Pinnacle Compounder

Employee Booklet: The Pinnacle Compounder

Manufacturer Materials on the Pinnacle Compounder

37

Resources on the Web

Journal and Book References

Additional Aseptic Compounding Training Resources

Resources on the Web

Journal and Book Training Resources

DRUG PROTOCOLS AND THERAPY MANAGEMENT

Journal and Book References

Antibiotic Therapy

Employee Training Booklet: Antibiotic Therapy

Resources on the Web

Antibiotic Catheter "Lock" Therapy

Journal and Book References

Antiviral Therapy

Journal and Book References

Bleeding Disorders

Employee Training Booklet: Antibiotic Therapy

Resources on the Web

Journal and Book References

Chelation Therapy

Employee Training Booklet: Chelation Therapy

Resources on the Web

Journal and Book References

Chemotherapy/Oncology

Journal References

Chronic Inflammatory Demyelinating Polyneuropathy (CIDP)

Employee Booklet: CIDP

The Online Test

Enteral Nutrition

Employee Training Booklet: Enteral Therapy

Journal and Book References

Revenue Qualification Checklist for Enteral Therapy

Hydration Therapy

Resources on the Web

Immunoglobulin Therapy

Employee Booklet: Immune Globulin Therapy

Resources on the Web

Other Vital Care Materials

Journal and Book References

Inotropic Cardiac Therapies

Vital Care Booklets: Inotropic Treatments

Books and Journal Articles

Pain Management Therapy

Employee Booklet: Pain Management

Information Booklet: Naloxone

Parenteral Nutrition

Employee Booklet: PN

Employee Booklet: Parenteral Nutrition: Risk, Complications, and Management

Journal References Resources on the Web

Treatment for Alpha-1- Antitrypsin Deficiency

Web Based Resources

Treatments for Multiple Sclerosis

Employee Booklet: MS Resources on the Web Additional References

Treatment for Rheumatoid Arthritis

Employee Booklet: Rheumatoid Arthritis

Journal and Book References

ENVIRONMENT AND WORKPLACE SAFETY

36

A Health Care Worker's Guide to C Difficile

Employee Booklet: C Difficile

A Health Care Worker's Guide to MRSA Infections

Employee Booklet: MRSA

Cleaning and Disinfection in Compounding and Patient Areas

Employee Booklet: Cleaning Compounding Areas
Employee Booklet: Cleaning Ambulatory Care Areas

Resources on the Web

Journal and Book References

Peridox and PREempt Educational Resources

Environmental Monitoring of the Controlled Air and Drug Storage Areas

Employee Booklet: Environmental Monitoring

Journal and Book References

Resources on the Web

Other Environmental Monitoring Educational Resources

Ergonomics in the Pharmacy Workplace

Employee Booklet: Ergonomics

Fire Safety in the Workplace

Employee Booklet & Videos: Fire Safety

Infection Control in the Home Infusion Pharmacy

Employee Booklet & Video: Infection Control

Resources on the Web
Journal References

Latex Allergy in the Healthcare Workplace: Employee Information

Employee Booklet: Latex Allergy

Physical Safety of the Home Health Care Worker

Employee Booklet & Video: Physical Safety

Precautions for Pandemic Flu

Employee Booklet: Pandemic Flu Journal and Book Resources

Workplace Violence: Prevention and Response

Employee Booklet & Video: Workplace Violence

Resources on the Web

Journal and Book References

Preventing Workplace Illness

Employee Booklet: Preventing Workplace Illness

Bloodborne Pathogens Protection

Employee Booklet & Videos: Bloodborne Pathogens

Resources on the Web

Hazard Communication and Safety Data Sheets

Employee Booklet: Hazards, Labeling, and SDS

Resources on the Web

Respiratory Protection in Healthcare Settings

Employee Booklet & Video: TB and Respiratory Protection

Resources on the Web

EQUIPMENT AND SUPPLIES

25

Assembling and Dispensing Patient Supplies

Employee Booklet: Dispensing Supplies

Packing Guides by Therapy

Supply Packing Exercises

Delivery Skills

Employee Booklet: Delivery Skills Book and Journal References

Manufacturer Pump Training Materials

CADD-Solis

CADD PRIZM Pump

Zyno Medical Pumps

Freedom 60 Pump

Compat Enteral Feeding Pumps

Curlin (Moog) Ambulatory Pumps

Hospira Sapphire Pump

Medical Device Reporting and the Safe Medical Devices Act (SMDA)

Employee Booklet: Safe Medical Devices Act

Pump Safety in Home Health Care

Pump Safety in Home Health (Education Booklet)

The DMEPOS Quality Standards

Employee Booklet: DMEPOS Quality Standards

Cleaning and Maintaining Pumps and Poles

Employee Booklet: Cleaning and Maintaining Pumps and Poles

Using the Baxter Minibag Plus System

Employee Booklet: The Baxter Minibag Plus System

ADD-Vantage Vial System (Hospira)

Teaching Booklet: ADD-Vantage Vial System

Resources on the Web

Baxter Vial-Mate System

Employee Booklet: Vial-Mate System

Assistive Compounding Equipment

Automated Compounding Device (ACD) and Repeater Pumps

PATIENT AND CATHETER CARE PROCEDURES

10

Employee Booklet: Catheter Care

Catheter Care Guides (Adult and Pediatric)

Resources on the Web

Medication Administration

Employee Booklet: Medication Administration

Administering Medications via Enteral Feeding Tubes

Subcutaneous Drug Administration

Resources on the Web

Intraspinal Catheters and Devices

Medtronic Synchromed Materials

Complications of Catheters

Journal and Book References

PICC Catheters

Employee Training Booklet: PICC Catheters

Resources on the Web

Subcutaneous Infusion Catheters

Employee Training Booklet

PATIENT SERVICE STANDARDS

27

Cultural Competency for Home Infusion Pharmacy Practice

Employee Booklet & Videos: Cultural Competence

Other Vital Care Materials

Resources on the Web

Journal and Book References

Detecting and Reporting Patient Abuse and Neglect

Employee Booklet & Video: Patient Abuse

Resources on the Web

Maintaining Patient Records

Employee Booklet: Maintaining Patient Records

Resources on the Web

Employee Booklet: Patient Records for SNF Patients

Mock Patient Exercises

Math Calculations for Infusion Pharmacy

Employee Booklet: Math Calculations

Nutrition Screening for Home Infusion Pharmacy

Employee Booklet: Nutrition Screening

Patient Assessment and Care Planning

Employee Booklet: Patient Assessment and Care Plans: A Pharmacist Guide

The Beers Criteria for Geriatric Patients

Other Vital Care Resources

Resources for Assessment of Pregnant and Breastfeeding Patients

Resources on the Web

Pharmacokinetics for Infusion Patients: General Principles

Employee Booklet: Pharmacokinetics

PICC Specialty Services

PICC Specialty Services

Preventing Medication Errors in Home Infusion Therapy

Employee Booklet: Medication Errors

Other Vital Care Materials Book and Journal References

Medication Reconciliation

Employee Booklet: Medication Reconciliation

Journal and Book References

Providing Specialty Drug Services

Employee Booklet: What is REMS and ETASU?

Journal Articles and References Providing AIC "Infusion Suite" Services

Wallig Ale Illiasion Saite Services

Employee Booklet: AIC Services

Patient Rights and Responsibilities, Patient Grievances, DMEPOS Quality Standards

Employee Booklet: Patient Rights and Responsibilities, Patient Grievances, DMEPOS

Quality Standards

EQUIPMENT AND SUPPLY TABLE OF CONTENTS

OF PAGES

DISPENSING AND MAINTAINING DURABLE EQUIPMENT	7
Dispensing and Maintenance of Miscellaneous Patient Care	
Equipment	
Patient Care Equipment	
Pediatric Patient Care Equipment	
Maintaining AIC Emergency Response Equipment	
Dispensing and Maintenance of Pumps and Poles	
Infusion Pumps	
Enteral Pumps	
Maintenance and Testing of Infusion and Enteral Pumps	
IV Poles	
Repair of Equipment	
Repair of Pumps	
Repair of Poles	
Replacement of Equipment	
DISPENSING DISPOSABLE SUPPLIES	15
Dispensing Catheter Care Kits and Supplies	
Needleless Connectors (LAV Caps)	
Catheter Insertion and Site Care Kits	
Skin Antiseptics	
Catheter Stabilization Devices	
Antimicrobial Dressings (Disks)	

M-16

Anesthetic Agents for Catheter Insertion Antiseptic Caps (Passive Disinfectant Caps)

Dispensing Disposable Medication Administration Supplies Administration Tubing and End Protectors

Skin Barrier Products

In-Line Flow Regulators

Injection Needles

Infusion Filters (In-Line Filters)

Filter Needle (Ampule Withdrawal)

Syringes for Injection

Syringes: Prefilled Heparin and Saline Syringes for Flushing

Elastomeric Balloon Pumps

Sharps Containers

Pumps, Pouches, and Backpacks

Dispensing Venous and Enteral Catheters

Peripheral IV Catheters

Midline Venous Catheters

Dispensing Peripherally Inserted Central Catheters (PICC)

Dispensing Enteral Nasogastric and Gastric Tubes

INVENTORY MANAGEMENT

12

Expired and Returned Stock

Expired Medications and Solutions in the Pharmacy

Expired Medications and Solutions in the Home

Returned Items

Formularies and Vendors

Medication Formulary and Selection

Equipment and Disposable Product Formulary and Selection

The Preferred Partner Program and Approved Vendors

Purchasing Culture Media Supplies

Management of Inventory Volumes

Management of Inventory Volumes

Management of Drug Shortages

Secure Inventory Maintenance

Recalls (Manufacturer and Internal)

Manufacturer (External) Recalls

Pharmacy (Internal) Recalls

Reporting Problems with Medical Equipment

Reporting Problems with Medical Equipment

Investigating DMEPOS Related Injuries/Incidents

ENVIRONMENT AND WORKPLACE SAFETY TABLE OF CONTENTS

OF PAGES

Environmental Monitoring

Temperature Monitoring of Drug Storage Areas

Temperature Monitoring for Compounding Areas

Environmental Monitoring for Viable Microbial Counts and Particulates

Surface Sampling

Pressure Gradient Monitoring of Controlled Air Environments

Preferred Vendors for Clean Room and Hood Certifications

Other Environmental Monitoring Resources

Maintenance and Cleaning of Pharmacy Areas

Pharmacy Cleaning: Schedules and Documentation

Maintenance Requirements: Clean Room and Ante Areas

Maintenance of a Laminar Air Flow Workbench and Barrier Isolator

Maintenance: Biologic Safety Cabinets (BSC)
Maintenance Requirements: Patient Care Areas

Maintenance of the Warehouse Area

Maintenance of the Office Area Maintenance: Delivery Vehicles

Resources on the Web

Maintenance and Cleaning of Portable Sinks

Physical Requirements in Pharmacy and Patient Care Areas

General Guidelines for Pharmacy and Patient Care Areas Physical Requirements: Anteroom and Clean Room Areas

Physical Requirements: Laminar Air Flow Workbenches (LAFW) and Barrier

Isolators

Physical Requirements: Patient Care Areas Physical Requirements: Warehouse Area Physical Requirements: Office Area

Utilities Management

Physical Requirements: Delivery Vehicles

WORKPLACE SAFETY 33

Bloodborne Pathogen Standards and Policies

BBP Exposure Control Plan

Personal Protective Equipment

Hepatitis B Vaccination Program

Handling and Disposal of Sharps and Potentially Infected Waste

Handling and Transportation of Body Fluid Specimens

Cleaning of Surfaces and Hazardous Spills

Immediate Intervention for Employee Exposures

Reporting and Documenting Employee Exposures

Employee Exposure: Post-Exposure Evaluation and Follow-Up

Employee Exposure: Maintenance of Medical Records

Employee Education

Fire Safety Policies

Pharmacy Fire Safety Plan

Fire Safety Requirements within the Pharmacy

Hazard Communication in the Workplace

Exposure to Hazardous Materials: Labeling and Communication

Handling and Transporting Hazardous Materials

Latex Exposure Reduction

Handling Workplace Spills

Infection Prevention and Control Program

Maintenance of an Infection Prevention and Control Program

Infection Control Program Summary and Reference Grid

Infection Prevention and Control Program for the Local Patient

Population

Infection Tracking Log

Sharps Injury Tracking Log

Aseptic Technique

Hand Hygiene for Patient Delivery and Patient Care

Cleaning and Disinfection of Patient Care Related Surface

Procedure for Handling Spill of Blood or Other OPIF

Resources on the Web

Isolation and Standard Precautions Procedures

Standard Precautions

Respiratory Protection of the Health Care Worker

Isolation Procedure

Isolation and Standard Precaution Related Resources on the Web

Other Respiratory Disease Protection for Healthcare Workers

Physical Safety of the Staff: Accidents and Injuries

Physical Safety of the Health Care Worker

Reporting of Accidents and Exposures

Recording Occupational Illnesses and Injuries (OSHA Compliance)

FORMS AND TEMPLATES TABLE OF CONTENTS

OF PAGES

ADMINISTRATION AND OPERATIONS

21

Accreditation Applications

ACHC (Accreditation Commission for Health Care)

Annual Operations Review Form

Annual Operations Review

Apollo Log Assignment Sheet

Apollo Log Assignment Sheet

Authorization to Disclose Clean Room Certification Results

Authorization to Disclosure Clean Room Certification and

Sampling Results

Bloodborne Pathogen and TB Exposure Control Plans (Template)

Bloodborne Pathogen and TB Exposure Control Plans

Documents for Face Fit Testing

COVID-19 Resources

Business Associate Agreement (Template/Sample)

Business Associate Agreement

Compliance Concern Form

Compliance Concern Form

Contracted Nursing Service Observation Form

Contracted Nursing Service Observation Form

Conflict of Interest Disclosure Form

Conflict of Interest Disclosure

Corporate Compliance Program

Corporate Compliance Notice

Template for a Typical Compliance Program

Direct Billing Disclosure Log

Direct Billing Disclosure Log

Driver Time/Odometer Log

Driver Time/Odometer Log

Emergency Management Plan (Form)

Emergency Preparedness Plan (Template)

Employment Manual Template

The Employee Manual Template

How to Edit your Employment Manual

Fire Plan and Drill Review Forms

Fire Plan and Drill Review

Hazard Communication Plan

Hazard Communication Plan

HIPAA Disclosure Log and Risk Evaluation (Forms)

HIPAA Disclosure Log

HIPAA Disclosure/Breach Evaluation Form

Inservice Sign In Sheets and Certificates (Roster)

Inservice Sign In Sheet (Roster)

BBP and TB Attendance Certificate

Photo/Recording/Statement Release and Authorization Form

Photo/Recording/Statement Release and Authorization Form

OSHA 300 Log and Summary

OSHA 300 Log and Summary

Request Form for Vendor Approval

Request for Vendor Approval

Referral Log

Referral Log

Referral Flow Chart

Referral Flow Chart

Statement of Authority and Organizational Chart

Statement of Authority and Organizational Chart

BILLING (REVENUE CYCLE) FORMS

13

Admission Agreement Form

Admission Agreement

Advance Beneficiary Notice of Non-Payment (ABN)

Advance Beneficiary Notice of Non-Payment (ABN)

Authorization to Release Medical Information (HIPAA)

Authorization to Release Medical Information (HIPAA)

Delivery Ticket: Enteral

Delivery Ticket: Enteral Consent: PICC/Midline Insertion

Consent: PICC/Midline Insertion

Delivery Ticket: Infusion

Delivery Ticket: Infusion Delivery Ticket: Intraspinal

Delivery Ticket: Intraspinal

DME Repair/Replacement Exchange Form

DME Repair/Replacement Exchange Form

Medicare Request for Refill Form

Medicare Request for Refill Form

Rental/Purchase Option Information and Agreement Form

Rental/Purchase Option Information and Agreement Form

Equipment Warranty Information Form

Equipment Warranty Information Form

Authorization for Nursing Visits (Nursing Prior Authorization)

Prior Authorization Form for Nursing Visits

Interruption of Service Notice

Interruption of Service Notice

CARE PLANS

"Care at a Glance"

Care at a Glance

Dispensing Only Checklist

Dispensing Only Checklist

Patient Care Plan Forms

Infusion Patient Care Plan

Enteral Patient Care Plan

CLINICIAN FORMS 13

Case Conference Summary

Case Conference Summary

Code Status Log

Code Status Log

Discharge Summary Form

Discharge Summary

Home Safety Evaluation Form

Home Safety Evaluation

Lab Results Log

Lab Results Log

Nutrition Screen Form

Nutrition Screen

On-Call Activity Report Form

On-Call Activity Report

Patient Education Planner

Patient Education Planner

Progress Note

Progress Note

Referral/Admission Form

Referral/Admission Form

Nutrition Assessment Form

Nutrition Assessment Form

Signature Authority: Permission to Release Deliveries and Information

Signature Authority: Permission to Release Deliveries and

Information

Staff Signature Log

Staff Signature Log

COMPOUNDING AND DISPENSING RELATED FORMS

16

Delivery/Visit Report

Delivery/Visit Report

Drug Compounding Record

Drug Compounding Record

Inventory Count Forms

Inventory Count Forms

Maintenance Logs

Maintenance Logs

Media Fill and Culture Report Logs

Media Fill and Culture Report Logs

Medication Disposal Log

Medication Disposal Log

MedWatch Reporting Form

MedWatch Reporting Form

Pump Maintenance Log

Pump Maintenance Log

Recall Record

Recall Record

Returned Supply Receipt

Returned Supply Receipt

Sharps Container Tracking Log

Sharps Container Tracking Log

Temperature Logs

Temperature Logs

PN Compounding Record

PN Compounding Record

Master Formulation Records

General Master Formulation Record

TPN Master Formulation Record

Immediate Use of CSP Drug Compounding Record

Immediate Use of CSP Drug Compounding Record
Drug Preparation Record Per Approved Labeling Form
Drug Preparation Record Per Approved Labeling Form
High Risk Drug Compounding Record
High Risk Drug Compounding Record

FOLLOW UP SCREENING FORMS

10

Follow Up Form (Generic)

Follow Up Form (Generic)

Follow Up Form for Antibiotic Therapy

Follow Up Form for Antibiotic Therapy

Follow up Form for Chemotherapy

Follow up Form for Chemotherapy

Follow Up Forms for Enteral Services

Follow Up Form for Enteral (Clinical) Services

Follow Up Form for Enteral (Dispensing Only) Services

Follow Up Form for Hydration Therapy

Follow Up Form for Hydration Therapy

Follow Up Form for Parenteral Nutrition Therapy

Follow Up Form for Parenteral Nutrition Therapy

Follow Up Form for Inotropic Therapy

Follow Up Form for Inotropic Therapy

Follow Up Form for Pain Management Therapy

Follow Up Form for Pain Management Therapy

Follow Up Form for Treprostinil

Follow Up Form for Treprostinil

HUMAN RESOURCES FORMS

23

Background Check Release

Background Check Release

Consent for Drug Testing

Consent for Drug Testing

Consent for Substance Abuse Treatment

Consent for Substance Abuse Treatment

Emergency Contact Information Form

Emergency Contact Information Form

Employee Warning Notice

Employee Warning Notice

Employment Application

Employment Application

Employment File Checklist

Employment File Checklist

Exit Interview Form

Exit Interview Form

Expense Report

Expense Report

Health Screening Statement

Health Screening Statement

INS I-9 Form

INS I-9 Form

Non-Disclosure/Non-Competition Agreement

Non-Disclosure/Non-Competition Agreement

Orientation and Competencies Planner and Checklist

Orientation Planner and Competencies Checklist

Annual Training and Competency Planner

Annual Training and Competency Planner

Staff Satisfaction and Learning Needs Assessment

The Staff Satisfaction and Learning Needs Assessment Form

Performance Evaluation (General)

Performance Evaluation (General)

Employment Handbook

Employment Handbook Template

Time Sheet

Time Sheet

Verification of References/Licensure/Exclusion

Verification of References/Licensure/Exclusion

Job Descriptions

Links to Job Descriptions

Job Descriptions for LTC Pharmacy Services

Annual Competency Revalidation Form

Annual Competency Revalidation Form

TB Health Screen Attestation

TB Health Screen Attestation

NURSING FORMS 12

Nursing Assessment and Visit Form Nursing Assessment and Visit Form

Infliximab (Remicade) Infusion Record

Infliximab (Remicade) Infusion Record

Pain Assessment Form

Pain Assessment

Pediatric Initial Assessment Form

Initial Pediatric Assessment

Generic Infusion Record

Generic Infusion Record

Pediatric Pain Assessment Form

Pediatric Pain Assessment

PICC-Midline Insertion Record

PICC-Midline Insertion Record

IVIG Infusion Record

IVIG Infusion Record

Teaching Checklist Forms: Enteral Therapy

Teaching Checklist: Clinical Enteral

Teaching Checklist: Dispensing Only Enteral (DMEPOS only)

Teaching Checklist Forms: Infusion

Teaching Checklist: Infusion (Clinical)

Teaching Checklist: "Dispensing Only" Infusion

PATIENT/CAREGIVER USE FORMS

5

Immunoglobulin Infusion Log

Immunoglobulin Infusion Log

Medication Administration Record

Medication Administration Record

Pain Management Flow Sheet

Pain Management Flow Sheet

Patient Therapy Flow Sheet

Patient Therapy Flow Sheet

Patient at Home Monitoring Form

Patient at Home Monitoring Form: Blood Glucose and Weight Loss

PERFORMANCE IMPROVEMENT/QUALITY ASSURANCE FORMS

31

Annual PI Plan Review

Annual PI Plan Review

Chart Audit Forms (Set)

Chart Audit Forms (Set)

Root Cause Diagram

Root Cause Diagram

The PI Plan ("PI Menu"; Performance Improvement Plan")

The PI Plan Form (Performance Improvement)

Grievance Forms (Set)

Grievance Forms (Set)

PDSA/Improvement Project Forms (Set)

PDSA/Improvement Project Forms (Set)

PI Meeting Minutes Form

PI Meeting Minutes Form

Risk Report

Risk Report

Annual PI Report and Data Collection Tool

Annual PI Report and Data Collection Tool

Satisfaction Survey: Home Health Agency

Satisfaction Survey: Home Health Agency

Satisfaction Survey: Patient/Caregiver

Satisfaction Survey: Patient/Caregiver

Cover Letter Template for Patient Satisfaction Survey

Satisfaction Survey: Hospice Agency

Satisfaction Survey: Hospice Agency

PI Binder Logs and Measure Descriptions

Bubble Point Testing (Compliance with Documentation)

Chart Auditing: Compliance with Documentation

Claim Denials: DMEPOS Part B Claim Denials Percentage

Clean Room Disinfection/Documentation (Compliance With) Compounding: USP Compliant Quality Assurance Programs

Temperature on Delivery: Compliance with Documentation

Billing Accuracy: Delivery Ticket Audit

On-Time or Unscheduled Delivery Rate Audit

PICC Insertion Programs: QA Measures CareEnds Metrics Performance Measures

Generic ("Other") Measure Description

Accuracy of Deliveries (Supplies)

Medication Administration Errors, Incidence Of

Coordination of Care with Home Care Agencies

Satisfaction Survey: Prescriber

Satisfaction Survey: Prescriber

Infection Control Program: Template and Logs

Infection Control Program: Template and Logs

Satisfaction Survey: Nursing Services

Satisfaction Survey: Nursing Services

Satisfaction Survey: AIC Services

Satisfaction Survey: AIC Services

Satisfaction Survey: PICC Insertion Patient

Satisfaction Survey: PICC Insertion Patient

PHARMACIST FORMS 8

Initial Pharmacist Assessment Form

Initial Pharmacist Assessment

Medication Profile Form

Medication Profile

Order Form: Enteral Therapy

Order Form: Enteral Therapy

Order Form: PICC Catheter Insertion/Maintenance

Order Form: PICC Catheter Insertion/Maintenance

Order Form: PN Therapy

Order Form: PN Therapy Order Form: Urgent Treatment

Order Form: Urgent Treatment

Pharmacist Reassessment Form

Pharmacist Reassessment

Order Form: Prescription (General)

Prescription Order Form (General)

SPECIALTY FORM SETS 12

Immune Globulin Form Sets

Subcutaneous Ig Form Set

Intravenous Ig Form Set

Anti-inflammatory-Antispasmodic Specialty Drug Form Suites

Baclofen (Lioresol)

Monoclonal Antibody Specialty Drug Form Sets

Infliximab (Remicade)

Natalizumab (Tysabri)

Rituximab (Rituxan)

Tocilizumab (Actemra)

Entyvio (Vedolizumab)

Ustekinumab (Stelara)

Factor Product Specialty Drug Form Sets

Specialty Form Set for Factor Products

Referral Form for Factor Products

Immune Modulator Specialty Drug Form Sets

Abatacept (Orencia)

PATIENT CARE AND INFUSION PROCEDURE TABLE OF CONTENTS

OF PAGES

ENTERAL CATHETERS AND ADMINISTRATION PROCEDURES

13

Enteral Feeding Tubes: Complications

Table: Complications of Enteral Therapy Clearing an Occluded Feeding Tube

Gastrostomy Tubes and Buttons

Procedure: Removal of a Replaceable Gastrostomy Tube Procedure: Insertion of a Replaceable Gastrostomy Tube

Procedure: Care of a Gastrostomy Site

Low Profile Gastrostomy (Button, Bard Interventional Products)
Care and Maintenance of a Gastrostomy Button (Pediatric)

Jejunostomy Tubes

Jejunostomy Tubes

Tubing Feedings and Medication Administration via Enteral Catheters

Enteral Medication Administration

Bolus Tube Feedings

Administering Cyclic Enteral Feedings

Continuous Enteral Tube Feedings

Nasogastric Enteral Catheters

Policies: Nasogastric Feeding Tubes

MEDICATION ADMINISTRATION

20

Guidelines for Medication Administration

Policies: Medication Administration

Intramuscular Medication Administration Methods

Intramuscular Bolus Injection

"Z Track" Intramuscular Injection

Intraspinal Administration Methods

Intraspinal Push/Bolus Injection

Medication Administration via External Intraspinal Catheter

Implanted Port Access and Medication Administration

Implanted Intraspinal Pumps: Bolus and Refill Procedures

Removal of Intraspinal Access Devices

Intravenous Medication Administration Methods

IV Push (Bolus) Administration Method

Intravenous Intermittent Gravity Administration ("Mini-bag" Method)

Continuous Administration of Intravenous Solutions

Cyclic Administration of Intravenous Solutions

Addition of Additives into Parenteral Solutions

Pooling Multiple Vials into Empty Infusion Bag

Administering Medications from Glass Vials

Initiating Home Start PNs

Subcutaneous Administration Methods

Subcutaneous Bolus Injection

Continuous Subcutaneous Infusion

Hypodermoclysis

USP 797: Administration, Immediate Use CSPs, and Preparation Per Approved Labeling
USP 797: Administration, Immediate Use CSPs, and Preparation Per Approved Labeling

MISCELLANEOUS PATIENT CARE TOPICS

10

Obtaining Laboratory Specimens

General Information

Venipuncture for Lab Specimens

Withdrawal of Blood Specimens from Vascular Catheter: Syringe Method

Withdrawal of Blood Specimens from Vascular Catheter: Vacuum ("Vacutainer®")

Method

Blood Withdrawal from Pediatric Vascular Catheters

Blood Sampling from a CVAD

Removal of Staples and Sutures

Central Catheter Suture Removal

Wound Staple Removal

Use of Physical and Chemical Restraints

General Policies on the Use of Restraints

Using Physical Restraints in Pediatric Patients

VASCULAR CATHETER CARE PROCEDURES

51

Interventions for Catheter Related Adverse Events

Policies: Catheter Related Adverse Events

Reference Table: Interventions for Catheter Related Adverse Events

Policies: Repair of Ruptured Vascular Catheters Procedure: Blunt Tip Needle Temporary Repair Procedure: Permanent Repair with Silicone Glue Kit Procedure: Repair of a Groshong; Catheter End Segment

Phlebitis Scale

Intraspinal Catheters

Intraspinal Catheters: Description and Overview

Intraspinal Catheters: General Policies
Procedure: Dressing Replacement (Sterile)

Procedure: Dressing Replacement: (Tunneled Epidural Catheters Only)

Hemodialysis Catheters

Hemodialysis Catheters

Intraosseous Vascular Access

Policies: Intraosseous Vascular Access
Midline Venous Catheters: Policies and Procedures
Midline Catheters: Description and Overview
Procedure: Catheter Insertion and Dressing

Procedure: Dressing Replacement Procedure: Catheter Removal

Use of Midline Catheters in the Pediatric Patient Maintaining Catheter Patency and Treatment of Occlusions

Catheter Maintenance for Adult Patients
Pediatric/Neonate Catheter Flushing Guide
Procedure for Treatment of Catheter Occlusions

Peripherally Inserted Central Catheters: Overview, Policies, and Procedures

PICC Catheters: Description and Overview

PICC Catheter Insertion
PICC Dressing Replacement
Procedure: Catheter Removal

Procedures Used by Vital Care Facilities with PICC Insertion Programs
Use of Peripheral Inserted Central Catheters (PICC) in the Pediatric Patient

Peripheral Catheters: Overview, Insertion and Principles of Care

Insertion of Peripheral Catheters
Assessment of Peripheral Catheters

Equipment and Supplies for Peripheral Catheters

Pre-Short Peripheral Catheter (SPC) Insertion Procedure: Catheter Insertion and Dressing

Ultrasound-Guided Short Peripheral Catheter (SPC) Placement

Procedure: Peripheral Catheter Dressing Replacement

Procedure: Peripheral Catheter Removal Peripheral Catheters in Pediatric Patients Procedure: Pediatric Catheter Insertion

Sub-Q Venous Ports: Overview, Insertion, and Principles of Care

SQ Venous Ports: Description and Overview

Procedure: Accessing a Port with a Non-Coring Needle

Procedure: Dressing Replacement (Sterile)

SQ Ports in Pediatric Patients
Non-Tunneled Central Venous Catheters

Nontunneled CVCs: Description and Overview

Procedure: Dressing Replacement Procedure: Catheter Removal

Nontunneled Central Venous Catheters in Pediatric Patients

Topical and Intradermal Anesthesia for Catheter Procedures

Intradermal Anesthetic

EMLA Topical Anesthetic Cream

Tunneled Central Catheters: Policies and Procedures
Tunneled Catheters: Description and Overview

Procedure: Dressing Replacement (Sterile)

Use of Tunneled Central Venous Catheters in the Pediatric Patient

Umbilical Vein and Artery Catheters

Umbilical Catheters

PATIENT EDUCATION TABLE OF CONTENTS

OF PAGES

12

<u>14</u>

Your Central Catheter for Home IV Therapy
Your Central Catheter for Home IV Therapy (VC Booklet)
Your Gastrostomy Tube for Home Enteral Therapy
Your Gastrostomy Tube for Home Enteral Therapy (VC Booklet)
Your Intraspinal Catheter for Home Therapy
Your Intraspinal Catheter for Home Therapy (VC Booklet)
Your Jejunostomy Tube for Home Enteral Therapy
Your Jejunostomy Tube for Home Enteral Therapy (VC Booklet)
Your Low Profile or "Button" Gastrostomy Device for Home Enteral Therapy
Your Low Profile or "Button" Gastrostomy Device for Home Enteral Therapy
Your Midline Catheter for Home IV Therapy
Your Midline Catheter for Home IV Therapy (VC Booklet)
Your NG-tube for Home Enteral Therapy
Your NG Tube for Home Enteral Therapy
Your Peripheral Catheter for Home IV Therapy
Your Peripheral Catheter for Home IV Therapy (VC Booklet)
Your PICC Catheter for Home IV Therapy
Your PICC Catheter for Home IV Therapy (VC Booklet)
Your SQ Arm Port for Home IV Therapy
Your SQ Arm Port for Home IV Therapy (VC Booklet)
Your SQ Port for Home IV Therapy
Your SQ Port for Home IV Therapy (VC Booklet)
Your Tunneled Central Catheter for Home IV Therapy
Your Tunneled Central Catheter for Home IV Therapy (VC Booklet)
Tour Turnicica central catheter for Home IV Therapy (ve bookiet)

Advance Directives

CATHETER CARE TOPICS

Patient Booklet: Advance Directives Education on the Web Disposal of Your Medical Waste

GENERAL PATIENT TOPICS

Patient Booklet: Disposal of Medical Waste

DMEPOS Supplier Standards

Patient Booklet: DMEPOS Supplier Standards Home Health Care and Emergency/Disaster Planning

Patient Booklet: Emergency Planning

Home Health Care Safety Information

Patient Booklet: Home Health Safety

Patient Rights and Responsibilities

Patient Booklet & Videos: Rights and Responsibilities
Medicare Part D Prescription Plan Patient Rights Notice

Privacy Practices Information

Patient Booklet: Privacy Practices

Service Introduction Letter

The Service Introduction Letter Template

Traveling with Infusion Medications and Supplies

Patient Booklet: Traveling with Infusion Medications and Supplies

Resources on the Web Understanding Your Infusion Bills

Patient Booklet: Infusion Bills

Accessing Educational Resources on Public Website

Patient Booklet: Accessing Education Resources on our Public

Website

Medication Handling and Storage

Patient Booklet: Medication Handling and Storage

INFUSION PROCEDURES 17

Administering a Continuous Subcutaneous Infusion

Patient Booklet: SQ Continuous Infusion

Administering a Subcutaneous Injection

Patient Booklet: Subcutaneous Injection

Administering an Infusion by Gravity

Patient Booklet: Gravity IV Infusion

Patient Booklet: Flow Regulators/Gravity

Administering an IV Push Medication

Patient Booklet: IV Push/Bolus

Administering Your Enteral Formula by Bolus

Patient Booklet: Enteral Bolus Feedings

Administering Your TPN

Patient Booklet: Administering TPN

Administering Your Enteral Formula by Gravity Continuous or Cyclic

Patient Booklet: Enteral Cyclic/Continuous Gravity Feedings

Changing Your CVC Dressing

Patient Booklet: Changing CVC Dressings

Flushing Your Infusion Catheter
Patient Booklet: Flushing

Handwashing and Preventing Infections

Patient Booklet: Hand Hygiene and Infection Control

Treating an Allergic Reaction

Treating an Allergic Reaction (VC Booklet)

Using Medication Ampules

Patient Booklet: Medication Ampules

Using Medication Vials

Patient Booklet: Medication Vials

Using Needleless Connectors

Patient Booklet: Needleless Connectors
Using the Hospira ADD-Vantage Vial System

Patient Teaching Sheet: Add-Vantage Vial System

Resources on the Web

PUMPS AND EQUIPMENT

18

Manufacturer Guides: Ambulatory Infusion Pumps

Freedom 60 Pump for SCIG CADD-PRIZM Infusion Pump

CADD-PCA Pump Curlin 6000 Pump

Curlin 4000 Ambulatory Infusion Pump

Gemstar Ambulatory Pump Medtronic Synchromed Pump

Graseby Syringe Drivers

CADD-Solis Pump

Manufacturer Guides: Enteral Pumps

Kangaroo Joey Enteral Pump

Compat Enteral Pump Enteralite Infinity Pump

Manufacturer Guides: Pole-Bound Infusion Pumps

Zyno Medical Pumps
Using Elastomeric Pump Devices

Patient Booklet: Elastomeric Pumps

Using Enteral Pumps

Patient Booklet: Enteral Pump Use

Using Infusion Pumps

Patient Booklet: Infusion Pumps FDA Booklet: Medical Devices

Using Syringe Infusion Pumps

Patient Booklet: Syringe Pumps

THERAPY INFORMATION

14

Immunoglobulin Therapy at Home

Patient Booklet: Immune Globulins

Resources on the Web

Treatment of RSV at Home

Patient Booklet: RSV Treatment

Your Antibiotic Therapy at Home

Patient Booklet: Antibiotic Therapy

Your Chemotherapy at Home

Patient Booklet: Chemotherapy

Your Enteral Therapy at Home

Patient Booklet: Enteral Therapy

Patient Education Resources on the Web

Your Specialty Drug Information Library

Factor Products

Your Inotropic Therapy at Home

Patient Booklet: Inotropic Therapy

Your Treprostinil Therapy at Home

Patient Booklet: Your Treprostinil Therapy at Home

Your Growth Hormone Treatment: A Guide for Parents

Patient Booklet: Growth Hormone

Your Hydration Therapy at Home

Patient Booklet: Hydration

Your Parenteral Nutrition (TPN) Therapy at Home

Patient Booklet: TPN

Your Pain Management Therapy at Home

Patient Booklet: Pain Management

PATIENT SERVICE STANDARDS TABLE OF CONTENTS

OF PAGES

GENERAL PATIENT SERVICE	TOPICS
-------------------------	--------

20

Accreditation Related Standards for Patient Services

Compliance with Professional Guidelines

Patient Confidentiality and E-PHI Security

Patient Rights and Responsibilities

Resolution of Ethical Questions

Assessing and Reporting Patient Abuse, Neglect, and Exploitation

Advance Directives

Language Interpretation and Resources for Limited English Proficiency

Patient Grievance, Complaint, or Concern Procedure

Accommodations for Patient Needs and Disabilities

Communications Regarding Patient Care

Communication within the Pharmacy

Communication with the Physician or Prescribing Authority

Communication with Health Care Organizations

Referring a Patient to an Additional Health Care Organization

CPR, DNR Orders, and "End of Life" Care

Cardiopulmonary Resuscitation

Do Not Resuscitate ("DNR") Orders

Providing End of Life Care to Pediatric Patients

Patient Adverse Events and Emergencies

Adverse Drug Reactions

Patient Accidents and Emergencies

Prevention of Medication Errors

Maintenance of a Medication Safety Program

Reference Table: Policies Related to Prevention of Medication Errors

SPECIALIZED PATIENT SERVICE PROGRAMS

<u>24</u>

PICC Insertion Specialty Program

General Program Design

PICC Materials Available from Vital Care Inc.

Available Materials from Vital Care Inc. for a PICC Insertion Program

Provision of Specialty Drug Services

Policy Development and Maintenance

Temperature Surveillance

Telephone System Capabilities and Reporting

Product Formulary

Inventory Maintenance

Equipment for Distribution/Dispensing

Software

Clinical Interventions

Risk Evaluation and Mitigation Strategies (REMS)

Patient Education

Drug Protocols

Form Suites

Clinical Outcomes and Reporting

Distribution and Shipping

Delivery Temperature Verification

Patient Assistance Programs

Ambulatory Infusion Suite

Recalls and Drug Disposals

Drug Acquisition and Chain of Custody

Additional Specialty Accreditation Requirements (ACHC)

DISPENSING AND CARE WORK FLOW

33

Patient Referral and Admission

Patient Acceptance Criteria

Patient Referral Process

Obtaining Prescription Orders

Service Introduction Information Letter

Assessment of Patients

Initial and Ongoing Assessments by Pharmacist Staff

Initial and Ongoing Assessments by Nursing Staff

Therapy Follow Up Screening

Medication Profile and Reconciliation

Home Safety Evaluation

Nutrition Risk Screening

Assessment of Pediatric Patients

Assessment of Geriatric Patients

Patient Education, Drug Counseling, and Competence Assessment

Patient Education

Table: Patient Education by Service Category

Drug Information and Drug Counseling

Assessment of Patient Competence in Infusion Techniques

Deliveries and Visits

Assembling Supplies and Equipment

The Initial Delivery

Patient Identification at Initial Delivery

Use of Courier and Shipping Services

Scheduling of Subsequent Deliveries and Visits

Documentation of Delivered Products and Services

Documentation of Patient Care and Services

Documentation of Patient Care

Patient Classifications and Required Forms

Quality Assurance of Documentation

Use of Abbreviations, Acronyms, and Symbols

ACHC Required Documentation

Retention and Destruction of Patient Care Documentation (Clinical Records)

HQAA Required Documentation

HomeCare 360 and Other Digital Health Records

Patient Care Plans and Follow-Up Monitoring

Policies: Patient Care Plan

Policies: Follow Up Monitoring

Discharge and Intra-Network Transfers

Patient Discharge or Transfer

Intra-Network Transfer

QUICK PRINT GROUPS TABLE OF CONTENTS

OF PAGES

HUMAN RESOURCES SETS

4

Employment Files

Standard (Universal Employment File)

Orientation Files

General Employee Orientation Packet

Mandatory Inservice Roster Set

Skills Checklist Files

Skills Checklist Bundles

OTHER FORM SETS 6

Regulatory Document Sets

Medicare Site Audit Document Set

HIPAA (DHHS) Document Set

Regulatory Material Binder Contents

Patient Education Sets (General Information)

Standard General Patient Booklets (Clinical Patients)

Standard General Patient Booklets (Dispensing Only Patients)

Wall Charts for Laminating

Wall Charts as PDF File

FDD EXHIBIT N

STATE EFFECTIVE DATES

The following states have franchise laws that require that the Franchise Disclosure Document be registered or filed with the state, or be exempt from registration: California, Hawaii, Illinois, Indiana, Maryland, Michigan, Minnesota, New York, North Dakota, Rhode Island, South Dakota, Virginia, Washington and Wisconsin.

This document is effective and may be used in the following states, where the document is filed, registered or exempt from registration, as of the Effective Date stated below:

State	Effective Date
California	Pending
Hawaii	Pending
Illinois	Pending
Indiana	Pending
Maryland	Pending
Michigan	April 28, 2023
Minnesota	Pending
New York	Pending
North Dakota	Pending
Rhode Island	Pending
South Dakota	Pending
Virginia	Pending
Washington	Pending
Wisconsin	Pending

Other states may require registration, filing, or exemption of a franchise under other laws, such as those that regulate the offer and sale of business opportunities or seller-assisted marketing plans.

ITEM 23 RECEIPT

This Disclosure Document summarizes certain provisions of the franchise agreement and other information in plain language. Read this disclosure document and all agreements carefully.

If Vital Care Infusion Services, LLC ("Vital Care") offers you a franchise, it must provide this disclosure document to you 14 days before you sign a binding agreement with, or make a payment to, Vital Care or one of its affiliates in connection with the proposed franchise sale. Iowa requires that we provide you with this Disclosure Document at the earlier of the first personal meeting or 14 calendar days before you sign a binding agreement with, or make payment to, us or one of our affiliates in connection with the proposed sale. New York requires that Vital Care provide you with this Disclosure Document at the earlier of the first personal meeting or ten business days before you sign a binding agreement with, or make payment to, Vital Care or one of its affiliates in connection with the proposed sale. Michigan requires that Vital Care provide you with this Disclosure Document ten business days before you sign a binding agreement with, or make payment to, Vital Care or one of its affiliates in connection with the proposed sale.

If Vital Care does not deliver this disclosure statement on time or if it contains a false or misleading statement, or a material omission, a violation of federal law and state law may have occurred and should be reported to the Federal Trade Commission, Washington, D.C. 20580 and the state agency listed on Exhibit A.

This franchise is being offered by the following sellers at the principal business address and phone number listed below (check all that have been involved in the sales process):

Sellers at Vital Care Infusion Services, LLC, 1170 Northeast Industrial		
Park Road, Meridian, Mississippi 39301, (800) 447-4095:		
□ John King	□ Dr. Christopher Clarke Newlin	
□ Marcus Williams		
□ Christian VonDrehle		

Vital Care's registered agents authorized to receive service of process are set forth on Exhibit A. Issuance Date: April 28, 2023

This Disclosure Document included the following exhibits: A. State Administrators and Agents for Service of Process; B. Financial Statements; C. Franchise Agreement; D. Business Associate Agreement; E. List of Franchisees; F. List of Franchisees That Left the System; G. Nondisclosure and Noncompete Agreement; H. Pharmacy Software License; I. State-Required Disclosures and Riders; J. Form of Renewal Addendum; K. Form of Transfer Addendum; L. Franchisee Compliance Questionnaire and Certification; M. Manuals Tables of Contents; and N. State Effective Dates.

Signature (individually and as an officer)	Date Disclosure Document Received
Print Name	TO BE KEPT FOR YOUR FILES
Print Franchisee's Name (if an Entity)	_

ITEM 23 RECEIPT

This Disclosure Document summarizes certain provisions of the franchise agreement and other information in plain language. Read this disclosure document and all agreements carefully.

If Vital Care Infusion Services, LLC ("Vital Care") offers you a franchise, it must provide this disclosure document to you 14 days before you sign a binding agreement with, or make a payment to, Vital Care or one of its affiliates in connection with the proposed franchise sale. Iowa requires that we provide you with this Disclosure Document at the earlier of the first personal meeting or 14 calendar days before you sign a binding agreement with, or make payment to, us or one of our affiliates in connection with the proposed sale. New York requires that Vital Care provide you with this Disclosure Document at the earlier of the first personal meeting or ten business days before you sign a binding agreement with, or make payment to, Vital Care or one of its affiliates in connection with the proposed sale. Michigan requires that Vital Care provide you with this Disclosure Document ten business days before you sign a binding agreement with, or make payment to, Vital Care or one of its affiliates in connection with the proposed sale.

If Vital Care does not deliver this disclosure statement on time or if it contains a false or misleading statement, or a material omission, a violation of federal law and state law may have occurred and should be reported to the Federal Trade Commission, Washington, D.C. 20580 and the state agency listed on Exhibit A.

This franchise is being offered by the following sellers at the principal business address and phone number listed below (check all that have been involved in the sales process):

Sellers at Vital Care Infusion Services, LLC, 1170 Northeast Industrial	
Park Road, Meridian, Mississippi 39301, (800) 447-4095:	
□ John King	□ Dr. Christopher Clarke Newlin
□ Marcus Williams	
□ Christian VonDrehle	

Vital Care's registered agents authorized to receive service of process are set forth on Exhibit A.

Issuance Date: April 28, 2023

This Disclosure Document included the following exhibits: A. State Administrators and Agents for Service of Process; B. Financial Statements; C. Franchise Agreement; D. Business Associate Agreement; E. List of Franchisees; F. List of Franchisees That Left the System; G. Nondisclosure and Noncompete Agreement; H. Pharmacy Software License; I. State-Required Disclosures and Riders; J. Form of Renewal Addendum; K. Form of Transfer Addendum; L. Franchisee Compliance Questionnaire and Certification; M. Manuals Tables of Contents; and N. State Effective Dates.

Signature (individually and as an officer)	Date Disclosure Document Received
	TO DE DETUDNED TO
Print Name	TO BE RETURNED TO: Vital Care Infusion Services, LLC
Print Franchisee's Name (if an Entity)	 1170 Northeast Industrial Park Road Meridian, Mississippi 39301